THE HISTORY OF THE SACRED PASSION

Luís de la Palma

Contents

[**THE HISTORY OF THE SACRED PASSION** 1](#_Toc71752501)

[Introduction 3](#_Toc71752502)

[1. Judas’ betrayal 9](#_Toc71752503)

[2. The last Passover 12](#_Toc71752504)

[3. The washing of the feet 14](#_Toc71752505)

[4. The institution of the Eucharist 16](#_Toc71752506)

[5. Our Lady in the Passion 19](#_Toc71752507)

[6. The way to Gethsemane 22](#_Toc71752508)

[7. The causes of suffering 25](#_Toc71752509)

[8. Jesus laden with our sins 28](#_Toc71752510)

[9. Blood in the moonlit night 31](#_Toc71752511)

[10. The arrest 36](#_Toc71752512)

[11. Jesus is accused 42](#_Toc71752513)

[12. Jesus found guilty 46](#_Toc71752514)

[13. St. Peter’s denial 49](#_Toc71752515)

[14. Accepting suffering for love’s sake 54](#_Toc71752516)

[15. Final sentence of the Sanhedrin 58](#_Toc71752517)

[16. Judas’ despair 61](#_Toc71752518)

[17. Jesus faces Pilate 65](#_Toc71752519)

[18. Jesus silent before Pilate 71](#_Toc71752520)

[19. Second interrogation of Pilate 74](#_Toc71752521)

[20. Barabbas the Robber 76](#_Toc71752522)

[21. Scourging the King 79](#_Toc71752523)

[22. The crown of thorns and the purple robe 83](#_Toc71752524)

[23. Behold the Man! 88](#_Toc71752525)

[24. The power from above 92](#_Toc71752526)

[25. Death sentence on our Savior 96](#_Toc71752527)

[26. The Lord takes up the Cross 101](#_Toc71752528)

[27. On the way to Calvary 106](#_Toc71752529)

[28. The crucifixion 110](#_Toc71752530)

[29. Between two thieves 114](#_Toc71752531)

[30. Insults and sneering 118](#_Toc71752532)

[31. The Cross, our salvation 122](#_Toc71752533)

[32. A sacrifice acceptable to God 127](#_Toc71752534)

[33. The first word 129](#_Toc71752535)

[34. The second word 131](#_Toc71752536)

[35. Darkness on the earth 134](#_Toc71752537)

[36. Mary at the foot of the Cross 136](#_Toc71752538)

[37. The third word 139](#_Toc71752539)

[38. Crucified for us 142](#_Toc71752540)

[39. The fourth word 144](#_Toc71752541)

[40. The fifth word 149](#_Toc71752542)

[41. The sixth word 151](#_Toc71752543)

[42. The seventh word 156](#_Toc71752544)

[43. Prodigies after our Lord’s death 160](#_Toc71752545)

[44. The pierced side of our Lord 165](#_Toc71752546)

[45. Blood and water 169](#_Toc71752547)

[46. Joseph of Arimathea and Nicodemus 174](#_Toc71752548)

[47. Our Lord’s burial 180](#_Toc71752549)

[48. Our Savior descends into hell 185](#_Toc71752550)

[49. The guards at the sepulcher 187](#_Toc71752551)

[50. The Blessed Virgin awaits Her Son’s Resurrection 190](#_Toc71752552)

# Introduction

THE death and Passion by which our King and Savior Jesus Christ brought His most holy life and glorious ministry to a close, to redeem thereby the whole human race from the miserable captivity of sin, and to give it the spiritual salvation of grace and eternal happiness and glory—these, from whatever side we look upon them, whether as to the Person Who suffers, or as to what He suffers, or as to the end for which He suffers, are the one most lofty and most divine and most secret mystery which has ever taken place in the world since God made it, or whichever shall be unto the end. And for the greater clearness of this history, it will be well to pass briefly in review the occasion taken by the Chief Priests and Pharisees to raise so great a tempest, and to decree in their council to put to so ignominious a death our Lord Christ, Whom, however they might choose to blind themselves to all the rest, they could not deny to have been a most illustrious prophet, and a very great benefactor to their whole nation. And at the same time, we may note what our Lord did on each of the days of that last week of His life, which now, in memory of His most sacred death, we call it Holy Week.

The miracle of the raising of Lazarus was so great, so evident, and so public, that the splendor of so much light brought to its final completion the blinding and hardening of the hearts of the Jews. For though many believed in consequence, others, full of envy and infernal fury, returned to Jerusalem to relate and spread abroad what had taken place at Bethany. On this occasion the Chief Priests and Pharisees assembled in council, and, having deliberated together concerning the matter, resolved that it was necessary to provide some remedy by which to put a stop to the miracles which were being wrought by our Lord, because, if this were not done, it was certain that all the people would believe in Him, and then it would follow that the Romans would think that the nation was rising in rebellion against them, and would come with an army to destroy their Temple and their city.

Inspired by this fear, born of their covetousness and ambition, or perhaps desiring to give, by this zeal for the public good, some color to the envy and hatred raging in their hearts, they could find no other means for preventing our Lord’s miracles but that of taking away His life and so they determined to put Him to death. And the Holy Spirit moved the infamous tongue of Caiaphas, on account of the office and dignity he held as High Priest, and so he brought to a. formal resolution what had been discussed in the council, saying that it was expedient that one man should die, that so the whole nation might not perish. This sentence, understood as it ought to be understood, Caiaphas did not speak of his own head, but, being the High Priest of that year, he prophesied that Christ our Lord should die for the sins of His people, and not for that nation only, but that so He should gather into the Church the wandering sheep who were dispersed among the Gentiles, that is, all who were predestinated to be sons of God. From the day of that council, therefore, they were determined to put Him to death, as being a Man Whose life was opposed to the public good, and they gave a general commandment that all those who knew of Him should manifest Him, that He might be apprehended and the sentence be executed.

In all this, the blindness and perversity of these judges were discovered, seeing that they first pronounced the sentence and then proceeded to the trial. They pronounced the sentence of death in their council when our Lord was absent, without taking His own statement or hearing His defense, moved only by envy of His miracles and fear of losing their temporal goods And if afterwards in the course of His Passion He had accusers and witnesses against Him, and was questioned respecting His disciples and His doctrine, all was only color and appearance, and to strain everything in order to make the trial proceed in accordance with the original sentence. Thus, it frequently is with our own resolutions; they spring from passion or from crooked or vicious aims, and afterwards we endeavor to force our reason to range itself according to them.

Meanwhile our Savior, knowing of the sentence and the command given by the Priests for His apprehension, and that any one of the people was obliged to make Him known as a public enemy, retired to the region near the desert, unto a city that is called Ephrem, and there abode with His disciples during those days, to give place to the anger of His enemies, and to await the time of His death, which had been determined by the Eternal Father, and also that He might give us an example of taking a fit time and choosing an appropriate place to prepare ourselves to depart this life. Who shall say after what manner our Savior spent those days in that city? What were the thoughts which passed through His mind when He was so near to death? What intercourse and converse did He hold with His disciples? And how great was their sorrow, and what the heavenly words with which they were instructed and animated by their Master?

The appointed time having now arrived, our Savior left the desert and city of Ephrem to come to suffer and die at Jerusalem. And He did this with such great firmness and determination, so much fervor and readiness, that on the road He went before all, so that the disciples themselves were astonished at the novelty.

During the course of the journey, He took apart with Him the twelve disciples, and in secret and alone recounted to them the injuries and torments and death which were awaiting Him at Jerusalem. He also dismissed the petition of the mother of the sons of Zebedee, who claimed for them the two best places in the Kingdom of God. Then pursuing His way and arriving at the city of Jericho, He gave sight to a blind man, who made his petition to Him with a loud voice, and entering the city He went as a guest to the house of Zaccheus, inviting Himself and entering the doors of the same, a man who desired much to know Him, and was greatly anxious to entertain Him. There Jesus by His presence gave salvation to the whole house, and wrought the conversion of that great sinner and the chief of the Publicans. When our Lord left Jericho, a great multitude followed Him, and He healed two other blind men who were sitting by the wayside, and who, hearing that Jesus was passing by, cried out, begging Him to have pity upon them. Thus, our Savior, when on the road to suffer and to die, went along where He had to pass doing works of mercy, opening the treasures of His power, shedding abroad the sweetness of His loving kindness, and giving signs and tokens of Who He was.

Pursuing then His journey after this manner, he came to Bethany six days before the Pasch, as St. John says. As our Savior had been ordinarily accustomed to take up His abode in that place, and as there were many there who knew and loved Him, and as on the other hand the memory of His great miracle of the raising of Lazarus- was so fresh among them, they all desired to welcome and feast Him and show Him some mark of their gratitude. Our Savior, therefore, tarried there on the day of His arrival, and a great supper was then made for Him in the house of Simon, one of the chief men, whose heart was full of love and gratitude to our Savior, because He had cured him of his leprosy. Lazarus, who had been raised from the dead, was one of those who sat at table with them Martha, the sister of Lazarus, served, and Mary Magdalene, taking a vase of most precious ointment, anointed the feet of Jesus and wiped them with her hair, and afterwards breaking the vase, she poured it over His head, so that the whole house was filled with the fragrance of the ointment. Then Judas murmured, considering this to be wastefulness, and it would seem that the other disciples followed him. But our Savior rebuked them with His accustomed loving kindness, praising the office which that woman had performed and showing that He had received with pleasure that honor and present, that it was a representation, and had reminded Him, of the day of His burial, which was so near at hand. On this occasion of our Savior’s arrival at Bethany, when it became known at Jerusalem that He was there, so great a multitude of people went thither, not only to behold Jesus, but also Lazarus after he had been raised from the dead, that the Princes and Priests persevering in their envy and blindness and in the vain fear which had entered their hearts, took counsel and resolution to put Lazarus also to death, because by reason of him many believed in our Savior.

On the day following, which was Sunday, our Savior left Bethany and came to Jerusalem, whence they came to give Him that solemn reception with palm branches and made those honorable acclamations about the Son of David. All the multitude went about bearing witness to the power and majesty with which He had called Lazarus to come forth when he was in his grave, and this was the reason why they came forth to receive Him with so much pomp and such honorable and solemn ceremonies. And when He came within sight of the city, He was full of anguish and wept over it, and predicted the heavy chastisement in store for it, because it had not exerted itself to profit by that present occasion and by the salvation and peace which were entering within its gates.

At the noise of this entrance and solemn reception of His the whole city was moved, people saying one to another, “Who is this?” In order not to omit His usual custom and to bestow largess, as became a King, Who had been received into the city as such, He went into the Temple and healed all the blind and lame who were there, at which the Chief Priests and the Scribes were so moved to displeasure that they could not any longer hide it, but reproached Him that He had permitted that children to proclaim Him the Son of David, and that He had not rebuked those who believed on Him by proclaiming Him aloud to be King of Israel. But Jesus made no account of them, giving as a reason for not silencing the children in such a cause, that if they were to hold their peace the stones would cry out. And He listened with favor to the voices and acclamations of the children, seeing that it was written that out of the mouths of babes and sucklings God had perfected praise. Then, after all this festivity, the hour being late, He viewed all things round about and there being none to receive Him into their house or to invite Him to eat, He went back again out of the city and returned to Bethany with His disciples that night.

On the day following, which was Monday, He left Bethany in the morning to return to Jerusalem, and feeling hungry He saw afar off a fig tree which was by the side of the road, full of leaves, and went to look if perhaps He might find anything on it to eat. But finding nothing there, He cursed it in the hearing of His disciples, saying, “Let no man eat fruit of thee hereafter forever.” And then having come to the city, He entered into the Temple, and, full of zeal for the honor of His Father, He began to cast out those that sold and bought in the Temple, He overthrew the tables of the money changers and the places of them that sold doves, and set Himself with great force and authority to hinder that any man should carry anything at all through the Temple. And although no one could resist the power and majesty with which He did this, nevertheless they conceived great anger and hatred against Him and sought means how they might take His life. For they feared Him because the whole multitude was in admiration at His doctrine. And although it may be true that St Matthew gives this history of the Temple immediately after the entry of our Savior with the procession of palms, yet St. Mark, who takes note of the day, says that it was the day after, that is on Monday. And it being now evening, He went again out of the city to the Mount of Olives, as was His custom at night, and made His lodging at Bethany, which was on the slope of the hill and where He generally lodged.

The following day, which was Tuesday, He returned early in the morning into the city, and passing along the same path as the day before, the disciples came to see that the fig tree which our Savior had cursed had withered away. The malediction pronounced by our Lord was no burst of anger, for that could not be in Him, nor was it a chastisement of the fig tree, for it was not deserving of it, seeing that it was not the time for figs, nor could it feel chastisement; it was only a mystery and a representation of the Synagogue, which having so many leaves or ceremonies and outward show, had never brought forth the fruit which the Lord Who had planted it looked for from it, even when it was due season and it was bound to bear much fruit; therefore it received His curse and dried up so as not to bear any fruit forever.

Our Savior then came that day, which was Tuesday, to the Temple, and the Scribes and Pharisees and Priests and elders seeking Him out, He answered various questions which they put to Him, and convicted them by others which He put to them. Moreover, He preached to them in several parables that which had in mystery been acted on the fig tree, giving them to understand that they themselves were to be dried up and rejected, as may be seen in the twenty-first and twenty-second chapters of St. Matthew. And then He reproved them severely, and in clear and plain words, for their sins and abuses (as may be seen in the twenty-third chapter), and took leave of them with those forcible words in which the sentence of reprobation is so clearly pronounced against them: “Behold, your house shall be left to you desolate”. Which was as though He had said, Your Temple shall now be without inhabitant, because God will not abide in it henceforth, and it shall be thrown to the ground as a house which is deserted and with no dwellers therein. For verily I say unto you, that from this time forth you shall see Me no more until you shall be constrained, whether you will or not, to confess Me as King, and shall cry out, “Blessed is He that cometh in the name of the Lord.” This was to remit them, as it were, to the final Day of Judgment, when, from the severity of their chastisement and the penalties of their condemnation, they should recognize the greatness of His majesty. By this sentence of reprehension and of rejection, full as it was of sternness and truth, our Savior put an end to His teaching, and left them and went out of the Temple, it being now the evening of Tuesday.

As our Savior left the Temple in this resolute manner, and perhaps with signs of indignation against the hardness and obstinacy of the people, His disciples, who had seen all and had heard Him say that the Temple should be abandoned and that it would be destroyed, were moved to astonishment, or perhaps to pity and sorrow, and came gently up to Him and showed it to Him, and made Him look at the greatness and majesty of the building and all its riches. But our Lord answered by affirming over again that all was to be destroyed, and that should not be left there one stone upon another. Then He passed on His way, and when He had seated Himself upon the Mount of Olives in view of the Temple and city, His disciples again came to Him and asked Him to tell them when those things should be, and what should be the signs of His last coming. On this it was that our Savior foretold to them the Day of Judgment and what were to be the signs of that day, and all that is written in the twenty-fourth and twenty-fifth chapters of St. Matthew. He concluded His discourse by declaring to them that after two days He should be crucified and die.

The Wednesday following, our Savior would seem to have remained in Bethany the whole day, for we do not find that He returned to Jerusalem again until Thursday, when He went thither to celebrate the Pasch. On that day, or thereabouts, it must have been that the Chief Priests and elders of the people, irritated by the rebukes which had been addressed to them the previous day, gathered together once more in the palace of the High Priest, to hold that council against our Lord of which St. Matthew speaks, and having already decreed in their first council to put Him to death, they resolved on this occasion upon two other things. The first, as to the manner of doing this—that is that He should be taken by craft and treachery. The second, as to the time—that it should be put off until after the Pasch, and this not from any zeal for religion, but from fear lest, as so large a multitude was to be assembled at Jerusalem of people who knew and revered our Savior and had received many benefits from Him, there might perhaps arise some tumult and revolt which might rescue their prisoner out of their hands and defeat their design. Such, then, was the result of this meeting, which having taken place on Wednesday, the Church in ancient times fasted on that day, as says St. Augustine; and it seems a mystery that the Evangelist remarks that at the very time when our Savior was foretelling to His disciples that He should be crucified on the solemn day of the feast, the Chief Priests were decreeing in their council that His death should not be on the day of the feast. For thus we see how the time and place and circumstances of the Passion were all of them decreed in the divine counsels, which prevailed against the councils of men. The reasons occasioning them to change their intention may have been, as it seems, the following.

Judas was in a state of indignation and evil temptation against our Savior and His doctrine, and hearing that the Chief Priests and Pharisees were endeavoring in their councils to devise some means whereby they might take Him and put Him to death without causing an uproar among the people, he wished not to let the opportunity pass, and so went to them and offered, if they would pay him well, to deliver Him up and place Him in their hands. They thought their end was now gained by means of the good offices of Judas, and agreed with him as to the price they should give him, and from that time forth Judas set himself to seek to betray Him to them privately and without any tumult. From which it is to be inferred that Judas did not make this contract the night itself of the Last Supper, but a day or two beforehand, during which time he was seeking for an occasion to deliver his Lord into their hands. Nor, on the other hand, does it appear that the contract was made before the council, because if this had been the case, the Chief Priests would not have consulted together as to the manner they must have recourse to in order to take Jesus by craft. The opinion most commonly entertained seems therefore the most probable, that Judas, being aware of what was discussed in the council, went to them and gave them the means which they sought, thinking the thirst and eagerness which they felt to buy Him a good occasion for himself to sell Him, and that on this account he said to them, “What will you give me?” As if he had said, “If you so greatly desire to have Him in your hands without a disturbance being made and by craft, what will you give me? and I will deliver Him to you and accomplish your wishes.”

The Chief Priests were glad of so good an opportunity of carrying out their evil designs, and in order not to lose it, determined to execute their fury on the first and most solemn day of the festival itself, and contrary to what they had decided upon in the council. Nor is it to be wondered at that people so superstitious as they should nevertheless keep that festival so badly, since on other occasions also, as on the Feast of Tabernacles, and of that of the Dedication or Restoration of the Temple, they had sought to take Him and to stone Him. For as they were blind enough to seek the death of one so Holy and Innocent, it was not much for them to be so blind as to break the festival. As, moreover, they might seek to give some color to this wickedness of theirs, by looking upon our Savior as a man so blasphemous and sacrilegious that it would seem to them to be for the honor of God and for the maintenance of the law that He should be crucified upon the festival, seeing that He was Himself, as they stated, a breaker of festivals. Finally, they had no other reason for delaying to crucify Him on the day of the feast, except the fear they had that a tumult should arise amongst the people, and now that there was no longer any fear of such an inconvenience, through the means offered to them by Judas, they changed their plan, and determined not to keep the feast badly by leaving our Lord alive upon it.

Thursday morning dawned, it being that year the fourteenth day of the first moon of March. On this day, two solemnities occurred together. The first was the sacrifice of the Paschal Lamb, with all the proper ceremonies; which it was ordained should take place on the fourteenth day of the moon in the evening. It was, therefore, to be celebrated that year on Thursday in the afternoon before sunset. The second solemnity was what is termed the Feast of the Azymes, which lasted for seven days, therefore, from the fifteenth of the moon until the twenty-first (both included). The first day of this feast, which was most solemn, began on the evening of Thursday, according to the custom of the Jews, who celebrated their feasts from the evening of one day until that of the next following. Hence we can understand the various modes of speaking of the different Evangelists. For St. John says that our Savior celebrated the Last Supper and washed the feet of His disciples the day before the Festival of the Pasch, meaning by the day of the festival, or the solemn day of the Pasch, the Friday which was the first of the Azymes. The other three Evangelists say that it was on the first day of the Feast of Azymes that the Savior sent two of His disciples to prepare a place where the Pasch might be celebrated, and by the first day of the Feast of Azymes, or Unleavened Bread, they mean the Thursday, because on that night they began to eat the unleavened bread with the sacrifice of the Lamb.

According to this, it was, then, on this morning of Thursday that our Savior sent two of His Apostles from Bethany to Jerusalem, with certain tokens to guide them, to prepare the place where the Pasch was to be celebrated, to which place He afterwards came with all His disciples, and in the evening at the hour appointed He celebrated the sacrifice of the Lamb with all the ceremonies which the Law enjoined. The usual and ordinary supper followed, then the washing of the feet, the institution of the most Holy Sacrament, and all the rest in order until He was taken and brought before the High Priest.

On Friday continued the whole process of the Passion until our Savior was crucified and died upon the Cross at the ninth hour. That Friday is called by St. John, Parasceve Pascha: the same term being given to it by St. Mark, Parasceve, quod est ante Sabbatum (the Parasceve, that is the day before the Sabbath), Parasceve signifying the same thing as preparation. For as it was not lawful on the Sabbath to dress meats or even to light fires, God commanded them that they should dress the meats for the Sabbath on the Friday therefore, and thus the Friday was termed the Parasceve. And because this Sabbath fell within the seven days of the Pasch. St. John says that it was a great day, that is, that Sabbath day was particularly great, because it was not only the Sabbath, but also one of the days of the Pasch, and because of the multitude of strangers who had come to the Pasch and who were detained in Jerusalem, not being able to return on the Sabbath day to their homes, and therefore that Sabbath day was so very great and solemn.

For all these reasons, as St. John says, the Jews were in great haste to put an end to the lives of those who were crucified, so that before the Sabbath began they might take the bodies down from the cross and give them burial, thinking, perhaps, that it would not be lawful to do this on a Sabbath day, on which day many more works were forbidden to them than on other feast days—especially when they were able to anticipate them; and it being also commanded in the Law that the bodies of those who had been executed should be taken clown from the cross and be buried the same day. In accordance with this, on that same Friday our Savior was taken down from the Cross in the evening and buried.

On the Sabbath, the disciples and the holy women who had accompanied our Savior remained quiet in retirement, according to the commandment. And when the Sabbath was past, which would be in the evening after sunset, they went out to buy aromatic ointment that they might then go early in the morning to the sepulcher to anoint the Body of Jesus.

This, then, is the order of the events which passed during that week, which we call Holy; and this is what it seemed necessary to premise in order to make intelligible some difficulties in the history of the Sacred Passion, which we shall now begin to recount, dwelling on the points on which it may seem that we may insist with most profit in meditation, beginning from the contract made by Judas, which, as we have said above, most probably took place on the Wednesday, when the Priests were holding their second council at Jerusalem concerning our Savior’s death.

## 1. Judas’ betrayal

The Council against our Savior and His betrayal by Judas.

As it was to be that our Master and Redeemer Jesus Christ should offer Himself to death because He chose, and as no violence placed Him on the Cross, but only His own free and loving will, so, the nearer the time approached, the nearer also He drew to the place of His Passion and death. Having made His solemn entry with the Procession of Palms into Jerusalem, and gone to and fro several times between Bethany and the Temple in those days which followed, having ended all His discourses, and thus fulfilled His office of Teacher, and being now about to begin to discharge His office of Redeemer, as a conclusion to all His doctrine He clearly and openly warned His disciples of the day, now so near, of His ignominious and bitter Passion. “You know,” He said to them, “that after two days shall be the solemn festival of the Pasch, and now I give you to know that on that same day I am to be delivered up into the hands of the Jews and Gentiles, who will put Me to death upon a cross.”

The Chief Priests, who were full of envy and passion, and had been irritated by the reproval of their vices which our Savior had publicly uttered the day before with so great firmness and truth, assembled in council against Him in the house of the High Priest who was called Caiaphas, and there determined upon two things. First, that it was expedient to seize Him by cunning and craft, and without violence or publicity. Secondly, that this should be put off until after the Pasch, and this, not from zeal for religion or the reverence which was due to the festival, but only on account of the fear which they entertained, that as so many people had to assemble in Jerusalem who knew and esteemed and had received benefits from our Savior, these might raise a tumult or commotion, by means of which their prisoner would be rescued from their hands and their evil intents be brought to naught. But the very reverse of all that which they had determined was what they did. For they put our Savior to death on the day of the Festival and His capture was made with violence and by armed force. From which we see how weak are the counsels of man, and that they cannot prevail against the counsels of God. The reason of the change appears to have been this. Judas was full of indignation and evil temptation against our Savior and against the doctrine which He taught. The perdition of this unhappy and miserable apostate began from his covetousness, because having charge of the alms which were given to our Savior, he used to steal this money for his own purposes. And then, being overcome and mastered by this passion, he began to care less, and by little and little to conceive hatred and abhorrence, for the doctrine and person of our Redeemer, Who taught so uncompromisingly the love of poverty and condemned the coveting of temporal riches.

Going on further and further thus, Judas at last so hardened his heart, that in his unwillingness to look into his own conscience or lay to his own charge his own state of misery, he laid it all upon our Savior, censuring and murmuring at all He did or said. At last, he came no longer to believe in Him, but looked upon His doctrine as imposture and on His miracles as fictitious, and he did harm by his words and example to all those who listened to and who followed our Savior. For, on the occasion of that most sublime discourse which He delivered to His disciples, wherein He promised them that He would give them His flesh to eat and His blood to drink, Judas must have been the chief among those who murmured, exclaiming, ‘This saying is hard and who can bear it? Most probably, too, he was at the head of that movement of revolt which was the reason why so many of the disciples “went back and walked no more with our Savior.” For amongst other things said by our Lord on that occasion was this, that “there are some amongst you My followers who believe not!” and the Evangelist tells us that our Savior said this because He knew from the beginning who they were that did not believe, and who he was that should betray Him. And as Judas nevertheless still dissembled and remained among the Apostles, yet our Lord, seeing and knowing that his heart was so bad and that he had as little faith as those who had gone away, in order to correct him with all respect and in secret, said to all the twelve Apostles together, “Will you also go away?” Then St. Peter, imagining that all the rest had the same good heart as himself, answered in the name of them all, “Lord, to whom shall we go? Thou hast the words of eternal life, and we have believed and have known that Thou art the Christ, the Son of God.” But our Savior, Who knew well whom He had in His company of disciples, answered, with an allusion to Judas, and to give him an occasion to move himself to compunction if he had not been so hardened, replied, “Have I not chosen you twelve, and one of you is a devil?” The Evangelist says that He meant this for Judas, who was to betray Him, being one of the twelve. This devil then did our Savior bear with for so long a time and treat with so much gentleness and patience, so much honor and such observance of secrecy, until he delivered Him in very deed into the hands of His enemies.

Another circumstance took place during these days which led Judas to put the crown to his irritation and made him fall headlong into the depths of perdition. For six days before the Pasch, Jesus came to Bethany, where He had lately raised Lazarus to life, and the remembrance of that wonderful miracle being still fresh, all were desirous to feast Him and do Him honor, and to show Him some token of their gratitude. On this account they made Him a supper, at which Lazarus who had been raised from the dead was one of the guests who sat at the table, for greater evidence of the miracle and greater honor to our Savior, Who had wrought it, causing so much wonder and awe in all, that people came to Bethany from Jerusalem in great numbers only to see Lazarus.

The two sisters of Lazarus, Martha and Mary (at whose entreaty the Lord had raised their brother to life), were present at this supper, with hearts overflowing with fervor, with love, and with gratitude, and displaying in the best way they could the feelings with which they were animated towards our Lord. For Martha, being a lady of quality, and being in another person’s house, that of Simon the leper, would not have any one take from her the office she had been accustomed to discharge in her own house, and so served in her own person at the table, brought in the food, made it into portions, and served it, and with the utmost joy and devotion occupied herself in waiting upon our Savior.

But Mary Magdalene, who had kept all the luxuries of her past life that she might therewith serve and make presents to our Lord, had amongst them a vessel of most sweet liquid ointment, of great value and cost, being made of precious spikenard. Nor was it small in quantity, for it amounted to a whole pound’s weight; and, in short, it was such that to Judas it seemed great waste and superfluity to pour it out But holy Magdalene, who had far different esteem of our Lord from Judas, thought it a very little thing to employ it in His service, and so coming into the chamber and falling down at His feet, she anointed them with a portion of the ointment, and then wiped them with her hair, and we may well believe that she kissed them many times with great love and reverence. Then she rose, and to show still more the greatness of her love and also how little it seemed to her to pour out such precious ointment, if so be she might thereby serve and honor our Lord, that there might not remain one drop of it, she broke the vase, which was of alabaster, and let the whole of the remainder fall upon His head. And so fine was it that the whole house was filled with that sweet odor, and until this day the whole Church is full of. the fragrance of the example of her so great devotion and charity.

Our Savior accepted with loving condescension the service of Magdalene, not for the sake of the pleasure or delight which His Body might feel at that anointing, for as He had offered His feet and His hands to the nails, and His head to the thorns, He did not seek nor desire to regale Himself with the fragrance of sweet ointments. But He was much pleased with this service for the spirit and devotion of her who paid it, and also on account of the fitting time and season at which she did this. The soul of Mary Magdalene was all inflamed with love, for if when she first went into the house of the Pharisee to weep over and entreat forgiveness of her sins, she was moved and drawn by love, as our Lord Himself testified of her, how greatly must her love now have increased, after she had witnessed His miracles with so great admiration, had heard with so much delight and calmness of spirit His discourses, and had received benefits from Him in such abundance? The time at which she performed this work was so near to the death of our Savior, that the ointment might, as it were, serve for that with which He was to be buried, in accordance with the custom of that people, and so our Lord, wishing it to be understood not so much that He had permitted Himself to be anointed as a living person, as that He had allowed Himself to be embalmed as if He were already dead, with very great courtesy took the part of that devout woman with His Apostles, and said, “Why do you trouble this woman with your false charges and murmurings? For she hath well done what she hath done to Me; she has been beforehand in anointing My body for My burial. Amen I say unto you, wheresoever this Gospel shall be preached in the whole world, together with what I have done and suffered for men, that also which she hath done shall be proclaimed, that she may be praised and honored for it.”

Judas was present at all this, and though he had so much reason to praise the devotion of Mary and to rejoice at the honor and pleasure done to his Master, yet he took it as a great grievance that the ointment had been poured out, giving as a reason that it was very valuable, and that with its price the necessities of the poor might have been relieved. But in truth he cared very little for the relief of the poor, but he was a thief, and kept a purse of his own as one who had his own property, and stole what was given to our Savior, and so he desired that that alms should be turned into money. Then—such is the effect of bad example—it seems that the other Apostles took part as well as he in this fault-finding, moved thereto by the reason which Judas had given in favor of the poor, although not with the malice with which he spoke. And they carried on in ignorance and delusion—as so often happens —the fault-finding which he had begun in malice and passion.

Judas, then, being in this state of mind, remained with his body only among the Apostles, while his heart was with the Pharisees, the enemies of Christ. Having left the supper at Bethany with great irritation, and hearing, on the other hand, the storm which was being raised against our Lord, and that His enemies were seeking for Him that they might put Him to death, he began to fear lest some part of all this trouble might fall upon himself, and that he might be treated as one of His disciples. So he determined to save himself and gain at one throw both friends and money. Knowing, moreover, that the Chief Priests were taking counsel together, and were searching for means whereby to seize our Savior by deceit, this false and dissembling traitor, overmastered by the devil, made his way to them, and confirmed them (as is most probable) in their intentions, by giving testimony as one who had lived and conversed with our Lord, that He was indeed worthy of the death which they were contriving, and offering them his services, promising to place Jesus in their hands if they would give him a reward for so doing.

The Chief Priests greatly rejoiced to have in their own favor the testimony of Judas, and fixed as the price they would give him for his good services thirty pieces of silver. And he, vile and mean as he was, thought this was a good price at which to sell to them the Lord of Majesty. He had been traitor to God, to justice and to truth, but he took pains to keep faith with the enemies of God and of justice and of truth. From henceforth, therefore, he sought with much carefulness to find an opportunity of performing the promise he had made to them.

## 2. The last Passover

Our Savior eats the Paschal Lamb with His Disciples.

The morning of Thursday now arrived, which was the first day of the Azymes, or of Unleavened Bread. Our Savior was either at Bethany (where He had tarried the preceding day) or on His way to Jerusalem, when, before they entered the city, His disciples began to speak to Him as to. where He desired that they should prepare what was necessary for the celebration of the Pasch, since it was now so near at hand. Our Savior, to show that He had not forgotten the matter, but that His Divine Wisdom understood all things, and directed and guided them by His Providence, called to Him two of His Apostles, St Peter and St John, and said unto them, “Behold, as you go into the city, there shall meet you a man carrying a pitcher of water; follow him into the house where he entereth in, and give the owner this message from Me: The Master sends to tell thee, the time which I have determined and marked for My death is near at hand; this is to be My last Pasch and My last Supper, and I have determined to make it in thy house with My disciples. And when you have thus spoken to him, he will show you a large room well furnished, and there you may prepare the Pasch.” The two disciples went, and everything took place exactly as our Savior had said. Then they prepared all which was requisite in the house of that most favored man, to whom our Lord sent so precious a message, asking for his house that He might celebrate therein mysteries so sublime.

Our Savior then entered the city, and with all His company repaired to the house of His host, who was awaiting His presence. The Paschal Lamb was ready, together with the bitter herbs, the unleavened bread, the staves, and the other requisites for celebrating the Pasch. When the proper time had arrived, our Savior prepared Himself to perform the ceremony. They sacrificed the lamb, they sprinkled with its blood the doorposts of the house, and roasted the lamb in the fire. Then our Savior put shoes on His feet, and girded up His robe, took a staff in His hand, and stood at the table, with His Apostles in like dress and guise as Himself. Then they began to eat the lamb with the unleavened bread and the bitter herbs, eating in haste and as though they were on a journey. For all this was done in memory of the passage from Egypt, and of the temporal liberty given by God to that people of the Jews, which was a symbol of the spiritual liberty from the slavery of sin and of the devil which we are to gain by virtue of the Blood of Jesus Christ, Who now with great constancy and magnanimity was beginning His Passion by this symbol and representation thereof.

This ceremony being concluded, they laid aside the staves, and sat down to eat the common and ordinary supper, at which our Savior, with the greatest meekness and tenderness and manifestation of love began to feast with His Apostles. He told them how much He had desired to sup with them that time before His death, and to have them as His guests at that Pasch. “With desire,” said He, “I have desired to eat this Pasch with you before My Passion,” giving them to understand from the strength and greatness of His desire that the mysteries which were to be wrought at that Supper for the good of the whole Church were so great that it was meet and due that the desire, and the very great desires, of the Son of God should be occupied with them. He also told them that that supper would be the last which He would eat with them in His mortal flesh until they should be united to Him in the feasts of Heaven, where He would fully supply all their desires, and give them perfect satiety. “For you are they,” He said, “who have been my faithful friends and companions, who have continued with Me and have not forsaken Me in all My travails and temptations, and I consequently must make you the companions of My rest and My glory; and I will give you a portion in the Kingdom which My Father has given to Me, that you may sit at My Table and eat of that spiritual food which gives satiety, and be filled with the torrents of the delights of God.” All this the Savior said to console His disciples, who were being left as orphans, promising them a great and very rich heritage by means of His death.

Judas was amongst them, his countenance hiding from them all the wickedness and treachery of his heart. And our Savior, with ineffable gentleness, ate at the same table and at the same dish with a man of whom He knew that he had gone to the Chief Priests and was treating with them to betray Him, that he had already concluded the bargain and fixed the price, nay, that he was then thinking of nothing else but how to find a good opportunity for delivering Him into their hands. And then to show that He well knew and understood all this, and that He suffered of His own freewill, and also in order to touch the heart of Judas, and give him an opportunity of entering into himself, seeing that his secret was known, our Lord, among the other words which He spoke at that Supper, lovingly complained of this, saying, “Amen, Amen, I say unto you that one of you is about to betray Me, and has conspired with My enemies against Me.” On hearing these words, they all of them began to be very sorrowful and to cast troubled glances at one another, but much more did each one look into his own conscience, to see whether in himself or in the others he could discern any traces of such treachery. And although their consciences did not reproach them, they began to say to Hire humbly one by one, “Lord, can it be I?” moved as they were by holy fear, and desiring to satisfy themselves and one another by the answer of our Lord.

Amidst these discourses the Supper proceeded, and of the thirteen who were seated at the table, three or four, as was the custom, ate out of one dish. The Apostles still pressed our Savior to declare who amongst them was the traitor, and thereby free those who were innocent from so terrible a fear and suspicion; but He, desiring rather to reclaim Judas than to defame him, did not choose to discover altogether the secret, lest the stigma set upon him and the hatred of his brother disciples should cause that unfortunate wretch altogether to lose courage and to despair. Still, in order to show more fully the enormity of the matter, and to give some more particular mark to those who were questioning Him, He answered, “Amen I say to you, that he who is to sell Me is not only seated at the table with Me, but he eats of the same dish with Me; and true it is that by this path the Son of Man (that is I) goes to His death, and the shameful death of the Cross; nevertheless He goes of His own freewill, and in order to obey His Father and for the redemption of all the world, and to obtain by means of death great glory and a name above every name, as all the Scriptures affirm and testify. But woe to him who is to betray the Son of Man to death! for although at present he may seem to triumph and to gain friends and money, yet of a truth he is going to perdition and death and to eternal torments, so great and grievous, that it had been better for him had he never been born.”

Judas, seeing that it was he who was signified, and that the sign of eating from the same dish applied to himself, was so irritated by these last words, which were words of menace, that he turned round like a serpent, and with an angry countenance and harsh voice, and with as little of shame on his face as he had of the fear of God in his heart, looked upon our Savior with rolling and flaming eyes, and asked, “Is it I, Rabbi?” And our Savior, with infinite consideration and gentleness and as it would seem with lowered voice, since the rest did not understand it, answered him, “Thou hast said.” Which reply, after the manner of speaking in the Hebrew tongue, was the same as to tell him plainly that so it was.

## 3. The washing of the feet

Our Savior washes the feet of His Disciples.

The night before the solemn festival having now come, and Jesus, knowing that His hour had arrived, and that this was the day on which through death He should pass from this world to His Father, although He had always felt and shown great love for His own who were in this world. He desired nevertheless, at the end of His life, to give them still greater signs and proofs of the love He bore them. For this reason, when that common and ordinary supper was ended, and Judas had resolved, at the instigation of the devil, to betray Him, Jesus—being such as He was, and so great, being in truth the only-begotten Son of God, in Whose hands the Father had placed all things, and being now to return to His Father Who had sent Him — in order to give us an example of humility, and to show the tenderness of His love, performed a work so entirely new and unthought of as we shall now see it to have been. For He arose from table, and commanded the Apostles to rise also, and to seat themselves in the order and manner most suitable for the act He was about to perform. And having done this, He laid aside His upper garment, remaining with His under vestment only, and taking a cloth or towel, girded Himself with it. After this He poured water into a basin, and kneeling on the ground, began to wash the feet of His disciples.

In this manner He gave them not only an example of humility, but a manifest token and pledge of His love, for love never disdains to perform any office, however low it may be, towards those whom it loves. And our Savior performed this office, low and servile as it was, with as much joy, and did it as thoroughly, and with as much perfection, as though He had had no other occupation during the whole of His life. For He performed it entirely Himself, without the aid of any, nor did He disdain to rise from table and to take off His garment and to gird Himself with a towel — He Who, being the Son of God, had deigned to become Man, and humbled and emptied Himself, taking on Him the form of a servant — nor did He think it unbecoming there, with the table and victuals around, to handle the unclean feet of the Apostles, He Who so loved us as to shed His Blood to cleanse us from the filth of our sins.

Our Savior began this service with Simon Peter, to whom in all things He was wont to give the first place as to the head of the Apostles. For with the head, it is reasonable that purification and cleansing and reformation of manners should begin. But when St. Peter saw a thing so new and astounding, he exclaimed, with all his accustomed fervor and impetuosity: “Lord, dost Thou wash my feet? Thou, my feet? Who art Thou and who am I?” This is a thing, as St. Augustine says upon this place, rather to think of than to speak of, for perhaps the tongue could not avail to express what the mind strives to conceive concerning these words.

Jesus our Lord did not desist from His intention on account of this reverent resistance on the part of the Apostle Peter, for although it sprang from reverence and humility, it was nevertheless founded on ignorance of the reasons and the ends that He had in view in performing this office. For He not only wished to give them thereby an example of humility and a mark of His charity, but also to teach them by this ceremony how necessary is interior purity of soul to the reception of the Sacrament of His Body and Blood, which He was about in a very short time to give them, and also that it was impossible to attain to this purity unless He bestowed it on them by washing them in His own Blood; that, moreover, without this washing, they could have no part in Him nor with Him. All this our Savior wished to teach St. Peter by that symbol and figure of the washing of the feet, and He took occasion so to teach from the opposition offered to Him by the Apostle, who looked only to what was becoming, and not at all beyond what was seen externally in that action. And so Jesus addressed him thus: “What I do thou knowest not now; I have many and sufficient reasons, and if thou knewest them, thou wouldst not attempt to hinder Me, but as thou knowest them not, thou makest this resistance; let Me then wash thee as I desire, for in due time thou wilt understand it all.” Nevertheless, St. Peter persisted in his obstinacy, thinking, perhaps, that the reasons for doing that office of which our Savior spoke were only to give them that example of humility. And he would not allow such an example to be made with his own feet, and so he answered resolutely: “Thou shalt never wash my feet, either now or at any time; I will not consent to it; it shall never come to pass; I will never allow that Thou shalt wash my feet.”

Our Lord, seeing the obstinacy of St. Peter, and that he would not submit to have his feet washed with water by Him Who was about to wash away all our sins in His Blood, answered with equal firmness: “If I wash thee not thou wilt have no part with Me;” as though He had said: “Do not attempt, Peter, to hinder Me in this service of washing away the stains and soils of men, for no one can do it save Myself, Who am come into the world not to be ministered unto but to minister, and to give My life for the redemption of all men. Nor do thou seek to show Me courtesy to thine own prejudice, but permit yourself to be washed and to enjoy this benefit, for if I wash you not you may give up My friendship, and look on yourself as one who has nothing to do with Me.”

But as this obstinacy of the Apostle did not proceed from hardness and disobedience, but rather from reverence and humility, so, when he saw that it imported him much that he should allow himself to be washed, and heard the threat with which our Lord menaced him, he offered, not his feet only, but his hands and his head to be washed, as if to say, as St. Augustine says: “Since Thou threatenest me thus, not only do I entreat that Thou wouldst wash the lowest part of my body, such as my feet, but I offer Thee also the highest portion, which is my head; and as Thou dost not refuse to let me have part in Thee, no more will I refuse to Thee that Thou shouldst wash any part of me whatever.” “He that is washed,” said our Savior, “needeth not to wash more than his feet, since for the rest he is already wholly clean,” showing thereby that neither must he refuse to have his feet, which were soiled, washed, nor on the other hand, need he offer his head and his hands, which were clean. For this is what is wont to happen, that after a man has been cleaned and washed, on getting out of the bath some dust or dirt clings to his feet, on account of which he washes them once more. So, in the same manner, after one has been cleansed from grievous and mortal sin, there often clings to him the dust of venial sins. Thus, it is well for him to wash his feet, and to purify himself more and more, as much as possible, before receiving the Divine Sacrament. And as our Lord’s Heart was pierced as by a thorn by the perdition of Judas, He would not allow any opportunity of showing this feeling, and of rousing him to enter into himself, to pass, and so He took occasion from what He was saying to give him as it were a passing blow, saying: “That which happens to a man who having his whole body clean, has his feet soiled, the same has been your case, for in truth you are clean, but not all.” Because He knew well who of them was to betray Him, He said they were not all clean. St. Peter, overcome by these words, allowed his feet to be washed, and so afterwards did the rest in their order, none venturing to offer any contradictions or resistance after having heard what our Lord had answered to St Peter. And as our Lord desired to charge this benefit which He had bestowed upon them with this condition, that we should do to our brethren what He has done to us, we ought to pay great attention to that which He did, in order to know what we ought to do, and consider in this action of His the silence, the humility, the joyful countenance, the diligence, and the modesty of our Savior, and also, on the other hand, the devotion and reverence, the submission and wonder of the Apostles, the vexation, disdain, and rudeness with which Judas allowed himself to be washed, and the meekness, patience, and charity with which our Savior placed Himself at his feet

## 4. The institution of the Eucharist

Our Lord institutes the most holy Sacrament, and declares to St. John who is His betrayer.

The hour had now come when Jesus Christ our Lord, the Eternal High Priest after the order of Melchisedech, was to offer His Body and Blood as a true sacrifice to appease the anger of God, and to reconcile the whole world to Him. He willed that this selfsame Body and Blood, which He was to offer upon the Cross, should remain perpetually in the Church under the species of bread and wine, that it might be the pure Sacrifice and acceptable Victim of the law of grace, and also a most excellent Sacrament, in which He Himself should be really present, and should give us His Body as true meat and His Blood as true drink, in testimony of His love, for the strengthening of our hope and the awakening of our memory, as the companion of our solitude, our resource in all our necessities and tribulations, as a pledge of eternal blessedness, and a confirmation of the promises of the New Testament And now, in that loving Providence with which He provided for His Church being at the outset of His Passion, and so near to His death all His thoughts were directed to provide that this sovereign. Food should never fail in her until the end of the world.

Having then accomplished that work of the greatest charity and humility, the washing the feet of His disciples — who were now all full of suspense and expectation, waiting to see what would be the issue of that new ceremony which He had performed — our Savior, albeit wearied by what He had gone through, yet, with great calmness and dignity resuming the garments He had laid aside, returned again to the table and sat down. And as though a new supper and feast were now about to begin, He commanded His disciples to sit down with Him. Then, as they were all attentive, He said to them: “You have now well seen what I have done unto you. You call me Master and Lord, and you say well, for I am so in truth. If then I, being your Master and your Lord, have washed your feet, you remain obliged to do one to another any office of charity, however difficult and despised it may be. For I have given you an example, that as I have done to you so you do also one to another. For the servant is not greater than his Lord, neither is the Apostle greater than He that sent him. If you know these things you shall be blessed if you do them.” And it is a wonderful thing, and very worthy of consideration, that our Savior did not let pass any opportunity of disclosing the feeling caused in Him by the treason of Judas, and of letting it be understood that He was not being drawn on to death by treachery, but that He went of His own will; and for this cause He added: “And in that I have said you shall be blessed, I do not speak it of you all; I know whom I have chosen, but after all the Scripture must be fulfilled, which saith, He that eateth bread with Me shall lift up his heel against Me, and betray Me. I tell you this before it come to pass, that when it shall come to pass you may believe that I am He Whom I have preached unto you that I am.”

Meanwhile, all the Apostles were looking on Him with attention and reverence, seeing from His demeanor and His countenance that He was about to perform some great and unwonted act. Then our Lord, taking in His hands a loaf of the unleavened bread which had been left 0n the table after the supper was over, and considering in mind the great marvel which He was about to work in it, in that it was to be a memorial of the wonders and mercies of God, raised His eyes to His omnipotent and eternal Father, showing by that ceremony that from Him alone proceed all power and virtue to perform such wonderful works. He also gave Him thanks (as He alone could worthily do) for all the benefits which He had received in His holy Humanity, and particularly for that immense benefit which at that time He was about to do to all the world. Then He blessed the bread itself with new words and especial benediction, and such as prepared the souls of the Apostles, and made them intent on the new and special work He was about to perform. After this He divided the bread with His own hands into the portions required, that He therewith might communicate all, and then our Lord consecrated it by His words, converting by virtue of them the bread into His Body, and by His divine power causing that same Body of His, which was present and visible to the eyes of His Apostles, to be also really present, although invisible to the eyes of the body, hidden and covered, beneath the accidents of the bread. And the words with which He consecrated it were those selfsame words by which He gave His Apostles clearly to understand what was the food that He then gave them, saying: “Take ye and eat, for this which I give you is My Body; the same Body which shall be delivered up for you and placed upon the Cross for the salvation of the world.” Having so said, He Himself gave Himself communion before the others, receiving His own Body under the species of bread, and then He gave to all and to each in particular a portion of that consecrated Bread, and they all received It and ate, understanding well what It was, for our Savior Himself had told them in plain and manifest words.

There was also placed upon the table a cup or chalice of wine mixed with a little water, and our Lord, taking it in His hands and giving thanks to His Eternal Father, blessed it in like manner with especial benediction, and consecrated it by His words, converting that wine into His Blood, and by means of His divine power causing the selfsame Blood which He had in His veins to be really present in the chalice under the accidents of the wine. And the words with which He consecrated it were those selfsame words by which He made His disciples clearly and distinctly to understand what it was He was giving them to drink, saying: “Drink ye all of this chalice which I give you, for it has in it My Blood, in which the New Testament is confirmed, and which shall be shed on the Cross for you for the remission of sins.”

As our Savior had come into the world to form a new and spiritual people, and to establish and ratify with it a new covenant and a Testament more excellent by far than the Old Testament which had been made with the carnal nation of the Jews — for the commandments of this New Testament are sweeter and more perfect, and the gifts and promises contained in it more illustrious, since they are not of temporal goods but of eternal — so also this Testament was confirmed, not like the first, with the blood of animals, but with the Blood of the Lamb without spot, Jesus Christ our Lord, which, being shed upon the Cross, was efficacious to do away with the sins of the whole world. This Testament was ordained by our Lord in His last Supper, His Apostles being present in the name of the whole Church; and in order that what He then ordained might have greater firmness and security, He gave them to drink of His Blood, saying: “Drink ye all of this chalice, for this is My Blood of the New Testament, which will be shed for men for the remission of sins.”

And as, moreover, our Lord designed that the Sacrifice and Sacrament which He instituted in this last Supper should endure in His Church unto the end of the world, not only did He Himself consecrate the bread and the wine into His Body and Blood, but He gave power to His Apostles that they also should do the same, and that they should communicate the same power through the bishops to priests legitimately ordained, until He should come again as a Judge and as long as the world should endure. He moreover expressly commanded that whenever they celebrated this Sacrifice, they should do it in remembrance of Him, and of the love with which He died for men, because that for this reason He would remain ever present among them, and leave them a legacy so rich as that of His Body and Blood, with all the treasures of grace which He had merited by His Passion, in order that they might never at any time be unmindful of Him. Therefore, He said to them: “Whenever you do this, you shall do it always in remembrance of Me.”

O admirable Sacrament! O inestimable benefit! O incomprehensible love! O bread of Angels and food of Heaven! Contrived for the sustenance and strengthening of men who are on their way as pilgrims through the world, by that wonderful fire of love which our Lord manifested in His Passion, with so much force and efficacy as to make of men angels, and of creatures of earth children of heaven, transforming them in the love of Him Who has loved them so much! O words worthy to be received with entire faith, thankfulness, and reverence! That our Lord, Who cannot and will not deceive, should say with His own mouth: “Take and eat, for This is My Body; and drink ye all of this chalice, for this is My Blood!” O what infinite liberality! O gift worthy of God! What can I, O my Lord, give Thee for this benefit, except to say, with all the affection of my heart: “Behold, O Lord, this is my body, which I offer for Thee to sufferings, sicknesses, weariness, fatigue, and penance; and this is my blood, which from henceforth I offer Thee to be shed, if so it be for Thy service, for Thy glory; this is my soul, Thy creature, made subject and given up to all that is Thy will?”

After all these things had been done, our Savior, seeing that His death was so near at hand, and also the hardness of heart and the obstinacy of Judas in his evil purpose, and that it had not sufficed that He had pointed out his treachery and signified to him in so many different ways that the secret he was so much endeavoring to cover and conceal was manifest to Him, that again, his seeing Him kneeling at his feet to wash them had not been enough to touch and soften his heart, or bring a little shame into his face, but that, on the contrary, he had with daring wickedness still remained at table amongst the other Apostles, and had received with evil conscience the Sacrament of the Body and Blood of the Lord ; looking upon, conversing with, and eating from the same dish with Him Who was acquainted with the whole of his iniquity — on this, our Lord, seeing near Him a man who was so hardened and so full of malice and abominable thoughts, gave place to the feeling which as Man He might well have for so horrible and abominable a treason, and He began to be disturbed and troubled in spirit, and spoke once more in solemn affirmation and asseveration: “Of a truth I say unto you, one of you is the man who shall sell Me.” And as our Lord named no one, He cast fear into the hearts of all, and they looked at one another, doubting of whom He spoke. For although the conscience of no one accused him of that treachery, yet they gave more credit to the words of our Lord than to their own thoughts, acknowledging with humility that they were men, and that man easily changes and may easily fall.

At that time the Apostle St. John was immediately next to our Savior at the table, and seeing Him disturbed and troubled, he, with the confidence which was given him by the especial love his Master had ever shown towards him, treating him with caressing affection, leaned his head upon His sacred breast. And our Savior, in that night of sublime mysteries and such ineffable Sacraments, amidst all His cares and His sorrows, lovingly received St. John on His bosom, finding Himself also some rest in the loyal heart and sincere love of His Evangelist, and gladly receiving that alleviation of the affliction caused Him by the presence of the traitor.

But the Apostle St. Peter, full of his usual fervor, was very anxious to discover the enemy, in order to tear him to pieces, if he could, with his own hands. He did not venture to put the question himself, and yet his heart urged him not to leave untried any kind of diligence in such a matter. He saw, moreover, the especial favor manifested by our Savior to St. John in presence of all the other disciples, and the opportunity which he therefore had to find out the matter without causing any tumult and with the secrecy which was meet, so he beckoned to him, making signs from the place where he was seated, that he should ask of our Savior, who he was of whom He had spoken? Then St. John, as he was reclining on the bosom of Jesus, asked Him, with all confidence, to tell him who it was. And our Savior answered, as it seems with a low voice, so as to be heard by St. John alone: “He it is to whom I shall give the bread dipped.” And immediately taking a piece of bread, and dipping it in some sauce or stew which was left on the table, He gave it to Judas. This action was to St. John a mark and sign by which he might know the traitor, and to Judas it was a particular distinction and favor bestowed upon him for the purpose of touching his heart and forcing him, if he were not incorrigibly obdurate, to change his evil intentions.

But the wretched man, from his own fault and evil disposition, always grew worse by the remedies which were used for his salvation, and thus, with the morsel given to him by our Savior, Satan entered into his soul. He had before entered there to prompt him to bargain for and settle for the sale of his Master to the Jews, and now he took possession of him with greater power, instigating him to go at once and execute his bargain. Then our Savior, seeing that he was so blinded and ‘so deluded, said to him with His accustomed calmness and gentleness: “That which thou hast to do, do quickly.” Now none of those who were at table understood for what purpose our Savior said these words. But some thought that as Judas kept the purse in which were the common funds, our Savior was desirous of telling him to go and purchase something that was necessary for the Pasch, or that he should give some alms to the poor, as was His custom. But in truth our Savior spoke to the thoughts of His heart, and therefore He said, “What thou doest, do quickly.” Not that He thereby gave consent to, or instigated him to put in execution, so great a wickedness — rather He reproved him for it to his face, letting him see that He knew what was in his heart — but that for His own part He did not intend to obstruct his course or disturb his designs, but rather permitted them and gave place to his malice, and that in His infinite charity He had greater desire to suffer death than Judas in his incredible wickedness had to sell Him that He might be put to death. So as soon as Judas had eaten the morsel and heard those words, impelled by infernal furies, he went out of the chamber and the house where our Savior was, never to return to His company any more. And when Judas went out, it was already night.

## 5. Our Lady in the Passion

Our Savior takes leave of His most Holy Mother before going to His Passion.

It is certain that the Blessed Virgin was not ignorant of the cause for which the Son of God had been made Man in her womb — that is, in order to redeem the human race by most bitter torments, by the shedding of His Blood, and by His death upon the Cross. She had known this first through reading and meditating upon the Sacred Scriptures, even before her Son had become incarnate. She learnt it a second time through the prophecy delivered by the aged Simeon when she presented her Son in the Temple. Thirdly, she knew it from the frequent communications which she held with her Son on this point; for if our Lord so often warned His disciples respecting it, He must have much more frequently given His Mother information concerning it. Indeed, there is much for us to ponder in those long and retired conversations which He had with His Mother, giving her understanding and light as to the Holy Scriptures, and showing her by all of them that it was meet that Christ should suffer in order to enter into His glory. For if our Savior spoke to His disciples again and again of His Passion, how much more and better, and more in particular, must He have given an account of it to His Mother, in order to console Himself and relieve Himself with her? For, as for the disciples, as they did not understand the mystery, our Lord could find little relief in talking with them about it. When He discovered it to them for the first time, they tried to persuade Him that it was not for Him, as St. Peter did. When He again spoke to them of His Passion, as they had lost the hope of diverting Him from it, and saw that our Savior was in truth in this way to suffer, they became sad and full of fear. Afterwards, at the time of the Prayer in the Garden, though they had been so often warned and told beforehand, and though they saw their Master in so much agony, and that He came to them for some consolation, they were weighed down with sleep and dismay. Thus, our Lord always found trouble with them: at one time He had to restrain their indiscreet zeal by reproof, at another to animate their weakness by consolation, at another to exhort them and to instruct them and to arm them against temptation. And if, with all this, our Lord went on continually communicating His sorrow to them and seeking consolation where He found so little thereof, how often must we not believe that He conversed about this matter with His Mother! How would He relieve and repose Himself with her, giving her an account of His cares and anxieties! How would He relate to her the calumnies, the envy, the hatred, and the persecutions of the Jews! How minutely would He give her an account of the end in which that storm and tempest would issue, and how at last He would be overwhelmed by its billows! We cannot doubt that He discoursed many times and at great leisure with His Mother about these things, easing His Heart and consoling Himself with her, who so profoundly understood that mystery, who accepted it with such entire conformity to God’s will, offered it up with so much devotion, and felt it with so much ineffable tenderness, and, in short, had her heart so perfectly alike to and united and one with the Heart of her Son.

From all that has been said, we cannot but believe that our Blessed Lady meditated very frequently, and as it were continually, on the Passion, seeing that both her love and her sorrow led her thoughts to this. For must she not have always; been full of grief when she thought of the Passion of her Son, and felt by her own experience what Simeon had prophesied, that a sword was to pierce her own soul? Whenever she saw and gazed upon the Body of her beloved Son, there occurred to her mind the torments He was to suffer in each one of His limbs she considered His sacred head and the thorns, His face and the buffets, His shoulders and the scourges, His feet and hands pierced with nails, His side with the lance. And whenever she embraced Him, she also embraced in her own heart all these pains and insults, saying, “A bundle of myrrh is my Beloved to me; He shall abide between my breasts.”

Hence sprang up in the soul of the Blessed Virgin very great wonder and the most ardent love. For, by the light communicated to her by the Holy Ghost, she well understood the sublimity of the majesty of God, the insignificance and vileness of men, as well as the bitterness of the torments He was to suffer for them; and comparing these things together, she saw the greatness of the charity of God, the inestimable benefit which was being bestowed on the whole human race, and also the excellent share which she had in that benefit. And corresponding to that knowledge there were in her chaste and humble heart the profoundest thankfulness and the most fervent love of God, and also an equally great and burning charity for men themselves, whom she saw that God so greatly esteemed that to heal them He was to deliver His own Son to so bitter and ignominious a death. And hence there was born in her that most tender mercy and that pity towards miserable sinners which are in her heart, so that she yearned to devote herself entirely as far as was possible in remedying their woes. And hereupon we ought to found our hope that she will never weary of interceding for us, since in laboring for our weal she does that for which her Son came into the world, and thereby reaps the price of our redemption and the Blood which He shed for us.

The Blessed Virgin being thus provided with such clear intelligence and such profound and continual meditation upon the Passion of her Son, and knowing for certain that that was the night in which He would be delivered up to death, came after Him to Jerusalem, and, with the other holy women who usually accompanied her, repaired to the selfsame house in which our Savior was to celebrate the Pasch. And although, as it seems most likely, she remained in a different chamber from that in which her Son was with His Apostles, still she followed minutely and knew from moment to moment all that our Savior did, said, and ordained. She, with her exceeding love and humility, prepared the supper, as she had done many times before, nor did she disdain any office how humble so ever knowing that her Son was occupied in washing with His own hands the feet of His Apostles. Then she also understood how He had given them to eat His Body and to drink of His Blood, under the accidents of bread and wine, and had instituted this Divine Sacrament to endure perpetually in the Church. And as she was more deeply pierced than any other created being with the love of her Son, and more illuminated than any by the Divine Spirit, she had greater light to understand better than all the sublimity of the mystery, to estimate the immensity of the benefit, and to give more heartfelt thanks for this consolation and companionship which was to remain to her in the absence of her Son and during the time of her pilgrimage. There, in fine, she remained and heard, as far as might be, that long discourse and sermon in which her Son took leave of His Apostles, waiting for the end of that most loving leave taking to come.

The discourse being ended, our Savior rose with great resolution and His disciples with Him, and then they all gave thanks and sang praises to God. It would seem that they said some prayer or canticle which was commonly used as a thanksgiving after eating, to which the Evangelist alludes when he says, Et hymno dicto. And if this hymn which it was customary to sing was, as some imagine, seven entire psalms, from the 112th, which begins Laudate, pueri Dominum, to the 118th which begins Beati immaculati in via, we may gather from this how careful our Savior was to give thanks to His Eternal Father for every benefit of whatever kind, since in a night of so many cares and so much trouble, He nevertheless offered thanks after His last Supper at such length, and chanting, so to give us an example of thankfulness, and fulfilling that which God commanded in the Law, “When thou hast eaten and art full, thou shalt bless the Lord thy God for the abundant favors and excellent food which He hath given thee.”

The Blessed Virgin, then, seeing that her Son had risen, retired into the most secret part of her chamber to await the last embrace and farewell which was about to cost her so much grief. And soon she saw Him enter with His accustomed? Calmness and modesty, His face flushed with the work He had performed in the washing of the feet, and the long discourse which He had delivered after the Supper, and much more with the great fervor of His burning charity, and approaching her with the love and reverence due from such a Son to His Mother, “Lady,” He said, “I come not to tell thee of things of which thou art ignorant, but to take leave of thee for the purpose of which thou knowest Many times have I relieved Myself in discoursing of it with thee; give thanks to God Lady, that it has fallen to thy good lot to have a Son Who has to die, for justice, indeed, but the justice of God which He has to satisfy, and to justify men and reconcile them with God. Be consoled, Lady, for the fruit is great and the tempest short and very soon I will visit thee again full of immortality and glory. In doing what I have to do to-day, I fulfill the commandment of My Father and accomplish His most holy will the comfort that I desire to take with Me will be to know that thou art not without some comfort; and since time presses give to me, Lady, thy farewell, thy hand, and thy blessing.”

Oh, how peaceful were the tears which then flowed down the face of the Blessed Virgin! How great the grief which pierced her heart, and yet how constant and determined was she to obey and conform herself to what God disposed! What burning charity to offer her Son, Whom she so tenderly loved, for the glory of God and the salvation of men! “May Thy Father give to Thee, my Son,” the Virgin would have answered “His benediction from heaven,” and she would then add: “Behold the handmaid of the Lord! Be it done unto me according to His will.” Our Lord would weep also, since He afflicted Himself and wept on seeing Mary Magdalene weep at the death of Lazarus her brother. And then, both unable to speak from the intensity of their feeling, they must have taken that last farewell, folded in one another’s arms and each saluting the other with due love in silence. And then the Son would tear Himself away from His Mother, and she would follow Him with her eyes till she lost sight of Him. And we must esteem most highly, and be most grateful, and own ourselves deeply obliged for, that love wherewith the Blessed Virgin gave her Son to suffer and die for us.

## 6. The way to Gethsemane

Our Savior goes to the Garden and tells His Disciples of His sorrow.

Our Lord having taken leave of His Mother, rejoined His disciples, who were waiting for Him, and then, accompanied and surrounded by them, He left the house where He had supped, and departed from that unhappy city which had rejected Him, abandoning the ungrateful and repudiated Synagogue, leaving it to the eternal night and blindness in which it still remains. He took his way to the Mount of Olives on the other side of the brook Cedron, whither at other times He had been wont to resort at night to pray. And whilst He was on His road thither, looking upon His disciples, He said, “All you shall be scandalized this night, and you shall fly from Me and forsake Me when you shall see what shall come to pass.” Our Savior said this to them according to His wont, speaking according to the present time and occasion of what was most painful to His Heart, and showing that He knew and understood, as Son of God, what was to happen to Himself and to them, and that He went to death of His own will, not perforce, not in ignorance, not deceived by any craft; and also to give them good courage to come back to Him after they had left Him, in confidence and security that He would pardon them that weakness, as He Himself had known of it before it came to pass, and being frill of love for them had foretold it to them. “For,” said He, “this your scandal and fall will not be new to Me,” since so it was to be, and many years ago it had been prophesied by Zacharias, “I will strike the Shepherd,” that is, I will deliver My Son to death, “and the sheep shall be scattered,” for you will take to flight and be dispersed. Nevertheless, two things may console you and animate your courage; first, that I shall rise again the third day after My death, and secondly, that when I am risen, I will go before you into Galilee, and there you shall see Me and rejoice and take courage at the sight. Twice before our Savior left the house He had, during the discourse which He delivered after the supper, reproved St. Peter for his excessive fervor. For, trusting in himself more than he ought, he had boasted before the other Apostles that he would let himself be imprisoned and die rather than forsake his Master, and, as it appears, he was still going on in the same state of bravery and strong feeling, and had armed himself with a sword if it should be necessary for defense. When therefore he saw that our Savior had spoken generally of them all, saying, “All you shall be scandalized in Me,” not considering that He Who spoke was the Truth, or how weak he himself was, he exempted himself from that general statement, saying, “Though all shall be shaken or scandalized, yet I will never be scandalized.” Peter spoke what he felt in his heart at the time; but as he sought to make himself singular among all, our Lord directed His reply especially to him, warning him he had no ground for presuming on his own vain confidence, nor for doubting the truth of His prediction, which would most certainly prove accurate, and would be so soon accomplished, that before the cock crew twice that selfsame night, Peter would deny him thrice. Not-withstanding all this, St. Peter would not receive with humility the prophecy of our Lord, and it seemed to him that he would be denying his Master at once if he did not declare his resolution and determination to follow and to confess Him, and so he said, “Think not, Lord, that my love for Thee is so weak as to be disturbed by seeing Thee delivered up to death, for if it were necessary to die with Thee and in Thy company I would gladly do it, so as not to deny Thee.” And all the other Apostles made the same offer and boasted in like manner.

Discoursing together thus, they went forth from the city and descended into the profound and somber valley which was; therefore, named the valley of Cedron, in the deepest hollow of which flowed a stream that took its name from the place and was called the brook of Cedron. On the other side of this brook, on the left hand, on the slope of the Mount of Olives, was the Garden which was called Gethsemane, whither, on account of its being so lonely and remote, our Savior was often accustomed to resort in order to pray. Although in passing through the valley and over the brook the disciples strove to be of good courage, yet we may well believe that they were greatly troubled and afraid, for the valley was deep and; dark, and, on account of the thickness of the trees as well as the steepness of the rocks and the hollows of the mountain, the silence and loneliness of the place were very great. The night was dark and close, some considerable space of time must have elapsed since Judas left the supper room, and even when he went out it was already night, and all the discourse that evening had been announcements of treasons, dishonors, torments, and death. What effect would all this, in the midst of that solitude and obscurity, have had on the hearts of those few weak and unarmed men?

Having arrived at the entrance of the farm or Garden of Gethsemane, our Lord commanded eight of His disciples to remain there, while He went further in to pray, charging them at the same time to watch and pray lest they should be conquered by temptation. And then taking with him the three disciples whom He especially loved, He withdrew with them farther into the interior of the Garden. There He began to feel what was quite new to Him, an unaccustomed fear and failing of heart, together with a profound sadness which obliged Him to disclose it to the three disciples. And He said to them: “My Soul is sorrowful even unto death;” which was as though He had said, “So great is the sorrow which My Soul feels, that it alone would be sufficient to cause its death.” And in order to show the force of this feeling, the Evangelist explains it by different names, calling it sadness, which is a feeling caused by the apprehension of some present evil, and also fear, dread, or amazement, which proceed from evil which is anticipated. Both the one and the other, the sorrow with the fear and the fear with the sorrow, like two heavy weights, oppressed the Heart of our Lord to such a degree as to cause that mortal anguish which the Evangelist designates by the term of heaviness, when he says — *Coepit pavere et de taedere*?

Our Lord had many causes for anguish and grief shut up in His Heart, which He had suffered during the whole of His life, and at this time, on account of new motives, they pressed upon Him more heavily than ever, and made themselves felt in many different ways. For though it be true that that most holy Soul of His, from the first moment that it was created, enjoyed the clear vision of God, and the ordinary law for one who sees God is that he cannot suffer any pain at all, but that both in body and soul he enjoys glory and blessedness; yet in order that it might be possible for us to be redeemed by the precious travail of our Lord, it was ordained that His beatitude and His joy should be confined to the superior portion of His Soul, and should not overflow to the lower part or to the body, our Lord thus renouncing the blessedness which was His right in order to accept the pains and sufferings which we owed to God. Hence came not only the sufferings of His sacred Body, but also the sorrows and anguish of His most blessed Soul, showing in all that He was very Man, and giving place to those feelings and affections in which there is no sin, as though indeed He had been only Man. Thus, as it was no disgrace to our Savior to suffer hunger and thirst and weariness and other fatigues in His Body, so also was it no disgrace for Him to suffer grief, fear, and heaviness in His Soul. Both the one and the other He suffered voluntarily, and if He had so willed it, He might have prevented them. But though He suffered voluntarily, and might if He had chosen have hindered it, yet He did not therefore the less show by suffering that He was very Man, and had the same natural dispositions as other men. Thus, if a man who was suffering great pain in his head or his stomach had at the same time at hand a remedy so efficacious that it would be infallibly certain that he would be rid of the pain immediately he applied it, we should say of him that if he suffered, he suffered voluntarily, and yet all the same he would show by suffering that pain that he was a man weak as others, and subject like them to pain. In the same way we may reason as to our Lord — that although He had power by virtue of His Divinity and by reason of His vision of God, to hinder the sufferings of His Body and the sorrows of His Soul, yet since He did not choose to prevent them, the same natural causes which affected other men naturally produced in His Soul anguish, and in His Body pain. And thus, on the one hand, our Savior suffered voluntarily, because being able to prevent His Passion He did not do so, and, on the other hand, He showed that He was truly Man, because, granted that He did not choose to impede suffering, there were such strong reasons for His suffering that He suffered naturally, and that His Humanity by itself could not avoid it. And this, perhaps, was the desertion of which He complained when on the Cross He cried out, “My God, My God, why hast Thou forsaken Me?”

And this was one and the principal of the causes for which our Savior chose not only to suffer pain in His Body, but also sorrow and anguish in His Soul, to show that He was very Man, of the same nature as ourselves, and that He was most vividly sensible of torments and outrages; also, that He was neither endowed with an impassible Body, nor made of stone or of brass, as Job says. Moreover, it was a great advantage for our consolation in the midst of suffering and anguish, that when any of the saints and friends of God should feel repugnance to these, they might not therefore be discouraged and imagine that they had lost the grace of God. For such feelings as these are not so much sins, as signs of the weakness natural to man, and this weakness our Lord chose to take on Himself, making Himself therein like unto us, that we might endeavor to make ourselves like unto Him in His fortitude and conformity to the divine will. For without doubt the greatest constancy is shown, not where the troubles are greatest, but where the feelings are most lively: “those ought not to be praised as valiant,” says St. Ambrose, whose wounds make them insensible to pain, but those rather who feel their pain the most keenly. Our Savior also desired to have part, not only in the sufferings of the body, but also in the sorrows of the soul, in order that having to such an extent participated in our miseries, He might in return communicate to us in like manner His own goods. “He took upon Him,” says the same Saint, “my sorrows that He might give me His joys; and treading in our footprints, He went down so low as the pain of death itself, in order that we might tread in His footprints and so regain life. Therefore, it was fitting that He should feel sorrow also, that He might conquer sadness rather than not allow it to approach Him.” Our Savior had, moreover, to take to Himself the bitter medicine for our infirmities, that we might be cured of them, and in Himself to chastise our disorders, and perform penance for our sins, in order that we might receive their forgiveness. And as He cured and made satisfaction for our pride by the insults which He suffered, and our gluttony by His vinegar and gall, and our pleasures by His pains, so in like manner He chose to heal and to chastise by His own sadness the sins which we commit by interior delights.

For all these causes, therefore, and for others which we do not now touch upon, our merciful Lord and loving Savior was not only content to suffer strokes upon His shoulders, buffets on His face, thorns on His head, and nails in His hands and feet, but also sorrow and agony in His most blessed Heart. And as He gave permission and power to the ministers of darkness (for without that they could have done nothing) to put Him to these bitter torments, so He also gave permission to that anguish to work upon His Heart as the present occasion and the motives which He had for it required.

## 7. The causes of suffering

The Causes of the Sorrow which our Savior endured.

Great, without doubt, were the causes which our Savior had for sorrow, since, it being settled that He would not prevent them, but let them work on Him as much as they could, the effect which they had, and the impression which they produced on His Heart, were so great, that our Lord Himself could say that they had brought Him to the point of death.

For, in the first place, He felt the travail and fatigue He had undergone that day, during which He had come from Bethany to Jerusalem, had celebrated with His disciples the Pasch and the legal Supper at which the Lamb was eaten, and had washed their feet, giving thereby an example of the most profound humility, and of the most refined love. He had, moreover, instituted the Blessed Sacrament, and communicated them all with His own hands. He had afterwards delivered a long discourse and address, in which He had shed forth all the treasures of His charity, endeavoring by all possible means to console and encourage them, calling them little children, My friends, My chosen, the companions of My travails and temptations, more closely united and incorporated with Me than the branches with the vine. He told them that the troubles would be short and the joy great, that the Comforter, Teacher, and Advocate, Whom He was to send to them that He might remain with them always, would be no less a Person than the Holy Spirit Himself; that He Himself was to go before them in the fight and to receive their wounds in His own body, and that with this help they would obtain a glorious victory over the world; finally, that He was returning to His Father, and that this was so great a blessing, that if they loved Him and desired His welfare, they would feel and show great joy thereat, and especially as He was going to prepare a place for them, in order to come again for them and place them in the heavenly mansions. Throughout the whole of His discourse, He showed Himself forgetful of Himself and full of care for them, hiding His own trouble in order not to increase theirs, and not to oppress their weakness with the weight of such great tribulation, thus discharging the office of His great and heartfelt charity.

He had also suffered Judas to be near Himself at the table and to eat with Him out of the same dish. He had fought with the hardness of that poor man’s heart, now with words, which had a hidden meaning, now with others which were, clearer and more manifest, now with acts and demonstrations, of particular favor and love, and all without being able to overcome or make the least impression upon him. And all this gave Him that great pain which the presence of enemies and traitors naturally produces, and therefore at various times and in different ways that night He declared what He felt, until the time when He showed it externally by His grief and perturbation of spirit.

He had also parted with infinite tenderness and sorrow from His most Holy Mother, and the sympathetic pain which she felt had pierced His Heart with anguish; and in all these things He had taken care to restrain Himself, to bear up against His sufferings, and to hide what was passing within Him, that He might console His disciples and fulfill the obligations of that last Supper. But, as the sorrow that is kept in does all the more violence to the heart, and naturally seeks Some vent by which to obtain a little relief and comfort, so when our Lord found Himself in the solitude of the Garden, and no longer obliged to keep up appearances before the eight disciples whom He had left at the entrance, He allowed His sorrow to declare itself, and let His Heart seek relief and pleasure in the love and loyalty of the Apostles who were more; especially dear to Him. Therefore, He disclosed what He felt to them, saying: “My Soul is exceeding sorrowful, even unto death.”

Again, a consideration of no less grief to our Lord was to see the hatred and ill will of His enemies, which had made them not only contrive His death but seek so many opportunities and invent so many ways and devices of injury and torments for Him, and of treating Him in the midst of His anguish with so much contempt and derision. For this was to behave like people who had gained their point and were triumphing over Him as fallen and abandoned by God, and who said of Him what had been prophesied in His name in the Psalms: “God hath forsaken Him, pursue and take Him, for there is none to deliver Him.” This feeling of seeing Himself overcome by His enemies, and that the time had come in which they were to have their way, and put in execution all their hatred upon Him, was represented by our Savior to His Eternal Father, calling Him to His aid, when He exclaimed, “Behold, O Lord, My affliction, because the enemy is lifted up.” And if to hear a lion or a bull roar inspires even those who are in safety with fear and terror, imagining what the strength of the animal would do if it might, how much greater fear and horror must it have caused to our Savior to see Himself surrounded by wild beasts who were at such full and free liberty to rush upon Him according to their own pleasure? For, of a truth, it was His own favored people who turned against Him like a lion on this occasion, as the Prophet had signified when he said, “My inheritance is become to Me as a lion in the wood, it hath cried out against Me.” Of this hatred and evil will of the princes and the chiefs among the people that prophecy also of the Psalms had been made, “Many calves have surrounded Me, fat bulls have besieged Me, they have opened their mouths against Me as a lion ravening and roaring.” For our Savior knew clearly and distinctly beforehand the evil will of His enemies who were to be His judges, and all the plots they had made, and the councils which they had held for His condemnation: and as these things were to cause Him very special pain and sorrow, the Holy Ghost had taken care that they should be deeply pondered many years before by the Prophet, who said, “But Thou, O Lord, hast shown Me and I have known: then Thou showedst Me their doings, and I was as a meek lamb that is carried to be a victim.”

Our Savior likewise knew that being surrounded by such enemies as these, without being able to take flight or escape, He would also be forsaken by His friends and acquaintances, without having any one to look on Him and take His part in the midst of all these calumnies, or be His defender under so many accusations, or strive to save His life, or grieve over His death. It was of this He complained when He said, “I looked on My right hand, and beheld, and there was no one who would know Me. Flight hath failed Me, and there is no one that hath regard for My Soul.” How great was the sorrow and agony which His most Sacred Heart suffered from the desertion of His friends and the violence of His enemies, He Himself had declared in the Psalm where He says, “I am poured out like water, and all My bones are scattered. My Heart is becoming like wax melting in the midst of My bowels.”

Above all, that which occasioned Him supreme sorrow was the death which He had present and so near at hand — a death so painful and ignominious, and so vividly imprinted on His mind. For all the torments He had to undergo were distinctly and particularly represented to Him, and His most exquisite imagination apprehended most perfectly those most cruel sufferings which were being prepared for that most delicate of bodies. The imagination is often wont to afflict and affright more than death itself, and on this account those who are condemned to die are frequently blindfolded, that they may not see the instruments by which their life is to be taken away, and we endeavor by various devices and reasons to prevent their imagination from dwelling on that thought, practicing this kind of mercy towards them because we judge that it is not so painful to receive death as to expect and fear it. But our Savior, Who, through love towards us, did not seek for any alleviation in His sufferings, looked full in the face the cruel death which He was approaching, and chose not only to suffer in His Body, but that the waters of tribulation should also enter into the very interior of His Soul, as it is written: “The waters are come in even unto My Soul.” For this cause He gave His thoughts free scope, and began to think over the course and progress of His Passion and all the circumstances thereof, as of a thing that He had present to the eyes of His understanding, and the execution of which was near at hand. He saw with how much passion those unjust judges, under color of justice, were about to seize Him Who was Justice itself, with how much haughtiness those miserable worms would treat the King of all the world, and with how great daring the slaves of sin would bind the Lord of true freedom. He considered with how much noise and with what dishonor they would take Him unto the house of the Chief Priest through the streets of Jerusalem, where He had worked so many marvels, and how the priests, blinded with avarice and ambition, would seek out witnesses to give false testimony against Him. Moreover, He represented to Himself how they would command their servants to spit on Him and to mock Him and to buffet Him, and how the miserable sons of wrath would satisfy their own wrath in shamefully striking the Lord of Majesty. He saw how He would be delivered up to Pilate and to the Gentiles, and how the Governor, through vain regard to the world, would pass Him on to Herod, how He would be scoffed at and treated as a fool by his courtiers, and how, when He was brought back to Pilate, He would be scourged and up to the soldiers and men of war, that with scorn and insults and mockery they might crown with thorns the true King of all. And going on further in thought, He saw how they would take Him as a condemned criminal from the house of Pilate, with public proclamation and with the Cross on His shoulders, and how, amidst such a multitude of people gathered together to witness this spectacle, He would meet with the holy women who had followed Him and done Him service in supporting Him, and that amongst these He would behold His afflicted-Mother. And it could not be but that this thought should overcome Him, and that He should be pierced through and through with sadness and sorrow of heart.

Moreover, going on in thought to Mount Calvary, He beheld the manner in which He was to be crucified, and how those ministers of justice and cruel executioners would raise Him naked upon the Cross, in the sight of God and of the whole Court of Heaven, and before the eyes of His Blessed Mother, and in the sight of all the world, between two malefactors. Then He represented to Himself the intense pain in which for three hours He would remain suspended upon the Cross, forsaken by His friends and insulted by His enemies, and how at last, in the sight of His Eternal Father, and in presence of His holy Mother, He would breathe His last in torment.

The lively representation of a death attended with such circumstances of ignominy and pain produced so intense a feeling in His Heart that He began to tremble and fear at the apprehension of it His Heart began to be discouraged and melt like wax through the force of His sorrow: “He began to fear and be heavy,” and “to grow sorrowful and to be sad.” Then betaking Himself to His three beloved disciples, that He might relieve Himself with them, He said: “My Soul is sorrowful even unto death; I feel anguish and sorrow as to death; I feel pains and agonies sufficient to inflict death. Stay you here a little, I pray you, abide with Me, and watch and be vigilant, and bear Me company in this My bitter strait.”

## 8. Jesus laden with our sins

Of other more secret causes of our Savior’s Sorrow.

Although the causes of which we have spoken occasioned our Savior extreme sorrow and suffering, they did not have the effect of making Him the less readily offer Himself to death, through obedience to the Father and for the salvation of men, even as He had offered Himself from the first moment of His conception. Nevertheless, beholding the load which he was going to take upon His shoulders, He began to be in an agony and persevered in lengthening out His prayer, until from simple anguish He began to sweat blood from His veins. For the business which He had undertaken of making peace between heaven and earth, of reconciling men with God, of paying for the sins of the whole world, of satisfying the justice of God and making His mercy propitious to us, of triumphing over the devil, despoiling hell and opening a new way for us to the gates of heaven, was one of such weighty moment and anxiety, that it oppressed the loving Heart of our Savior with greater agony than even the torments and ignominy which He was to suffer externally. Hence, we may gather what were some of the more secret motives and causes of the horror and agony which our Savior experienced in His prayer.

The first cause was the greatness of His love, for His grief was in proportion to His love, and as it is impossible to comprehend altogether the height of His love so just as little can we conceive the depth of His sorrow. For so it was, that that most sacred Soul, immediately on its creation and infusion into His Body in the virginal womb of our Blessed Lady, beheld the Divine Essence as clearly as He does now, and on beholding It judged how worthy It was of the utmost honor and service, and desired to pay It such, with all the force of ineffable love which had been bestowed upon Him wherewith to love God. But at the same time, He beheld all the offences which men had committed against God since the beginning, and those which they were to commit until the end of the world, and on this His grief at seeing the Divine Majesty outraged was as great as His desire had been to behold it honored. And as no one can soar so high as to understand this desire, no one can attain to understand the greatness of this grief. We read of some who have conceived so deep a repentance for their sins, that not being able to bear the grief which it caused them, they have lost their lives. What sorrow then must be that immeasurable love which Thou, O Lord, hadst for God and man, have caused Thee, seeing that a single spark of it infused into the souls of these penitents, was powerful enough to burst their hearts asunder as a blast of powder!

This first cause of grief, which proceeded from the love of God, was succeeded by another, which came from the immense love felt by our Savior for men. As He alone knew, and alone could rightly estimate, how great an evil it is to be out of God’s good grace, and to have to be without His glorious vision and company forever, He afflicted Himself beyond measure, beholding those whom He so much loved, placed in such grave and manifest danger. Thus, His seeing God offended and men lost through sin, was as a sword with two edges, which pierced His Heart to the very quick, from the love which He bore to God for Himself and to men for His sake, desiring that the honor of God should be satisfied and the misery of men remedied, although it was to be at so great a cost to Himself. For if the Apostle says, that the solicitude and care of the Churches which pressed upon him within consumed him more than all the troubles and persecutions which he suffered from without, and that when any one was weak, he also became weak, whenever anyone was scandalized he also was on fire, what must nut our Lord, Whose charity as infinitely greater than that of the Apostle, have suffered in His Heart at this?

In addition to this grief which pierced the Heart of Christ our Lord at seeing God offended and men condemned, there was another which caused Him no less suffering; it was that of beholding Himself laden with the sins of all men, to satisfy the injury done to His Father and pay the debts of His brethren who were under condemnation.

O most blessed Jesus! to see Thee undergoing so many external torments is enough to break a Christian heart, and as for seeing Thee suffering such agony within Thy Soul, there is no sight, no strength that can support it Isaiah says, “All we like sheep have gone astray, and the Lord hath laid on Him the iniquity of us all.” Thy love it was, O Lord, which accepted as good this rigorous sentence of Divine Justice, and Thou didst take on Thy shoulders and make Thyself answerable for all the sins without exception which had been committed by mankind, all that they are now committing and will commit from the very beginning of the world until the end, that Thou mightest pay for them, our Lord and our Lover, with the anguish of Thy Heart. And who can count the number of Thy sorrows, seeing that no one can count the number of our sins?

But there is another consideration which infinitely enhances the mercy of God, and reveals another vein of the sorrow and anguish of that night. It is that our Lord desired to pay the price, not only as surety for faults of others, but as though He Himself were the culprit and as if the sins had been His own. For sureties, although they pay for those for whom they have become security, yet pay not as for themselves, and no dishonor accrues to them from the faults of others, and even they gain much honor for paying what they do not owe. But our Lord made Himself entirely one with us, as the head with the body; and so it was His will that our faults should be called His faults, and that He should not only pay them with His Blood, but should suffer shame and confusion for them. And this confusion endured by our Savior for our sins was doubtless very great, and formed a very great portion of the agony He underwent on entering into His Passion, when He took them upon Himself and offered Himself as payment for them. This is what the Prophet desires to signify when he says, “All the day long My shame is before Me, and the confusion of My face hath covered Me.” And in another place he says, “Shame hath covered My face.” And representing this sorrow to His Eternal Father as one of the greatest which He suffered, He exclaimed, “Thou knowest My reproach, and My confusion and My shame.”

Herein, then, is revealed to us a new proof of the humility and charity of Christ our Lord. For although our sins were so shameful, and He had to undergo so much shame and confusion in interceding for them, He nevertheless interceded and pleaded for them with the most profound humility and the most ardent charity, as though they had been His own. It often happens that when a man commits any infamous crime, his friends and kindred disavow him and forsake him, that they may escape the contagion of the bad odor of that infamy, and if, perchance, there should be found any one so true a father or friend as to be willing to take some step in the matter, he always begins by repudiating the evil deed, and showing himself to be quite free and foreign to it. But this most merciful Lord and lover of our souls covered His face with shame on account of the abominations which we commit, nor did He disdain to acknowledge and confess us before the tribunal of Divine Justice, not only as His friends and kindred, as brethren and sons, but also as His very members, and as the body of which He is Head. Hence it was that He not only interceded and supplicated that we might be forgiven, but He also offered, as though He Himself were the malefactor, to pay the penalty which we deserved; and thus it was that, although He asked three times in His prayer that, if it were possible, the chalice of His death should pass from Him without His drinking it, yet He saw well that on account of the sins which He had taken upon Himself, He was far from gaining His petition, and for this cause He called and considered them as His own, according to that which is written in His Person in the Psalms: “Far from My salvation are the words of My sins.” How great, then, must have been Thy agony, O Lord, at this time, since it made Thee sweat the blood from Thy veins? And what shame Thou must have suffered, so pure as Thou wert, when Thou didst see alleged against Thee before the tribunal of God such foul things, as though they had been Thy own offences! Alas for us, for it is we who committed them!

It does not seem as if the sorrows of our Lord could have been greater, if it had not been that they were increased by our ingratitude and neglect to return His love. This is the one thing that most distresses those who bestow benefits upon and show love to others. For to see that there were to be so many who would not recognize or esteem or be thankful for His great benefits, nor avail themselves of a remedy which had cost Him so much, and that after He had given His Blood as medicine for our maladies and as a baptism which would purify our stains, there would with all this still be so many who would die eternally, and so few who would wash their garments in the blood of the Lamb — this was a thing which oppressed the Heart of our Savior more than can be described in words. Herein He felt anew the sins of men, as of those who trampled upon His Blood, despised His love, and lightly esteemed His benefits. But in far higher degree He felt the sins of those whose ingratitude was deeper and more general on account of their being Christians or religious, or persons who had received greater gifts from God. And if those who love much are greatly afflicted when their love is returned with coldness, tell us, O Lord, what Thou didst feel when, being so full of love towards men, Thou didst see in them so great a want of love, such forgetfulness, and such ingratitude?

Again, in addition to all this, our Savior had another source of grief, which still more plainly shows His love, and from which we also may derive great consolation. For He saw clearly the paths which His chosen would have to follow to obtain the fruit of His redemption. There were represented to Him in great detail and minuteness all their temptations and their struggles, their fastings and watchings, their persecutions and penances, their travails and fatigues, the insults, injuries, and dishonor they would receive, and their sufferings and martyrdoms. And all these things He beheld not as the sufferings of others, but as His own proper sufferings, for in truth they belonged to Him in many ways. First, because they were the sufferings of His members, and on this ground they were His; secondly, because they would have to suffer them through love for Him, and in order not to deny or offend Him; thirdly, because the persecutors and tyrants themselves would persecute and torment the just for His sake, and because they served and followed Him. For all which reasons our most merciful and faithful Lord took to Himself the weight of all these sufferings as if they were His own and as if He was suffering them.

For if, when Saul was persecuting the faithful, our Lord said to him: “Why persecutest thou Me?” in the same way we might say that the stones of St Stephen wounded Him, and the fire of St. Laurence burnt Him, and that all the other sufferings, of the saints, which He knew and appreciated as we never can, afflicted Him, and that He accepted them at that time and offered them to His Eternal Father in His prayer, feeling the travail of His mystical Body no less acutely than He felt the sufferings of His own natural body.

## 9. Blood in the moonlit night

Our Savior prays in the Garden and sweats Blood.

Our Savior, being now full of these sorrowful thoughts, gave us an excellent example of having recourse to prayer before resorting to human means in similar tribulations. Now that His most holy Humanity, in as far as it shared the weakness of our nature, recoiled from drinking of so bitter a chalice, and now that He saw that all this tempest had been raised against Him through the hatred and envy of the Scribes and Pharisees, and the pride and ambition of the chief priests, He did not take any pains to relieve Himself with men until He had first presented Himself before God in prayer, knowing that without His permission not a leaf in the tree moves, and that all things are governed by His will and according to the lofty and hidden designs of His providence. And so, in order to carry out in deed what He had taught by His words, that prayer should be made in secret and with closed doors, He left even the three disciples whom He had taken with Him, and went away from them about a stone’s cast — feeling very deeply this separation from them, as it would seem that the Gospel signifies where it says, *Et ipse avulsus est ab eis*, that is to say, He tore Himself away from them, as one whose very heart is torn by the pain of leaving such faithful friends in a time of great tribulation. But still He withdrew from them, notwithstanding that His Heart was torn to part from them, showing us the firmness and constancy with which we ought to execute what we judge to be best and most for the service of God. He also placed Himself just at such a distance that they might receive an example from Him, and that He also might pray with greater quiet and pour out His afflicted Heart with more freedom in the sight of His Father.

Having then taken His place, He knelt down and then prostrated Himself with the most profound humility and with no less agony, and, with His Divine Face on the ground, began His prayer, saying, “Father.” Another Evangelist repeats it thus, “Father, Father;” and another says, “My Father” — as though He rejoiced Himself in the Father Who had sentenced Him to die and was now delivering Him to death, and in submitting Himself lovingly and with the spirit of a Son to His Father, although He beheld Him as with the sword in His hand, much more perfectly than Isaac submitted himself when seeing his father armed with the fire and the knife to offer him in sacrifice, said to him, “My father.” And here our Lord taught us, also, a great remedy wherewith to strengthen our confidence in the midst of troubles — that is, by recognizing the Fatherly love wherewith God chastises us, and by calling upon Him with mouth and heart, “Father, Father.”

Our Savior said then, Father, Father, Father Who art especially Mine, for I am Thy only-begotten Son, if it be possible — or as the other Evangelist says, if Thou will; that is, if with Thy will, and with Thy desire — it be possible, I entreat of Thee that I may not drink this chalice. As if He said, I desire not anything which Thou dost not desire, and what Thou wiliest not, that, though it be in itself very easy, is to Me as impossible; and this being so, that which I ask Thee, Lord, is on condition that Thou wiliest it, and if Thou being willing, this can be done, that which I could desire is not to drink this draught. And to teach us that to feel difficulty and repugnance to trials and to suffer agony and sadness under them, and to desire according to the flesh to be spared and escape them, does not diminish in the slightest degree the perfection of virtue, for the will remains perfectly subject to and conformed to that of God — after having shown, on the one hand, the sorrow and natural repugnance of His holy Humanity, He had signified it with so much gentleness and resignation, saying, “if it were possible,” and “if His Father should so will it,” yet notwithstanding all this, He did violence to Himself once more in the same way, remitting Himself expressly to the will of God, and as if withdrawing what He had first said, He said, on the other hand, “Nevertheless, let it be done, O Lord, not as I will, but as Thou wiliest and ordainest.”

Oh, example worthy of being received and imitated with the utmost reverence and humility! For remember that He Who thus prays is the consubstantial and only-begotten Son of God, the Son beloved above all love, that most obedient Son in Whom His Father had always been well pleased. Consider that He to Whom He prays is His own Father; the Father Almighty, in Whose power lay all that He asked of Him; and that the subject of His prayer is His own death, a death so cruel and ignominious, a death which He did not deserve. And with all this how great is the reverence with which He speaks and the moderation with which He prays! Observe that He does not resolve to ask except for that which is also the will of His Father; and how in a matter of moment such as was never seen, this most loving Son does not entreat for that which His flesh desires, but only for that which is pleasing to His Father And we vile slaves, who for our sins deserve any punishment whatsoever, do not consider for what or for what cause we pray, or with what determination and importunity we ask! Our Sovereign Maker here teaches us how to pray, and that after having represented to the Eternal Father our desires, we are to say with reverence and resignation, *Verumtamen non sicut ego volo, sed sicut tu*.

Our Savior, having finished His prayer, returned to seek His disciples, who had fallen asleep through weariness and sorrow, and He discharged in this the office of a watchful and diligent Superior, to arouse them and to warn them for the encounter which was at hand. And it could not fail to cause Him great grief to see that Judas was so active and vigilant in accomplishing his treason, and that His disciples were so remiss and sleepy in prayer. And as Peter had shown greater fervor and presumption than the others in offering with so much impetuosity to go to prison and to death rather than abandon his Master, and had also failed to enter into himself, or to humble himself at what our Lord had said to him before, when He admonished him as to the weakness and the cowardice which he would manifest that very night, our Lord took occasion from his sleep to warn him and make him recollect himself, and not presume upon great and difficult things when he was not able to accomplish easy and lesser duties. Therefore, addressing Himself especially to him, He said: “Simon, dost thou also sleep? You said that you were ready to go with Me and in My company to prison and to death, and now have you not been able to watch with Me for only so short a time as this? With Me, I say, Who have been watching and praying, and suffering agony and sweating blood; with Me, when even if I were to fall asleep and rest Myself, it would have been your place to watch in My defense?” This is the meaning contained in that touching and loving reproof, Simon, dormis? Non potuisti una hora vigilare mecum?

Then having turned to the others, who as they had followed St. Peter in his offers, had also imitated him in his sleep, He lovingly admonished them, saying, “Watch and pray, not so much for My sake as on account of your own danger, that ye may not be overcome by temptation. And do not be careless because you have a good will, for although the spirit is ready to do and suffer, the flesh is weak, and makes war on the spirit and will overcome it, if you do not persevere in prayer to gain from God vigor and fortitude.”

And what our Lord taught them in these words, He next confirmed by His example. For being still in an agony, He returned the second time to prayer, and strained Himself to subjection and uniformity with the will of His Father, and so He said: “My most beloved Father, I have entreated Thee that if it be possible I may not have to drink of so bitter a chalice; but if it has been otherwise ordained by Thee, and it cannot be but that I drink it, Thy will be done in Me.” Then, not forgetting the weakness of His disciples, He returned to them after His prayer, and found them sleeping a second time, for they had been overcome by drowsiness, their eyes were heavy and they unable to rouse themselves. And He showed them how weak they would be when trial came, if so short a time before they had fallen asleep in prayer. But the gentle and most prudent Master did not say anything to them, in order not to afflict them, regarding it as sufficient reproof that they saw how, after they had been warned, He had found them sleeping, and that they were so filled with confusion at this that they knew not what to answer in their own excuse. Nor have we any excuse for the little company we give to our Savior in His Passion, except that our eyes are so weighed down with sleep from the vapors of the things of this world.

Thus, then, our Savior left them at their place and went back to pray, and repeated for the third time the words He had said the first and the second time, to teach us that we must pray thrice and many times until we are heard, that we must persevere in calling at the gates of the divine mercy until we obtain our petitions, and that we must remain all the longer in prayer in proportion as the distress we feel is greater. And our Savior suffered such great distress during His third prayer, that St. Luke terms it agony, which properly means combat and struggle, to signify that conflict which Christ our Lord suffered within Himself. The recollection and vivid representation of His death, armed with the will and commandment of the Eternal Father, struggled with the natural feeling of His holy Humanity, which rejected and fled from that death, and on the other hand His Spirit, ready and full of strength, animated the weak flesh to accept death and resign itself to the will of God. During this struggle and agony, as the Evangelist says, our Savior prayed still longer and more earnestly. And as it is natural in such struggles that the blood collects itself from the other limbs, leaving them cold, and crowds round the heart to support it, how could our Savior have sweated that blood through His veins except that He had made so heroic and generous an effort to cast away His fear, that the blood collected round His Heart was thereby sent forth with so much force that His veins were too small for it, and so opened themselves, and gave free course through the pores to those drops of blood which ran down upon the ground? And if this was so, the bloody sweat did not arise from fear, but from greatness of soul; although it is true that it might proceed also from vehement distress and anguish, for as these, in many cases cause sweating, so may they when they are very violent, particularly when the blood is delicate, in like manner be the cause of sweating blood also. However, this may be, our Savior desired to give us this outward mark of the strife and agony which passed within Him, and to show more clearly the greatness of the resignation with which He offered Himself to the will of the Father in a matter so difficult that the mere imagination of it made Him sweat blood.

Again, His agony increased while He was in prayer, and His prayer also increased while He was in agony. He prayed longer and more fervently, entreating His Eternal Father with all humility and resignation, that if it were possible this chalice might pass from Him, and that He might be spared so bitter a draught, but that nevertheless His holy will should be done in all things. And we may believe that all the angels of heaven were lost in profound admiration, beholding the Son of God, Who, with so much agony and so much reverence, prayed thrice to His Eternal Father for nothing less than for His life, and that He might be spared death, a death of so much ignominy and suffering. And all prostrate before God (as they saw that Most Beloved Son and their own Lord prostrate) they awaited the sentence which that petition would receive before the tribunal and in the presence of His Father, and whether that death would take place or not; and whether the sword with which the head of the Son was threatened would be returned, without shedding blood, to its sheath, as had been done of old with the sword of Abraham.

Then God declared in His Court to all the celestial spirits that His determined will was that His Son should die, and that He accepted His prayer, as to the offer which He made with so much resignation, namely, that without regarding His own desires and natural feelings, He should execute on Him His eternal counsel and holy will. He announced to them also that by this means He willed to magnify His justice and mercy, and to give light to the world, salvation to the lost, to forgive their sins and satisfy His honor which had been outraged. And all the angels and blessed spirits adored with profound reverence His Sovereign Majesty, and saw revealed to them a new proof of His infinite wisdom and incomprehensible goodness.

And as humble and persevering prayer never returns empty from the gates of God, so, albeit His Divine Majesty did not alter the decree which He had established before all ages with regard to the death of His Son, nevertheless, He so far granted His prayer as to send an angel from heaven, who in visible form should speak with and strengthen Him. Yet by what arguments could he comfort and console Him, seeing that our Lord knew all that could give Him courage in this extremity and that the angel could teach Him nothing which He did not already know? For what else could the angel say to Him which was better or so good as what our Savior Himself, with the same end of comforting them, had already said to His disciples after the Last Supper? But our most merciful Savior, Who of His own will had chosen to be made sorrowful for our healing, chose also for that time to put aside from His memory the consideration of those things which might have given Him some relief, that so His holy Humanity might suffer more entirely without consolation, and might be comforted by the angel. He likewise gave us therein a new example of humility, permitting Himself to be consoled and encouraged by the ministry of the angel, who presented to Him from without and brought back as it were to His memory the reasons He had for readily accepting that chalice of bitterness, thus teaching us that if in our own troubles we do not find in ourselves that consolation which we give to others in theirs, we should be content to receive it from any one whom our Lord may send us.

Our Lord having finished His prayer, rose from the earth where he had been kneeling or lying prostrate, and, as we may believe, He wiped the bloody sweat from His face before returning to His disciples, who, after having been warned and reproved the first time for their drowsiness, and visited the second time and found sleeping and unable to answer anything in their own defense, had fallen asleep the third time without being able to watch in prayer with their Master. Then, finding them asleep through weariness and sorrow, He roused them with grave and gentle irony, saying, “Sleep on now and take your rest!” As though He had said, “A fitting time this, and a good place, and a suitable occasion certainly, for sleep I the earth frozen, the night dark, the air icy, enemies at hand who are coming to take Me! Sleep and rest, if you can; hitherto I have asked you to watch with Me, to keep Me company; now, however, as far as I am concerned, sleep on, if you will, for however much you wish it, you will not be able.” And then with words full of feeling and gravity, He said, “Come, it is enough. What, you are asleep! see that now it is no longer time for sleep, for the hour is come when I am to be delivered into the hands of most wicked and evil men.”

It must not be forgotten that among His other griefs, our Lord at this time felt most acutely the wrong done to Him by the Apostle who had sold Him. For although the iniquity of the Jews grieved Him, the malice of Judas wounded Him far more, and that He was sold, not by any of His disciples, but by one of the Twelve who was His Apostle and His companion, and who had daily eaten with Him. Neither had He been sold at any great price, but only for the sum which they had been willing to give; for the wretched man had merely asked, “What will you give me if I deliver Him up to you?” And there had been no agreement exacted beyond the promise which they had been ready to make. Our Lord did not seek to conceal the feeling which this wrong had caused Him, and thus, when He aroused His disciples, He said, “What, do you sleep? He who is to betray Me is at hand.” “He is not asleep; He has not failed a jot in diligence and carefulness. Come, then, let us arise and go hence, and without showing any weakness, let us set out with courage to meet those who are coming in search of us.”

Our Blessed Lord taught us in this two things. First, that prayer always has good effects, and that no man ever comes from before the presence of God empty. For though He may not obtain consolation (even as our Savior could not obtain it, but anguish and discomfort), still he gains good courage and strength to suffer and overcome any difficulties and temptations whatsoever. Secondly, that whilst it is indeed necessary to pour out our hearts, open our griefs, and to represent our repugnances and fears in the sight of God, as our Savior did, and as David when he said, “His sight I pour out my prayers, and before Him I declare my trouble,” still, when the time for trouble comes, we must show a bold face and good courage before the men or the demons who persecute us.

## 10. The arrest

Our Savior is betrayed and seized.

When the false Apostle, Judas, under the instigation of the devil, had left the supper room and separated himself from the other disciples, he set himself in all diligence to make arrangements for the seizure of our Savior. He went from house to house, to the Chief Priests and heads of the Synagogue, offering now to fulfil the promise he had made, describing the opportunity that had now come to hand, and explaining the plan and order they should follow so that our Lord might not escape them. And as Judas did not believe in Him, but looked upon Him as a deceiver and impostor, he took all possible precautions that his project might not fail. Accordingly, he arranged with the Governor for a party of the soldiers of his guard, and those who put the number lowest say that he had one hundred and twenty-five soldiers. And this number seeming to them small, the Priests and Pharisees ordered that their own servants should also go with them, that they might swell the body of the armed men, and give assistance should it prove necessary. But that the enterprise might not fail on account of the absence of chiefs and officers in command, they determined that there should be present some of the Chief Priests, among whom were persons of much authority, and who in past years had themselves been High Priests. And to give the affair greater importance, they were accompanied by several officers of the Temple, who had charge, some of the building, others of the property, others of the sacrifices and offerings and the like. All these men went well armed and prepared for whatever might happen, some with hangers and swords, and others less well armed with staves and sticks. They also carried with them lanterns and torches, to light their path and to prevent our Savior from hiding Himself from them in the darkness. From the number of people collected together and the great preparations which were made, it is easy to see how great was the energy manifested by Judas, and how much noise and tumult there was in the city. For if we consider well we find that quite an army was collected of all kinds of people, of Jews and of Gentiles, of servants and free, of clergy and laymen, of men of war and men of peace, in order that all might share in the taking of Him through Whom all have to obtain liberty.

Of all this troop Judas made himself the captain, for St. Luke says “that he that was called Judas, one of the twelve, went in the first place before them,” and in the Acts of the Apostles it is written that Judas was the leader of them that took Jesus. This office Judas exactly performed in many ways. For he it was who first chose the night time, to avoid the tumult and resistance which might be made by the multitudes who followed and accompanied our Savior, and by this he satisfied the fears of the priests, who, to prevent any disturbance arising among the people, had wished to postpone the taking of Jesus until after the feast of the Pasch. Secondly, he made choice of a place outside the city, and in the country, where our Savior might be found alone, and more out of reach of those who might have favored His cause. For the traitor well knew the place, because Jesus was wont often to resort thither, together with His disciples, seeking the quiet and solitude to pray there and to discourse with His disciples concerning the more hidden and secret mysteries. For certainly Judas would have gone to His house to look for Him if he had thought that He was sleeping at that hour, whereas he went to seek Him in the Garden, because he knew He would be there to pray. Thirdly, he provided the soldiers with lanterns and torches and arms — the lanterns on account of the darkness of the night, and that if our Savior should try to hide Himself in the fields and take flight, they might make search for Him and take Him. So much did that Eternal Light hide Itself in our mortal flesh, that the powers of darkness went out to seek for It with lanterns! The arms were intended to inspire terror, and to prevent anyone from venturing to make resistance, and, if that were attempted, that they might fight with them and keep possession of their prisoner. Fourthly, Judas gave them the sign, whereby they might not only know the person of our Savior, but also the time when they were to surround Him in order to take Him, and this it belongs to the leader to do. The signal which he gave them was the common and ordinary salutation customary among friends, namely, a kiss on the face, and herein Judas was a traitor, because — false and double man as he was — he had a double and deceitful purpose in this, first to deliver the victim to them, and secondly to conceal himself from his Master, and to join the company of the other Apostles, as though he had come from doing some other business, without letting it be known that he had a part in this evil deed. Fifthly, he exhorted them, saying: “Whomsoever I shall kiss that is He, hold Him fast and take Him away carefully.” As if to say — As it is night, and many of you who are coming do not know Him, and He is a person of that sort that it would not be much for Him to play us a trick and escape our hands, therefore let nothing be done till I give the signal. The one to Whom I shall go up and kiss Him in the face, that is He; draw near to Him quickly and seize Him and take Him off, cautiously and with great care, that He may not escape you by means of some evil art, and that the people, who have Him in devotion, may not rescue Him. After this fashion had Judas taken most watchful heed in that his treasonable plot whilst the other disciples were sleeping over their prayers. And in this we also see that if those who are in a state of perfection are not very good, they ordinarily reach, like Judas, the very extremity of wickedness.

Then the troop began to march in good order towards the Mount of Olives. The soldiers of the guard were there, and their captain with them, and many of the Chief Priests and officers of the Temple, and elders of the people and men of authority, accompanied by their servants and attendants, and other people who followed them. They carried with them, as we have said, torches and lanterns, in the light of which the anus gleamed, and Judas went before them all with as much pomp as if they had come forth to bring peace to the land, and to take captive some robber, or chief of brigands. They arrived at Gethsemani at the time when our Savior, after having prayed the third time, was in conversation with His disciples.

On this occasion our Lord was pleased to make a manifestation of His Divinity, and of the freewill with which He was delivering Himself up for our sakes. Although His enemies had a guide and a signal by which to recognize Him, although they had so large a force to apprehend Him, and though Judas was desirous to dissemble and conceal his evil purpose beneath false demonstrations of friendship, yet after all neither did they recognize Him till He made Himself known to them, nor did they lay hold of Him until He allowed Himself to be taken, nor was Judas able to conceal himself by mingling with the rest of the Apostles, as it appears that he intended. For, first, when Judas was now near at hand, our Savior arose to meet them in the path, and then Judas, with diabolical daring, pretending that he was a friend and a disciple, and not an enemy and a traitor, saluted Him, saying: “Hail, Master!” giving Him the kiss of peace, thus using the sign of love as the instrument of his treachery. But our most gentle Lord, Who was peaceful with those who abhorred peace, did not disdain to receive that kiss from the mouth of Judas, not only that He might thereby give an instance of His incomprehensible gentleness, but also that He might show that it was of His own will that He delivered Himself up, since He did not refuse the signal which the traitor had given. It was also to draw to, Himself that man possessed by the devil, seeing that He did not deny to him the mark of peace; and to correct by His breath, as his Divine Savior, the poison which Judas bore in his own, as they joined in that mutual embrace which proceeded from two hearts so different one from the other.

And, not to lose any opportunity of doing good to one who was doing evil to Him, our Lord, after having given him that token of love, admonished Judas in words of great sweetness and gentleness, not such as the gravity of the crime required, but rather such as the condition of the poor wretch allowed, calling him by his own name (which is a sign of kindness), and showing him the heinousness of his evil deed. And this He did, not speaking strongly or reprehending him, but asking him a question, which is a token of courtesy and love, saying to him: “Judas, dost thou betray the Son of Man with a kiss?” As if to say — Dost thou make war upon Me with signs of peace? Dost thou deliver Me up to death with marks of love? Can the disciple act thus to his Master, and the servant to his Lord? Then, to move him more to recognize his own crime, He put another question to him, in words as strong and as loving as before — Friend, wherefore art thou come? Friend, not that thou art, but that thou hast been — and because thou hast been such, the greater is the evil thou art doing Me, and the greater the pain and the grief which thou causest Me: “For if my enemy had reviled Me, I would verily have borne with it,” — friend as thou hast been, and as thou oughtest still to be, and as thou still mayest be, as far as it depends on Me — for I am well disposed to be thy Friend, not because thou dost wish for My friendship, not because thy deeds merit the name, but because My love requires this, and the work that I do for thee, as if thou wast My friend — therefore, friend, what is this design thou hast in hand, and what is the enterprise thou hast come here to accomplish? Judas was doubtless greatly disturbed on perceiving that his treason was so manifest to the eyes of his Master. He was astonished and confused at His gentle manner, and as his evil conscience did not permit him to mingle amongst the other Apostles and his fellow-disciples, he went back towards the soldiers and servants who had come there with him. But, although Judas had given them the signal which had been agreed upon, they did not move from their place or recognize our Savior, because the capture was not to be made at their will and as they chose, but as our Lord had destined and ordained that it should be.

After having said these words in the order here set forth, our Savior, seeing that Judas had withdrawn himself, and that the soldiers did not approach Him, knowing all that was to happen, and yet, as He was to suffer of His own freewill, not desirous to hide Himself or to fly, went to meet them on the way, and said: “Whom seek ye?” But they were so blinded that they did not see Him though He stood before them, and though Judas was with them for the very purpose of making Him known, still He did not manifest Himself, nor did they recognize Him, and so they spoke to Him as to a third person, saying: “We seek Jesus of Nazareth.” Then, now that they were convinced that all their cares, and the precautions they had taken, had turned out in vain, and that they had been able neither to apprehend Him nor even recognize Him, Jesus made Himself known to them, saying: “I am He.” And His voice was so full of majesty, and of so great terror and fear to those ministers of iniquity that, as if it had been a thunderbolt, they turned backwards and fell to the ground, and Judas with them, involved in the same misery with those of whom he was the guide. This fall was a lively representation of that by which the Synagogue fell on that day, a fall so terrible that with it they lost also the Kingdom, the Scriptures, the Temple, the sacrifices, and finally, even the being named the chosen people of God. And it has been a fall so difficult to recover from, that from that day to the present there has been no rising again.

What courage and joy must have animated the souls of the Apostles at seeing the might of their leader, who, on the very first encounter, caused a whole troop by a single word to draw back and fall to the ground! Where was then the captain with his cohort? Where was the pride and bravery of the soldiers? Where the fear and terror of their arms? It was God Himself Who spoke. How will it be when He comes to judge, since, when He was going to be judged, He gave so great a manifestation of His power and majesty?

During the whole time that His enemies were lying prostrate on the ground, our Savior remained standing without stirring from His place, and when at last they arose He reproached them once more with their weakness, and asked them: “Whom seek ye?” It might have been expected that, after so evident a miracle, they would have recognized Jesus, and would have sought Him to adore Him and to serve Him. But since, after they had been warned and chastised, these men still persevered (as many do) in their evil will to seize Him, so also their blindness still continued, and they answered, with the same perturbation as before, “We seek Jesus of Nazareth.” Then our Lord, pointing out the perplexity and blindness in which they were, answered saying: “I have told you that I am He.” And, that He might give a proof of the love and solicitude which He felt for His friends, even unto death, and manifest also His empire and power over His enemies, He added, “If therefore ye seek Me, observe that I command you to molest not one of these My friends, but let them freely go their way.” Which words were words of command and not of entreaty, for our Lord well knew that His enemies were not disposed to do what He might ask of them, and therefore He commanded them and bound fast their hands. For if He had not so bound them, how would St. Peter have been able to go out of the Garden, and to pass in freedom through such an array of soldiers, after having been so bold as to wound the servant of the High Priest? But they heard the mandate and obeyed it, because of the power of our Lord, Who, when speaking to His Eternal Father, had said, “Father, those whom Thou gavest Me I have kept, and none of them is lost, but Judas, as it was prophesied of him in the Scriptures, who has been lost by his own fault.”

The attack which Peter made, as we have just mentioned, took place in the following manner. Amongst the rest who came with that troop was a servant of the High Priest, named Malchus, who, perhaps, from what he had heard said in his master’s house, was less inclined than others to respect our Lord, and had greater malice against Him, and thought that no one had a greater right than he, who belonged to the household of the Pontiff, to be first in this business. So then, when our Savior made Himself known, Malchus pressed forward to lay hands on Him with greater quickness and daring than others, and the disciples, seeing that the thing was going too far, said, “Lord, is the time and moment come? Wilt Thou that we use our swords?” For they had brought with them two swords, or daggers, at least. But while they were asking leave of our Lord, St. Peter, without waiting His reply, closed with the servant of the High Priest, and struck him a blow on the head, which glanced off, perhaps, from the headpiece on which it fell, and struck the right ear and cut it off Such was the fervor of St. Peter, and the zeal which he had to defend his Master.

But our Savior saw the disorderly and indiscreet defense which the Apostle had undertaken, and that no other result could follow except that of making it appear that He was going to meet His death against His will, since He endeavored to defend Himself by the weapons of His Apostles. But He had Himself always taken care to show the exact contrary; and therefore, this Divine Lord, the Peacemaker of heaven and earth, set Himself to reconcile the combatants, and to prevent the rest of the Apostles from preparing to follow the example of Peter, said to them, “It is enough, do no more, go no further in this; let vengeance be at end, for now is the time for patience only.” Then, remembering His accustomed compassion, and also that He might remove all occasion of their being troubled, and that there might be no cause for putting them to death as having resisted justice, but rather, on the other hand, to put the others under an obligation by a new benefit, and to win their hearts by a new proof of His goodness, He drew near to the wounded man, and, touching his ear, healed it. Such was the charity of our Lord, which burned brightly in the midst of many waters and lorded it over everything in the midst of the hatred of His enemies! And at the same time, it inspires us with hope that we shall receive from His hand the healing of the wounds which have been inflicted on us by sin, and such healing as to repair all the hurt that has come to us for having waged war against Him. And all this as a proof of His ineffable goodness and mercy.

Then, that He might be Himself in all things, after having cured the bodily wound of the enemy, He set Himself to enlighten the ignorance of the disciple, and to give evidence by His own word of the goodwill with which He offered Himself up to death that he might fulfill the will of His Father, and accomplish that which had been prophesied of Him in the Scriptures. It was also His desire to strike, by the way, the hearts of the Jews, by setting before them the penalty and chastisement to which they were subjecting themselves by seeking to put Him to death unjustly. Therefore, in presence of them all, he said to St. Peter, “Put up again, Peter, thy sword into its place; this is not the time wherein to defend ourselves by arms, although our enemies are so unjustly attacking us with theirs; for of a truth I say unto you” (and the others also heard Him), that he who takes the sword in hand against justice and without lawful authority, incurs the penalty that he shall himself perish thereby. And as for Me, I do not desire at this time to flee from death, but to accept it with the utmost willingness and love, for I do not look on it as inflicted on Me. by these men’s hands, but as willed and ordained by My Father. The chalice which My Father hath given me, do you desire that I should not drink it? It is quite sufficient that it should be given by such a hand, in order that I should look upon it as sweet, and that I should drink it with thirst and with desire. And if I should require defense, what necessity have I of yours, so weak, few, and unarmed as ye are; since I have only to open My mouth and ask My Father, and He will send Me here at once, instead of eleven men that you are, more than twelve legions of angels, who will assist in My defense and service? But I am not now about to defend Myself, nor is this which you now see happen to Me a new and unthought of thing to Me, for many ages ago the holy Prophets, moved by the Holy Spirit, foretold it, and that it was meet that thus it should be. And if I were to set Myself to offer resistance, how could the Scriptures be fulfilled?

It is much to be considered, that in whatever manner they had taken Christ our Lord, even if it had been with the observance and respect due to His Person, it would still have been a matter of much dishonor and pain, seeing He was a Person of so much authority, and so well-known and revered throughout all that land for His sermons, His miracles, and His excellent virtues. All this had kept them under restraint in the course of His preaching; for although they had many times sought means and ways to lay hands on Him, they had never dared to do so through fear of the people, who held and revered Him as a prophet. And this being so, they had come forth on this occasion to take Him, not as a prophet, nor as a good man, but as though He had been a criminal and a thief, and One Whom it was therefore necessary to take by force. Nor was this outrage so small, or so little felt by our Lord, that He chose to conceal it and be silent about it, though He dissembled so many and so grievous outrages in His Passion. And yet He was so calm and self-possessed, that in that hour when His enemies were surrounding Him with so much violence, He set Himself to reason with them, and declared to them what He felt at their treatment of Him, and how in all that they were doing they were acting under disturbance and in darkness. Therefore He spoke to the multitudes who were there, and more especially to those of the Chief Priests and officers of the Temple and the elders of the people who had come, saying to them, “You have come forth from the city to seek and take Me with an armed force, with swords and spears, with torches and lanterns, and with a guide and a leader who might know Me and discover Me to you, as though I were a thief and a robber, as if I would go about the country doing evil and would hide myself in caves and in deserts. But it is not so, since continually and every day (so to speak) I was amongst you in public, and with all openness and easiness of access in the Temple and in the city where is your seat of government and of justice. Wherefore do you come forth into the country to seek Him Whom ye had within the city? Wherefore come with arms and soldiers to Him Who was walking peaceably in the midst of you? Wherefore was it requisite to have recourse to an informer in order to discover One Who taught publicly in the Temple? But at that time, when I was so close at hand, you have not dared to lay hands on Me, because I did not will it, and now that you have made all this uproar to dishonor Me, as though I were a thief, you would be no more able to lay hands on Me than before if I did not will it and give you permission. But your hour has arrived, and it is this present hour, in which power over Me is given to you and to the prince of darkness, who is inciting you.”

By these words which our Savior spoke, and by the permission which He gave them, the evil spirits, and the Jews their ministers, found themselves set free and at liberty to do their will in all things. Then all of them at once, that is to say, the captain and his band and the rest of the people and servants of the Jews, laid hands on Jesus and took Him. They had brought with them ropes and chains, and so taking all the precautions which Judas had recommended, they bound Him tightly with them. Yes, they bound the author of freedom, and, perchance, there were many amongst them who were afterwards freed by Him, and said, “Thou hast broken my bonds, I will sacrifice to Thee the sacrifice of praise.” The seizure was made with great violence and rudeness, both in word and act, for St. Matthew says that they laid hands on Him. Then the multitude broke out into shouts as loud as those which conquerors raise when they have carried off the spoil, and Judas returned, talking with the priests and magistrates, being well content with the success which had attended his efforts and diligence, though it had been better for him had he never been born. The Apostles, scandalized and disturbed at seeing what was taking place, and conjecturing thence what might follow, were filled with apprehension and fear, and forgetting all the offers they had made after the Supper, now that the occasion had come, they all forsook Him and fled.

So great was the tumult made by those who laid hands on our Savior, that a young man with a linen cloth on him, and half naked, who was near at hand, came up at the noise, and when they began to lay hold of him, he left the linen cloth in their hands and fled from them naked as he was. So, it often happens that men suffer more for fleeing from the Cross of Jesus Christ than they would suffer in following it. And though nothing more is required from us in order to be perfect than that we should leave all things and follow in nakedness the naked Jesus; still, in order not to follow Him nor to share in His Passion, we give into the hands of despoilers that which we are not willing to leave for Him, and are bereft of all that is temporal whilst flying from what is eternal.

The Apostles having dispersed by different roads, found their way together to the house on Zion, whence they had gone forth, and told the Blessed Mother of our Lord all that had taken place in the Garden, and of the state in which they had left her Son, giving her thereby matter for bitter grief, for sublime contemplation, and most perfect conformity to the will of God.

## 11. Jesus is accused

Our Savior is brought before the Priests and accused.

The meek and gentle Lamb being now in the hands of those cruel wolves, they brought Him out of the Garden whither He had retired to pray, and passing a second time over the brook Cedron, after having first bound and fastened His hands, they took Him along the road to Jerusalem, with loud cries and shoutings, and so dragging Him by the neck they forced Him along the road, with far greater haste than became His modesty and gravity. He fell very often, and was then made to rise with, blows and pushes as if He were a thief. The path which they followed led to the house of Caiaphas, who was the High Priest of the Synagogue, and supreme ecclesiastical judge of the Jewish people. He was, moreover, President over that supreme and most ancient Council called the Sanhedrin, and which consisted of seventy-one judges, who with the High Priest who presided numbered seventy-two councilors. And if we recall to mind that when Judas went out of the supper chamber it was already night, and that after he had left it our Savior made a long discourse after supper, and then went to the Garden, where three several times He made a long prayer, and if we also remember all that took place at the time of His apprehension, it is very evident that by the time the soldiers returned to the city with their prisoner and went to the house of the High Priest it must have been about midnight yet, notwithstanding this, those old judges and the elders of the people were so carried away by their passion that, without any respect to what became their age or their character, they had met at that hour in council that no moment might be lost, and that the cause might not suffer from want of diligence.

Thus, then, the great High Priest of the New Testament entered Jerusalem to offer His life as a sacrifice acceptable to God for the redemption of all the world, and to put an end to the law and to the ancient sacrifices and priesthood. The trial began in the house of the High Priest, where the other priests and the lawyers had gathered together to await Him, but the soldiers and servants who had taken Him captive went first to the house of Annas, because he was father-in-law of Caiaphas, the High Priest that year. In doing this our Lord underwent great humiliation, allowing Himself to be taken, bound and in chains, with so much of tumult and ignominy, to the houses of the father and of the son-in-law, that at the cost of His honor and authority they might pay honor and court to these evil priests. But Annas, as soon as they had brought Him to his house, sent Him bound, as He came, to Caiaphas, who was the High Priest, and to whom the cause appertained. This Caiaphas was the same who in the Council had advised the Jews that it was expedient that one man should die for the safety of all. And now he who had given this counsel was ready to put it into execution, and all the things which are recounted of this night took place in his house.

Although, at the time of the taking of Jesus, when He was in the Garden, all the disciples who were with Him fled and forsook their Master, St. Peter, nevertheless, impelled by his fervor and devotion, could not remain quiet, and followed Him to see what came of His arrest, though he followed Him afar off on account of the fear which had taken possession of him. There was also another of the disciples who went after our Lord — whether it were St John, as some say, or as others think, and with greater probability, some citizen of Jerusalem of those who followed His teaching, and who, being in a higher rank of life, was acquainted with the High Priest Our Savior, then, entered the house of Caiaphas attended by the tumultuous multitude which had come forth with Him from the Garden, and others who, attracted by the uproar, had joined the crowd as it passed through the streets. It is probable that as soon as they had brought Him into the house, the captain and the Roman soldiers, who had been the principal force used in the capture and guarding the prisoner, were dismissed, well paid and satisfied. Entrance into the house having been denied to the rest of the crowd who, desiring to know what was passing, had made obstinate efforts to get inside the doors, and all who did not belong to the house, and who were not servants of those who were within, having been dismissed, the judges remained with the prisoner with closed doors. But on account of its being night, and also for the better guarding of the house, and in order that the proceedings might be conducted with greater security, the door was watched by a female servant belonging to the house. In spite of all this, that other disciple, being known in the house of the High Priest, entered in without hindrance, whilst Peter remained outside at the door. When the other disciple who had gone in saw this, he spoke to the servant at the door and asked her to let Peter in with him. Thus, it was that he met with someone able to bestow this favor on him, and to help him to enter the palace, where, because Truth was so persecuted, he denied it, and then came forth with matter over which to shed bitter tears throughout the rest of his life.

Our Savior having been brought before the High Priest, and St. Peter and the other disciple who were witnesses of all that took place that night, being also in the hall, the High Priest began to examine into the cause against our Savior judicially before those other priests and lawyers who had met together there. For although they intended to convoke another formal and legitimate Council the first thing in the morning, the High Priest desired to begin that very night to enter into the affair and to see what aspects it bore, and what articles and proofs there were against the prisoner, that he might arrange His accusation, and put Him to death as he desired. Moreover, as the High Priest held Him to be a disturber and deceiver of the people, and One Who preached falsehoods against the law and ancient traditions, he examined Him first of all on two points. The first had regard to the disciples — who they were, how many, where they were, and to what end He had assembled them together. The second had respect to the doctrine which He taught, to see whether he could find any falsehood or calumny to bring against it.

To the first question, as to His disciples, our Savior answered nothing, for as they had all been scandalized and had fled, and as Peter was there present so disturbed and full of fear, what could He have answered that would have served for their defense or to their honor? But especially as to the object with which the High Priest questioned Him it was enough to answer respecting His doctrine, for if that was good and coming from God, He could not have gathered His disciples for an evil purpose. Therefore, passing over the first question, He replied to the second, saying: “I have spoken publicly and openly to the whole world; you may suspect a doctrine to be false and pernicious when it is taught in the dark and in corners, but I always, or nearly always, and ordinarily, have preached in the synagogue and in the Temple where the Jews meet together, and I have not said anything hidden or in secret For, although I have sometimes spoken alone with My disciples in order to explain to them more plainly, as to persons who are better capable of understanding, what I have taught the people in parables and similitudes, I say, nevertheless, that I have taught nothing in secret, since the things I have taught in secret were not different from or foreign to what I have preached in public; nor did I impart them to My disciples that they might keep them secret, but rather that through their means they might be published to all the world.” Such ought to be the words and the works of those who are teachers of truth that they may appear in full light before God and men. “It being thus, wherefore do you inquire of Me respecting My doctrine, seeing that you have it in your power to inquire of so many whose answers you would consider to be more truthful and less suspicious than Mine? Obtain information yourself, if you will, from those who have heard Me, for they will know what are the things which I have taught.”

This reply, so full of truth and firmness as it was, and given with so much gentleness and sincerity, was taken amiss by one of the attendants who was present, it seeming to him that it charged the High Priest with having asked an indiscreet and inopportune question; and desiring to flatter, the High Priest, and to insult and punish our Lord before the whole of the Council and of the rest who were there present, he exclaimed, “Answerest Thou the High Priest so?” As if he had said— “Despicable and insolent Man, dost Thou dare to speak to the High Priest with such freedom and impertinence?” And so saying, he raised his sacrilegious hand—which was moved by the whole weight of our sins—and struck our Savior on His sacred face.

Although He had received so great an injury at the hands of a worthless man, in so public a place, and before the priests and lawyers and the principal persons of the Synagogue, our Savior maintained His accustomed calm and dignity, and with that same composure, gentleness, and simplicity which He had shown in answering the High Priest, He addressed Himself to this man who had so foully outraged Him. For He deemed that on this occasion, when the injury was so recent, to pass it over altogether in silence would not show the same degree of humility as would be manifested if He justified Himself with so much gentleness and meekness to one who did not deserve it. Besides, as this man had not only insulted His Person, but had also reproached Him with His answer, He would not keep silence as to this second point, because it would have been to the detriment of the truth of His doctrine in defense of which He had answered. And He gave him in passing to understand how much greater had been the want of respect which he himself had shown to the High Priest, by putting his hands on the prisoner in his presence only because he had answered for himself. But how violent must have been the fury of the High Priest himself, since he passed over the insult offered to himself on account of the pleasure which he received from the insult done to another? For if the inquiry was to be conducted without passion, the servant had nothing to do but to give his testimony of the evil, and the judge nothing but to hear and to give sentence. So, our Savior said to the man— “If in My answer, or in the doctrine I have taught, there be anything evil or worthy of apprehension, point it out. If now, or at any time, I have spoken evil, give testimony of it before the High Priest, since he is here present. But if both now and at other times I have always spoken well, why strikest thou Me?” As though He had said— “Give some other reason for having struck Me, but do not say it is because I have spoken ill.”

“What answer,” says St. Augustine, “could be more true or gentler, or more complete in its justification, and more reasonable? If we consider Who it is that received the buffet, how can we help wishing for fire to be sent from heaven to burn up him who gave it; or that the earth should open and swallow him up, or some devils seize him and tear him in pieces, and that he should have been at once chastised with these punishments, or with others greater still? Which also of these punishments might not our Lord, Who created the world, have sent on that sacrilegious man as a punishment, if He had not wished to teach us that patience by which the world is conquered? And if anyone should ask wherefore He did not offer him the other cheek after he had wounded Him on the one, as He had taught? the answer to this is, that not only was He ready to give the other cheek to him who had struck the one, but to give His whole Body also, that it might be nailed upon the Cross. But He teaches us here that those commandments of evangelical and perfect patience are not so much to be fulfilled by a vain outward bodily ostentation, as by the humble preparation of the heart within us. For it may easily happen that he who offers the other cheek may do it in a very angry frame of mind, when it would be much better that he should answer the truth in sincerity, with calmness, and be ready with a quiet mind to suffer still greater injuries.” All this is from St. Augustine.

Had this trial been conducted with justice and equity, our Savior would have gained by that reply of His, that if good, it would have been accepted, and if evil, that it would have been refuted, and He convicted. But as the trial was all perverted, and the judges inflamed with passion, and all the Council determined to put Him to death, through envy and ambition, and through the fears they had conceived that the Romans would come and destroy their people and Temple, and as the very holding of the trial itself was only to give color to their malice, therefore they sought and solicited false witnesses, desiring to obtain from them some evidence, even though false, which might be sufficient to enable them to condemn Him to death upon it But the life and teaching of our Savior had been such that there was no means of inventing what they desired, although they sought for it with so much diligence. For though many, to ingratiate themselves with the Chief Priests, or else on account of the promises or threats which were made to them, offered themselves to say what they could, yet some of them spoke in one way, and some in another, and all of them gave false testimony. What, indeed, could they say but the same things which they had falsely and maliciously whispered against Him during His life? Such as that He had made a compact with the devil, that He had broken the festivals, that He was a gluttonous man and a winebibber, that He consorted with publicans and sinners, that He fomented tumults among the people, that He taught them not to pay tribute to kings, and, finally, that He was a blasphemer, and called Himself the Son of God. Although it be true that they afterwards made use of this evidence, now of one and now of another, as most served their purpose, to bring the case to an end, and to overcome the Governor and lead him to pronounce sentence of death, it was easy to be seen that the testimonies were not sufficient, since neither did they agree together, nor were they themselves such and so well approved as to be convincing enough to be grounds for the sentence of death which these men aimed at.

At last witnesses arose who said — “We have heard this Man say, I can destroy and I will destroy this your Temple, built by the hands of men and the industry and labor of workmen, and within three days I will build and set on foot another, not made with hands.” This testimony was manifestly false; first, because our Savior had not said that He could destroy, still less, that He would destroy, the Temple, but that after they had destroyed it He would set it up again; secondly, because He did not speak of the material Temple, but of the temple of His Body, giving them to understand that after they had taken His life, He would rise again on the third day. But they, in order to distort the sense, and to show that He had spoken of the material Temple, added these words— “I will destroy this Temple made with hands, and then I will build another made without hands,” This, therefore, was false testimony, concocted by them in malice, for they changed and added to the words which our Savior had uttered, and perverted the meaning and intention with which He had spoken as seemed to them convenient, in order to make Him hateful to the people, and to furnish a better pretext to the judges to condemn Him. Nevertheless, they did not succeed in their attempt, because, besides that their testimony was false, it was not sufficient nor apposite enough for them to condemn Him to death.

## 12. Jesus found guilty

The Priests condemn our Savior and He is insulted and blasphemed.

Amidst all these calumnies and the noise of false witnesses, who came and went, said their say and gave their accusations, our Savior kept silence with as much calmness and tranquility as though they were not speaking of Him. For as His first reply had been so ill received, it was manifest that the judges were not disposed to listen to the truth, and that the court was only in appearance a tribunal, but in truth a seat of violence and a robbers’ den. And as He saw He could not benefit those present by speaking, He resolved to benefit all the absent and all to come after Him by His silence and by the admirable example of His meekness and humility. But the High Priest, seeing that his schemes were being undone, that he was not gaining his aim, and that the witnesses were not bringing forward matter or grounds on which to condemn Him, sought to find them in the words of our Savior Himself. He was impatient and furious at seeing that He remained silent with so much constancy and firmness, and not being able to hide the disturbance of his mind, he hastily rose from the seat which he so unworthily filled, and with anger and rage he said to our Savior, “Why art Thou silent? Wherefore dost Thou not speak? What pride is this, or what feigning and dissimulation? Why dost Thou not answer for Thyself? Why dost Thou not reply even one word to so many accusations and testimonies as have been brought against Thee?” “Jesus was silent and answered nothing.” Our Savior still maintained silence, nor was it fitting that the Son of God should change His determination to be silent through fear of the anger of a man. He taught us here that silence gives great perfection and beauty to patience, that it is a great thing, amidst injuries, contempt, and insults, to persevere and suffer in silence, and that when the accusation is most false and prejudicial, then so much the greater merit and justification is gained by humility and meekness. He taught us, moreover, that to speak on such occasions is a dangerous thing, although it be to speak good words, because amongst them are often mingled others such as ordinarily spring from our present annoyance and disturbance; and that so it is far better and safer to be silent and not to speak, as the prophet did when he says in the Psalm 38 “I have set a guard to My mouth, when the sinner made war against Me. I was dumb in speech and humbled Myself in My heart, and kept silence from good words, and My sorrow was renewed within Me.”

Our Savior at the same time manifested to us that great and never sufficiently praised meekness of His, which so long before had been foretold by the prophets, one of them saying “He shall be led as a sheep to the slaughter, and shall be dumb as a lamb before His shearer, and He shall not open His mouth.” And the holy King David, as though he himself had been present on this occasion, speaks as it were in the person of the Savior, saying “My friends and my neighbors have drawn near and stood against Me, and they that were near Me stood afar of, and they that sought My soul used violence, and they that sought evil to Me spoke vain things and studied deceit all the day long. But I, as a deaf man heard not, and as a dumb man not opening his mouth, and I became as a man that heareth not, and that hath no reproofs in his mouth,” and this is literally what our Savior did.

The Chief Priest, tired of so many delays, now resolved to inquire from Him clearly that which he desired to hear from His own mouth before the Council. For he knew better than the witnesses that the crime which it was necessary to prove was that of blasphemy, in order that he might sentence Him to the penalty of death. Therefore, as they had heard Him say that He was the Son of God, which they looked upon as a great blasphemy, he determined to set his snare and forge his calumny on this point, as was afterwards seen in the accusation which they made before Pilate, when they said “According to the law He ought to die, because He made Himself the Son of God.” This then was the cause why the High Priest resolved to question Him directly upon this point, because He would then convict Him if He were to deny it of a lie, and if He confessed it, of wickedness. But that He might not defend Himself by silence, he used the strongest terms to oblige Him to answer, saying, “I adjure Thee by the living God that Thou tell us if Thou be the Christ, the Son of God.”

Then our Savior, because of the homage which He owed to His Father (in Whose name and by reverence to Whom He had been adjured), and also that He might not fall a point short of the truth which He had always preached, confessed it and did not deny it, although He knew that His confession would afford a pretext for condemning Him, and so He said, “Thou hast said it.” “I am He Whom thou hast said.” Then, that they might not be scandalized and prevented from believing the truth, because of the humility in which He then stood to be judged, He placed before their eyes the majesty with which He was soon to come in the clouds of heaven to judge the world, for thus He said to them, “I tell you of a truth, that very soon you will see the Man Who stands now humiliated before you, sitting at the right hand of the Eternal Father in an immoveable and everlasting kingdom, and coming in the clouds to be the Judge of all mankind.”

The High Priest, having heard this answer, with the same fury as he had shown on rising from his place, rent his garments with his own hands, an action and ceremony which they used when they heard any great blasphemy. Caiaphas, moreover, did this in order to render our Savior’s cause worse, and condemn what He had said as an intolerable blasphemy. And in truth God permitted that he should lay bare his breast, that all the world might perceive how full it was of envy and iniquity. And that aged and blasphemous priest could not hear the greatest and most excellent truth of all truths without deeming it a great blasphemy. Thus, as through the confession of this truth the Holy Catholic Church was founded upon St. Peter, so, through the denial of it as blasphemy the Synagogue was brought to an end by Caiaphas. And on this point it is much to be considered that, in the course of our Lord’s Passion the High Priest himself, with his own hands, rent his vestments, while not even the executioners themselves, who crucified our Lord, dared to rend His tunic For the Catholic Church, which is the vestment of the Lord, although it is persecuted and afflicted, yet being founded upon this faith and the confession of the Son of God, will remain entire unto the end of the world, and all the power of hell shall not be able to prevail against her. But the Synagogue, with its priesthood, ceremonies, and vestments, could not endure without being rent by the truth of the new and eternal Testament.

The Chief Priest having torn his vestments as a sign that the answer was abominable in his eyes, thus entirely perverting the order of justice and converting his office of judge into that of accuser and witness, turned to the rest of the priests and lawyers who were there present, and said to them “What further need have we of witnesses?” What need have we of them, since by His own saying He is convicted of that which we want? Behold, now you have heard the blasphemy, what think ye? And what do you judge should be done in a case so clear and manifest? Then they all, without one exception, condemned Him as guilty of death, and thus was fulfilled what our Lord Himself had said “The Son of Man shall be betrayed to the Chief Priests, and the Scribes and Pharisees, and they shall condemn Him to death.” The ministers and servants of the priests who were present, and who were awaiting the result and the sentence of the Council, now vented their rage upon Him as on a condemned criminal, with all kinds of blows and outrages; and we may understand, according to the text of the Evangelists, that even the priests themselves also took part in this. O ineffable patience of God! Which in a certain manner was the cause of its own injury, for those ignorant and blind priests, persuaded that He must merit such treatment, since He suffered it, enraged also that such a Man should have revealed and reprehended their own vices, were impelled to vindicate their honor and revenge themselves on this occasion. Rising from the seats in which they had so unworthily filled the parts of judges, under cover of the night and the secrecy in which they had met, they let loose upon Him their rage and fury by blows and buffets, not having any respect to what became their own persons, or to what was due to the venerable Face of our Savior!

With this the assembly dispersed, all being first agreed to meet the next morning in full council to conclude the cause and give orders for the execution of the sentence. The sacrilegious Chief Priest and unjust judge betook himself to repose in his chamber, leaving the innocent Lamb of God and the Saint of Saints to the care of his guards and servants, who dragged Him out of the hall with great noise and much rudeness. Then they took Him to some other little room, darker and dirtier, and worse furnished than the other, where they kept Him the remainder of that night as in prison, with gaolers and soldiers of the guard. And as they had Him there, they determined to divert themselves with Him during the night, and to overcome sleep by jokes and grievous outrages against the Lord of Majesty. For if we examine with attention what the holy Evangelists say, we shall find, first, that they mocked Him and scorned Him and made game of Him, this they did by calling Him names, hissing at Him, making jeers and grimaces at Him, and in a thousand other ways which the boys and lads and slaves and low people that are in the palaces of nobles use. Secondly, they spat upon Him, “vile and daring men with their filthy and nauseous spittle disfigured that sweetest countenance,” on which, as St. Peter says, the angels desire to look. Thirdly, they struck Him with blows and kicks; striking Him with their clenched fists. Fourthly, they covered His Face, to be able with greater liberty and less shame to execute their ill will — the wretched Jews thus condemning themselves never more to see light forever. Having covered those Eyes from which nothing is hid, some of them spat on Him, and others buffeted Him with open hands, thus causing Him much affront and no less pain. And because He had gone amongst the people with the fame and common reputation of a prophet, so for greater sport and scorn they struck Him and at the same time said, “Prophesy to us now, O Christ, who was it who struck Thee?” And many other things like these, to His dishonor and injury, they said against Him, blaspheming Him. And in this was manifested, on the one hand, the boldness, and on the other, the blindness and delusion of men who seek to give a blow to God, and to hide their hands in doing so, who think to blind the eyes of the Most High by their hypocrisy, and to prevent Him from seeing or understanding their evil deeds.

As to all these scoffings and blows we ought not to leave out what so many years before had been foretold by the Prophet Isaias, who beholding in spirit this scene saw not only that they struck Him and spat upon Him and insulted Him by words, but also that they pulled the hair of His head, and plucked His beard, and that He suffered all willingly and with the greatest constancy and firmness, and therefore he says “in the name of our Lord, I have given My body to the strikers, and My cheeks to them that plucked them; I have not turned My face away from them that rebuked Me and spat upon Me.” From this we may much consider not only the great gentleness and humility of our Savior, but also the magnanimity and constancy with which He held up His head firmly, without turning it away, or hiding it from them who spat upon Him and struck Him and buffeted Him.

The guards who had the charge of our Savior were changed at intervals throughout the night, some sleeping and others watching; those who took the place of their fellows always bringing some new mischief and new invention of insult by which they all made themselves merry at the cost of our suffering Savior, and the room in which He was resounding with laughter. In this way, and with this entertainment, all that night was passed, a night which had no morning dawn for the blind children of the blind Synagogue.

## 13. St. Peter’s denial

St. Peter denies our Savior.

The anguish of this night was increased by the denials of St Peter, who being one of the most favored and privileged of the Apostles, and having been, moreover, so often warned by our Savior and put on his guard against the temptation which was to come upon him, yet there in His presence, and, as it were, before His very eyes, denied Him for very slight causes, not once, but three times, using many oaths and maledictions to confirm his declaration that he knew Him not. It appears that the first denial took place at midnight, for although St. John places it immediately after Peter entered the door, through the favor procured him by the other disciple from the keeper of the door, yet he puts it there because it was the portress who had opened the door to him that asked him the question. But she did not ask him when he first entered, but only after he was within the hall, as St Mark says, where the attendants and servants had lighted a fire to protect themselves against the cold; and when the portress addressed him the question, as the Evangelists note, Peter was warming himself at the fire in the midst of them. Thus, it appears that the maidservant did not question him when he first entered, but after, when he was already within, and that the first denial took place after midnight, when the cold is most severe. Again, St Mark says that immediately after his denial he went out of the hall, and the cock crew the first time, and this first crow generally takes place after twelve o’clock, or about one o’clock in the morning. The third denial must have taken place about four o’clock, more or less, for all the Evangelists say that immediately on his denying our Lord the third time, the cock crew. And St Mark especially observes that it was the second time that it crew, because immediately after the first denial it had crowed the first time, and the second cockcrowing is generally a little before dawn, which would be about four o’clock in the morning. The second denial was made about an hour before the third, as St. Luke clearly says, and according to this it would be near three o’clock, or thereabouts. From which it is manifest that when our Savior said to St. Peter that before the cock crew twice, he would have denied Him thrice, He did not count the number of crows that the cock makes when it crows, for it crows several times together, and almost continuously, but only the two times at which the cock is accustomed to crow; one after midnight, and the other immediately before morning dawns. And in following the thread of the history we see that after the first time when the cock crew passed the whole time between the first and second denial, and that at least an hour passed between the second and third. All, therefore, passed very quickly, and in a short space, and as the saying is, between night and morning. And to show that it was so, St. Luke calls the time which elapsed between the first and second denial “a little time,” and the same term is used by St. Mark to signify the space which intervened between the second and the third denial. This is what we may understand as to the time of the three denials.

As to the place in which the denials were made, it appears to be most probable that they were all made in the hall or court of the house of the Chief Priest, where the soldiers of the guard were generally stationed, with the other servants of the priests who belonged to the Council. In this court, on account of its being open to the sky, the custom in the palaces and large houses was to light a fire that all might warm themselves. We must also know that when Pete entered into the palace of the Chief Priest at the intercession of the other disciple, he did not go up nor into the inner and private hall, where the audience was being held, but remained with the other persons in the court, and thus it may with truth be said, that Peter was within and yet outside. He was inside the palace, because he had entered the house of the Chief Priest, and this is what St. John says, that that disciple who was known to the High Priest entered with Jesus into the court of the house, and speaking to the portress, introduced Peter. It may also be said that he remained without, because he was outside the hall where the audience was being held, and where the priests were assembled in council. And this is what St. Matthew says, that Peter sat without in the court. That the audience chamber to which our Savior was taken was in the upper part of the house is sufficiently shown by what St. Mark says, that Peter was in the court below. And if it be asked how it could be possible that our Savior being inside some hall or chamber above, and Peter in the court below, our Savior could yet look at him, as St Luke says he did, after he had denied Him the third time, St. Augustine answers this by saying that He looked at him spiritually, with the eyes of His Divinity, helping him and favoring him with succors of His grace that he might come to himself again and repent But although it be true that our Savior looked at Peter in this manner, it is not to be denied that He also looked at Him with the eyes of His Body, which He was able to do in the way which we shall see by following the course of the history, which passed as we shall now say.

Midnight having passed, when the enemies of our Lord, either conquered by sleep, or suffering from cold, or satiated and tired with mocking our Savior, were relieving arid changing places with one another; then, in the time which remained before morning, the Apostle denied Him three times, in order that there might not be wanting to Him even then matter for pain and grief. For our Savior was kept in another and more secret chamber, that He might be the better guarded, and meanwhile Peter was sitting outside in the court, to which he had gained an entrance through favor of the other disciple who was known to the High Priest. During the time of his waiting there, the officers who were in the court, and the servants of the house, had lighted a fire, and had made a blaze in the midst of the court, because it was cold, and had gathered round it, some seated, others standing, as people do to warm themselves. Peter, as one in whom the fire of the love of Christ had become cold, was standing with them to warm himself by the fire of the enemies of Christ. For he in whom interior consolation and the relish and love of interior things fails, soon begins to long for exterior consolations and sensual entertainments and delights.

Then, one of the maidservants of the High Priest (and it was the portress who had permitted Peter to enter) saw him sitting in the firelight with the others, and she said to him, “Wert thou not perchance one of the disciples of this Man?” Then, observing him closer, and looking at him with greater attention and care, she herself affirmed it, saying, “Yes, verily, thou art one of those who used to be with Jesus the Nazarene,” and to those who were standing round she said, “This man also was one of those who used to with Him.”

Peter, finding himself accused by the servant girl before many persons, who on hearing the woman speak thus had turned round to look at and scrutinize him, was disheartened and full of fear, and denied before them all, and said “I am not,” “I do not know Him,” “Woman, I neither know Him, no understand what thou sayest.”

O Peter, Peter! How short a time ago is it since thou saidst “Although all should be scandalized, yet will not I scandalized, and even though I should die for it with Thee, will not deny Thee!” Now thou art in no peril of death, the Roman Governor does not examine thee, the High Priest of the Jews asks thee no questions, the soldiers do not menace thee, how is it that thy courage has failed thee at a question put to thee by a slave girl, and that thou dost not know how to reply to the words of a poor portress? Oh, how vainly, and with how little foundation, does the weak man presume upon himself! How little occasion is enough to overcome him if he be not aided by divine grace!

Those who were present having risen to their feet, Peter also rose with them, after having uttered his denial, and, to hide his emotion, remained warming himself at the fire; but his evil conscience would not allow him to rest long, for he very soon slipped away from them secretly, and went out of the court to the entrance or portal of the palace, and while he was standing there the cock crew the first time, which would be soon after midnight

The confusion and tumult reigning there would be great, on account of the number of people going in and out, the various conversations held and the opinions which were given, as is the case on similar occasions, in the houses of great people and among the officers and servants. Peter mingled amongst these people, partly desiring to keep himself concealed and fearing lest he should be recognized, and partly through anxiety to see what would be done with his Master. His conscience had remained ill at ease ever since his first denial, and so he could not rest in any place or anyhow, and so he would at one time seat himself, at another he would rise to his feet, now he would join in the conversation and talk of the servants, and now he would withdraw and flee from them, now he would go out of the court and now return thither, all in a great state of disturbance and terror.

Matters were in this state when once, not long after the first denial, that is, the same night about three in the morning, as he was going out of the gate, another of the maidservants of the house observed him and said to those who were there present, “This man also is one of those who were with Jesus of Nazareth.” On account of what this woman said he returned into the court, and as he stood at the fire warming himself, those who were gathered round it inquired of him, saying, “Art not thou also one of the disciples of this Man?” And he denied, saying “I am not” But one of them in particular, who looked at him more attentively, or perhaps knew him better, affirmed the contrary, saying, “Without doubt thou art also one of them.” But he answered, “Leave me alone, O man! for I am not,” and he made oath, moreover, “that he knew not the Man.”

Peter having experienced how great was his weakness by his first denial, ought to have fled at once from the place and from the conversation that had been the cause of so much injury to him; but as, on the contrary, he persevered in remaining on the spot, the occasion grew more dangerous and his fault also increased. On the first occasion it had been one woman or slave only who had asked him, and he had simply denied the truth, whereas on this second occasion, although it was another maidservant who began the subject, yet the bystanders insisted on the same charge, and he judged that it was requisite to give them greater satisfaction; so, filled with fear as he was, he confirmed his denial with an oath, rendering thereby his fault the more heinous. In this he teaches us that weak men ought diligently to shun the occasions of sin, if they do not desire to fall more seriously and heinously, as it happened to Peter, who, remaining by the fire in conversation with those around, denied his Master the third time, more shamefully than he had done on the first and second occasion.

For a short time afterwards, it might have been an hour, one of those present insisted and said, “Of a truth this man was also with Him, for it is easy to see that he is a Galilean.” Then those who stood around, taking up his words, repeated them to Peter, saying, “Surely thou art one of them, for thou art a Galilean and thou canst not deny it, for even thy speech doth discover thee.” This they said because, although the Galileans spoke the Hebrew tongue, they did so with a well-known pronunciation of their own. Whilst Peter was denying that he was one of those who used to go about with our Savior, there was there one of the servants of the High Priest, a kinsman of him whose ear Peter had cut off, and he pressed him hard, saying, “Thou canst not deny it, for I saw thee in the garden in His company.” Then Peter denied again, saying, “Man, I understand not what thou sayest,” and like man altogether put out and desperate, he began to make oaths and imprecations to confirm his statement that he neither knew nor had spoken with such a Man. And immediately, before he had finished speaking, whilst the words were still in his mouth, the cock crew the second time, which would be before the dawn: that is to say, at four o’clock in the morning. Peter having thus denied three times before the cock crew, the prophecy of the Heavenly Physician was fulfilled, and the sick man was convicted of his vain presumption, because that had not been accomplished which he had imagined and promised he should do, when he said, “I will go to death with Thee,” but on the contrary, that which our Savior had prophesied, “Three times thou shalt deny Me.” And not without a cause is it that all the four Evangelists are unanimous and uniform in setting down the three denials of St. Peter, for the single purpose of teaching us and warning us what a great evil it is vainly to confide in and presume upon ourselves.

Our Savior remembered Peter, who was so forgetful of himself and of his good Master, and He turned His eyes mercifully upon him, that He might shed light upon the darkness in which he was. And He gave His hand to him who had fallen, that He might set him once more on his feet Our Lord turned and looked on Peter, because although He had been put in bonds as a prisoner in another and different chamber, it may well be probable that after the Council had been dissolved, our Savior was brought down to some lower chamber, one of those which opened on the court, where the lowest and humblest of the servants of the house were accustomed to dwell. Or, if it were not thus, it may be that after Peter had uttered his third; denial, he, hearing the sound of the voices and the rude tumult amongst the guards who were mocking our Savior, went up to see what was passing. And thus, he placed himself in such position that our Savior could see him, either through the door or in some other way, and although He was Himself in so much affliction, He succored His disciple in the manner which He could, which was by His Eyes. Our Savior then looked at St Peter (as St Leo says), and exposed as He was to the calumnies of the priests, to the lies and falsehoods of the witnesses, and to the insults of those who spat upon Him and struck Him, He nevertheless set Himself to reason and expostulate with the disciple who was in trouble, by means of those same Eyes with which He had beheld so long before that so it would be with him.

Our Lord looked upon Peter, and that look was so loving and efficacious, that the disciple understood immediately all that His Master wished to say thereby, and entered into himself and remembered the words our Lord had said and which he had not then believed, “Before the cock crow twice thou shalt have denied Me thrice.”

He wept bitterly for the clear knowledge which God gave him of the heinousness of his sin and of the majesty and goodness of the Lord Whom he had offended. He wept bitterly also, because his tears sprang from the sweetness of the love of his Master Whom he had denied. He considered how our Lord was the Son of the living God, and how he had confessed Him and known Him as such through divine revelation, and he wept that he had denied Him through fear of men, Him Whom he knew and believed to be the very God. He recollected the words of eternal life which he had heard from Him, and the meekness and gentleness that he had experienced from Him, and for this also he wept bitterly. He counted over the singular benefits that he had received from Him, the honor and favor which had been bestowed upon him above his fellows, and the gentleness and love with which his Master had foretold and warned him of his weakness. When too, in addition to all this, he remembered how many times, and for what slight causes, and with how much obstinacy he had disowned Him, and with what oaths and maledictions he had denied Him, the fire burnt within his heart and tortured him with the flames of grief and love, causing fresh torrents of tears to flow from his eyes. And his grief and compunction were so great, that all his life long, when the cock crew in the morning, his heart was convulsed with pain, and he wept anew over his crime as though he had never wept over it before. And it seems as if St. Mark observed on this when he says, that going out of the house of the High Priest he “began then to weep”, that is, he then began to weep, to continue the same during the rest of his life.

Moreover, although this holy penitent was so pierced and became so full of compunction at this look of our Lord, yet he did not attempt, as he might have done, to make a public retractation, but preferred to go out from thence to weep in secret. For his fall had left him more humble and less confident in himself, and he did not wish to expose himself to further risk or make further proof of his weakness. Hereby he taught the weak to fly from occasions, and not to be filled with a desire to show themselves in public until they are fortified and clothed with strength from on high. As little did he attempt to throw himself at the feet of our Savior and entreat of Him pardon and mercy, for he was full of shame and humility, and desired that his prayers and tears should supplicate for him, and obtain in his behalf that which for him to entreat so quickly after his crime appeared too great daring. With good reason he prayed and was silent, seeing that a fault truly wept for is not made excuse for, and one who does not seek to excuse himself in words, cleanses himself and makes himself stainless by weeping. And that he might weep the better he went out, because although the confusion and tumult of the palace were suitable for denial, they were not so for tears, and the true penitent shows himself such by withdrawing from the occasions of sin. And to whom should he go for consolation out to the Blessed Virgin, the only refuge of sinners, to tell her all about his sorrow and his bitter grief? And then, animated by her most sweet words, he shut himself up in a cave to weep, with firm hope of obtaining pardon.

Not without good reason did our Savior permit such weakness in him whom He had marked out to be the foundation stone of the Church. And amongst other causes we may consider four. The first, that no one might confide presumptuously in himself, since even an Apostle who was so beloved and privileged fell, and so everyone should lay to heart the advice of St. Paul “He that thinketh himself to stand, let him take heed lest he fall.” The second, that no one should distrust God, though he finds he has fallen, since Peter, having committed so great a fault, through tears and penitence regained his former grace and the friendship of his Lord, and was made Prince of the Apostles, the Head of the Church, the Shepherd of the fold of Christ, and the depositary of the keys of the Kingdom of Heaven. The third, that the Apostle might remain ever humble and more circumspect, as St. Augustine says in these words, “I am bold to declare that it is profitable for the proud to fall into some open and manifest sin, that so they may be displeased with themselves who by taking pleasure in themselves have come to fall, for it was more profitable for Peter to be displeased with himself when weeping over his fault, than it was profitable to him to have been pleased with himself when presuming on his own constancy.” The fourth reason is given by St. Gregory, “That he who was destined to be the Shepherd of the Church, might learn by his own fault how to compassionate those who fall.” For the mercy which our Savior showed to St. Peter was in every way great and worthy of eternal memory. The servant denies his Lord, Who dies innocent for his sake, and in the midst of the death which the Lord is suffering, and of the fault which His servant is committing, He looks on him to save him, and gives him His hand that he may not be utterly lost Such, and of so great compassion was it fit that the Lord of Life should be, and so full of pity was it meet that the shepherd should be who had in His place to feed His flock, that he might remember the mercy that had been shown him by his Master, and so never forsake any one of his sheep, however weak, rebellious, or far-straying it may have been.

## 14. Accepting suffering for love’s sake

On the Love with which Christ our Lord suffered for men.

Our Savior passed all that night in the power of those who were insulting Him and afflicting Him, thinking thoughts of peace and not of affliction or vengeance, for nothing could have put force upon Him, and it was of His own will that He delivered Himself up for the love of God and men. Although, on the one hand, He permitted His most holy Humanity to feel sorrow, yet on the other hand His love was so great and burning, that it wrought in Him a most ardent thirst for injuries and a great hunger for afflictions. So, then, during this night He had His Heart filled with joy and consolation, baptizing Himself, as He said, with this baptism, and, as the prophet wrote, satiating Himself with outrages. This love of Christ, as the Apostle says, surpasseth all knowledge and conception, because the fountain whence it proceeds is above all knowledge and understanding. For it is not founded nor upheld on the perfection, the beauty, or merits of man, since he is a creature so low and so imperfect in his body, and as to his soul a vessel so full of iniquity, that it would not be possible to love him for his own sake, especially as this Divine Lover is neither blind, nor led by passion, nor capricious, so as to be able to love a creature so mean and so little deserving. This love of Christ our Lord for men was founded on the love which His Eternal Father felt for Him, and on the excellent benefits by which He had bound Him to Himself. For the gifts which our Lord, as Man, had received from His Father, being so many and illustrious, and the gratitude and love He felt for them being so great, out of respect and reverence for His Father, He loved man above all knowledge and above all estimation.

In order to understand this truth to its very root, and so the more to glorify our Lord, while His enemies are mocking Him, we ought to consider the inestimable greatness of the graces which were granted by the most Holy Trinity to the Humanity of Christ our Lord in the instant of His conception. For, in the first place, when the Divine Person was united thereto, there was given to that Humanity the Divine Essence, so that we may with truth say that Man is really God, and the Son of God, and to be adored in heaven and on earth as God. It is clear that this grace was infinite, on account of the gift which was bestowed by it, which was no less than the Essence of God, and also because of the manner in which it was given, which was by the most entire and intimate union which can be imagined, that is to say, by means of personal union.

It was also given to that new Man to be the universal Father and Head of all men, so that virtue should flow down unto them all from Him as their spiritual Head, so that as God He is equal to the Eternal Father, and as Man He is the Prince and the Head of all men. In conformity, therefore, to this there was given to Him infinite grace, that from Him, as from a fountain of grace and a sea of sanctity, all men might receive grace, and this not only because in Him there was greater grace than in all men, but also because He was to be the Sanctifier of all, and so to say, a glowing furnace of sanctity whence all those who are to be saints must receive their bright enamel of holiness. There was, moreover, given to Him another particular grace, for the perfection and sanctification of His own life, which grace may likewise be termed infinite, because nothing can ever be added to it Beyond all this there were bestowed upon Him at that time all the graces—gratis datæ—of working miracles and wonders as many as He wished; and all these were given to Him in the highest degree and in supreme perfection. Added to all this, there was given to Him at the same moment to see clearly the Divine Essence and to know perfectly the majesty and glory of the Word, with Whom He was one; and that thus beholding God He should be in the possession of beatitude and filled with as much glory as He possesses now that He is seated at the right hand of the Father.

Now when this holy Soul, in that blessed moment that It was created, opened Its eyes and beheld Itself so enriched as we have said; when He knew from Whose hands He had received so many benefits, and found Himself raised to the first place among all created beings; and when He saw kneeling before Him all the hierarchies of heaven, who, as St. Paul says, adored Him, is it possible, think you, to describe the love with which that Soul would love Him Who had so highly glorified Him, and with what desires He would long that something; might be offered to Him by which He might show gratitude to and serve such a Benefactor? There are no tongues of Cherubim and Seraphim that could declare this.

Then, if in answer to these great desires of this holy Soul, it had been declared and revealed that the will of God was to save the human race, which had been lost through the fault of a man, that He was to be charged with this undertaking for His honor and obedience, and that He must embrace with all His Heart this glorious enterprise, and not weary of it till He had brought it to a conclusion : moreover, that He must love all men as a thing commended to Him by His Father, with so much love and desire that, in order that they might be healed and restored to glory, He should willingly do and suffer all that was necessary to this end; tell me now, as soon as that holy Soul, so-desirous to please the Eternal Father, knew all this, with what kind of love would He not turn to men to love and embrace them, through obedience to His Father? There is no language or power in creation which can declare all this, because on the part of God there was the highest possible communication of His benefits, and on the part of Christ our Lord there was the most perfect correspondence, thankfulness, and love.

From this fountain flowed that great and abundant stream of love which our Savior shed forth on all mankind, because He regarded them as a gift bestowed on Him by His Eternal Father. The Gospel is full of this, for in one place it says, “all men and all things which belong to them have been given and recommended to Me by My Father.” And for what end were they given, if not for that of which our Savior Himself speaks? “This is the will of My Father Who has sent Me, that of all those which He has commended to Me, not one should be lost,” but as when He gave and commended them to Him they were already lost, the commending them that they should not be lost was as though He had commended them that they should be saved. Again, “For God did not send His Son into the world to judge and condemn it for its sins, but that the world might be saved through Him.” Therefore, it is, that at His first coming He sent Him not as Judge but as Savior.

It was this same recommendation by His Eternal Father which made Him so solicitous in the work of our redemption, as St. John observes, when He says, “Jesus knowing that the Father had given all things into his hands.” For He knew that His Father had committed all men to Him, and had placed in His hands all that belonged to their redemption, and for this it was that He rose from supper, and put off His garments, and girded Himself with a towel, and did not disdain to perform a work of so much humility as that of washing the feet of His disciples. For this same cause He says it was that He had preached to them, “I have preached Thy Name to those whom Thou gavedst and recommendest to Me.” For the selfsame cause also He prayed for them, “I do not pray for the world, but for those disciples whom Thou hast given Me, for they are Thine and Thou hast committed them to Me.” Finally, for the same cause He offered Himself up for them, “For them I offer Myself in sacrifice.” And when they were about to take Him that He might be sacrificed, for this cause it was that He came forward in defense of His own. He took this care, says the Evangelist, that that might be fulfilled of which He had spoken when praying to His Father: “Of those which Thou hast given Me, Father, not one of them has been lost through My fault.” And this was one especial reason why He was so grieved at the perdition of Judas, in order that, Judas being a thing recommended to Him by His Father, it might not appear that He had shown less care in preserving and watching over him, since, although He had employed so many means to gain him, He nevertheless, took pains to give a satisfactory explanation how he had been after all actually lost, because so it behooved Him to leave him in his hardness of heart, that the Scripture might be fulfilled: “Those whom Thou gavest Me, Father, I have kept with care, and not one of them is lost, but the son of perdition, as it was written that so it should be, and thus, it turning out as it did, the Scripture is fulfilled.”

From this same fountain sprang, not only the love which He felt for men, but that also which He felt for the pain and outrages and the other sufferings which it was proper that He should undergo for the welfare and redemption of men. And this it is that He said when He entered upon His Passion, “That the world may know that I love the Father, and according as the Father has given Me commandment, so I accomplish it and do. Arise, let us go hence.” Whither? to die for man upon a cross. So great was the eagerness which He felt to offer His Father this service, that He exclaimed, “I have a baptism wherewith I am to be baptized, and how am I straitened until it be accomplished!” For so great was the desire He had to see Himself bathed in His own blood, that each hour which delayed it seemed to Him a thousand years, through the greatness of His love. Hence, too, came that glorious festal procession of palms with which He chose to be received when He entered into Jerusalem to suffer, that so He might teach the world the gladness of His Heart; and for this same reason He desired to mount the bridal bed of the Cross amidst the acclamations of the people and encircled with roses and flowers.

This is that power which is signified by the prophet, when he says: “He hath rejoiced as a giant to run His way. His going out is from the end of heaven, and His circuit even unto the height thereof, and there is no one that can hide himself from His heat.” O love divine, which camest forth from God and returnest to God! Because Thou didst not love man for man, but for God! Who is there that can hide himself from Thy heat, and defend himself against Thy love? For Thy charity is so burning, and so mightily kindled, that it does violence to our hearts, as Thy Apostle felt when he said: *Caritas Christi urget nos*.

Hence also may be drawn a new argument, whereby to know something of the most excellent charity of Christ and the ardent desire He had to suffer. For this charity so constrained the Apostle St. Paul, and love put so much force upon him, that he despised hunger and thirst, persecutions and the sword, life and death itself, in order to satisfy his love, and even desired to suffer the sensible pains of hell themselves, that is, he desired, for the sake of his brethren, to be separated from Christ, as regarded the participation of glory, although not as regarded love and grace. And what shall we say of the Apostle St. Andrew, who seeing the cross on which he was to die, saluted it joyously with loving courtship, as a well-beloved spouse, and asked it to rejoice with him as he rejoiced with it? Take to thyself, then, wings, O my soul, and ascend this ladder until thou reach the tender Heart of Christ, and reflect that if the Apostle St. Andrew rejoiced over the cross for the sake of the love he felt for his Master Who had died upon it, and if the Apostle Paul felt such great love for men that he verily and indeed desired to suffer the pains of hell for their sakes, how much greater must have been the longing of Christ, since so far greater was His grace and His charity?

The Patriarch Jacob served his father-in-law, Laban, for seven years that he might wed the beautiful Rachel, and it cost him so much toil, that he slept not at night nor rested by day, was scorched with heat and with frost; and yet with all this the seven years appeared but a few days, because of the greatness of the love which he bare her. What then must have seemed to our Savior one night of abuse and three hours of the Cross, and, in short, one day of Passion, as the price at which He might espouse His Church and make her so beautiful that there should not be found in her either spot or wrinkle? Without doubt He loved much more than He suffered, and there remained far greater love shut up in His Heart than that which He showed outwardly in His wounds. And if as they ordered that He should suffer one death, so they had ordered Him to suffer a thousand deaths, He had love enough for all; and if what they ordered Him to suffer for the salvation of all men, that same they had ordered Him to suffer for each one of them, He would have done it for one as for all; and if, as He remained three hours hanging on the Cross, so it had been necessary for Him to remain there until the end of the world, He had love enough for all had it been necessary for us.

It being so, then, that all that our Lord suffered was much less than what He loved and desired to suffer—if this little spark of love which He has shown us outwardly in this manner has been so astonishing to men as to be a scandal to the Jews and folly to the Gentiles, what would it have been if He had made another manifestation which would have revealed more fully all the greatness of His love? And if His love was such that it has made wicked men lose their senses, and become blind in the midst of light, what ought His children and His friends to feel and to do, who have so fully believed and know so much of His love? This it is which has made them as it were beside themselves, and put them into a state of astonishment and stupor, when they have retired into their own hearts, and God has discovered to them these secrets and has given them to understand these mysteries. Hence it has been that they have melted away in tears, and been set on fire with love; hence their desire for martyrdom, their rejoicing in tribulations, their delight in injuries, their welcoming and embracing all that the world abhors and fears, their loving and desiring all that Christ our Lord has desired and loved.

Here also is revealed another reason which our Savior had for so joyfully making Himself, on this night of His Passion, the mark for all the mockings, blows, and jeers of that vile and ill-conditioned crowd. For with ineffable joy of heart He saw, in all which took place in His Person, the image of a world renewed and of spiritual men, who in considering what He suffered would have their hearts inflamed with charity, and burning in this furnace of love would be transformed into His image and likeness, abhorring honor because the world did not offer it to Him, and loving and seeking dishonor because that was His portion. For this cause, He permitted Himself with so much meekness to be dishonored, and allowed Himself with so much constancy and fortitude to be struck, not seeking to protect His body from blows, or to turn away His face from spitting, because He saw and knew that by the hand of these ministers of ill the Eternal Father was fashioning in Him the exemplar and the pattern of all the predestinated.

Finally, we ought to consider how great was the pleasure which the Eternal Father took in all that His Son suffered, how He felt Himself honored by His obedience, humility, and meekness, and how He was preparing and devising the honor with which He would honor Him in recompence for this dishonor, and all the holy services of praise which would be sung perpetually in heaven and earth for the insults and revilings which were then uttered against Him.

## 15. Final sentence of the Sanhedrin

Our Savior is condemned by the whole Council.

The next day now dawned — the Friday, a day most unfortunate for that blind and reprobate people, which was therein to commit a crime so horrible, and to merit so severe a punishment; a day, on the other hand, most blessed throughout all ages, since in it an end was to be put to sin, the world was to be redeemed, and the gate of heaven, which till then had been closed, was to be thrown open. Although, on the night before, the Council had met in the house of Caiaphas, and a great number of false witnesses had been sought for and examined, still, that a better color might be given to their proceedings, and that the people might be persuaded to their wickedness, it was determined that as soon as morning came another full Council should be assembled in the accustomed place, and that the cause of our Savior should be therein examined with more of judicial forms, and with less appearance of disturbance and passion; all with the intention of condemning Him to death and handing Him over to the secular arm of the Romans. And though it is true that the members of the Council were most of them old men, or at least advanced in years, and that they had been up very late the night before, both for the apprehending of our Lord and for the Council which had been held in the house of the High Priest, still the morning had hardly come before they had all again assembled in council, so solicitous and diligent were they in the execution of their iniquity.

This Council, in the opinion of many, was not held in the house of the High Priest (where our Savior had been kept during the night), but in a certain place which was set apart for that purpose, such as the Courts of Law of the present day the judges having met in this court, and being seated in due order, the prisoner was cited to appear before the Council. They dragged Him from the prison in which He had been thrown, and hurried Him through the street surrounded by a large body of guards, and with great shouting and cries, as well as with the utmost scorn and ignominy. It was already clear day, and the people crowded into the streets and to the windows to see so new and extraordinary a trial of a Person so well-known and so much esteemed for the opinion entertained of His sanctity. Our Savior came forth with His hands fast bound, and a rope round His neck, a penalty which was inflicted on persons who abused their natural liberty to the detriment of the common weal. He came forth frozen with cold, His face disfigured with blows and spitting, His beard and hair torn by plucking, His cheek marked by weal, and all disfigured by the clotted and congealed blood which the strokes He had received had caused to flow. In this manner our Savior proceeded in public through the streets, to the astonishment and consternation of all, who in the terrible treatment to which He had been subject could not avoid seeing a manifest intention to condemn Him.

The report of what was taking place in the city doubtless reached the ears of the Blessed Virgin. She was told how her Son had been taken out of prison, and how they were leading Him through the streets to answer for Himself before the Council; and the heart of that most loving Mother was pierced with the thought of the pain and travail of so dear a Son, and she determined to come forth out of her retreat, and to seek some relief in seeing what yet she could not behold without the deepest grief. With her also came Mary Magdalene and the other holy women, accompanied by the Apostle St. John; while the rest of the Apostles went singly through the streets, taking care to conceal themselves among the people, to see in what this business would end. But the Blessed Virgin, our Lady, with her heart closely clinging to that of her Son, went on her way to see Him, with so much modesty and prudence as to give the furious crowd no opportunity of addressing any insults to her, or of showing her any disrespect. And it is a wonderful thing, and worthy of deep consideration, that though the Blessed Virgin, our Lady, was present during the course of the Passion, and stood so near the foot of the Cross, and though the multitude was so enraged and furious, yet our Savior had so much care for the honor and respect which were due to His Mother, that He did not permit any one to misbehave himself to her, even by a single little word of insolence. All her cross and all her martyrdom were to be in her heart, within which she offered to the Eternal Father, with the most profound humility and the most burning lore, her own Son, and together with Him she offered her own heart, full of agony, but still surrendered with the most perfect obedience to His holy will.

Our Savior having been placed as a criminal before the whole Council, they commanded that He should be unbound, a ceremony usual in the case of delinquents when their confession was taken down, in order that they might answer with entire liberty. It appears that they did this in the case of our Savior, because at the conclusion of the Council it is stated that they bound Him anew, as St. Mark observes, that He might be delivered to the Governor. After He was unbound and His chains removed, they did not seek or interrogate any false witnesses, but in conformity with the course taken the night before and its issue, they inquired of Him in the name of the Council: “If Thou be the Christ, tell us.” They had addressed the same question to Him another time when they sought Him in the Temple, and had said to Him: “How long dost Thou hold our souls in suspense? If Thou be the Christ, tell us plainly;” and He told it them in such clear words that from His answer it resulted that they regarded Him as a blasphemer, and sought to stone Him as such. The stones which they then took in their hands without using, they now desired to cast at Him, and put Him to death actually, therefore they asked of Him again as they had done before “If Thou be the Christ, tell us plainly.”

Our Lord, Who saw into their hearts, replied: “I know well that if I tell you, you will not believe it on My word alone; and if I were to go about to prove it by reasons and testimonies drawn from the Law and the Prophets, and through them were to question and press you, still you would not answer Me, nor even on that account set Me at liberty. But although on this account you are not worthy to hear the truth as to which you inquire, since you desire to know it only to speak falsely against it, and to condemn Me on account thereof, it is nevertheless right that none should deem that it is through fear or any other reason I shrink from testifying to this truth, after having been questioned and examined upon it. I tell you, therefore, of a truth, that the Man Whom ye see here in humiliation and about to be judged by you, Him you shall soon see sitting at the right hand of the Power of God to be your Judge and the Judge of all the world.”

Having heard this answer, so full of modesty and truth, the judges, in order to give more force to their calumnious sentence and make their accusation more hateful, asked Him again, “Art Thou then the Son of God?” — showing at the same time, by their manner of speaking, their scorn and derision for His folly and falsehood, and that, for having given Himself out as the Son of God, and said that He should come seated on the clouds of heaven, at the right hand of God, He should see Himself between two thieves, raised upon a cross. Therefore, with covert irony, they asked Him: “Art Thou then the Son of God?” As if they had said: Thou, the Son of a poor artisan, Thou, a Man of bad behavior, a glutton and a wine-bibber, a friend of publicans and sinners, Thou, Who art possessed by a devil and a blasphemer? Shalt thou sit at the right hand of God? Shall we behold Thee coming in the clouds? We desire to see Thee, in the midst of other thieves, hanging in the air, and not in the clouds or at the right hand of God. Although our Savior knew the malice of this question, and the false charge which they would found upon it, He nevertheless answered them the truth with the same firmness with which He had replied the night before: “You say that I am He,” which is the same as though He had said: “I am He Whom you speak of.”

As soon as they had heard this answer, and that He affirmed and ratified what He had said, they spoke one with another, and said, “What need have we of witnesses, since we ourselves can witness that we have heard from His own mouth what is sufficient for His condemnation?” Two things they had heard which they turned into subjects of accusation against Him afterwards. The first was, that He was the Christ and the anointed King of the Jews. The second, that He was the Son of God. This second assertion was, in their opinion, a crime against God, for which, according to the law of God He merited death as a blasphemer; the other was a crime of treason against Caesar, for which He incurred the penalty of the cross, according to the Roman law. Armed, then, with these two accusations, they determined to bring the accused before the Governor, that the sentence might be executed upon Him.

## 16. Judas’ despair

Our Savior is brought before the Governor, and Judas hangs himself.

There is much matter for reflection in the circumstance that the business of our Lord’s deliverance to Pilate was not put into the hands of three or four commissioners, or of the ordinary ministers of justice, to be transacted by them in the name of the Council with the Governor, but that the whole assembly of the Judges, of the Ancients and Scribes and High Priests, and, in a word, the whole Council, as they were assembled to give judgment, now rose up without judgment, and spurred on by their passion and fury, led Him themselves to Pontius Pilate the Governor. They did this to give éclat and sensation to the business, and better to ensure its success, as well as to put more pressure upon the Governor and force him to dispatch it without interposing delay. So, in order to bring to a head at once the matter now that it was in such good train, to smooth all difficulties as soon as they arose, and take counsel and prompt decision upon them, they removed the Assembly from its proper place and seats, and made it locomotive and transferable, making themselves accusers as well as judges, solicitors and advocates, canvassing and suborning the people. In this manner our Savior was taken to the prætorium of Pilate, accompanied by the greatest and chiefest personages of Jerusalem. Then was fulfilled that which He had said, that the chief of the priests should deliver Him to the Gentiles, and which also in a figure had been prophesied of Him in the sacrifices of the Lamb, that He should be sacrificed by the whole multitude of the children of Israel.

They put our Savior again in bonds for this march along the streets from the court of the Council to the prætorium of Pilate—that is, they would put His hands and His neck in chains of iron, as may be understood from the words of the Evangelists, “they bound him and led him away and delivered him to Pilate the governor.” For it was the custom thus to bind criminals with chains when they were handed over by the ecclesiastical to the secular arm, as a sign that their cause had been already tried, and that they had been convicted and condemned. The day was farther advanced when our Savior was brought out from the Council, and thus rumors of what was taking place had spread more widely throughout the city, so that the tumult and the multitudes of people who assembled to see this spectacle were much greater than before. And all regarded the matter as concluded, and our Savior as condemned to death, since the whole Council had condemned Him, and were taking Him bound to the Governor that the sentence might be executed. This is what St. John says, “they led Jesus from the house of Caiaphas to the praetorium.” Not because they were taking Him from the house of Caiaphas, but only from the place of the Council, and it was tantamount to saying that on this occasion our Savior was taken from the ecclesiastical jurisdiction (the head of which was Caiaphas as High Priest) and was delivered to the Gentiles.

It does not appear that Judas imagined, or at least had persuaded himself, that this business would go so far, or that the malice and passion of the priests were so great that they desired really in effect to put our Savior to death, but rather that they would content themselves with some other and more moderate penalty, such as exile, or infamy, or corporal punishment. But as he kept watching what they were doing, and saw that on the night before they had condemned Him to death in the house of Caiaphas, and how all the Council had now confirmed the sentence, and were carrying Him to the house of Pilate, that it might be put in execution, with an obstinate determination not to desist till their command was complied with—then the devil, who had blinded him and had entered into his heart to make him commit so abominable a treason, took firmer possession of him than ever, opening his eyes that he might know and abhor his crime, with disturbed and unquiet soul, and, full of sentiments proper to hell, might give himself up to despair. For the wretched man, now that he recognized his crime, and was sorry that he had committed it, might have grieved for it from love of the Lord Whom he had offended, and wept for it before God with the grief and bitterness of St. Peter, and have had recourse in his misery to the Blessed Virgin, who, although so grievously offended at him, would have been a means of his obtaining pardon and restoration to the favor of her Son. But as he was a man who had always been false and deceitful, and had walked with hypocrisy and feigning in the school of our Lord, therefore on this occasion he deserved not but to be forsaken and to miss his chance of entering into the right path. For he did not grieve over his sin from regard to God and with a pure will to serve Him and amend himself, nor was his repentance that of a true and profitable penitence, but only a profound sorrow and desperate sinking of heart, knowing the enormous fault he had committed, for which he grieved for his own sake, because he felt ashamed and dishonored by having done it, and because men would reasonably abhor him for his iniquity. So, in order to have done with them and with himself, he took a way whereby he succeeded in losing himself altogether.

For in the first place, he attempted to undo the evil bargain which he had made, by returning to the High Priests their money, it seeming to him that he would free himself from being guilty of the evils which our Savior might suffer in His Person for the future if He broke the contract, restoring the sum that he had received for Him. With this resolve he betook himself to the priests when they were in the midst of all their heat and fury accusing our Lord in order to have Him put to death, and he gave them back the thirty pieces of silver, saying, “I have sinned, for I have delivered to death a just and innocent Man.” It was as if he had said, “God will not be pleased that money so ill gained should remain in my possession, still less that on account of it I should be responsible for what this just Man suffers without His own fault, or that you should have any excuse for your malignity, by saying that I who knew Him and was His disciple have delivered Him to you. For I, who knew Him and have lived with Him and conversed with Him, affirm and testify to you that He is a just Man and a holy; and if I sold Him, it was my sin and iniquity, which I now acknowledge and recognize as such, and in testimony of this (and it is the greatest which a covetous man can give), I renounce my gains and interest, and I refuse to retain the price of it any longer in my power; take back your money!”

Who would not have imagined that the testimony and confession of Judas would have produced some effect on the minds of the priests? For although he was an evil and perverse man, still, after all, he belonged to their own faction, and as he had been their guide to take our Lord, so he might likewise have been in discharging Him and giving Him freedom. But they were so blinded and passionate that, when Judas said to them, “I have sinned grievously in selling the blood of the just,” they turned away angrily, saying, “If thou hast sinned it is your own affair; what is that to us?” As if they had said: “We have got possession of what we were seeking for, we have obtained through thy means what we were aiming at. If thou hast sinned therein, lay that to thine own account—it is thine own affair; as for us, it does not touch us.”

 O perverse Chief Priests! O ignorant and iniquitous answer! You confess that he of whom you bought the blood of the just has sinned; and do you say that the sin is his only, and that it is nothing to you? If it were evil to sell Him, it was you who bought Him; and if it were treason to deliver Him to you, you were a party to it; and if the crime which has driven Judas to despair was the having handed Him over to death, you are they who put Him to death and execute the evil deed! And yet, with all this, when Judas restores the price of the wicked sale, you on your part desire to sustain the contract, and yet you hold yourselves free from blame, saying: “Look you to your own sin; for us, we have nothing to do with it.”

Judas, seeing that the Chief Priests would not receive his money, and that as long as he had it in his possession, he felt the qualms of death, went to the Temple and cast down the money before the priests who were ministering there. Then, filled with misery and despair at what he had done, and incited by infernal furies, he took and hung himself with a halter, and as he hung, swelled until he burst in the midst, as was publicly and notoriously known in Jerusalem.

O miserable man, worthy of the utmost punishment! The just payment due to thy wicked deeds was given thee, and because it would have been impossible for anyone to inflict due punishment for such a sin, thou madest thyself judge of thine own crime and the executioner of its penalty. Abhorred by men and angels, thou wouldst not that the earth should receive thy body nor heaven thy soul, but thou didst choose the air for thy place, where the demons dwell, who made themselves lords over thee, and, as was prophesied, they seated themselves at thy right hand.

O Judas! Most wretched of men, and for whom it had been better that thou hadst never been born, for thou didst add to thy great crime another still greater, in despairing of the mercy of God, which infinitely exceeds our sins! Wherefore, when in this sore distress, didst thou not recall to mind the time when thou wentest about in company with thy Lord, and the travail and labor which, like a good shepherd, He took upon Himself, seeking His sheep and bearing those who had gone astray on His shoulders, and all the love with which He invited and received sinners? And although thy crime was so great in every respect, thou oughtest to have remembered that thy Lord, albeit knowing thy intentions, yet Himself washed thy feet, and gave thee the Communion of the Body and Blood which He was about to offer for thee; and that even in the very act of thy betrayal of Him, when thou didst deliver Him up by a kiss, He invited thee to retain His friendship, and that even whilst thou wert performing the office of traitor He called thee friend.

O thou most unfortunate of all men! Even if thou dost not remember the goodness of the Son, at least remember the profound humility and gentleness of the Mother. For such was the Blessed Virgin that she herself would have gone with thee to her Son after His resurrection to bring about thy pardon. Even when He was hanging on the Cross, before He died, she would have interceded for thee and procured thy forgiveness. O man without hope! Why couldst thou not trust that our Lord Himself, even as He prayed for others, would pray for thee also to the Eternal Father whilst He was suffering the torments and the travail of His Cross? But thou, blind man, overmastered for thy evil deeds by the devil, didst not remember the words and the life of our Lord, so as to hope in His mercy, but, accused by thy own conscience, didst permit thyself to sink into eternal condemnation under the weight of thy own crimes!

The Chief Priests were not willing to receive the money when Judas offered it to them, because they could not but see that he wished to annul the contract which he had made with them, and they knew that if they accepted the pieces, they would in so doing oblige themselves to set our Lord at liberty, and to desist from their accusation of Him. This they in no manner of way were willing to do; on the contrary, they were determined to carry out their damnable and perverse intention until they had brought Him to the Cross. If it seemed to Judas that he had sinned in making such a covenant, they nevertheless deemed that they had done very well in the purchase they had made, since (according to some authors) they had taken the money from the public treasury of the Temple, under pretext of putting to death a blasphemer, as for a pious and religious purpose, and one that was for the honor and glory of God.

But when Judas had cast down the money in the Temple, the priests who were there took it and kept it, until they should see what the princes and magistrates should determine respecting it. These being more at leisure after the death of our Lord, and knowing what Judas had done, at first accepted the money, but they did not think it right to return it to the treasury or place where they kept the offerings, seeing that it was the price of blood, given and received to procure a man’s death. They, therefore, agreed among themselves that they would purchase with it a field, which was called the Potter’s field, and that it should be used to bury strangers in. In this way these wise doctors, that they might not lose the money, agreed to receive it as an offering, though they did not think it right to keep it in the place set apart for offerings. Although they saw no evil in taking it out of the treasury, to purchase with it the blood of a just and innocent Man, they saw harm in putting it back to the same place, after having made their purchase with it. And these holy and pious priests, who with so much rage and fury put to death the lawful and natural heir, entered into dealings for buying a field in which to bury strangers, whilst in truth they were only endeavoring to conceal and bury their own iniquity beneath this appearance of piety and religion. Nevertheless, God chastised them in their own invention, for the field which they bought was called from thenceforth the field of blood, because they had bought it with the money which was given to Judas for selling to them the blood of his Maker. And thus, whenever the field was named, so often was renewed the remembrance of their crime.

## 17. Jesus faces Pilate

Pilate examines our Savior and sends Him to Herod.

The Chief Priests then, and the rest, who had assembled in council, took our Savior to the house and prætorium of the Roman Governor, who was called Pontius Pilate. They dragged Him thither bound shamefully in chains, that they might proclaim Him to the world as a criminal, in the custody of the officers and gaolers, low men destitute of all shame. He was followed by the priests and scribes, who were to be the agents and accusers in the cause and in such haste were they to bring the matter to a conclusion and accomplish it, that after they had finished their council and reached the Governor’s house, St. John says: “it was still morning.” The case was novel, such as has very rarely been seen. A Man Who two days before had preached in the Temple with so much majesty, and Whom, six days before, they had seen entering into Jerusalem with the most solemn triumph and the greatest acclamations of holiness that the world had ever witnessed, a Man Who, throughout the whole time of His teaching, had drawn all the people towards Him by the power of His miracles, and had been reverenced by them as a great prophet—to see Him now a prisoner, and ill-treated by the public authority of the whole council of priests, as being the most atrocious and dangerous of criminals—such a spectacle as this, doubtless, filled the people with so great astonishment that nothing else would be talked of for the time in the city, and they would invite and call on one another to come forth and see. It could hardly be that tidings of the event had not reached Pontius Pilate from the time of our Lord’s apprehension the night before, and he, like a prudent man of the world, would find therein much matter for reflection on the sudden change of affairs. And knowing well that the cause would be brought before his tribunal, he was well prepared to examine into it with leisure and full attention.

The priests having then arrived at the prætorium or house of the Governor, and ascended to the portico which was raised above the street by a flight of steps, did not, however, enter the prætorium, in order not to be rendered unclean or contaminated, and so unable to eat the unleavened bread and the other sacrifices which were specially offered during the whole week of the Pasch. For those holy and religious priests, who were endeavoring with so much malice to bring about our Savior’s death, deemed that it would contaminate and make them unclean to pass over the threshold of the prætorium, where men (although criminals) were condemned to death, and where the shedding of human blood was discussed. And so, remaining outside the entrance, they delivered up our Lord into the hands of the guards and officers of the Governor, excusing themselves on religious grounds from passing within the hall, and praying him to think it good to conclude the case at once, and execute the sentence of death on the Man, seeing that the matter was so serious and required so much haste that they had come in person to treat of it.

Jesus was presented standing and in chains before the Governor, who, seeing the gentleness and modesty of our Savior—and all the more if he perhaps conversed a little with Him at His first introduction, as to which the Evangelist says nothing—was immediately, as it seems, inclined to favor His cause. And he could not but perceive that the souls of the priests were filled with envy and malice, and that their determination not to enter into his house and prætorium was nothing but pure hypocrisy and a simulation of holiness. But though he believed it to be so, he thought it requisite to comply with their request, and do so much honor to their Pasch and its ceremonies.

“Pilate therefore went out to them.” But, having beheld the serenity and dignity of the accused, and the tumultuous passion and disturbance of the accusers, who, with so much violence and haste required sentence of death on Him, he was still more confirmed in his opinion, and said to them, perchance, what a successor of his said on a similar occasion, “It is not the custom of the Romans to condemn any man before he that is accused have his accusers present, and have liberty to make his answer, to clear himself of the things laid to his charge. You have brought to me a Man Who, to all appearance, is free from blame and is innocent.” “What accusation can you then bring against such a Man as this? For it seems contrary to reason and justice to deliver up the prisoner and not to declare whereof He is accused.”

It appears that the priests resented this inquiry of the judge, by which he implied either that they must be carried away by passion, or that they were ignorant. Considering it, therefore, hard that he should take it for granted that they must be either the one or the other, they said to him, “If He were not a public and notorious malefactor, we, who are priests and learned men, would not have delivered Him up to thee that thou mightest condemn Him.” As if to say, “It ought to be enough to make thee feel thine own honor and conscience secure in doing what we ask of thee, that we ourselves come here to ask it.” Thus spoke the proud and furious priests. How much truth there was in their saying that our Savior was a notorious malefactor, might have been known by information from those who had been freed from unclean spirits, from the sick who had been healed, and from the lepers who had been cleansed; from the deaf who had been made to hear, the dumb to speak, the blind to see, and the dead who had been restored to life. And if proof had been required that He was a great benefactor of the commonwealth, testimony might have been given by a man blind from his birth, who, by means of a little clay put upon his eyes had recovered sight, by a paralytic of thirty and eight years, who, at a single word, rose to his feet and took upon his shoulders the bed which for so many years had carried him, by a daughter of the Ruler of the Synagogue, who had been restored to life in the presence of three of His Apostles and of her father and mother. Nay, if these witnesses had been too few, and were thought prejudiced on account of being His disciples, all the city of Nain was witness of the resurrection of the son of the widow; a great part of the city of Jerusalem of the resurrection of Lazarus. And finally, in order to prove the benefits, He had bestowed, thousands of witnesses might have been called to confirm each other’s testimony, and whom, after He had healed in their presence many sick persons, He had fed miraculously in the desert. On the other hand, after having, diligently sought for some evil deed, after having the night before canvassed and suborned so many witnesses, they could not discover, even by lying, anything against our Savior. All this being so, and the whole people being under so great an obligation for these benefits, these men, who, for no cause whatever, hated our Lord and returned Him evil for good, regarded it as an insult that the judge should reflect before condemning Him, when they had said that He was worthy of death! And they relied so much on their own authority as to claim that He should be hung upon a cross as a malefactor, for no other reason than that they said He was such.

Pilate could not but clearly see by their answer, how great were the pride and arrogance of these persons. He perceived, like a prudent and sagacious man, that hatred and passion were mixed up in this business, and that there must be some deeper cause than was visible to the outward eye, seeing they required that such a Man as this, One Who was held to be so holy a Prophet, and Whom they had brought before him so suddenly and so early in the morning, with so much haste and without declaring His crime or the cause of His accusation, should be condemned to suffer death upon the cross. Therefore, with much sagacity and good management, he answered, “If, as you say, this Man is so great a malefactor, take Him you, and condemn Him according to your law.” It is as if he had said to them, “It is clear that men like you would not require any one to be put to death without having satisfied yourselves that he merits it, still I cannot pronounce sentence merely on what you may know, for, conformably to the laws of the Romans, the judge should have the accusation in writing as well as the evidence to support it. If your law permits that a man should be condemned to death with so much haste and violence, and without hearing him or knowing why, take him yourselves and condemn him agreeably to your law; as for me and as far as I am concerned, I will not hinder you.”

To this answer of the Governor, they replied, saying, “It is not lawful for us to condemn any one to death.” Which answer they made for one of three reasons, either that the Romans, who were their masters, had deprived them of this privilege that they might not make a bad use of it, although they allowed them to be governed by their own law in some cases; or because, on account of its being the season of the Pasch, they could not pronounce this sentence, as for this same reason they had excused themselves from entering the prætorium; or because they could not sentence to the death of the cross, seeing that it was not a penalty contained in their law, but introduced by the Romans into Judæa. And it was their desire to put our Lord to this kind of death, as being the more infamous and shameful. Therefore, they did not wish to avail themselves of the permission given them by the Governor. As if they had said, “The crimes of this Man are so atrocious that no other kind of death would suffice for His chastisement; He merits the most terrible, which is that of the cross, and if there were any other worse kind of torture and outrage it ought to be inflicted on Him, but since it is not lawful for us to punish Him by means of this penalty, we have come to thee that thou mayest condemn Him to be crucified and see that the sentence is executed.” That they were influenced by all these reasons is a supposition favored by what the Evangelist St. John adds, that through this answer given by the Jews was accomplished that which our Savior Himself had said, signifying what death He should die. What our Lord had said concerning His death was, as to its manner, chat it would be that of the cross, as to the time, that it would be at the Pasch, and as to the executioners, that it would be by the hand of the Gentiles.

The priests, then, seeing what was the disposition of the judge, and that he was not minded to proceed in the cause without an accusation, spoke, saying, “We found this man perverting our nation, and forbidding us to give tribute to Caesar.” In this accusation they laid three things to His charge. First, that He disturbed and raised tumults among the people, affirming that they themselves had found Him out in these seditious and traitorous proceedings. Secondly, that He had forbidden tribute to be paid to Caesar, as though He had taught that the chosen people ought not to pay tribute to an idolatrous and Gentile Emperor. Thirdly, that He taught and behaved as though He were an anointed King. They knew perfectly well what calumny all this was, for how could He Who was never to be found in secret assemblies or meetings incite to sedition? His discourses were ordinarily delivered in the Temple and in the public synagogues whither all the people resorted, and there He exhorted them to be subject to and to obey even these selfsame Scribes and Pharisees themselves, because they held the place and sat in the chair of Moses; and when they went to seek Him by night in the Garden, they found Him with His disciples engaged in prayer. As to the tribute, how false their statement was is clearly proved from the time when they asked Him deceitfully, and to catch Him in His words, if it were lawful to pay tribute to Cæsar or not, and He answered them, “Render to Caesar the things that are Caesar’s, and to God the things that are God’s.” The very tax farmers and collectors were witnesses, not only of what He taught with regard to paying tribute, but that He Himself was accustomed to pay it. And then, how far He was from attempting to incite the people to make Him a King in this world (as they represented) was evident from one occasion when the people desiring to make Him King, He fled and hid Himself from their presence. This was so; but those wicked priests concealing for the time the reason for which they had condemned Him in their Council, and which was because He had called Himself the Son of God (for this would have had little influence upon a man who was a Gentile), accused Him, in defiance of truth and against conscience, of a false crime, which would appear more odious to the Governor, because of its being against Caesar and against the tribute and custom due to him.

Pilate, having heard the accusation, rejected the other articles, and addressed himself solely to the clause concerning the kingdom, in which was likewise contained what they had said respecting the tribute, because if He were or had called Himself King, it was certain that He would hinder tribute from being paid to Cæsar. And as this was an invidious matter and might occasion popular tumult and insurrection, he went back again into the prætorium or audience chamber, to examine our Savior in private, leaving the Jews outside, for they would not enter (as has been said above) on account of their Pasch and its ceremonies. Then calling our Lord before him, he inquired of Him first, “Art Thou King of the Jews?” All the four Evangelists agree that he examined and interrogated our Lord in the first place on this point, because, though he was a Gentile, still, as he lived among the Jews, he had heard speak of the King Messias Whom they were expecting, and the fame of the works done by our Savior was very great; and on the other hand, they had accused Him of styling Himself the anointed King, or the Christ, therefore he asked Him, “Art Thou the King of the Jews?” always supposing that the Kingdom of which He spoke was temporal and earthly.

Our Savior, Who had not been present when Pilate had been conferring with His accusers, concealing what He knew, answered, “Dost thou ask Me concerning the Kingdom, because thou art in doubt respecting it, or is it a part of the accusation which has been brought against Me?” By this He gave him to understand that He knew well by whom that stone was hurled, although those who had cast it had concealed their hand; as though he had said, “It is clear that thou neither thinkest nor believest that I am a King, or that I seek to be one: therefore, thou hast addressed this question to me because information has been given thee on this point against Me, and others have suggested that thou shouldst ask Me of it.”

Pilate, perceiving, as he thought, that our Savior by these words intended to imply that he had allowed the Jews to make an impression on him so as to ask what he had neither thought of nor believed, replied with some resentment and roughness, “Am I perchance a Jew, that I should know aught of these things that you Jews speak of concerning the Kingdom of the Messias, or still more, that I should care ought about them? If I put this question to Thee, it is not because it is a matter which concerns me one way or the other; but I ask Thee in the capacity of judge about the charges which have been brought against Thee. Thy own countrymen, and of them not the lower ranks, but the pontiffs and the priests of Thy law, have delivered Thee into my hands. What is it that Thou hast done?” As if to say, “Either Thou hast made Thyself King without being one, or if Thou art one, what hast Thou done that they will not recognize or receive Thee?”

In these words of the judge, what might not our Savior have answered in His defense, seeing what and how many were the works which He had done? But as Pilate had addressed to Him two questions, first, respecting His Kingdom, whether He were King, and secondly, as to what He had done, that is to say, what crimes He had committed on account of which the Jews had delivered Him up, He replied to them in their order, saying, in answer to the first: “My Kingdom is not of this world;” and by His Kingdom He meant not only the Heavenly Kingdom of the Blessed, but the congregation of the faithful people in this world, which is the Catholic Church, and therefore He did not say, “My Kingdom is not in this world, because it is in this world, it is not earthly nor temporal, because it derives its origin from Heaven, whence I came down to gather it together through My teaching by means of faith, to redeem it from the power of its enemies by My death, to sanctify it with the sacraments, to bathe it in My Blood, to beautify it with My grace, and to give it life by My Spirit. My Kingdom is not of this world, because it does not consist in the goods of this world, but in contempt of them goes on its way to life and eternal salvation.”

Our Savior said this to Pilate to undeceive him, but still more the Jews, who had declared that He merited death because He had endeavored to raise Himself in His Kingdom against Cæsar. Therefore, He said: “My Kingdom is not of this world; I am not seeking to take from you the temporal kingdom, but to give you the eternal. This is the matter respecting which thou mayest take heed, and which thou art bound to investigate for the fidelity which thou owest to Caesar; and of this I assure you, that no temporal King has any reason to fear or shrink from My Kingdom. Because if My Kingdom were of this world, I should certainly have servants, and ministers, and soldiers, as other Kings have, who would fight for Me, and prevent Me from being delivered to the Jews. But this is so far from being the case, that when one of My disciples who was in the Garden endeavored to defend Me with arms, I forbade him and reproved him, for, in truth, My Kingdom is not from hence below, nor of this world.” After this manner our Savior tempered His answer to the Gentile Governor; so that in a few words He repeated three times over, that He had a Kingdom, that He might not deny nor conceal that Kingdom which His Eternal Father had given Him, and so often also He said that His Kingdom was not of this world, that He might free Pilate from the vain fear of His having desired to rebel against Cæsar, and prevent his tribute from being paid. “Presently as to the manner,” said Pilate, “whether Your Kingdom be or be not of this world: but after all, Art Thou a King?” Our Savior modestly assented, saying: “Thou sayest that I am a King.”

Continuing the conversation, He replied to the second question which had been put to Him: “For this was I born, and for this end I came into the world, to bear witness to the truth.” That is, always to speak the truth. As though He had said: “Do not doubt the truth of what I have spoken to you concerning My Kingdom, because I cannot speak anything but the truth, and for this I was born and for this I came into the world, and I have done nothing else since I was in it. All those who love the truth and those who are on the side of truth, and have pleasure in it, gladly hear My words and receive My doctrine.” By this answer He at the same time showed clearly and modestly the cause wherefore the Jewish priests abhorred Him, which was nothing else than because He had spoken the truth, whilst they were so far removed from it. Then Pilate asked Him: “What is truth?” and without waiting His answer, arose and went out to give a reply to the Jews and priests who were expecting him outside.

It appears that this conversation resulted in satisfying Pilate, and making him feel persuaded that our Savior was not to blame in the matter of which they accused Him, and that there was no cause for condemning Him to death as they required; for He Himself confessed that He did not possess a kingdom in this world, nor did He pretend to any; and this His confession was supported by the scanty pomp and surroundings of a King which He possessed. But the Governor did not care to continue the discourse respecting what He had tacitly brought forward against the priests, that they abhorred the truth, and hated Him because He preached it. Therefore, our Savior having said that He was born to speak the truth, and that those who loved the truth heard Him gladly, Pilate, with the disdain and authority of a superior, asked Him: “What is truth?” and he arose without giving Him an opportunity of answering, thereby making a show of great superiority, and proving that he did not put the question in order to listen to all He had to say, but to cut Him short, making little account of Him. For it is common for those in authority not to desire to hear the truth or to know what it is. Or perhaps Pilate, remembering that the priests and scribes, and the chief among the Jews were waiting for Him outside, did not think it right to detain them, and so, having satisfied himself on the principal point, he cut short all further discussion, and went out to give them his answer, saying to them: “I have examined this Man respecting that of which you accuse Him, and after having seen Him, I do not find any cause in Him wherefore I should condemn Him to death.” This was the first audience which our Savior had with Pilate, and the first time that he gave testimony of His innocence, and of the injustice and fury of His accusers.

The Chief Priests, then, seeing the ill success which had attended their petition, and knowing, perchance, or conjecturing what our Savior had answered in regard to His spiritual Kingdom, that it was not a kingdom of this world, they imagined, as was natural to them, that by those deceiving words and subtle reasons He had perverted the judge, and had skillfully shifted the question as to the kingdom to a spiritual sense. Then they broke out all the more furiously, crying out: “It is very well to say that He does not desire to be King of this world, when He stirreth up all the people, teaching and preaching throughout all Judæa. For He began first in Galilee (where He called together the Apostles, and began to gather a sect together), and the commotion, tumult, and excitement of the people have reached as far as this city.” They said this, perhaps, because a few days before, at the procession of the palms, the whole city had been moved, saying: “Who is this?”

Pilate, seeing that the business was becoming more perplexed, was desirous to free himself as far as possible from it, and hearing Galilee mentioned, he inquired if the Man were a Galilean, and finding that He belonged to the jurisdiction of Herod, he determined to send Him to him, for, either on account of the Pasch, or for some other reason, he was at that time staying at Jerusalem.

## 18. Jesus silent before Pilate

Herod mocks our Savior and treats Him as a fool.

This Herod was called Antipas, Tetrarch of the Province of Galilee, and brother of Philip, Tetrarch of Judæa, and of Archelaus, Tetrarch of Judæa. Archelaus, through sinister charges brought against him, had been banished by the Emperor to Vienne in France, and after this Judæa began to be ruled by Governors, of whom Pontius Pilate was the sixth. All these three brothers above named were sons of Herod, King of Judæa, called the Ascalonite, who had massacred the Innocents, hoping among them to put our Savior to death. His son then was Herod the Tetrarch, and at this time was staying in Jerusalem. He was so profligate as to have taken his brother Philip’s wife, and was now living publicly in adultery with her. And because St. John Baptist had reproved him for this scandal, he had commanded him to be beheaded at the instigation of this woman. He was, moreover, so ambitious that in order to obtain the kingdom of Judæa, of which his brother Archelaus had been deprived, he lost no opportunity of doing pleasure to and gaining the goodwill of the Jews. For this cause, he went to Jerusalem to celebrate the feast of the Pasch, and for the selfsame cause he afterwards, on the same feast, commanded the Apostle St. James to be beheaded, and seized St. Peter with the intention of delivering him up after the Pasch to the will of the people. This Herod was at enmity with Pilate, either because he wished to revenge the death of some Galileans whom Pilate had executed with much cruelty, or in order thereby to flatter the Jews, on whom Pilate had inflicted many vexations, or finally, because Pilate held the government of Judæa which Herod so greatly aimed at and coveted, so that the slightest cause was enough for them as a reason for getting up grievances and enmities. Monsters of this sort were the men who then ruled, and to such hands was committed the cause of our Savior.

Pilate, then, perceiving His innocence and the rage and fury of the Jews, forgot his own quarrel with Herod and took the opportunity of paying him the compliment of sending him so distinguished a prisoner, as a most excellent gift and royal present; deeming perchance, that being by profession a Jew, Herod would understand better than he the charge made against Him, of making Himself the King Messias, and also because he was His legitimate governor, and so would be better able to defend Him from His accusers. Whatever were the motives by which he was actuated in exempting himself and getting rid of a matter so obscure, and perplexed as this, he acted like a weak judge. For although he knew the truth, he lacked the courage to defend it, and imagined that he did enough in sending the case to an impure and ambitious man, who, in order to please an adulteress, had put the Baptist to death, and who, that he might give pleasure to the Jews, might also put our Savior to death. It is also probable that the Chief Priests when they found that they did not gain their end with Pilate were not unwilling to go to Herod, because they knew that he desired to do what would please them, and that being a vicious man and an enemy of the truth, they might easily impress him with hatred against its Author and Preacher. They would especially recall to his memory that this Man was He Whom his father had sought to kill when he massacred so many innocents, regarding Him with suspicion almost as soon as He had been born. What, therefore, would he not do now if he had Him in his hands, after He had gone about stirring up the people, and now that His intentions had been discovered? In this manner God ordained in His secret Providence that all the tribunals and judges that were in Jerusalem should take cognizance of the cause, and that before them all should be made manifest the innocence of our Lord, and that also He should give us new examples of His integrity, gentleness, and humility. The report went forth, then, from the prætorium of Pilate, that Jesus was being taken to King Herod, and on hearing the noise and clamor of the officers and servants who were coming forth, the multitude assembled once more to behold our Savior, Who was being hurried along bound in chains, and with the same shame and dishonor as before. The messenger of Pilate to Herod went first with many compliments. The Chief Priests also presented themselves to make their charges and give their information, and then came our Savior Himself in the midst of the officers of justice bound and a prisoner. Herod was very glad when he saw Him, for he had desired a long time past to know Him by sight because of what he had heard respecting Him; he also greatly wished to behold some miracle performed in his presence. He therefore began to seek to enter into conversation with Him on many and various subjects. He would, doubtless, say what satisfaction it gave him that so distinguished a Man should have been born in his country and province of Galilee; how much he had desired to know Him, how great had been the fame of His doctrine and His miracles; how rejoiced he was to behold Him, and on an occasion when he would have it in his power to help Him to escape from His present difficulty; he would promise Him his favor if He would do his pleasure in what he asked; he would ask Him if He were the Man to Whom at His birth the Kings of the East had come to worship Him, Whose coming had so greatly troubled his father and the whole city, or, if as others had said, He were John Baptist, whom he himself had beheaded, and if it were true that He had been restored to life in order to perform so many miracles. Concerning His miracles he inquired of Him whether that which had been said of Him were true, because it appeared to him that, if it were so, it was something more than human. He begged Him to perform some one of these miracles here before him, and not to make a great difficulty in doing for him what He gave to others for nothing; seeing that he was His judge and His king, and that the case of His life was in his hands.

Our Savior was firm in His resolve not only not to perform any miracle, but not even to reply by a single word. He had answered Pilate, and had explained to him at length and in detail what he had asked respecting His Kingdom, because although he was a Gentile, he inquired with a desire to know the truth and to defend it, which he endeavored to do, although he was afterwards conquered through his own weakness. But Herod He would not answer, because he was a vicious and impure man, and on that account abhorred the truth to such a degree that he had beheaded John Baptist (who was the Voice of Jesus Christ) because he told it to him. How, therefore, could our Savior be otherwise than dumb in presence of the man who so blindly and passionately had deprived His Voice of life?

Herod was moreover curious and ambitious, and sought no other good from beholding the miracles of our Savior than to see some novelty which would surprise him, or some piece of jugglery which would entertain him. Moreover, he desired that our Lord should perform them solely on his account, before him, and in order to give pleasure to his courtiers, by showing them some of the most secret and admirable of His works, and conversing with them on the most recondite of the doctrines which He taught, just to gratify him and doing him pleasure as a vassal to his lord. But the Lord of Majesty would not condescend to play the part of King Herod’s juggler, nor would He deign to give to the proud and curious that which He had so freely communicated to the humble and simple. As little did He desire that it should be imagined He was ready to adapt Himself to the tastes of the King, so as thereby to escape the death to which He offered Himself of His own free will, or that He would bend to prayers or supplications, or have recourse to any human means whereby to obtain His liberty.

After this manner He sets us by His silence an example of humility, despising the honors and favors of princes, and not caring for the jeers and scoffs of their courtiers. Moreover, He placed before us a model of constancy and firmness, in not allowing that the power of performing miracles should minister in any way to the ambition and curiosity of King Herod, teaching us thereby to make very little account of the favor of rulers, who often speak of the things of God, and wish us to speak of them to them, not that they may receive profit, but only out of a vain curiosity to know everything for reasons of State, or out of vanity to seem to know all, or to make use of everyone.

The Chief Priests and the Scribes, who had been present during all this, listened with great attention, fearing what might be the result. At first, seeing that Herod was so desirous for miracles, and believing that our Savior would perform one which would altogether gain his favor, they accused Him vehemently and without losing a moment—doubtless of matters which would make Him an object of suspicion and hatred to the King. For, as they had accused Him before the High Priest of having boasted that He would destroy the Temple and of having made Himself the Son of God, and then had accused Him before Pilate of having made Himself King and prevented the payment of tribute to Caesar, so now, in addition to all this, they would accuse Him, before Herod, of having concerted with John Baptist to cast infamy upon him because of his adultery with Herodias; that whilst he was keeping John in prison this man had praised John and had taken his part in a public discourse, which was as much as to condemn Herod as a tyrant, since he had put in prison so great a prophet; that besides this He had insulted him in the face of the people, by calling him “that fox,” and that he would not be able to hold his kingdom securely now that his enemy had arrived at man’s estate, seeing that his father was not secure when He was only a child ; and other like things. Then, perceiving that, because of the great silence of our Lord, Herod looked upon Him as a fool and an idiot, and fearing that, for that reason, he might set our Lord at liberty, they accused Him still more violently and persistently, saying that He was a hypocrite and a dissembler Who was now pretending to be dumb, though He knew very well how to speak, and had spoken when He was before the people, and had made them all troubled and unsettled.

“Herod with his soldiers set Him at nought.” It seemed to Herod that our Lord had made light of him, and that the best way to escape the affront was to treat Him also as of no account. And such is the effect of different dispositions in different persons—the silence of our Savior had excited the admiration of Pilate, and the same silence gave Herod occasion to despise Him; for the one looked at things as a wise and sagacious judge, and the other as a vain and ambitious man of the world, who might be satisfied with compliments and outward show. And as he saw that he had not been able to draw a single word from our Savior, either of thanks for the many offers made Him, or of supplications to be delivered from the danger He was in of death, and of a death so infamous and atrocious, or of exculpation, or of justification of the numerous charges which had been imputed to Him, it seemed to him (as was indeed the truth) that such philosophy as this could not have its source in any human wisdom, and that the Man must be a fool. Therefore, he despised Him as a weak, impotent creature, Who could not perform any miracle at all, and as a stupid person Who did not know how to plead for Himself, or profit by the good opportunity offered Him for procuring His own liberty. This is the wisdom of the world, which looks upon the wisdom of God as foolishness.

The courtiers and soldiers of the guard then began to scoff at and mock our Savior, with words, with jesting nicknames and bursts of laughter, and it may be with blows likewise, as people at Court treat stupid and foolish persons. Herod commanded Him to be dressed in a white garment, as an innocent and idiot, and would not take cognizance of the cause, but sent Him back to Pilate with full liberty to do with Him as he would. Through these reciprocal compliments and courtesies, Herod and Pilate became friends that same day, and after having both sought to have nothing to do with the matter, and to extricate themselves from it, they concerted together the death of our Savior, each one in his own way putting Him to torment and then leaving Him to the will of the other, when by reason of their office each of them ought to have set Him free.

## 19. Second interrogation of Pilate

Pilate examines our Savior a second time, and a second time testifies to His innocence.

A second time was our Savior led through the public streets from the palace of Herod to the prætorium of Pilate, accompanied by the same cortege of officials, and amidst the same clatter of arms, but now treated with greater rudeness and discourtesy than before by those who conducted Him, and who cast upon Him the blame of so many comings and goings. There was also a greater uproar raised by the people who crowded together, who had now more to talk of in the sport that had taken place among the soldiers of Herod, and whose curiosity to look on Him was more eagerly excited now that He had come forth from the palace decorated with a white garment, that every one might mock at Him as a fool—an office which the world is wont to perform very carefully, clothing everything in a robe of its own choosing, that all may judge of it accordingly. Thus, it covers vices with a cloak of virtue, calling talkativeness discretion, license fine manners, cunning wisdom, and revenge fortitude and valor, whilst on the other hand it clothes virtue with very different garments, calling prudence boorishness, looking on modesty as stupidity, devotion as hypocrisy, and simplicity and truth as dullness and folly. In order to be able to do this it has at hand all kinds of vestments; that is to say, of reasons and arguments by which it can give to everything any color it pleases, just as Herod found ready to his hand the white garment in which he caused our Savior to be mocked.

The Blessed Virgin knew each moment what was going on, and, though at a distance, she always watched all these processions, and if she then saw her Son on His journey, who shall say what were the feelings which were awakened in her heart when she beheld the Wisdom of God clothed in that new livery and vestment?

Thus, they arrived at the prætorium, and Pilate was informed of the decision of Herod, and that he found no cause worthy of death in our Savior. Then, that he might satisfy the Jews, and that they should not think that the first time he had examined our Lord he had dealt with too light a hand, and not fulfilled his office with all requisite integrity and severity, and in order also to free himself from all suspicion, he called into his presence the Chief Priests and the magistrates and the rest of the people, and began a second time to examine our Savior before them respecting the matters of which He had been accused. But nothing of any importance resulting from this, he said to them all: “You have brought before me this Man as being a blasphemer and seditious, and one Who has stirred up and disquieted the people; Who, moreover, has drawn them away from the worship of God and the observance of the law, as well as from obedience and the service of Cæsar. Behold, I have examined Him, not secretly, as on the first occasion, but before you all in public, lest you should suspect some deceit, but I do not find in Him any cause of death, or any crime in those things whereof you accuse Him. No, nor Herod either, to whom, as you have seen, I remitted Him; and Herod having heard all you had to say to your full content, you could not prove against Him anything that was worthy of death, so he contented himself with, clothing Him in a white raiment, thereby making a jest of Him and of you, who with so much violence has accused a simple and innocent Man. It is certain that if this Man had broken your law, Herod, who understands and professes it, would have convicted Him. But He has neither committed any crime against your law, since Herod has not discovered it, nor against the Roman law, since neither have I. But as it; may chance that He has roused your hostility by some excess or other, by some imprudence or neglect of duty, I will chastise Him with some slight chastisement, and then release Him.”

Then the Chief Priests, perceiving that the judge was inclined to permit our Savior to escape with His life, were enraged beyond measure, because of the hatred they bore Him, as well as the fear they had conceived of finding him again against them. For as they had already experienced the force of His words in teaching and in reproving, and the power of His miracles, with which He had gained over the people to Himself, what could they expect to result now but the loss of their honor and their interest? Therefore, they labored with all their might to undermine, or rather to deceive, the Governor, accusing Him of many things in order to prove Him a hypocrite and a dissembler, and to show that He was a stirrer up of the people in very truth, and was a blasphemer against God and a traitor to Caesar.

Our Savior, with great modesty and dignity, kept silence under these accusations. He had on the first occasion answered Pilate himself what was enough, and only what was of importance to His cause, that is, what regarded the question relative to His Kingdom; and this He had done because Pilate inquired with a desire to know the truth. But to the accusations of the Chief Priests, He did not choose to answer; for all was mere loud talk and confusion, calumnies as to His going about the country, as to His having preached, as to the miracles which He had performed, the disciples whom He had gathered together, and other similar things, all of which had been, and were, public and notorious, and respecting which He had said the night before to Caiaphas, that He was not the person to be asked about them. He had only to ask in order to be informed of them. Besides, they did not inquire of Him from a desire to know the truth, and they would not have believed, even if our Lord had told them.

Nor did it appear to Him that His cause required defense; therefore, He did not attempt to repulse these accusations in words, but to despise them by silence. On which account St. Ambrose says: “The Lord is accused and He is silent, and with good reason He is silent, because He has no need of defense. Those who fear to be conquered desire to be defended, but our Lord does not confirm by silence the charge brought against Him, but rather despises it by not refuting it.”

Pilate, astonished at such profound silence and serenity, said to Him, “Dost Thou not hear how great testimonies they allege against Thee?” For in truth, our Lord stood there before him as entirely without perturbation, or any sign or mark thereof, as if He had heard nothing of what had been said, as it had been written of Him, “I was as though deaf and heard not;” and He remained silent as though He had been dumb. “And as a dumb man, who does not open his mouth.” Therefore, the judge having said to Him: “Hearest Thou not?” he said also to Him, “Answerest Thou nothing? Behold of how many things they accuse Thee.” But our Savior answered never a word, so that the Gentile Governor wondered at such sublime philosophy, and was like a man frightened and astonished, without knowing the cause whence proceeded this new and unusual silence. And the Chief Priests ought also to have revered and wondered at it the more, since they had read that which is written in Isaias, “As a lamb before her shearers He shall be dumb, and shall not open His mouth.”

## 20. Barabbas the Robber

Barabbas is preferred to our Savior.

From all these things Pilate was persuaded, and considered it as certain, that the Chief Priests had delivered up our Savior through envy and malice alone; and so, he took more pains and diligence to find some means whereby to release Him. And now, since he had not been able to liberate Him as an innocent man, he determined to try and free Him as a criminal. And his way was this. The Jews had a custom that every year, during the Pasch, in memory of the liberation from Egypt, and to add greater rejoicing and solemnity to the festival, the Governor should release unto them a criminal from the prison, at their will, whomsoever they themselves chose and asked for. As this boon was granted in favor of the people, the multitude had at this time come to the house of Pilate to beg of him to grant the favor he had been always wont to grant in preceding years. Pilate therefore thought that this occasion gave him an opportunity of setting free our Savior, because at that time he had in prison a notable criminal, famous for his wicked and evil deeds, who was moreover a robber, and likewise a turbulent man, a stirrer up of the people, and seditious, who, in a certain tumult which had taken place in the city, had committed murder. Although in past years the people had chosen freely whomsoever they would, it was not so this time, for the Governor obliged them to ask for one of two persons, either Barabbas or Christ our Lord. And so, he spoke to them, saying: “Whom will ye that I shall release unto you, Barabbas, or Jesus that is called Christ?” He placed them one against the other because he felt certain that all their prosecution of our Lord was nothing but envy, and he believed that it was not possible they could be so led away by passion, or so blind, as not to see plainly the punishment which Barabbas merited, and therefore they would not dare to set him at liberty rather than our Lord, if it were only that the people might not discover by so evident a sign the passion by which they were actuated.

The malice, however, of the Chief Priests was greater than it seemed to this layman and Gentile. For hearing what the judge proposed, and knowing that the multitude had always listened with admiration to the doctrine of our Lord, and had reverenced His miracles, they feared that He would be released by their votes. They therefore mingled among them, and some in one group, some in another, began to canvass and solicit them, persuading them by apparent reasons to beg liberty for Barabbas and death for our Savior. “For though it be true that Barabbas is a robber and a murderer, still it is one thing to be a robber, and a much worse to be a blasphemer. And if it is an evil thing to kill a man in a quarrel, what is that in comparison to having offered to destroy this holy Temple of God, which is reverenced by all the world? Moreover, it is a much less thing to stir up some dispute or question in the city than to excite the whole country to sedition and disturbance, and if Barabbas should not amend in return for the benefits which he will have received at your hands, you will always be able to chastise him at your pleasure; besides, he will always bear so vividly in remembrance the strait in which he has found himself, and will be under such an obligation for the boon you will have conferred, that you will find in him a slave who will never offer you any further resistance or contradiction. But this Man is so self-satisfied, and so free in saying what He thinks, that He will not show the least gratitude to you for liberating Him, nor will He be in the least point different from what He has been hitherto, going about from place to place, fostering the evil humors of the people, with great danger that if we show mercy now that we are able to remedy the mischief, we shall never be able to remedy it when we wish. Besides, who can tell what is the meaning of the judge? For may be, as this Man has been accused of desiring to make Himself King, and to excite the people to rebel against Cæsar, Pilate, cunningly and craftily, puts the question whether you demand His release in order to draw from your answer an argument that you looked upon and desired to have Him as King, and to bring down upon us all the power of the Romans!” With these and similar reasons the Chief Priests moved and stirred up the people against our Savior.

Then, seeing that they delayed to make answer, Pilate said to them a second time: “What decision do you make, and which of the two do you desire should be set at liberty?” The intention of Pilate was very clearly to show favor to our Savior; nor in this did he act with cunning and duplicity, but because in truth he so judged that, according to what had been alleged and proved, our Lord deserved to be released, and that was the object he endeavored to accomplish and desired. Nevertheless, to set Him at liberty, by putting Him in competition with Barabbas, was a very poor favor, since, even were He released and His life granted, it was not as an innocent man, but as a criminal and malefactor, and solely by reason of the privilege of the Pasch, and by the vote of the common people, in opposition to the opinions of the Chief Priests and Scribes, and by comparison with a man of crime and sedition like Barabbas. So that it was a great insult merely to set Him up against such a man, whichever of the two were chosen. Yet even this small favor the people were not willing to do Him, for having been well influenced and persuaded by the priests, they all cried out with one voice: “Away with this Man, and release unto us Barabbas.” So great was the hatred they had conceived against Him that, in their rage and spite, they would not even call Him by His name, saying: “Not this Man, but Barabbas.”

This outrage our Savior received from His own people, and it was perchance the greatest which He received during the whole course of His Passion. For a generous man does not feel pain so much as dishonor; and of all outrages what could be greater than to compare Him with such a man, and then to esteem Him as even less than he? But our Savior underwent this for our example and consolation when we are wronged, and to teach us to despise the judgments of men when, with a good conscience and pure intention, we desire and endeavor to please God only. For here we see the Saint of Saints not only looked upon as a malefactor amongst male-factors, as says Isaias: “But regarded more vile and more unworthy of life than them all.” This was the great crime laid to their charge by St. Peter, when he said to them: “You are they who disowned and denied the Holy One and the Just, and required from the judge to give you as a favor a traitorous man and a murderer, and to condemn to death the Author of life.” It is certain that this petition of the Jews turned out to their own hurt, because, having preferred a robber to our Savior, and a homicide to the Author of life, most justly they were punished by the loss of the life and peace and prosperity of their commonwealth, and were subjected to robberies and seditions to such a degree that at last their kingdom and city perished miserably.

Pilate, then, seeing the obstinacy and hardness of the people and having heard the answer which they had given at the instigation of the Chief Priests, which was so contrary to his expectation, spoke to them again in favor of our Savior, wishing, if it were possible, to set Him at liberty with the good pleasure and satisfaction of them all, and said to them: “What shall I do, then, with Jesus, Who is called Christ and King of the Jews?” He put this question to them in older to fill them with shame and confusion at the answer they had given, by showing them that if they had had to choose as they liked in other years, it would not have been so bad to have chosen and begged for a seditious man, but when the comparison lay between two, to free the one was the same thing as to condemn the other. As though he had said: “If you ask for Barabbas, then what do you desire should be done with Jesus Christ, Who calls Himself King of the Jews? For merely on account of His title you ought to claim that He should have some honorable dismissal.”

But they, who were now heart and soul in their design, and thought very little of the inconvenience thus suggested, desiring nothing but our Lord’s condemnation, did not answer as they might have answered, asking for Barabbas and leaving the cause of Jesus Christ to the will and right of the judge, but with great recklessness and shamelessness, when Pilate asked, “What shall be done with Jesus?” they all cried out with one voice, “Crucify Him, let Him be placed on a cross; crucify Him, crucify Him!” Then Pilate, seeing that they had cast aside all concealment, and lost all regard for good, said to them the third time, with great earnestness, “Why, what evil hath this innocent Man done that I should crucify Him? I find no cause of death in Him. What I shall do, therefore, will be to give Him some easier and lighter punishment, and to let Him go.”

In proportion as the judge spoke with greater energy in favor of our Savior, so much the more they became enraged, and shouted out like men in a fury, and begged most urgently, and violently insisted that He should be crucified. And their voices prevailed and overcame the good intentions and the authority of the Governor.

## 21. Scourging the King

Pilate commands our Savior to be scourged.

The offer made by Pilate to the Jewish people was of no insignificant kind, because in addition to the blows, the spitting and buffeting, which our Lord had received in the house of Caiaphas, and the mockery and scorn with which He had been treated by Herod and his Court, he had now promised to chastise and punish Him by scourging. This penalty was not only painful but infamous, and it properly belonged to slaves, so that it could not be given to a Roman citizen. For the purpose intended by the Jews, and the hatred which they had conceived against our Lord because of His having aimed at dominion and wished to make Himself their King, it seemed to the Governor a very sufficient chastisement, and that He would be so humiliated and disgraced by it, as not only never again to think of a kingdom, but to be forever ashamed and dishonored among men. But as he saw that neither the people, nor the Chief Priests who were instigating them, were willing to agree to his proposal when he made it to them in words, he determined to carry it out in deed, supposing and considering it certain that when they had seen Him scourged, they would change their mind.

With this intention, and shrinking back from the cries uttered by the people, he retired with our Savior into the prætorium, complaining perchance of the obstinacy and nature of the people in forcing him to do what he did not wish to do. “Thou hast seen,” he would say to our Savior, “the fury and disturbance of the people, and the means I have used to release Thee. I see clearly that the whole tempest which has been raised against Thee is owing to nothing but malice and hatred but who can restrain a furious people and make them listen to reason? It is time that Thou shouldst suffer some evil in order to escape greater. If I were at all risks to defend Thee, I should ruin myself and perhaps the whole province; and it Thou wert to seek to escape outrage altogether, Thou mightest then lose even Thy life. There is only one means whereby all may be assured it is that in a case so urgent Thou shouldst bear with patience some chastisement by which Thy enemies may be appeased, and I be set free from their pressure, and Thou have Thy life preserved. So, it is necessary Thou shouldst prepare Thyself for being scourged.” What answer did our Savior make to this, except by silence and humility, by His deportment and whole bearing, to say what had been written of Him, “For I am ready for the scourge?”

This passage of the scourging at the pillar is one of the most remarkable and most fruitful in devotion in the Passion of our Lord, since there was united in it the greatest measure of dishonor with so much of suffering and such great outpouring of blood, not from one wound or two, but from many distributed over the whole of His body, for so our Savior chose to be wounded, from the sole of the foot to the crown of the head, to heal the wounds of His mystical Body. As Isaiah says: “There was no soundness in Him from the sole of the feet unto the highest part of the head.” Our Savior, moreover, desired to correct and chastise in His flesh the evil inclinations and excesses of our flesh, to condemn the exaggerated daintiness with which we treat it, and to do penance for the sensual and impure pleasures of men. These being so many and so evil as they are, it is easy to see how cruel and rigorous must have been the scourging which was to vent itself on our Saviors shoulders as their penalty. This perhaps was the cause why, whenever our Savior spoke of the Passion to His disciples, He always made particular mention of the scourging, and dwelt especially upon it, as if He wished continually to place before His eyes this outrage and this suffering.

Our Savior, then, being delivered by the Governor into the power of the lictors and executioners, who were to scourge Him, they led Him from the presence of the judge, and there, in the prætorium itself, which was a public and open place set apart for the chastisement and torture of malefactors, they commanded Him to take off His clothes, addressing Him with many rude speeches, and threatening Him with the scourges with which they would shortly scourge Him. Our Lord was so meek and humble that, as St. Peter says, in order to set before us an example for our imitation, when He was reviled, He did not revile again, and when He suffered, He threatened not vengeance, but obeyed and was subject to him who judged Him and condemned Him unjustly. Therefore, at the command of these executioners He began to divest Himself of His raiment and to prepare Himself to receive so great an outrage, and to suffer such exquisite torment. Or, perchance, He permitted Himself to be unclothed by them, in order that the thing itself and the manner of it might be more extremely bitter and rude, and the insult greater; or, perhaps, He began with humility to unclothe Himself, and they rudely finished the work until they left Him entirely naked.

That virginal Body then remained disclosed to view, the Ark of the Testament was unveiled to the eyes of profane men, and that modest and most bashful Youth put to shame, and He, Who was beautiful above all the sons of men, suffered the confusion of that nakedness which our fault had merited, that He might merit for us the garments of grace, and the robe of immortality which He will give to us in glory. That pure flesh was uncovered which was conceived without sin by the operation of the Holy Spirit, and which the Son of God had united to Himself in order through it to do honor to the whole nature of man, and to teach us by its means how to honor God, and to offer in it a sacrifice acceptable and without stain to His Eternal Father. Finally, there stood exposed to sight that beloved and desired Spouse of chaste and pure souls, Whose beauty renders men chaste, and Whose majesty moves the angels of heaven to reverence, of Whom the whole Church can with truth say that which Michol, the spouse of David, said scoffingly to her husband: “How glorious was the King of Israel to-day, uncovering Himself before the handmaids of His servants, and was naked as mean and wretched men are made naked!”

But those ministers of Satan, to whom in that hour had been given power over our Lord, naked and bare themselves of all humanity and sense of shame, bound our Savior, naked as He was, to a pillar of stone. And doubtless the bonds with which He was bound were very strong and secure on account of the false notions and imaginations of the Jews, who, because they had seen Him perform so many miracles, were afraid of His power now unless the bonds were very strong, and also because of the cruelty with which the executioners intended to scourge Him, and which would be so great that they feared He might break from the place. O blind men! Wherefore do you bind the Omnipotent, since He will remain quiet? Wherefore do you bind the hands in Whose power are your own, since He will not move them, seeing that He desires and is content to suffer? O charity, how powerful are thy bonds, seeing that God Himself could be bound with them; and if the bonds and chains of love failed, what others would have been sufficient to bind the Son of God to a pillar? Ah, if the night before St. Peter shivered with cold, with all his clothes on, what must our Savior have felt standing naked and bound to a marble pillar, having had no sleep and having all His strength worn out by the treatment He had received during that past night?

Our Savior, then, being thus bound, the executioners began to scourge that most delicate Body, either with rods, according to the custom of the Romans, or with thongs and scourges of leather, according to that of the Jews, or with both one and the other. And the scourgers (who according to some writers were six) succeeded one another, and let loose their frenzy and accursed fury on the most sacred flesh and ineffable patience of the Son of God: a spectacle the most horrid the world has ever seen. For men were scourging the Son of God in the sight of the Eternal Father and of all the angels of heaven, and yet there was no one to hinder them. Draw near, all mankind, and enter the prætorium of Pilate and behold God Himself scourged for your sins! Learn, O man, what thou art worth, since thou wert bought at such a price, and how much thou owest to Him Who so liberally paid it for thee, and, if thou understandest how to estimate the value and dignity of thy redemption, be ashamed to make thyself again the slave of sin!

As to the number of strokes which our Lord received, who shall count them, for some say that they were more than five thousand? It was, however, impossible that the strokes could be few, seeing that they were inflicted for the chastisement of the sins, so many and so great, which men commit. Thus, Isaiah says, that God laid on Him the iniquity of us all, that He was wounded for our iniquities and bruised for our sins, and that the chastisement which our sins merit was laid upon His shoulders. Moreover, the Law commanded, that according to the measure of the crime the measure of the stripes should be. But what measure could there be to His scourging, since our sins were altogether without measure? Therefore, the holy prophets so long before had said that He remained without form or comeliness, and that His Body was as that of a leper, and that from the sole of His foot to the highest part of His head there was no soundness in Him.

If the feelings of the prophets were so deep who beheld Him afar off, what must His most holy Mother have felt, who stood so near Him? For very shortly news must have reached her of the resolution taken by Pilate, and how he had condemned her Son to be scourged, and at these most afflicting tidings were renewed her own tears and the tears of those holy women who bore her company. For if mothers are very deeply wounded when their sons and husbands are subjected to outrage, what must the heart of the Virgin have felt when she knew that her Son was about to be subjected to this outrage and suffering? It may be that in such a strait she could not restrain herself from approaching nearer to the prætorium, whence she saw, or at least heard, the strokes of the scourges, which would sound loudly in her ears, and would deeply pierce her heart, and draw as many tears from her eyes as drops of blood from the body of her Son.

In the Revelations of St. Bridget, it is written that the most Blessed Virgin spoke to the Saint in this manner: “At the time of the Passion of my Son, His enemies seized Him, striking Him on the neck and the cheeks, and when they had led Him to the pillar, He Himself took off His garments, and placed His hands on the column, and His enemies bound Him to it. At the first stroke, I, who was present there, fell down as dead, and coming once more to myself, I beheld His Body scourged to the bones, so that the very ribs were discovered, and what was sadder and more heartbreaking than all, as the scourges were withdrawn, they dragged the flesh off with them. And as my Son stood there all bleeding and lacerated, so that on Him there was no sound place, nor any part which they could scourge, then one of those who stood by angrily asked: ‘Do you wish to kill this Man before He be sentenced?’ And saying this he immediately cut His bonds asunder.”

This is what is written in that book, and it cannot be doubted that the Blessed Virgin alone, through her sublime gift of contemplation, knew how to acknowledge and estimate the love which the Eternal Father felt for the world, in that He would not pardon His own son, but delivered Him to be scourged for its redemption and salvation, and the obedience and charity with which her Son offered Himself up; and that she likewise offered Him, as a thing so entirely her own, with profound reverence and burning charity, for her salvation and that of all men, desiring greatly that all should know, value, and esteem this ineffable benefit.

But what man is so blind as not to know this, or what heart so hard as not to be penetrated by it, and to surrender itself up at the feet of our Lord? For, if a thief had been taken and put into prison and condemned for his theft to be scourged, and if an honored and innocent man were to come forth to be his surety, and, in order that the thief might be set free, should enter the prison in his place, what compassion would he not excite in every one, if all his property were sold to pay for the thefts which he had not committed? And much more if his person were outraged and scourged publicly for a crime which he had not done? If the thief really had the feelings of a man, the outrage inflicted on him who was his surety would make his face glow, and the scourge which was laid on the shoulders of the other he would feel in his own heart, and with tears and cries he would go and declare that he was the delinquent and merited the chastisement, and that he who suffered it was without blame and innocent. Well then, hard and ungrateful heart, thou knowest the crimes thou hast committed against God, and thou seest the Holy of Holies and fountain of all sanctity cruelly scourged, only because He made. Himself thy surety—what must thou not feel? What must be thy shame and confusion? What thy songs of praise and thanksgiving? How canst thou do otherwise than give up thyself as His slave, and bind thyself to obey Him forever, when, bound to a column and covered with wounds, thou hearest Him saying: “Then did I pay that which I took not away,” and, “I have been scourged all the day, and My chastisement has been in the morning.”

And if it be true that no penalty is inflicted on the debtor when his surety has paid the debt, what great confidence ought we to have that the Divine justice has nothing to demand at our hands, since it is satisfied with the payment made by Jesus Christ, if we are willing to avail ourselves of it and profit by it! The redemption has been made so copious that, although for God to pardon all the offences committed against Him by man, would be indeed a benefit above all human understanding; still the payment made by Jesus Christ our Lord exceeds in value the debt incurred by man, by much more than the highest heaven is above the deepest abyss. Sinful man merits to be scourged, to be made prisoner, and reviled and put to death, but is not his debt well paid by the scourgings and insults, by the torments and death of a Man Who is not only just, but Who is both Man and God? He chose to receive in His holy and innocent Body the penances due to the disorders of our bodies, to correct in His flesh the rebellion of our flesh, and at the cost of His sufferings to make it subject and obedient, and to set us an example how we are to chastise it, that it may serve the spirit, and not be subject unto sin in its works. And He, Who was beautiful above the sons of men, desired to be without grace or beauty, and to be made one immense wound, as a leper, in order to make our souls beautiful and acceptable in His eyes, “that He might present to Himself a glorious Church, not having spot or wrinkle or any such thing, but that it should be holy and without blemish.”

## 22. The crown of thorns and the purple robe

Our Savior is mocked by the Gentile soldiers.

Thus, the soldiers scourged our Savior, and Pilate dissembled as though he had neither seen nor heard what was taking place. And perhaps he went meanwhile out of the prætorium, because that iniquitous judge did not intend so much to chastise the crimes of the accused, as to satisfy the passions of the accusers by this punishment. So great, however, was their malice, that we may well suppose that they paid and bribed the executioners to scourge our Lord in such a manner, that if Pilate (as he had told them) would not crucify Him, He should at any rate be reduced to such a state by the scourging as not to be able to live. So, through the dissimulation of the judge and the fury of the accusers, the executioners passed all limits of justice and humanity, and hardly had they unbound Him from the pillar, and scarcely had our Savior covered His wounds and nakedness with His garments, when they inflicted upon Him fresh kinds of mockery and scorn. We cannot be certain, from what the Evangelist says, whether these inventions proceeded from their own heads—the soldiers, through vanity, being inclined to such-like jests—or whether they were instigated by the Jews, who availed themselves of every opportunity of executing their damnable purpose, or, again, whether they so behaved by license and permission of the Governor, or perhaps were commanded by him, in his desire to find ways of punishing our Savior so as to satisfy the Jews, so that they might desist from requiring that He should die the death of the cross.

Pilate had formed it is impossible to say what idea of the Kingdom of Christ, partly from the accusation of the priests, partly from the answers given him by our Savior Himself, and partly also from the solemnity with which, a few days before, our Savior had entered into Jerusalem, amidst the acclamations of all the people who proclaimed Him to be King. From this he gathered that the Kingdom of the Messias was not of this world, but a mysterious thing, which he neither understood nor believed, that the Man before him had claimed to seize that dignity for Himself, and that the Jews did not wish to admit His claim. Although he found no cause of death in Him, yet he might well persuade himself that it was possible that our Savior had committed some excesses in the commotion and tumult which He had occasioned among the people. At all events it seems that he agreed with Herod in regarding Him as a fool, for having attempted by such means to raise Himself to the throne. For these reasons it is probable that Pilate deemed it well to chastise Him for His transgression, and to cause the soldiers to mock Him as a fool in this same matter of the Kingdom in which He had been foolish, and that he thought the Jews would then be satisfied without endeavoring to put Him to death, being secure that after such a scourging there would be nothing of the King left in Him, nor even of any attempt to become a King. Thus, the soldiers were encouraged to look upon this amusement of theirs as very appropriate, and to add new insults and inflict new sufferings on His wounds which were still fresh after the scourging, so that there should be accomplished what had been written of Him, “And they added to the pain of My wounds.” These inventions were so new, so cruel, and so ignominious, that they could have been invented by no one except the devil himself, who had taken possession of those ministers, in order by their means to irritate, if he could, the patience of our Lord. And no one would have been able to imagine or believe them, if the Evangelists had not described them so particularly.

For first, they were not content that ten or twelve Gentile soldiers should be present at the spectacle, but, passing the word one to another, they assembled the whole cohort, as St. Mark and St. Matthew write (which must have amounted to at least a hundred and twenty-five soldiers). It is certain that they were collected together for no other purpose than for their amusement, and to see a sort of play about a burlesque and pretended King, or like men who are going to entertain themselves, as a pastime, with a fool, or something else ridiculous and amusing of the same sort.

Secondly, they stripped Him of His clothes, as St. Matthew says, and it was no little cruelty, when He had covered Himself with His garments, after so many wounds and so much shedding of blood, to make Him take them off again; nor was it a small insult for an honorable Man to have to appear naked and scourged before so great a number of soldiers.

Thirdly, they clothed Him with a cloak of scarlet or purple, or, to speak more correctly, they wrapped Him in an old rag which had once been a cloak, or garment, of scarlet. This appears to be signified in what St. Matthew says. St. John makes use of the same expression, because in this way, by the color of the garment (which was purple) and the fashion of it (which was a cloak, the military dress of the Emperors), they signified that this Man had desired to make Himself King; and the purple vestment being old, torn, and faded, and thrown over Him unbecomingly and wound around Him, they signified thus that all His pretensions had been nothing more than absurdity and folly.

Fourthly, like to the purple garment was also His crown. It was made of sharp reeds woven together, or of briars and thorns, as strong and sharp as we see them at the present day in divers churches, where they are kept with the greatest reverence. This crown was woven by the soldiers with great care, using instruments that they might not hurt their hands. They wove it either in the form of a wreath, as it is ordinarily painted, or, as many think, in the shape of a helmet or casque, which covered all His head. Having thus plaited it, they raised it up and settled it on His head, hammering it down with great force and no less cruelty, insulting Him with this crown, as being a pretended King, and wounding Him with the thorns, with very acute pain. In this manner our Savior desired that for His friends and faithful followers suffering and insult should be as two jewels of inestimable price, which in His Kingdom He had fastened to His Crown.

Fifthly, they put in His right hand a reed instead of a scepter, as St. Matthew says, “A reed in His right hand.” And by this they meant to characterize Him as empty headed, as a false vain and unstable Man, like a reed; they also signified thereby that His Kingdom was pure nonsense, without any substance or stability.

Sixthly, after having invested Him with these insignia and appearances of a mock king, they began to make game of Him with jests and nicknames and laughter, and amongst other jests they bowed their knees before Him, wishing Him joy of His kingdom, and saying, “Hail, King of the Jews,” as says St. Mark.

Seventhly, they spat in His face, which is a sign of the most supreme contempt, so that He became all disfigured and like a leper, marked with blows, besmeared with their filthy spittle, which was mingled with the precious blood that dropped from His head. This outrage and insult of their spitting in His face, had been so present to the eyes of our Savior that He made particular and express mention of it when, going up to Jerusalem, He gave an account of His Passion to His disciples; for He spoke to them thus in St. Mark and in St. Luke.

Eighthly, they gave Him many buffets on the face, which are particularly noted by the Evangelist St. John, when he says, “They came up to him, saying, ‘Hail, King of the Jews!’ and struck him with their hands.” Thus, going one after the other to salute Him and bend their knees, pretending that they wanted to kiss His hand as being a King, they raised their own and gave Him blows with their open palms.

Ninthly, others came, and offering Him the like homage, took the reed out of His hand and gave Him blows with it upon the head, insulting Him with the blows of this hollow cane, and wounding Him with the sharp thorns which they drove further into His head. St. Matthew speaks of this, and St. Mark.

The soldiers selected for the scene of this representation the prætorium of the Governor, as St. Matthew says, and not any out of the way part of it, but the hall itself, as St. Mark particularly declares. The soldiers led Him into the hall of the prætorium, which must have been some large and spacious court, as was requisite for the numbers of people who were accustomed to assemble there, in front of the prætorium or tribunal where audience was given. Hither they dragged our Savior, stripped Him rudely of His garments, and placed Him on some low and mean seat, so that they could carry on their jest and amuse themselves more conveniently. There they first brought the purple robe, which was a large cloak or cape, open in front, fastened at the breast by a buckle or hook, and this as we have already said, was the robe proper to kings, and the Emperors were accustomed to send such vestments to their friends as a mark of honor. This cloak the soldiers put upon Him, and whilst putting it on they doubtless exclaimed: “This purple, Lord King, the Emperor sends to Thee from Rome, because Thou art worthy of it;” then spitting at Him in the face and giving Him blows, they left Him with it round Him all disordered, His naked body being here and there exposed to view. Then others came with the scepter of reed, and placed it in His hand, saying: “Take this reed in Thy hand, for such is as Thy kingdom, such is its scepter, the one as hollow as the other. And now hold Your head right,” and then on His head they placed the crown of thorns, pressing it down violently. “Since Thou art about to die for being King, it is not meet that Thou shouldst die without a crown, nevertheless it will be as wretched a crown as is fitting for one Who has been condemned for making Himself King, these therefore are the thorns which Thou hast sown for Thyself by Thy vain pretensions.” So saying, they gave Him blows upon the head, inflicting on Him by all this great dishonor and contempt, and also causing Him at the same time the most intense suffering. With such a crown as that upon His head the blood began to drop and trickle through His hair upon His neck, down His brow, and over His most sacred face; and then the light of His eyes was obscured, and that head fallen and humiliated which is chief of men and angels, in order that through His humiliation we who had fallen should raise our heads and say to the Lord, “Thou, O Lord, art my helper, my glory, and the lifter up of my head.”

Our Savior being thus arrayed by the soldiers with such a scepter and such purple and such a crown, they began to sport and to entertain themselves with Him, mocking at His Kingdom as being that of a madman and a fool bowing the knee, and offering Him marks of courtesy and homage with shouts of laughter; giving Him blows on the face and striking Him on the head, and saying to Him: “May God save Thee, King of the Jews!” deriding Him because He had pretended to be King and had fallen into so miserable a state. Very similar to these wretched soldiers are hypocrites, who, honoring God with their lips and by exterior ceremonies, are far from Him in their hearts, and by their works dishonor and offend Him, as did these hypocritical worshippers of the Lord, who, bending the knee to do Him reverence, raised their hands to deal Him blows. Who is there who could complain of offences or contempt, seeing what our Savior suffered in His own Person?

Let us, however, take our eyes off these unjust and cruel men, and let us turn them to our Lord Who is suffering, seeing that there is so much to gaze upon in Him Who remained so firm and constant in such heavy straits, even as Isaiah had prophesied of Him, giving His body to the strikers and His cheeks to the buffeters and mockers, not turning His face from those who reviled Him and who spat upon Him. More powerful to suffer all that evil than His bold and cruel enemies to inflict it, He remained seated with the utmost calmness, dignity, serenity, and majesty, receiving these insignia of scorn as though they were really crowning Him King, and accepting their insults with as much pleasure as though they were in truth courtesies. Never was there Emperor who invested himself with the purple, or took the crown and the scepter in his hand at his coronation with so great gladness of heart, as our Savior felt when He put on His body and adorned Himself with that ragged purple robe, accepted the crown of thorns, and received in His hands the reed, desiring that, in that His day of honor and coronation, all the world, if it were possible, should be present For those hundred soldiers of the cohort seemed few to Him Who, so many years before, had been so early to invite the souls of all men for that day. “Come forth, ye daughters of Sion,” He says, “and see King Solomon in the diadem wherewith his mother crowned him in the day of his espousals, and in the day of the joy of his heart.” As this King was to be magnified in holiness more than in worldly pomp, as His Kingdom was not of this world, it was meet that neither should the ceremonies of His consecration be worldly, and so those now performed were the fittest that could be, and those which His Eternal Father had determined on that He might work the exaltation of His beloved and obedient Son.

It was meet that the purple should be old and faded, and should cling to His recent wounds and be stained afresh with His blood, inasmuch as the purple with which He was to be vested and adorned, and which was to represent the glory of His Kingdom, was His faithful servants, as is written in Isaiah. “As I live,” saith the Lord, “thou shalt be clothed with all these as with an ornament, and as a bride thou shalt put them about thee.” The Lord will make all those who are to be His purple garment and vestment well-worn themselves, and faded through the decay of the old man, and putting them on His wounds He will give them new color and beauty, and will renew them and make them beautiful and bright, because they have been freed from all their stains and have washed their robes in the Blood of the Lamb. And thus, our Lord will come to be the King of Kings, for all His servants will be clothed in purple, dyed in His most precious Blood.

His crown also was made of thorns, nor could it be otherwise, nor was there anything else in the world of which it could be made, because whatever flourishes on earth or is of any delight and glory, quickly fades away, and what abides are troubles, which pierce and wound like thorns. Of these thorns there is an abundant harvest in this valley of tears and country of malediction, and of these our true King and legitimate Sovereign made Himself partaker, that He might set us free from them, and those thorns which we have deserved fall upon His head. But these afflictions, which in us were the chastisement of sins, were in Him the meriting of eternal glory, and the thorns torn up from us and transplanted to the blessed and royal head of our Lord, and there watered with His precious Blood, brought forth the flowers of immortality, and gained for us a crown that will never fade. The Lord, moreover, willed that His crown should be of thorns, because His Kingdom was to be firm and perpetual; and it was therefore necessary His crown should be such that it could be fixed and fastened on His head in order to denote that no accident can make it fall off, and that no force can take it away.

His scepter was a reed, and so it ought to have been for the signification conveyed by it, although the effects which it produced were as great as though it had been made of iron, according to what is written: “Thou shalt rule them with a rod of iron, and break them in pieces like a potter’s vessel.” For He had to overcome provinces and kingdoms, and to tame the people, and humiliate His enemies, breaking and crushing them like earthen vessels, and making Himself Lord over them, according to what David himself says in another Psalm, “The Lord will send forth the scepter of thy power out of Sion, that thou mayest conquer all the world, and be lord over thine enemies.” For from Sion the Apostles went forth and subdued the whole world by their word, and made it subject to the Kingdom of Christ; because their strength and virtue was that which had descended upon them from on high, they themselves being poor, ignorant, and weak men. But our Lord desired to subject and tame the-whole [lower of the world, and bring it under authority with this weak reed, for the greater glory of His holy name. Therefore, one of the Apostles themselves said that “the foolishness of God is wiser than men, and the weakness of God is stronger than men;” that is to say, that a reed placed in the hands of God is more powerful than all. And this weakness of God, says St. Athanasius, was the Apostles, who, being ignorant men and unlettered, penetrated in a very short time throughout the whole world, and made subject its rulers and learned men, kings and powerful princes, and the scepter of the power of God went forth from Sion to subdue His enemies. And, moreover, not only the Apostles who preached, but the faithful also-who were converted, were the meekest and most abject of men who were in the world. And so the same Apostle says: “Behold, brethren, those have been called to the faith, and you will find that amongst you there are not many wise, nor many powerful, nor many noble, but that rather God has used the most ignorant in order to confound and put to shame the wise, and the weak of the world to confound the powerful, and the vile and despised, who have no reputation, no being, in the eyes of men, that He might destroy and bring to nought those who are something and who shine in the world.” And if, as the Apostle says here, God wills to confound the wise by means of the ignorant, and by the weak to ruin the powerful, and through the vile and contemptible to bring down those who shine and who hold the highest place, truly, then, with a weak reed God chooses to strive with the world, that no flesh may glory in His presence, nor attribute to its own strength the effects which flow from the strength of God. For this cause also the Lord willed that the scepter of His Kingdom should be a reed, so that the marvels which were to be done therewith might not be attributed to the weak reed, but to the arm of God which held it

All the other ceremonies that took place in this coronation of outrages inflicted upon our Savior by word or deed were necessary to the stability of His Kingdom, which is founded in patience, in contempt of worldly honor, and a true renunciation of all things. So that by this were instructed the holy confessors and martyrs, and all those who are of the Kingdom of Christ, and were taught patience and the endurance of all adverse things; and thus, the Kingdom which is not of this world began to conquer and triumph over the world, not by resisting, but by suffering, not with pride and bravery, but with humility and simplicity.

And that a coronation so solemn, and of so great a King, should not remain hidden in the prætorium and be confined to the sight of a few soldiers, God so ordered it that the Governor himself should lead our Savior by the hand, just as He was, to a public place where all the people could see Him.

## 23. Behold the Man!

Pilate brings our Savior forth to the people, and they demand that He should be crucified.

The place where Christ our Lord was crowned was, as we have said, the hall of the prætorium, which was a spacious court in front of the palace of the Governor, where was generally stationed the guard, and that cohort or company of the Roman soldiers which formed a portion of the garrison which the Republic maintained in Jerusalem. In this court there was a great gate, by which the Governor came out from his house into the prætorium, which was a wide and spacious hall, where he heard causes and pronounced sentence. In this hall there was also a door, which opened out upon a gallery raised some steps above the open court, in which were gathered together the Priests, the Scribes, the Pharisees, and the whole multitude of people, who from their scruples about the Pasch would not enter the prætorium. They were partly rejoicing to hear of the ill-treatment which our Savior was receiving at the hands of the soldiers, partly complaining that the conclusion of the cause and the sentence of death was so long delayed.

Pilate now came forth from his house to the prætorium, desirous to find some means of moderating the hatred and calming the passions of the Jews. At his presence that cruel game in which the soldiers were indulging ceased, and they dispersed, some to one side and some to the other, leaving Jesus in the midst of the court, where the Governor could see Him well, and be moved to compassion. Then, taking it for granted that the sight of Him would cause the same pity in the hearts of the Jews which it had caused in his, he bade Him follow him, and he led Him through the door of the prætorium to the balcony which looked down upon the court, and in sight of all the people. Our Lord came forth then, following the Governor, divested of His garments, cruelly scourged, His most sacred Body flayed and wounded in many parts, and, where it was not lacerated, scored with the lashes and cords, and having nothing on His flesh but the old rag of a cloak which the soldiers had thrown over Him. The crown of thorns was on His head, and it is believed, although the Evangelist does not say so, that His hands were bound like a criminal, and that He held within them the reed, which, as well as the crown, served the purpose of dishonoring Him, and making game of Him as a false king. His eyes were filled with tears, that flowed down from them and mingled with the blood trickling from His head; His cheeks were pale, stained with blood, and smeared with the spittle they had vomited in His face; His legs trembled, as much from cold as from weakness, and His whole Body was bowed down and bent beneath the weight of insult and suffering.

Pilate, keeping by his side this most pitiable figure, enough to move even wild beasts to compassion and to soften the flintiest heart, caused silence to be proclaimed, and then said in a loud voice: “Behold, I bring Him forth unto you, that you may know that I have found no cause in Him.” As if to say, “I have had no other reason for bringing Him to this pass in which He is except to yield somewhat to your petition, to oblige you in some degree to yield to mine to leave Him His life.” Then turning towards our Savior, Who stood by him, and pointing to Him with his hand, he exclaimed: “Behold the Man!” desiring by means of so sad a spectacle to move them to compassion, and at the same time to make them assured that it was impossible that such a Man should ever again attempt to make Himself King. This is the meaning contained in that word, Ecce Homo.

O iniquitous judge, if ever such were in the world, who, confessing now for the third time that, after having carefully examined into the matter, thou didst see no cause why this Man should be chastised, hast nevertheless reduced Him to such a state of misery, that knowing the fury of His enemies, thou imaginest that merely to behold Him would move their, to compassion! O angels of heaven, who were present at this spectacle, if you could but have been seen kneeling and prostrate, reverencing this holy Humanity and confessing that all your love was as ice compared with the burning flames of His charity! If you could but have been seen with your hands folded, confessing that it was His will and commandment only which kept them bound and prevented you from revenging His injuries! O people of the Jews, once the chosen and beloved of God, and now justly reprobated and rejected by Him, how is it that so much blindness has fallen upon your eyes, and such hardness on your hearts, and now that you have placed the cause in the hands of a profane and Gentile judge, wherefore do you not submit to his decision and agree to his sentence? You once closed your ears to the Voice of God, open them at least to the words of the Governor Pilate, who from that high place and in presence of our Savior Himself, in order that he might put you to shame and move you to compassion, stood there and cried out, Ecce Homo — Behold the Man! Do you see what kind of Man you are accusing? This is He Whom you delivered up to me, and Whom perchance you cannot recognize after the rigorous chastisement which He has undergone; see what a Man for you to accomplish such great fury against; behold Him now, not decorated with empire, but disgraced with opprobrium; if you were envious of Him as King, pity Him now as miserable; be assured and persuaded that He will never again assume the name of a King, which has cost Him so dear. He is disgraced, scourged by justice, crowned with thorns, clothed in an old purple rag, dishonored by every species of insult, outraged with a thousand inventions of injury, what more do you ask? You have obtained far more than you could have desired or asked, and I, through regard to you, have done much more than what I wished or intended. And as the penalty and ignominy inflicted upon Him have been so excessive, it is but reason that your hatred should cease, that your anger should be moderated and your envy mitigated.

Who would think that the authority of the Governor and the presence of our Savior would not obtain from the people all that was asked of them? Nevertheless, it was just the reverse, for the High Priests and Ministers of the Synagogue, whose office it was to make the people listen to reason, were, on the contrary, those who excited and fed the fire of envy and hatred against our Savior. For, hearing what Pilate said, and understanding what he intended to do, forgetful of their own authority and of the clemency they ought to have shown by reason of their dignity and office, they began to lift up their voices in the middle of the court, which was filled with people, and to cry out, “Crucify Him, crucify Him.” As if to say, “What has been done is well, but finish it thoroughly, for He well deserves to be put on the cross.”

This answer could not but seem very strange to Pilate. He had come himself in person out of the prætorium, and had set himself to reason with the people in so public a place, and he would not have taken so much pains, or risked his own authority, if he had not been persuaded that by means of the pitiable spectacle of our Savior, and his own gentle and courteous reasoning, he should bring over the priests, and obtain from the people what he desired. But seeing their obstinacy, and astonished at their hardness, as well as enraged at their rudeness, angry, moreover, that his designs should fail and not turn out as he thought, he was filled with vexation and disdain, and like a man whose schemes had come to nought, and who was utterly at fault, he exclaimed, “Take Him then, you, and crucify Him, for I find no cause in Him.” As though he had said, “Do you think that I am to condemn an innocent man because of your cries and shoutings? Do you perchance desire to avenge your hatred by my hands, and to make of me the instrument wherewith to satisfy your envy? Not so shall it be, for I am the administrator of justice, and it is not for me to be the author of injustice and of oppression. I am a judge to punish the guilty, and not the executioner of the innocent What I have done hitherto has not been to punish Him, but to free Him out of your hands, and because I hoped to find in you some spark of humanity if I yielded somewhat to your wishes. Now that you have shown yourselves so plainly, there is nothing to make me think of going further, for neither reason nor justice permits any one to be condemned without cause, and I have found none in this Man to justify what you ask, not) even what has already been done to Him. If, however, you have found any, take Him and crucify Him, and let it be at your own risk and on your own account, that you may give an account to whoever will require it at your own hands for so unjust a homicide?”

When the Chief Priests heard this answer of Pilate, they perceived immediately that these words, “Take Him you and crucify Him,” were not so much a permission given to them to do it as a device whereby he might rid himself of the business, and avoid doing a thing so unjust, as well as to brand them a? carried away by passion in asking it, and as daring and devoid of shame in having no hesitation about executing it. So, in order to show the Governor that they resented his words, and to trouble him by a new accusation, they said to him, “Yes, we have a law, and according to our law this Man ought to die, because He has made Himself the Son of God.” As if they had said, “Thou, Pilate, hast affirmed many times that this Man is innocent, and that thou hast no wish and wilt not dare to crucify Him, but that we should crucify Him ourselves, as though we were men without a law and without God. But we have a law, and a law given by the true God, and if, according to your law you have found no cause in this Man, it is because you adore many gods, and you think that they have sons, and you do not deem it an evil thing that men should make themselves sons of God. But according to our holy law, which knows but one true God, this Man is guilty of death as a blasphemer, because He has made Himself the true Son of God.”

O blind obstinacy and vain presumption of the Jews, who boasted and gloried in having received a law from the hand of God, and desired to show themselves very observant of it! But it has already been seen how they observed it; not entering into the prætorium during the Pasch, that they might not be contaminated, and being very zealous, even as our Lord had already reproved them, in paying tithes of anise and of cummin, forgetting the weightier and more important matters of the law, judgment and mercy. For mercy was so foreign to their nature, that, although they were priests, they had none of it, whilst the judge, albeit he was a Gentile, felt it; and judgment was so far from them, that they committed a thousand wrongs in this process itself, confounding all justice, and changing their charge just as often as it was convenient, in order to suit their purpose. For, first they accused Him of making Himself King and preventing the people from paying tribute to Caesar, and then, when they saw that the Governor could not discover any proofs of the crime or any substance in the accusation, they accused Him of another crime, which the Governor could less understand, and which would perplex him more—that He had sought to make Himself the Son of God. And to make the matter still more obscure, they cited their law, which he was not acquainted with nor was he under any obligation so to be, saying, “We have a law, and according to our law He ought to die.” What, however, were the laws which were alleged by these most sapient doctors and advocates of injustice and iniquity? What a law was this, which condemned to death whoever should call himself the Son of God? It could not be any other than that which was given against blasphemers, in the twenty-fourth chapter of Leviticus, where God decrees that “he that blasphemeth the name of the Lord, dying he should die.” But this people regarded it as a great blasphemy that our Savior should say He was God, or the Son of God, and therefore it was that when on one occasion they took up stones to stone Him, Jesus said to them, “Many good works I have showed you from My Father; for which of these works do ye stone Me?” and the Jews answered, “For a good work we stone Thee not, but for blasphemy, and because that Thou, being a Man, makest Thyself God.” Why then, blind and perverse people, if this were blasphemy, why do you now demand Him to be put to death? Why did you not stone Him then? How is it that you were so confounded by the few words He spoke in His own defense, that you were unable to utter a single word in reply? And the stones which you had in your hands then, and which you did not use, do you wish to cast them at Him now that He does not attempt to defend Himself, and that the Governor cannot understand your reasons? And if He was to die for this blasphemy, wherefore should He die on the cross, since the law only commands that He should be stoned? “He who shall blaspheme the name of the Lord, dying he shall die, the whole multitude shall stone him.” You yourselves are testimonies, that for this selfsame cause (which you call blasphemy), you desired many times to stone Him. What, pray then, is this which now impels you to deliver Him over to the secular arm, and so urgently to demand for Him the death of the cross? If it be not lawful for you, as you say, to put any man to this kind of death, how is it that it is lawful for you to ask for it? And if the crime of which you accuse Him does not merit the penalty of death, except according to your own law, wherefore do you require any other kind of death than that which is commanded by your law? And the Romans having no law which condemns this blasphemy, why do ye ask that it be punished with this punishment, which the laws of the Romans alone inflict?

All these things show the blindness of that people, and how great was the passion and the pride with which they said, “We have a law, and according to that law He ought to die, because He makes Himself the Son of God.” But just as Caiaphas, without knowing what he said, prophesied that our Savior must die that all the people might not perish, so these men also, without knowing what they said, gave utterance to a very great and mysterious truth. For first, it was true that their law was given them by God, and their prophecies revealed and dictated by God, and their sacrifices ordained by God. It was also true that our Savior had preached many times that He was the Son of God, whereby He did injury to none, nor seized that which was not His, since He was God, and the Son of God. He was likewise Man, and had become Man for our sakes, and was a just and holy Man, not having any taint of fault or sin. And being such, agreeably to all law, He ought to have lived and been honored and worshipped by all; and it was only according to the law of the Jews that He ought to die, because so it was written in the law and prefigured in all the sacrifices, and prophesied by the prophets, and the whole of that law proclaimed nothing but that one thing, namely, that the Son of God made Man must die, and not by any common death, but by the death of the Cross, through obedience to His Father and for the salvation of the world. It was for this that our Savior, speaking of His death, said, “That as Moses lifted up a serpent of brass on a pole in the desert, in order that by looking on it all might be healed who had been bitten by real serpents, so it was meet that the Son of the Virgin should be lifted on the Cross, that all who looked on Him in faith and with love might be saved.”

Let not Pilate, then, think that he made a spectacle of Christ in vain, although he could not move to compassion the Jews who were there, since so many have been healed since that time from the poisonous serpent wounds of their sins by looking on Him, and have beheld the sufferings of our Lord with such great compassion that they have been scourged and crowned with thorns, and crucified in their hearts with Him.

Let us all, then, behold this Man-God, Whom so may kings, so many patriarchs and prophets, desired to see. Let us behold the Man to listen to His words, since He is the Teacher Whom the Eternal Father has given us. Let us behold the Man, that we may imitate His life and walk in His footsteps, for there is no other way by which we can be saved but through Him. Let us behold the Man, in order to compassionate Him, for the state in which we see Him is enough to move to pity even those who wish Him ill. Let us fix our eyes on the Man, in order to weep and do penance, since we, by our sins, have brought Him to be what He is. Let us behold the Man, for none who do not thus behold Him can escape eternal death; for He is the brazen serpent lifted up in the desert, that those who look upon Him may not perish. Let us gaze on the face of the Man, meditating always upon Him, and regulating our life by Him, that in Him, as in a looking-glass, we may see our defects which deform us, and knowing what these are, we may take the tears and the blood which flow down His beautiful face, and with sorrow wash our stains in them, and so shall we become pure and lovely in His divine sight.

## 24. The power from above

Pilate examines our Savior again, and endeavors to free Him from death.

The Chief Priests and ministers of the Jews hated our Savior without a cause (according to what was written in their law), and therefore instead of being moved to compassion when the judge brought Him before them, they became all the angrier and more demanded the cross for Him, accusing Him of blasphemy because He had made Himself Son of God. When Pilate heard these words, he was filled with still greater fear, as the Evangelist says, although it had been no little fear which he had felt before up to this time from the moment that this affair had come into his hands, for it had always seemed to him very entangled and dangerous. Now, however, his fear was greatly increased by this new accusation, that Christ had made Himself the Son of God. For it must be borne in mind that the Chief Priests had hitherto been silent respecting this crime of calling Himself the Son of God, and had only urged that He had wished to make Himself King; this being a crime that touched the dignity of Caesar, and because they imagined that it would be with Pilate as it usually is with many other judges, that he would be more zealous in punishing a wrong committed against his King than a crime against God. As to the accusation concerning the crime against Caesar, Pilate had been very much afraid. For on the one hand, he saw the innocence of our Savior, Who had sinned in nothing, either against the Jews or against the Emperor. But, on the other hand, he saw the envy and fury of the people, who with so much pertinacity accused Him of a crime so hateful against the Imperial dignity and revenues, that the mere mention of it laid him under the obligation, as a loyal subject, of making a great show of severity in the matter. So, he was very much perplexed and did not know what course to take. For, if he condemned Him, besides that it was a criminal thing to condemn an innocent man through fear, any one, moreover, who wished him ill might require at his hand the death of so great a saint and so distinguished a prophet. And if he absolved Him, then the whole people and the Chief Priests and rulers might accuse him of setting free a traitor who desired to take possession of the throne, a thing of which it would be easy to persuade the Emperor. Seeing himself, then, in this anxiety, like a time-serving and weak-minded man in defense of the truth, he made use of such measures as human prudence had suggested to him. For he had first endeavored to extricate himself from the business by remitting it to Herod, and afterwards he desired as much as he could to come to a compromise with the people; seeking out for some good way of making them of their own freewill desire to leave our Savior with His life. He had, therefore, had resort to two measures. The first was to put Christ in competition with Barabbas, at the cost of His honor; and the second, scourging Him grievously and crowning Him with thorns, at the cost of intense pain to His body.

Neither of these two measures had been successful. Rather, working on these fears and human considerations of his, the priests accused our Lord anew of having made Himself the Son of God, and if Pilate had been afraid before he became much more so now, for the answer made by our Savior came to his remembrance, that His Kingdom was not of this world, and that He had come into the world to give testimony of the truth. On the other hand, he had beheld so much dignity in His demeanor, so much prudence in His answers, and (what he marveled at still more) so much constancy and fortitude in His silence, he had heard, moreover, the wonderful things which were told of Him, that it did not seem to him as though it were very unlikely to be true that he should be what He said He was. He was strengthened in some degree in this surmise through the false opinions of the heathen, who were commonly persuaded that their gods had sons amongst men, and if these sons on the side of their mothers were mortal and passible, on the side of their fathers they had excellent virtues and performed heroic deeds. And as the miracles which were recounted of our Savior were so many and so great, that it did not seem possible they could proceed from any but divine power, his opinion that perchance He was a son of God, was not removed because he saw that He was passible and mortal. On this Pilate began to be disturbed because he had scourged and made a jest of a man who might be a son of God, and much more to fear and be in doubt respecting what he was further to do, for he found himself placed between the chance of either absolving a blasphemer or crucifying a son of God, and both for one and the other he had good cause to fear the anger and punishment of heaven.

The matter seeming to him very serious and worthy of deep consideration, Pilate entered once more into his prætorium or audience chamber, thoughtful and full of fears and anxiety, and calling our Savior apart, he asked Him, “Whence art Thou?” He did not ask concerning His country, for he already knew that He was a Galilean, but concerning His origin and nature, as though he had said, “What is this about divinity of which Thy fellow-countrymen accuse Thee? Of what lineage art Thou? Who are Thy fathers? Dost Thou come from heaven or from some hidden and remote portion of the earth? Dost Thou derive Thy origin from any of the gods, or art Thou pure man?” All this was implied in that pregnant and anxious inquiry, “Whence art Thou?”

Our Savior, seeing that this inquiry sprang partly from Pilate’s worldly fear of some punishment or temporal loss, partly from the error of the heathen who gave sons to their gods, and knowing also that this was not a fitting season to declare so sublime a truth as that of His eternal generation, and that Pilate was not in a disposition of mind to listen to it, and had not the capacity to understand or believe it, determined to be silent and not to answer a word, but to preserve His accustomed gravity and modesty, especially as the inquiry did not appear to Him to be necessary as regarded the cause which was in hand, Pilate having been already satisfied of His innocence, for the establishment of which it was sufficient for Him to have answered in general terms that His Kingdom was not of this world. If, then, He were King, and not of this world, it was easy to understand that His Kingdom was spiritual and divine, and such a kingdom is properly the Kingdom of God. It is true that our Lord had twice replied to the priests as to the same question, affirming clearly that He was the Son of God, but He did this because the priests, by means of the light which they had received from the Scriptures, knew better what they asked, and were more bound to understand and believe it. But He did not wish to reply to the heathen Governor, because he neither knew what he was asking nor was he in a state to believe it, and His reply would only have served to increase the esteem he had conceived of Him, and the fear he was in of condemning Him. As little did He wish that any one should imagine that He desired to save Himself from death, by persuading a man who was a layman and a Gentile of what the Chief Priests and Scribes had looked upon as blasphemy. Thus was our Lord silent as to what was in defense of Himself and His honor, and spoke when it was necessary for the honor of God and the good of those who listened. Thus, when He did not answer He was silent as a lamb, and when He replied He taught us as a Shepherd.

Pilate had expected that our Lord would give him some kindly and grateful answer, and some reason which would be a defense of Himself, and he was more astonished by His silence than perhaps he would have been by any reply whatever. For that in such a matter, and one so full of danger, a criminal should make no reply to his judge, and a judge who had defended him with so much energy and had taken so much trouble on his account, was a thing new and worthy of marvel. Nor, perhaps, could any words whatever have been used by means of which a man without faith could have been so confirmed in the opinion which he was conceiving about the Son of God, as he was now by this His silence. So, permitting Him to see that he was a little annoyed, and that he complained of the little account our Lord made of him, and at the same time intimating to Him with much goodwill the line He had better take to serve His own cause well, he said to Him: “Why dost Thou not speak to me, since even if I were not Thy judge Thou oughtest to speak to me in return for the good offices I am doing Thee? Dost Thou not know that I have power to crucify Thee, and power also (if it seems good to me) to release Thee?” By these words Pilate condemned himself out of his own mouth, so that it availed him nothing that he washed his hands in order to lay the guilt of our Lord’s death on the Jews, for although he was wanting in courage and determination, he himself confessed that he had power to release Him.

This speech was, nevertheless, arrogant and tyrannical, claiming the power to bestow life or to take it away. Because in legitimate judges their power must follow justice, and not go before it, and thus, although they have the power of releasing the innocent and condemning the guilty, they have it not to absolve the guilty and crucify the innocent, as did those two perverse judges to whom Daniel said: “Thou who art grown old in evil days, how are thy sins come to fall on thee which thou hast committed before in proclaiming unjust judgments! oppressing the innocent and letting the guilty to go free, whereas the Lord said, the innocent and the just Thou shalt not kill.” These are those judges whose heads are affected by the strong wine of power, and who turn the law upside down so as not to judge in conformity with justice and reason, and who, blinded by their interests or ambition, know how to conduct a case in such a manner that it shall result in the guilty issuing as innocent, and the innocent as guilty. Therefore, it was that the Prophet Isaiah said: “Woe to you that call evil good, and good evil. Woe to you that are mighty to drink wine and stout men at drunkenness; that justify the wicked for gifts, and take away the justice of the just from him.”

And, in order to show that this abuse on the part of judges was greatly to the prejudice of the public weal and to the dishonor of God (from Whom all legitimate power is derived), our Lord, Who is Universal Judge of the living and the dead, and Who had come to this world to give testimony of the truth, in the midst of His anguish and the profound silence which He was maintaining, chose not to remain longer silent, or to fail to bear testimony to a truth so important, in circumstances which so urgently demanded it. Therefore, when the Governor said to Him: “Knowest Thou not that I have power to crucify Thee?” our Savior, in order to rebuke his pride and defend the honor of His own Eternal Father, from Whom all power is communicated; in order also to show that the dispensation of His Passion and death did not depend on the will and pleasure of Pilate, but on the will of God, answered him, “Thou shouldst not have any power against Me, unless it were given thee from above.” For besides that Pilate had no legitimate power to condemn our Savior, even the power which he had to crucify Him, in fact, he would not have had, if it had not been permitted by God, Who thought well at that time to leave the powers of darkness free. “Think not then, Pilate, that thou art absolute in this matter, for to Him Who gave thee power thou art bound to give an account of the good or bad use thou makest of it. For this cause also, though thy sin was great in not judging Me in accordance with justice, those who delivered Me into thy hands have committed a much greater sin, since, blinded by envy and hatred, they have misrepresented My case and perverted its justice, and given Me over to a Pagan judge, putting force on him, and terrifying him in order that he might crucify Me.”

Pilate was warned by these words that he had a Superior in heaven to Whom he would have to give an account of what he did, and he considered that even if the sin of the Jews was greater, still his own sin would be great if he condemned out Lord, and so fear began to find entrance into his heart, and if he had hitherto desired to favor Him, from that time he openly declared that he desired to release Him, and sought for ways and means to do so. The Jews, however, when they understood this, began to shout, persevering in their demands, and urging no longer the accusation of blasphemy, because they saw that it had no effect upon the Governor, they returned to their first accusation regarding the pretensions which our Lord had made to be King, saying: “If thou givest liberty to a man such as this, it is clear that thou art not a friend to Caesar, for whosoever maketh himself a King is against Caesar.” As if to say: “If it does not move thee that He is a blasphemer against God, at least it ought to move thee that He is a traitor against Caesar. Thou art the minister of Cæsar; in his name thou dost govern this province, thou art here in this city in order to defend and enlarge his jurisdiction and authority. It is very well that we, inspired by zeal to serve the Emperor, and to show ourselves loyal to his crown, have delivered to thee this Man, although He is our fellow-countryman, and that thou desirest to defend and protect Him. We will give the Emperor to understand what sort of ministers his are, and who it is in whom he has confided!”

These, and similar threats, they shouted into the ears of the Governor, who, like a bad minister and a weak judge, feared more to lose the friendship of Cæsar than that of God. And for this God chastised him by means of the same Caesar, who deprived him of his office and his life. When he had heard and reflected upon those last words concerning the friendship of Cæsar, they had so great influence on him that he was constrained to yield, and “the Chief Priests with loud voices requiring that He might be crucified, and their voices grew and prevailed.” And Pilate determined to yield to them and to do as they required.

## 25. Death sentence on our Savior

Pilate pronounces sentence of death on our Savior.

Pilate, disturbed by the shouts of the Jews, and by the fear he had of Caesar, deemed that it would be easier to set at nought the humility and silence of our Savior than the fury and hatred of His accusers. He therefore resolved to give sentence against our Savior, and thereby to content and appease the Jews. It must have been a little after half-past ten or nearly eleven o’clock, according to our reckoning, when Pilate at last settled to yield, and thus to decide the matter. From that time, he set himself to perform, by way of supplement, all the ceremonies necessary for completing the process, and for pronouncing sentence with the solemnity which the law and custom required.

First, then, he seated himself “on his tribunal,” in the place which in Greek is called Lithostrotos, and in Hebrew Gabbatha. This tribunal was lofty and elevated (for this is the signification of Gabbatha), and its floor was curiously composed of small stones of various colors, giving an appearance of wealth and majesty, such as the Greeks call Lithostrotos. It joined on to the outer hall of the prætorium, and was open and visible from the whole piece of ground in front, and it could be entered from behind from the prætorium. Pilate, then, brought Jesus forth, that is to say, he brought Him out of the prætorium where he had questioned Him to this place, and seating Himself there, “on his judgment seat,” in the sight of all the people of the Jews who were there present, to show them how unreasonably and without cause they had raised all this tumult, he said to them: “Behold here your King!” As though he had said: “Behold this Man Whom you have accused of desiring to make Himself a King; He has not the mien of a King, and hardly even the figure of a man.” And when they still cried out: “Away with Him, away with Him, crucify Him,” Pilate, as though mocking them and laughing at them, said: “Am I to crucify your King?” That is: “Will you allow yourselves to be so outraged and insulted as to permit it to be said that I executed upon a cross Him Who made Himself your King?” But they cried out, saying that they did not desire or recognize Him to be their King, nor had they any other King than Cæsar. This is what those questions and answers signified, according to the letter of the history, and the outward facts of the case.

If, however, we desire to behold the mysterious secret which was enclosed therein, we shall find that two entirely different causes were treated of here. The first had regard to our Savior, whether He should be crucified or not, and the whole weight of this depended on the question whether He were a blasphemer against God or a traitor against Caesar, these things being the two articles of His accusation, respecting which the judge had three times exonerated Him, and had testified publicly to His innocence. The second cause had regard to the State and the people of the Jews—whether it were to be reprobated and punished, and thenceforward neither be nor call itself the people of God. And the turning point of this cause lay in their either receiving Jesus Christ our Lord as their King and Messias, or rejecting and denying Him, according to what is written in Daniel, that the people who should deny Him should not be His people any more. And just as the Jewish people made use of the Governor of the Romans to carry out their ends against our Savior, so God our Lord also made use of the selfsame Governor against the Jews, making him a witness of His innocence and a proclaimer of His Kingdom, and putting into his mouth words and reasonings which, perchance, he did not himself understand when he uttered them.

The Governor, then, was seated in his seat of judgment and about to pronounce a definitive sentence on these two matters; and although it is true that during the Passion the Jews had already openly declared themselves by accusing our Savior, requiring His death, choosing Barabbas instead of Him, resisting the judge who attempted to defend Him, and breaking out into tumults and threats when they saw that he wished to release Him; yet, notwithstanding all this, God, the most just Judge, decreed that they should ratify and publicly confirm all this by their own word before the process against them should be concluded, and that, as this was a matter so grave and weighty, it should be transacted with all possible solemnity. Therefore, our Lord Himself being there present in His own Person, and all the people of the Jews with their leaders and heads, namely, the Chief Priests, Judges, and Scribes, being also present, in the public place of the city of Jerusalem, the time being about noon, the season the most solemn festival of the Pasch, on the day also called the Vespers or Preparation (termed by them Parasceve) of the following Sabbath, there being moreover present an innumerable concourse of people from all the world—the Governor of the Romans, Pontius Pilate, being seated on his seat of judgment, in a loud, clear, intelligible voice, made solemn declaration, saying, “Behold here your King, your Messias Whom your law promised, prophesied, and prefigured. He says that His Kingdom is not of this world; see if you will believe Him, confess Him, and receive Him. And if any of you have any fears of Him that He desires to excite commotion among you, and to make Himself a King, as tyrants do, and to usurp by violence the kingdom of this world; behold how humiliated and punished He is! Are you content with what has been done against Him, or do you insist, notwithstanding, that we should proceed further?” Then the Jews, perceiving that it was now only a matter of form and ceremonial, cried out again, “Away with this Man, away with Him; this is no lime for formal citation; shorten the trial, have done with these delays, cut short all postponements, crucify Him at once.” To this Pilate answered, “Is it your King that I am to crucify?” He said all this to give them more time and opportunity to reflect on the answer they should make, and to move them, through very shame, to desist from their demands. “Is it your King that I am to crucify? Him Who, whether you like it or not, is proved by your prophets, and by the tokens contained in your Scriptures, to be your King and Messias? And even if He be not, He at any rate has had the name and the semblance of being your King. Do you really desire that, in spite of this, I should crucify Him to your dishonor and infamy, and that all the world should say that the Romans condemned the King of the Jews to so shameful and infamous a death?” All this is contained in the question.

The Chief Priests, however, whose passions were the stronger in proportion to their greater learning, and who as being greater men were freer and more fearless, without any shame or fear of God, cried out, “We have no king but Cæsar.” They ought to have understood, seeing they were learned, that if they were now without a king of their own, and had no king but Cæsar, then the time had arrived in which, according to the Scriptures, the promised King Messias must be among them. But blind and carried away by passion as they were, they had no desire to receive the King Whom God bad sent to give them eternal liberty, and they condemned themselves of their own free will, and out of their own mouth, to perpetual servitude under strange kings.

At this time, the Governor being on his seat ready to pronounce the sentence, a message came to him from his wife, in which she begged him very earnestly not to venture to condemn that just Man; and the reason she gave was that she had suffered many things on account of this matter in visions which she had had that day, and which had left her full of terror and grief. What it was that she saw, and whether these visions were the work of the good or the evil spirit, the Evangelist does not tell us. Many of the holy Fathers affirm that God our Lord sent them to her to give testimony to the innocence of our Savior, and to help and strengthen the good will of the Judge by means of the warning given him by his wife, to whom it was revealed that that Man was holy and just (and even perchance, likewise, that He was the Son of God), and who was also shown the great calamities which were destined to come upon that city and its inhabitants, on account of the envy and hatred with which they were requiring his death. And therefore, she began to fear lest the chastisement of the accusers might also fall in large measure upon her husband, who was the Judge. Therefore, she said to him, “I beg of thee and I warn thee to have no part in the condemnation and death of this just Man, for I would have thee know that the anguish and pains which I have suffered to-day, on account of Him, have been great, through things which I have seen, and which have been shown to me in visions.”

It was not our Lord’s will to show this vision to the Governor himself, because, either he would not have believed it and would have looked on it as a vain dream, or he would not have published it or spoken of it, and even if he had done so, the people would not have believed it, because, knowing that he was inclined to favor our Savior, they might have said that he was feigning revelations in order to set Him free. Therefore, the good wife had the vision and suffered much on account of it, she entirely believed in it, and had no heart to be silent respecting it. And so, filled with fear and consternation, she sent that message to her husband, he being already on the judgment seat, at the most critical moment of the whole business, and endeavored to persuade him not to pronounce sentence, inspiring him with fear as to what he might have to suffer for this cause, and also moving him to compassion for what she had suffered. Pilate must have felt forced to consider the message carefully, and to ask many questions and give many answers concerning it, and so the people would quickly obtain knowledge of it, and the news would spread abroad throughout the city as to what the wife of the Governor had seen in favor of our Savior. And this was likewise a remarkable testimony to His innocence, and a means whereby to cast suspicion on those who abhorred and accused Him.

Some writers are of opinion that it was the devil who terrified the Governor’s wife with these visions, in order thereby to prevent our Savior from being put to death, which he already foresaw would occasion the complete overthrow of his kingdom. But how can one think that the devil would, on the one hand, endeavor by terrifying the wife of Pilate with visions to hinder the death of our Savior, and on the other hand, that he would at the same time incite the Jews to demand it with so much fury and persistence? For, if the devil had really wished to put a stop to the Passion of our Lord and prevent His death, what other way or means would have been more brief or easier than that of moving the souls of the Pontiffs and priests to compassion, seeing he was their lord and master? For, if they had desisted from their accusation, the affair would at once have been at an end so far as the Governor was concerned. However, even if so, it were, that these visions were the work of the evil spirit, still they tended very much to the glory and honor of Christ our Lord. For, in such wise was He condemned, that all witnessed to His innocence and justice, not only men, that is, the judge who sentenced Him, his wife who sent him the message, and the centurion and soldiers who crucified Him, but also the elements, which were convulsed at His death, yea all, even to the very devils of hell themselves, if it be true that it was they who put those things into the head of Pilate’s wife.

The priests alone, and the people inspired by them, persevered in their hardness and obstinacy. And Pilate, when he saw that his efforts were of no avail, but that rather the tumult rose higher and higher, called for water and washed his hands before all the people. He did this, either to make them reflect and consider more what they were requiring and what responsibility they were taking upon themselves, or else in conformity to the custom in use among the Jews themselves, when they wished to clear themselves from taking part in any matter, or to protest their innocence of any crime, and more particularly, as to the shedding of blood or the death of any man, according to what was written in their law. Moreover, that he might declare himself more openly, and that they might not be ignorant of what he meant by that ceremony, he said to them, “I am innocent. I do not desire to take upon myself the death of this just Man, look you to it, for it will fall upon you, and all that will be done will be on your shoulders.” This was the last testimony which Pilate gave in the cause of our Savior, thus by a public and solemn ceremony absolving Him and declaring Him to be a just Man, before he condemned Him; and thus, whilst he was about to condemn Him, he declared His justice and innocence. Here, verily, is a new and unheard-of manner of delivering judgment! For other judges say that it is necessary they should condemn, because the issue of the trial makes it incumbent on them to do so. But Pilate, sitting in his seat of judgment, washes his hands and says that he ought to absolve and not to condemn, and yet, notwithstanding, he condemns. He lies, therefore, when he says that he is innocent and without blame in condemning this just Man to death. It is not possible that the judge can be innocent who pronounces sentence against a man whom he knows, and whom the trial itself proves, not to deserve it.

O unjust and iniquitous Judge, who judged against his own judgment and condemned against his own will, and decided what he did not judge right, and commanded that what he did not desire should be carried into execution! Deceitful and double-faced man, who wished to keep terms with God and with the world at once, and to conceal, by an outward washing of his hands, the ambition and human fear which he felt within his heart! O Pilate! Would to God that thou wert the only judge who feared Cæsar more than God; that thou wert the only man who ever attended to the vociferations and tumult of the people rather than to justice and truth, the only one who ever wished to conceal his evil life and his wicked deeds beneath good appearances! But little avails it to wash the hands and to gloss evil deeds over with good words, since we have to be judged by our Lord, Who esteems words so little, and Who has said that He must judge by deeds alone.

But, in fine, Pilate desired to wash his hands from this blood of our Redeemer, and the Jews, like bloodthirsty beasts, demanded that it should fall upon their own heads. So, when he washed his hands, and said: “I am innocent and have nothing to do with the blood of this just Man,” all the people cried out: “His blood be upon us and upon our children and descendants.” As if they had said that no blame whatever was to be attached to him on account of that death, and that if there were any they would take it on themselves, and bind themselves and their children in their name to pay the penalty of it. And the Jewish people having consented with so much publicity and solemnity, and after so many appeals made to them, to receive the penalty which the most unjust death of our Savior merited, and having named by their own mouth the judge by whom the sentence was to be executed, that is to say, the Roman Emperor, since they desired no other king than he, the process was finished against them no less than against our Savior. And so, they remained subject to the penalty which they had merited, and which they afterwards paid, their Temple and State being destroyed by the Roman Emperors. And they who, until then, had been as trees planted in the heritage of the Lord, chose for their king a thorn or briar, for such indeed was the heathen Emperor, and fire came out of him (as was written) and devoured them all. And because (as Isaiah says) “they cast away the waters of Siloe that go with silence,” that is to say, the Empire of Christ, which is quiet and humble, and chose the Roman Emperor, who was like to a great and mighty river, God brought upon them many and terrible floods (that is to say, the armies of the Romans), which destroyed and overwhelmed them, so that they remained scattered, abject, and infamous, and subject to strangers, without retaining throughout the whole earth a hand’s breadth of jurisdiction, since in our Savior’s cause they made so bad use of it.

There remaining now no other solemnity or ceremony for Pilate to perform, he declared the matter to be at an end. And wishing to satisfy the people more than truth and his own conscience, he decreed that the sentence which they had required ought to be executed, although they had not proved it nor given good reason for it, and he pronounced the sentence : “that it was right to condemn, and that he condemned, Jesus of Nazareth to be taken along the public streets, preceded by a crier proclaiming his crime, to the place where malefactors and criminals were usually executed, and that there, despoiled of all His raiment, He should be nailed upon a cross with nails in His Feet and Hands, and that being thus nailed, He should hang there until He was dead, and this considering that He had been accused as a blasphemer and seditious person, and as having stirred up the people, calling Himself King of the Jews.”

The report immediately ran through all the city of the decision at which the Governor had arrived, and the sentence which he had pronounced, and how they were now dragging away Jesus the Nazarene to be crucified; Him Who had been regarded as a great saint, a great preacher, and a great prophet, Who had healed the sick, cured those possessed of devils, and raised the dead. Who shall describe the confusion and tumult which reigned throughout Jerusalem and the various opinions which were given respecting the business? Or who shall tell of the sorrow and dismay which filled the hearts of the disciples and of those who loved our Savior? And on the other hand, the exultation of His enemies and accusers who had been so successful in their purpose, and had obtained so great a victory? All this must have afflicted the Heart of our Savior with that pain which any one feels to see himself thus conquered by his enemies in spite of right and justice. His grief was so great, indeed, that the Holy Spirit would not be silent respecting it by the mouth of the Prophets, and therefore one of them says: “My enemies rejoiced against Me, and came together; scourges were gathered against Me, and I knew not.”

On the other hand, it appears that for this cause alone He entreated of His Eternal Father the resurrection of His body. “Enlighten,” He says, “My eyes that I never sleep in death, lest at any time My enemy say, I have prevailed against Him. They that trouble Me will rejoice when I am moved, but I trust in Thy mercy.” And because this would be the occasion of much trouble to human hearts, our Savior warned His Apostles specially of it on the night before, animating them with the hope of His resurrection, and saying to them: “Amen, Amen, I say to you that you shall lament and weep, but the world shall rejoice, and you shall be made sorrowful, but I will come to see you again, and your heart shall rejoice and be glad, and your joy no man will be able to take from you.”

## 26. The Lord takes up the Cross

Our Savior is led to be crucified with the Cross on His shoulders.

The sentence upon our Savior having been pronounced by the Governor, it was notified to Him by the officials, and He accepted it through obedience to His Father, with the same humility and charity as He had accepted it the first moment that He was conceived, saying what had been written in the Psalm, “I have desired it, O My God, and Thy law in the midst of My Heart.”

In the same Psalm it is said, in the Person of our Savior. That is: “Offerings and sacrifices Thou didst not desire, and therefore Thou gavest Me this body, that I might offer to Thee in it an agreeable sacrifice. The burnt offerings and sacrifices of those who are wont to offer them for sin Thou didst not desire nor require; then I said, Now I come in due season. In the beginning of the book, it is written of Me that I should be a great fulfiller of Thy will; therefore, I desire it so, My God, and Thy commandment (although it should be to die) I hold in the midst of My Heart.” This is what is written in the Psalm, and it cannot but be doubted but that in that hour the Heart of our Savior was filled with very fervent affections of profound obedience and most ardent charity towards God and towards man, and we may believe that He would say: “For this, Father, I was born, and for this I came into the world, not to seek My own pleasure and glory, but Thine, and the salvation of the souls which Thou hast commended to Me. Mankind were the criminals, the accused, and those who were to be condemned before Thy most just tribunal, and I, in order to liberate them from the just and rigorous sentence which would have been pronounced upon them, have presented Myself as a criminal and culpable before that august tribunal, to be condemned before it as I am. Receive, Eternal Father, this sentence given against Me in exchange for that which Thou wouldst have had to give against them, and since I have been condemned by them, albeit I am innocent and just, let them be set free and absolved through Me, although they are culpable and sinners.”

Pilate, having now brought to an end all that belonged to his office, retired within his house, giving place to the executioners to carry out the sentence. The priests gave orders that it should be published throughout the whole city, and that information should be given to the neighbors and strangers who had come to celebrate the Pasch, that the Governor, having been convinced, according to information he had received, of the crimes and impostures of this Man, had condemned Him to be crucified with other two thieves. In consequence of this the concourse of people who flocked to the house of the Governor would be extraordinarily great, all being desirous to be witnesses of so remarkable an event. The Judge having already departed, the officers took possession of the condemned criminal. This is what the Evangelist signifies when he says, “they took Jesus;” that is, those who were to carry out the sentence took Him into their power, according to what is written in the Psalm, “They took Me as a lion ready for the prey.”

The first thing which they did was to take off the cloak or purple vestment with which they had clad Him in scorn, renewing, meanwhile, their insults and rudeness, and once more uncovering to men that virginal body, all bloody and scored with many wounds. This purple garment in which our Lord was mocked, reddened as it was with His blood, was left to us by Him as a rich inheritance; and for this cause He desired to be divested of it, that we might clothe ourselves with it, and honor and prize it, desiring to suffer insults, false charges, and outrages, and to be looked upon and considered as fools, so as in some way to resemble and imitate our Creator and our Lord Jesus Christ. For this is to array ourselves in His garment and livery, in which He clothed Himself for our greater spiritual profit, giving us an example that in all things possible to us we should, with the aid of the divine grace, desire to imitate and follow Him, since He is the path which leads men to life eternal.

The Evangelist does not say that they took off the crown of thorns, and therefore it appears that it remained upon His head, that He might go crowned as an acceptable victim to the altar of the Cross. It was not reason that they should uncrown Him Who was King eternal and of all worlds. And if they took off the purple therewith to clothe and honor His mystical body, it was fitting that the crown should remain fixed on Him, since He is the Head of this body.

After having taken off the purple robe, they put His own garments once more upon Him, thereby to do Him greater dishonor, and that He might be more readily recognized by those garments when He was being taken to execution. The purple garment could be easily removed because, as we said above, it was fashioned like a mantle open in front, but the seamless tunic, which was closed up, and which it was therefore necessary to put on over the head, who shall say with how little pity and how much cruelty the executioners put it on Him? For the garment would stick upon the crown of thorns, and when by pulling it over Him they endeavored to get it into its place they would renew His sufferings most acutely, for the thorns which were already fastened in His head would be moved, and others would be forced into it and pierce it. All this must have been done in the court of the prætorium, where the soldiers had mocked at our Savior, and at the gate was placed the cross, of large size and height, as was meet for one of so great stature Who was about to be placed upon it, and as He Himself says, to be “lifted up from the earth.”

And although they had given liberty to Barabbas, who was a thief, a homicide, and a seditious man, there still remained in prison two thieves who had been condemned to death, and it was resolved that they should be crucified in company with our Savior. The Jews most likely asked this favor, to which the Governor would be glad to consent, first, that this act of justice might be performed with greater solemnity, and that a notable spectacle might be presented to the crowds who had gathered together, secondly, for the greater infamy and dishonor of our Savior, and also the better to dissemble and hide the malice and passion with which they had proceeded in His cause, making it one with that of the thieves, and desiring that all should think and persuade themselves that He also had been condemned with the same justice as the others. But God made use of their detestable intentions to render more illustrious the example of humility given by His Son, and, as St. Mark says, in order that the prophecy of Isaiah might be fulfilled which says, “And he was reckoned with the wicked.” Most likely the public prison would adjoin the dwelling of the Governor, and they would take these thieves from the place where they were to the court of the prætorium, where our Lord was waiting for them. He looked on them and received them with the same tranquility and kindness with which He always received sinners, and more especially these who were destined to be the companions of His dishonor and of his torments. They would perchance begin at once to blaspheme Him through impatience at their own punishment and disdain and contempt of our Lord, seeing that it was only in order to increase His dishonor that their punishment was thus inflicted before the time, and that they had been brought out on so solemn a day in His company.

All these preparations were made under the eyes of the Blessed Virgin, who was aware very distinctly of everything that took place, who heard the tumult and the cries of the people who had gathered together, and saw everything which could be seen from a convenient place somewhat apart. The holy women who were with her, seeing the good will which Pilate had shown, the resistance he had made to the Chief Priests and the people, and the measures he had taken to set our Lord at liberty, had conceived hopes of a better result. But when they saw the Judge yield, and the sentence given and published, and that it was about to be executed, what language can express the grief of their hearts, and the tears, which overflowed their eyes? But the most holy Virgin, who knew better than they what was about to take place, and was well prepared for this bitter and terrible moment, neither did nor said anything which was not full of the greatest magnanimity and modesty, the Holy Spirit strengthening her and increasing her powers in proportion as the occasion required. And pierced though she was by the most bitter grief, nevertheless, being prevented by divine grace and taught by God, Who guided her to the holy mountain to share more closely in the outrages and torments of her Son, she determined to place herself at a spot whence she could see and be seen by Him as He passed, and with marvelous courage and fortitude she went forward with her holy companions and reached the place which she desired.

There was outside the city a little hill, lying between the northern and western sides of Mount Sion, on the left hand on coming out of the gate named Judiciaria, which is on the western side of the city. This place was set apart for the execution of justice on criminals, and on that account it was outside the city, that the inhabitants might not be horrified by the sight of the dead bodies of the malefactors. But it was not very far off, so that the people might, without much trouble, be present at the execution of malefactors, a thing which for the sake of example and of common warning is usually provided for in cities. Those who have taken measurements in the Holy Land and have given us an account of it, say that this hill is five hundred paces from the city, and one thousand three hundred and twenty-one from the house of Pilate. The place is called in Hebrew Golgotha, which has the same signification that locus Calvaries has in Latin, and in our language the place of skulls, which for shortness sake is commonly called Calvary. It was so called either because malefactors were beheaded there, and that generally speaking their heads were not buried; or because the bodies of the criminals remained there until consumed by time and there was nothing left but the bones; and for one cause or other the place was full of skulls. It is not meet to pass over in silence, that it was a tradition of the Hebrews, and is an opinion received by learned authors and holy doctors, that the body of the first man and father of us all, Adam, was interred on that spot and that his skull was there, from which circumstance the hill took its name, and was called Golgotha, or the place of a skull. If it were so (which all do not admit), it was not without a mysterious and special providence of God, that the second Adam came to die where the first was interred, and that the new beginning of life was given on the very spot where was the body of him who was the origin of our death; and the Blood of the Son of God fell upon the head of him, who, being head of the human race, communicated to all his descendants the sin which was to be washed out by this Blood. However, this may be, the place was looked upon as infamous and unclean by the Jews, and as abominable by all. On this spot therefore they determined to crucify our Savior, punishing Him as a malefactor in the company of the others, making Him equal in all things with them, in order that His dishonor might be greater, and so they led Him along the public and more frequented streets to this selfsame place of execution, set apart for other malefactors.

In this manner was accomplished, as St. Paul states, that which was commanded in Leviticus, that the blood of those beasts who were sacrificed for sin should be brought into the tabernacle and Sanctuary, but that their bodies should be burnt outside the camp. On which account, Jesus our Savior, to sanctify the people, suffered likewise outside the gate of the city.

And all these things being duly prepared, they led Him forth to be crucified, with all the solemnities observed in the case of other criminals, and, indeed, with still greater in this case, on account of the particular circumstances connected with it. The concourse of people in the streets was extraordinary, for our Lord was well known throughout all the country, and on account of the Pasch Jerusalem was full of strangers. All spoke of the matter, because the trial had been conducted with so much violence and publicity, and various opinions were given, some excusing and others condemning the Person of our Savior, and espousing the opinion of their Scribes and High Priests. The confluence of the people would be great, coming and going to and from the Governor’s house, and they would spread the rumor that our Savior was now just about to be brought forth, all desiring to be the first to behold Him come out, in a condition, in their opinion, so miserable.

Our Lord then came forth from the house of the Governor, and a great crowd of people with Him. He came forth in the company of the executioners and officers, who dragged Him along by a rope fastened round His neck, and He was received by the people gathered together at the gate and in the court, with all the noise and murmurs common on such occasions, every one gazing curiously at His face, and taking note of His aspect and appearance, which was that of One disfigured with blows, and blood, and spitting, so that it must have struck them very much, and He was so changed that those who had known and conversed with Him hardly recognized Him.

The cross on which He was to be placed was ready prepared outside the door of Pilate’s house, at a distance of about six and twenty paces, which would be a convenient space for putting the procession in order. It is said that the cross was fifteen feet in height, and the beam which traversed it eight feet, the girth of it being in proportion to its size, and to what was requisite in order to bear a body of the stature of our Lord. This great and lofty cross would be the first thing which our Lord saw when He came forth out of the door, and in it He recognized the weapon of His victory, the scepter of His Kingdom, the tribunal of His clemency, and the key with which He would open the gates of heaven.

As soon as He came near it, those barbarous ministers, in whom there does not seem to have remained one spark of humanity, commanded Him to take it on His shoulders and Himself to bear it to the place where He was to be nailed upon it. Oh, how new a manner of executing a sentence, that the criminal should Himself take His cross on His shoulders, and that He Who is condemned to death should carry the instrument of His death! When perverse and crime-stained men are taken away to their punishment, the sword or other instrument by which they are to be deprived of life is hidden from them, that they may escape the torment of seeing it, and yet they would make Him, Who has bestowed life upon us all, gaze upon, embrace, and carry on His shoulders, the wood of His death on which He was to be nailed! Being, moreover, so large and heavy as it was, even a healthy and robust man would hardly have been able to carry it. How much less was He able to bear it Who was of so delicate a frame, and who was now so weakened and consumed by all He had undergone!

It may indeed be true, as some say, that it was usual to make criminals carry the cross on which they were to be crucified; and to this custom it seems that the words of our Savior alluded: “He that will come after Me, let him take up his cross and follow Me.” For why should He have commanded them to take up their cross, unless it had been customary for those who were to be crucified to do so? But even if it were so, not only was it great cruelty to make our Savior carry and sustain so great a weight when He could hardly hold Himself up, but it was also a sign of the greatest contempt. For the cross being so infamous and base a thing, and carried only by those who were to be placed upon it, there was clearly in their opinion no one so vile and despicable as He, or who could or would take it upon himself but He alone. They did not consider His weakness nor His weariness and fatigue, for they made no account of Him at all; all they thought of was to drag Him through the public streets in the sight of the people, humiliated and outraged by so infamous a burthen, and that He might be known by this sign of bearing the cross as the Man Who was to be crucified upon it. Our Lord embraced it gladly, seeing and considering the marvels which He; was to work by its means, and with it He took upon His shoulders the burthen of our sins, which He alone could bear, and raised on high the scepter of His empire, as Isaiah says, “His Kingdom and His Government He bare upon His shoulders.” “And bearing His Cross, He went forth to the place which is called Calvary.”

In this manner He began His progress through the principal streets of Jerusalem. In front went a great number of people, and then the ancients and the doctors, the Scribes and Pharisees, all rejoicing greatly in the victory which they had obtained. The soldiers and men of war followed with their arms, for if they had borne them when they were apprehending Him, much more would they do so now when they were taking Him to be crucified. For they were always fearing that His disciples would raise a disturbance amongst the people, for which it was well to be prepared, or for anything else which might happen. After the guards went the heathen executioners, with nails, gimlets, ropes, hammers, and other necessary articles. Lastly came the condemned, who were three; the thieves first, and after them, as being the most remarkable, our Savior with the Cross upon His shoulders, followed by a great multitude of people and of women who bewailed and lamented Him. For there were many who wished Him well and who were under obligations to Him for the benefits which they had received from Him. Nor was there wanting on an occasion so solemn the voice of the crier, who proclaimed how Pilate had commanded justice to be done upon that Man because He was a blasphemer against God, a traitor against Cæsar, and a stirrer up of the people by His impostures and lies. In short, they attributed to our Lord such crimes as agreed well with the rigorous sentence which was to be executed upon Him. The rattling of arms and the cries of the officials were loud, as they tried to make room and force their way through the people, who pressed obstinately upon each other to obtain a closer view of the face of our Savior, rushing along first one street and then another, and endeavoring to find shorter ways, so as to see once more One Whom they had known in so different a state. In this manner Cain, the elder brother, led Abel into the field to deprive him of life.

## 27. On the way to Calvary

Our Savior meets His most Blessed Mother and arrives at Calvary.

Not the least of the pains of this progress came from the insults and abusive language uttered by those who stood looking on in the streets and at the windows, because, although the holy Evangelists do not speak of it, the mere facts of the case make us understand what must have taken place amidst such a crowd. For, having heard so many things proclaimed against our Lord, and being persuaded that they were well grounded, those who had not believed in Him were rejoiced to see the truth declared, and those who had believed were ashamed that they had believed lies. And both the one and the other revenged themselves with their tongues, multiplying insults and reproaches, and launching maledictions against Him Who, in their opinion, so well merited them. And thus, was fulfilled that which so many years before had been said by the Prophet: “They that sat in the gate, spoke against Me; and they that drank wine made Me their song.” And many other things the Prophet says in this Psalm to the same purpose.

The weight of the Cross was very great, and the shoulders upon which it was laid were wounded and flayed with the scourges. As it was so large, He was forced to drag it along the streets, and because of the inequality of the stones it was constantly jolting against Him and striking Him. These repeated blows, and His staggering from side to side, must have caused great torture to the body of our Savior, and must have made the thorns pierce still more deeply into His head. All this and the hurry and cruelty of the executioners, was the cause why our Savior, after going a few steps on His way, fell down with the Cross upon Him.

The most holy Virgin had placed herself in a convenient position to see her Son, and to go through that meeting which would cost her so much grief, certain, at the same time, of the divine grace which would be her aid on this occasion, so as neither to do nor to say anything unworthy of herself, of the light and knowledge which she had received respecting that mystery, and of the conformity which she had with the will of God. Nevertheless, what could stem her emotion and her grief? And when from afar she saw the weapons and heard the voices of those who were lifting Him up after He had fallen, and heard the proclamation of the crimes laid to the charge of her Son, how could it have been but that a sharp sword of bitter grief pierced the heart of the Mother, and that copious floods of tears ran from her eyes? O Virgin blessed above all women and afflicted above all! Wherefore, O Lady, hast thou quitted thy beloved solitude and exposed thyself to the throng of men so rude and profane? And if thou wert compelled to this through love of thy Son, wherefore didst thou desire to give and receive such a blow, adding to His grief by the sight of thee, and receiving so terrible a wound thyself by seeing Him?

But the Blessed Virgin did not think it contrary to her recollection to be present at that sight, wherein was the source of all holiness, nor would her own heart have allowed her not to see that work of God, which was destined to be throughout her whole life the matter of her contemplation and her incentive to love and charity. For as God was doing so great a work as this upon the earth, a work in which, more than in any other, He displayed the greatness of His wisdom, His power and His goodness, and also the greatness of His justice and mercy, and of His immense charity, and there being present at this sight so many blind and passionate judges, who neither understood nor esteemed it, nor felt in regard to it as was meet, the Divine Majesty willed that the Blessed Virgin His Mother should not fail to be present, seeing that she alone understood it and fathomed it and knew how to esteem it, and no other creature could as she could. For every one desires that his works, especially if they are of great worth, should come to light in the presence of those who car. esteem and understand them.

Our Lady, then, being in such a place, and within view of such a spectacle, what waves and storms must have passed through her virginal heart! What tears would stream from her sacred eyes! For if our hearts leap, and if the hairs rise on our head, on seeing a stranger led to die, of whom we know nothing, and if our hearts fail us to look him in the face, what must have been the strength from heaven which the Blessed Virgin had to enable her to behold her Son, Who, so disfigured and in such torment, was going to die so ignominiously upon the Cross? Yet still she did behold Him, and beheld Him very close, and her Son looked at her who was His Mother, and their eyes met, and the heart of each was pierced with the sorrow and anguish of the other, and yet they were no less rejoiced to look upon one another, and to see the fidelity and love which each recognized in the other. They uttered no words, for the hurry did not permit it, and if they had had much leisure, their sorrow was so great, that it would have choked their throats and they could not have found words to utter. But those who desire to do so can speak with their eyes and make their hearts understand one another, and especially when their eyes are so vivid and penetrating as were those of that Son and of that Mother.

For then the Son beheld that rapture and wondering awe that filled the soul of His sacred Mother, and which was caused by seeing the sublimity of the majesty of God, and because she knew so well and believed with such perfect faith in the Person of Christ, treated now with such indignity. He beheld the bitter grief of that virginal heart on seeing before her eyes, her beloved Son, worthy of all honor and reverence, subjected to so great dishonor and torment. He beheld the gratitude, so humble and so true, with which the Mother thanked her Son for that copious and costly redemption which He was bestowing upon the whole human race. He beheld her loyal recognition of that rich and blessed part which fell to her in this redemption. He saw that will so resigned, so subject and so conformed to the will of the Eternal Father in a matter so difficult and so repugnant to human nature. That most loving Son saw, in the last place, the tears and grief and heartbreaking of His Mother, which sprang from love and pity for His sufferings. And our Savior being encompassed by so many cruel enemies, who, as it is written, besieged Him like great bulls and made assault against Him like a lion ravening and roaring, and looking on one hand and on the other, and seeing that there was no one that would help Him nor rise in His defense, could not but be consoled in finding so near Him one who knew Him better than any other creature, one who knew how to estimate the work He had done and to be grateful for the love which had brought Him to such a pass, and had constrained Him to do battle with His enemies in so great straits.

On the other hand, the Mother beholding her Son exposed to so great outrages and suffering such grief, recognized in Him the burning love for God and men which inflamed His breast; the will which was in such entire conformity with and so wholly subject to the commandment of His Eternal Father; the courage and joyfulness of heart with which He went to suffer for men, and also the redemption of the human race, the renovation of the world, the abundance of grace and the inestimable rewards of glory and eternal life, which were to result from the temporal death of her Son. As she beheld all this, her knowledge of the work He was performing, and of the enterprise He had undertaken, must have swollen to such a height as not to let her rest without going after Him to the holy mountain, to be present at the sacrifice which He, the true High Priest, was about to offer, in order to appease the anger of God and to reconcile all mankind to Him. In this manner, then, our Savior walked on, His body bent with the weight of the Cross, His eyes fastened, and as it were blinded with tears and blood, His footsteps slow and feeble, his knees trembling, following His two companions in punishment, although for so different a cause, amidst the jeers and insults of the Jews, the pushes and maltreatment of the executioners, and the tears and bewailings of the devout and pious women. Having carried His Cross for His greater disgrace through all the public streets of the city, it is said that on issuing from it at the gate which is called *Judiciaria*, our Savior fell a second time, the strength required for going any further with such a burthen having altogether failed Him. Then they thought to give Him some relief in that ascent to Calvary, and looked about for someone to take His Cross and carry it to its place. Not that they did this from compassion (for they did not feel any), but because they saw that they could not proceed any further, for He could now barely walk, and fell continually under His burthen, and they could not rest quiet until they saw the sentence executed, for they were ever fearing something new to hinder it, either on the part of the judge or of the crowd. Or, perhaps, because our Savior was now so spent and exhausted, they had reason to fear that He might not last out long enough for them to fasten Him, as was their desire, to the Cross. For this cause, then, they sought for someone to carry it, and as the burthen was so disgraceful, and the carrying of it a sign that the bearer was about to be crucified, there was no one to be found who was willing to aid our Savior in this.

Just at this time, however, they found ready to their hands a man who was called Simon, a native of Cyrene, a renowned and principal city in Africa. He was father of Alexander and Rufus, who must have been, at the time St. Mark wrote, good and well-known Christians, and as such the Evangelist names them in order through them to make known their father. Simon was coming from his work, or from his villa or farm, when they met him. Then they laid hold of him and hired him for the office, and paying him for his work, made him carry the Cross and follow our Savior closely. In this manner, though He was relieved of the weight, the dishonor was still the same, the Cross being carried so closely after Him that all would perceive it was intended for Him. But Simon was in truth a man greatly blessed, seeing he was hired to carry so glorious a burthen, and his reward was doubtless very great, because whilst embracing the Cross he was made to know the virtue and excellency thereof, and of our Savior Who was destined to die upon it, and so he obtained salvation and eternal life by means of it!

Whilst this was being arranged, and the Cyrenean was being laden with the Cross, our Savior stopped awhile, and, as we are told by tradition, seated Himself upon a stone which is shown to pilgrims at the present day. This was a good occasion for a pious woman called Veronica, whom some think was the same woman who was cured by our Savior of an issue of blood, and who now, seeing His face so disfigured with blood mingled with sweat, drew near without any one hindering her, and with the utmost compassion and reverence began to wipe it with a white linen handkerchief doubled in three folds, which she had; and on each of the three folds there remained impressed by a special miracle the image of the divine face of our Savior, Who bestowed upon her this gift in return for the service she had done Him, leaving us all thereby a pledge that He will impress His face and His presence upon our souls if we meditate upon His Cross, and with love and devotion associate ourselves in His sorrows. This history of the woman Veronica is regarded as a tradition worthy of faith, and one of these impressions is kept and shown at Rome with great veneration; another in Spain at the city of Jaen; and the third, it is said, is at Jerusalem.

Some think that this devout woman came to wipe the face of our Savior before He came out of the city, and that the place where she did so is shown to this day; but there is little or no certainty as to this matter. What the holy Evangelist says is, that whilst He was going to Calvary our Savior did not cease to teach, console, exhort, and perform all the offices of His ministry. For some good women, who did not, however, belong to these who had followed our Savior from Galilee, for these remained in the company of the Blessed Virgin, but some other good women living near Jerusalem, moved by the natural compassion entertained by women for any calamity of others, wept bitterly at seeing Christ our Lord Whom they had beheld preaching, performing so many miracles, and held in so great reputation, now reduced, to so low and miserable a condition as to be taken away publicly to be crucified. But when our Lord saw them shedding their tears, He took notice of it, not allowing to weep for Him those who had so much cause to weep for themselves. For to bewail the death of our Lord is a holy and pious thing when it springs from love and compassion, and especially if at the same time we bewail our sins, which were the cause of that death. Nevertheless, as our Savior saw how those good women were lamenting over Him as an unfortunate and miserable person, who, without being able to defend himself, was being violently taken to be crucified; when He saw, moreover, how ignorant they were of the calamities which were to fall upon themselves, He warned them respecting those future evils, and undeceived them in respect to Himself, saying, “Daughters of Jerusalem” — for so He called the inhabitants and those living near the city — “weep not for Me as for an unfortunate man who is suffering for his crimes and against his will, but weep for yourselves and for your children. For that which you think of Me, that I am miserable and unfortunate in that I die at the hands of My enemies, this same thing is to come to pass for you and for them. For if I die it is of My own will, and not through any fault, but through obedience to My Father, and for the good of the whole world, and to rise again very shortly, and to be exalted in glory and honor above all glory and honor. But upon you will very soon come days of such trouble and anguish that those will esteem themselves happy who have not borne children, that so they may not see them suffer from the calamity which will come upon you. Which calamity will be so great that men will feel it better to die than endure such, and, like men who desire death and cannot obtain it, they will call upon the mountains to come and fall upon them, and on the hills to bury them alive, so that even by a miserable death they may be freed from evils so tremendous.”

“For if they do these things in the green wood, what shall be done in the dry?” Our Savior taught them to learn from His Passion the fear of God and of His justice, and compared Himself to a green and fruitful tree and them to a dry and withered stock which was ready for the fire, and He reasoned thus: “If Divine Justice has not pardoned Me Who am innocent, and for the sins of others makes me suffer so great evils, how can you expect it to forbear with you for your many and great sins of your own without visiting them with most rigorous chastisement? If the divine anger has burnt up the green tree as you see, after what manner do you think it will be kindled in you who for your sins are as meet for punishment as dry wood is for the fire?” And thus, they arrived at the mount which they called Golgotha, and which we call Calvary; the place in which malefactors suffered and in which, as says the Prophet, “God is our King forever, He hath wrought salvation in the middle of the earth.”

## 28. The crucifixion

Of the day and hour, and other circumstances, of the Crucifixion of our Lord.

Our Savior, having arrived at Calvary, the holy Evangelists. state that He was crucified, but they do not explain the particular manner in which this was done, nor do they say a word more on this point, referring to the ordinary mode of crucifying malefactors, and thinking any amplification or stronger expression superfluous, after having said that they crucified Him. And although this is so, it will not be out of place to begin by ascertaining what seems most probable as to some circumstances of this mystery, in order so to clear the way better for meditation. First, as regards the day. It is certain that our Lord was crucified on the sixth day, that is to say on Friday, and that His resurrection took place on the third day after, which was Sunday. What St. Gregory Nazianzen says on this subject is very worthy of note, namely, that all the mystery of the Cross marvelously corresponds with the sin of the first man. Thus, he says, “one tree is set against another tree, and one hand against another hand. Those hands, I say, that stretched themselves forth with fortitude, against the hand that stretched itself forth with incontinency; those hands that were fastened and pierced with nails against that which was free and unbound and loose, those that when, stretched forth, embraced, joined and gathered to themselves all the ends of the earth, against that which banished Adam from Paradise. Thus, also the lifting up on high was the opposite of the fall; the gall was contrary to the sweetness, the crown of thorns to the pride of man, and death was opposed to death.” Thus speaks the Saint, showing how our Lord in His Passion and death retraced the steps by which Adam led us to death, and how, returning along the same path, He restored us to life. We may say the same of the day on which He died. For Adam was created on the sixth day, which was Friday, and having been a week in Paradise, on the following Friday, after his disobedience, he was expelled from it. Therefore, our Lord willed to restore man on the selfsame day on which he was created, and to redeem him on the selfsame day as that on which he was lost, and to open to him the gates of Heaven on that on which he was banished from Paradise.

With regard to the hour, the difficulty is greater, for St. John says that it was about the sixth hour when Pilate, being on his seat of judgment, determined to pronounce sentence. And on the other hand, St. Mark says that it was the third hour when they crucified Him. Although many explanations have been given as to these apparently conflicting words of the Evangelists, it is certain that our Savior was crucified before noon, and very near that hour. This hour may with truth be called the third, and likewise the sixth hour, or near noon, because it must be remembered that the Jews divided the whole day, which we call the artificial day (that is, from sunrise until sunset), into four portions, each of these portions containing about three of our hours. From the rising of the sun until nine o’clock of our reckoning was the first hour; the third hour began from our nine o’clock and lasted until noon; from noon until three in the afternoon was the sixth hour, and the ninth hour was comprised between three o’clock and the setting of the sun. It is also certain that in the common mode of speech, the time between one hour and another—for example, between eleven and twelve—is called from the first, that is, if we are asked what time it then is, we say eleven, because it is eleven o’clock past and gone, although the time may be approaching noon; as also at half past eleven, or later, we still say with truth that is twelve o’clock or near. Thus, as the third hour lasted from nine o’clock until noon, and our Savior was crucified before noon, St. Mark says with perfect truth that it was the third hour when they crucified Him; inasmuch as it would be still considerably before noon when they arrived at Calvary and began the process of crucifixion, all of which is understood by St. Mark in the expression of crucifying Him. Thus also, when Pilate seated himself on his judgment seat to pronounce sentence, it would be already eleven o’clock, or a little later, according to our reckoning, as we have said, and as there now remained only the lesser portion of the third hour before midday arrived, St. John says that it was about the sixth hour when Pilate pronounced sentence. On the other hand, as the Jews had everything ready prepared, and got through the passage to Calvary with great haste, and in order to proceed more quickly hired the Cyrenean, they thus reached Calvary and crucified our Lord before the third hour had come to an end.

But it is not without great cause and much mystery that the Evangelists speak of this difference. When they say that our Lord was crucified at the sixth hour, they speak thus that they may enhance the greatness of the miracle of the darkness which followed and which lasted during three hours upon the earth, that is to say, until the ninth hour, for the more near the darkness was to the point of noon, so much greater and more notorious was the miracle. The blessed St. Mark, who notes that our Savior was crucified before the third hour was accomplished, tells us two things that are worthy of great consideration. The first is, that our Savior was hanging on the Cross before He died, for the whole space of time which elapsed between the sixth hour and the ninth, and even something more, amounting to more than three hours of our account and reckoning. The second is (and if the Evangelist had not said it, it could barely have been believed), the short time which it took to conclude the cause of our Savior. For although it was so grave a matter and beset with so many circumstances of great weight and difficulty, yet six hours did not elapse between the time when it was begun and that at which it was ended. For it must have been after six o’clock in the morning when the Chief Priests and all their Council made the first accusation before Pilate, and it was not yet noon when the sentence was pronounced and executed. True it is that from our Lord’s humility and silence, as Isaiah says, His cause was hurried through, and as He did not resist, He was condemned against right and against all the rules of justice. But wherefore do we say that He did not resist, when we know of a truth that He had more desire to suffer death than His enemies had to inflict it upon Him, and that if He had not made haste to die no human force would have availed to put Him to death? He made all this haste in accordance with what He had said many days before, “I have a baptism where with I am to be baptized, and how am I straitened until it be accomplished!” Thus, much as to the time.

With respect to the Cross, it is certain that it was of rough wood, unworked and unplanned, and in nothing different from the crosses of the thieves, because when the Empress St. Helena found it, a miracle was necessary in order to distinguish it from theirs. In short, it was such as would be made for a man’s dishonor and for torment. Some think that it consisted of two beams only, one traversing the other, as it is generally painted, either with a head rising above the two arms, or with none, as it is usual to paint the crosses of the two thieves, for they were all of the same workmanship. Others think that a bracket or small piece of wood was nailed in addition on the outside face of the cross, on which the feet of the crucified were propped, and that to it they were nailed. It is probable that this was usually done that some relief might be afforded to the dying person, and for the greater convenience of those who crucified him. There are, however, some who say that this prop was taken away from beneath the feet of our Savior, and that in order to put Him to greater torment they nailed His feet to the upright beam of the Cross, as is generally seen in paintings. I do not know whether this opinion has any other origin than in the paintings, although there are some ancient pictures in which this prop is placed beneath the feet, and with this and with the title of the Cross there come to be four different pieces to make it. Perhaps on this is based the opinion entertained by some who say that the Cross was made of four different woods—that is to say, of cedar and olive, of palm and cypress. It may, however, be that the origin of this idea is founded upon some pious allegory rather than on history; because, too, the hurry and confusion was great, and might hardly allow of seeking and putting together these different kinds of wood.

There are others who say that the Cross was made of one piece only; that is to say, of a rough and knotted tree, and that, hewing off all the other branches, they left only two which were upright, and to these they nailed the Hands, leaving the Head in the air, without any support, and that the title was tied to and hung between these two branches. It is to this that St. Cyprian seems to allude in a poem, de Ligno Crucis.

It is, however, very probable that these saints spoke metaphorically and allegorically when they called the Cross a tree, because in this way the contemplation of the mystery was rendered sweeter and more devout; in the first place, by representing the Savior as fruit gathered from that tree, as the Church says in one of her hymns, where she says: *Crux fidelis inter omnes Arbor una nobilis, Nulla silva talem profert, Fronde, flore, germine.*

Secondly, because this metaphor harmonizes with the mystery so greatly lauded by the saints, that Adam having stretched forth his hand to the forbidden tree, our Savior stretched forth His, in order to be nailed to the tree of the Cross, which the Church thus sings in a hymn: *De parentis protoplasti Fraude factor condolens, Quando pomi noxialis In necem morsu ruit: Ipse lignum tunc notavit, Damna ligni ut solveret*.

It would seem, then, that the holy Cross was made of two crossed beams, as it is ordinarily painted, and that it had a tablet above the head, on which the title was inscribed, and another on which the feet rested, unless, through an excess of cruelty, this was removed in the case of our Savior.

There is also no doubt that our Savior was fastened to the Cross with nails, because the very words crucified and crucifixion used by the Evangelists, signify this; and St. Thomas, after the Resurrection, stood out positively, saying, “Except I shall see in His hands the print of the nails, and put my finger into the place of the nails.” But there is some difficulty as to the number of these, some saying that there were only three, both feet being pierced by the same nail, as is ordinarily seen in pictures; others hold it to be truer that the nails were four, all of one kind and size, and each foot being nailed down by its own nail to the bracket or support placed beneath them, as many ancient pictures show, and as Gregory of Tours and other authors clearly declare.

The Evangelists do not mention the crown of thorns, though it appears to be certain and is commonly believed that the soldiers, although they took off His clothes, to crucify Him, did not remove the crown from His head, and so it is represented in all pictures, and affirmed by writers worthy of credence.

But, respecting one matter there are several different opinions, and that is as regards the manner in which our Lord was crucified. For some say that He was fastened upon the Cross whilst it was lying upon the ground, that His arms and feet were stretched with great violence, and that He was then nailed upon it, and that afterwards, by means of ropes and other appliances, and with agonizing suffering to Him (indeed it could not be otherwise), they raised the Cross with the Body suspended upon it, until they had placed it upright and in the place prepared for it. Others say that they first raised the Cross, and placed it firmly in its proper position (which it would have been difficult to do if our Lord had already been crucified), and that then they placed scaffolds or ladders near, for our Savior and His executioners to ascend, and crucified Him in the sight of the people.

This second mode of meditating is more in conformity with the custom of executing any judicial sentence with publicity and solemnity, in a high and conspicuous place, whilst it also harmonizes well with the mode of speaking common to many saints, who say our Savior ascended the Cross, and with what Holy Church says in her prayer, Domine Jesu Christi, qui hora sexta pro redemptione mundi crucis patibulum ascendisti, etc. And thus, as they afterwards lowered the Body from the Cross whilst it remained upright, it appears that they also placed our Lord upon it by the aid of the same steps and ladders.

There is likewise another surmise in support of this, and it is this. All the acquaintances of our Lord, and the women who had accompanied and followed Him from Galilee, placed themselves at this time at a little distance, as the Evangelists note. Amongst them were Mary Magdalene and the two Maries who ordinarily accompanied the Blessed Virgin; and at this time, more than at any other, it is to be believed that she would not separate herself from them. Therefore, when they arrived at the mount, whilst our Lord was being crucified, she, as well as the others, stood at some distance, both to escape the remarks and rudenesses of the furious and maddened mob, and also in some measure to moderate their grief. But as the Blessed Virgin had come forth from her retirement at the cost of such bitter suffering, impelled by God and by her desire to see with her own eyes that which during the remainder of her life was to be ever present to her thoughts, and afford her matter for contemplation, her heart would not have let her place herself at a distance unless she could have seen from where she was that which was passing, nor would she have been able to see this had they crucified our Lord upon the ground. Thus, then, it seems that they crucified Him after the Cross had been raised, so that even those who were standing afar off could see Him. And if it were done in this manner (as seems most probable, though the Gospel does not speak certainly in this manner), then the event took place in the way we shall see in the following chapter.

## 29. Between two thieves

Our Savior is crucified between two thieves.

With all the fatigue and labor which we have seen, our Savior arrived at Calvary, where He was to offer the sacrifice which was to appease the anger of God towards men and satisfy for the sins of the whole world. There they set down the three crosses, and there was a halt made of all the company which had come out of the city. Whilst the crosses were being planted in their places, they offered our Savior a cup of wine prepared with myrrh, called by St. Mark, *myrrhatum vinum*, and by St. Matthew, wine mixed with gall; either that the myrrh was very bitter, for all that is bitter to the taste is often termed gall, or perhaps because some gall was mingled with it. This drink was given to those who were condemned to die by the torment of the cross, that their senses might be numbed and deadened by the warmth and strength of the wine, and thus they might not feel at all, or feel much less, the pain they had to suffer. This act of compassion, (arranged, perhaps, by the pious women who accompanied Him, or by the officers and executioners who were accustomed to act thus towards any criminal whatsoever) was accepted by our Lord with marks of gratitude, and raising the wine to His mouth He lasted it, but having perceived its bitterness with His tongue, He would not drink of it, showing thereby that He did not need any succor to mitigate the pain of His torments, seeing that He was possessed of strength and will to undergo others far greater. Nor did He desire that it should be thought that the fortitude, patience, and perfection in suffering which He showed on the Cross were caused by the warmth of the wine, the warmth of the love and charity of the Holy Ghost with which He offered Himself to His Father in sacrifice being so much greater. Therefore, He only accepted in the wine what was bitter and painful to the taste, and refused that which afforded some relief to His body.

Our Savior was then stripped of the whole of His garments with the same discourtesy and cruelty as had been shown Him on other occasions. They crucified Him naked, since the Evangelist says that the executioners divided His garments and cast lots for them, with the exception of the under tunic, which was woven without seam, and which He wore next His body. It cannot be doubted that our Savior suffered greatly from the shame and exposure that He was made to undergo in so public a place, in the middle of the day, and in the presence of so great a crowd of people, and that He was more wounded by the eyes of those who looked upon Him than if they had pierced Him with the nails. The Prophets, moreover, did not keep silence respecting His feelings under this outrage, for one of them said, “They have looked and stared upon Me. They parted My garments among them, and upon My vesture they cast lots.” It is very important to consider, says St. Ambrose, in what manner our Savior ascended the Cross, and to see that He ascended it naked; so also let him ascend it who thinks to conquer the world, so as not to receive aid nor succor from the world. Adam was conquered who sought garments with which to cover himself; Christ conquered when He stripped Himself of them, and ascended the Cross naked, in the state in which nature formed us and of which God was the author. So also, the first Adam lived in Paradise, and so the second had to enter Paradise. Thus writes St. Ambrose; but although he and other saints and authors give us to understand that our Savior was entirely naked when He ascended the Cross, it is, nevertheless, very piously believed, that seeing Him suffering great shame from being naked, they gave Him a veil, or linen cloth, with which to gird Himself, as was revealed to St. Bridget, and that He received it with great joy, and with His own hands fastened and adjusted it, not permitting any to help Him in that office, and teaching us thereby modesty and the love of purity.

The Cross was already fixed in its place, and the steps or ladder whereby to ascend it had been placed and fastened, and all being now ready, the High and Eternal Priest began to ascend, with no other ornament than a crown of thorns on His head, stripped of His clothing that He might be put to greater shame, with a large wound on His shoulders, and His body all scored with lashes and scourges. On either side of Him went up two executioners, who with one hand helped him to mount, and in the other carried the nails and hammers and other necessary instruments, all the people looking upon Him, and the Jews shouting, clamoring, and deriding Him greatly.

Our Lord ascended with His face turned towards the Cross looking at it close with all the love and desire with which He had looked forward to it for so many years, for on it He was to recline His body, shed forth His blood, and end His life; through it He was to combat, through it to triumph, and through it to redeem the world. For if the blessed St. Andrew rejoiced when he saw his cross afar off, through love of his Master Who had died upon it, it is not wonderful that our Savior rejoiced over His Cross, through love of His children who would die for it, and of the innumerable martyrs who would die on it, and through love and reverence for His Eternal Father, Who would be glorified by it. And we may imagine that in His Heart He uttered such words as these: O precious Cross! O blessed wood! For three and thirty years the hope of thee has pierced My soul and drawn it to thyself! Now to day thou wilt for three hours hold in thy possession My Body nailed on thee. Glorious thou hast been for having so long inflicted a martyrdom on my thoughts.

Today thou shalt be still more glorious, making My Body suffer the martyrdom of true and not imaginary sufferings. O Cross, how different and how changed shalt thou be this day from what thou hast been until now! Before thou wast the instrument of death and the token of infamy, from today thou shalt be the tree of life and the ladder of glory. With joyful heart I come to place Myself in thine arms, that henceforth it may be known that they are to be open to all men of all sorts whatsoever who have recourse to thee. To thee will be nailed My feet and My hands, and with them the sins and the wickedness of men. On thee will My Body be crucified, and together with It will be crucified the old man, that the body of sin may be destroyed. On thee will be shed My Blood, that by it the handwriting and the decree against all the sons of Adam may be blotted out. O Eternal Father, acknowledge now Thy Son, Who has been brought to this ignominious and bitter strait through Thy will alone, for Thou didst desire that I should take upon Me the payment of the debt due by others! I do not ask, Lord, that Thou shouldest deliver Me from these sufferings, but that Thou shouldest pardon their sins.

Then was represented to our Lord how beloved and reverenced that Cross was to be through love of Him, and because He went up to suffer upon it on that day. There also were represented to Him all the martyrs who, remembering the charity with which He offered Himself to death, would suffer for Him a glad and glorious martyrdom. There he beheld also all the tender feelings with which His faithful friends would feel for Him, and the tears which they would shed while contemplating His Cross. There He saw all the victories which would be obtained by Christians over their enemies, visible and invisible, by means of that Cross, and all the miracles which in virtue of that sign would be worked in ages yet to come. Finally, there offered themselves to His sight all those saints who, in their life and by their mortification and penitence, would be crucified with Him, and He saw how that Cross would become the true standard beneath which heaven would be gained and conquered and filled with the blessed, who in; honor of that day would follow and imitate Him.

With these thoughts, or with others, on which He Himself thought it better to dwell, our Lord reached the place where He was to be nailed to the Cross, and turned His face to the people who were there present and His back to the Cross, which was placed in such a manner (as St. John Damascene observes) that, having His back to the Cross, it was also turned to the city of Jerusalem, so as never more to look on it with love, His face being turned towards the west, that is to say, towards the city of Rome, destined to be the chair of the true faith, the head of His Church, and the seat of the Supreme Pontiff. And thus, it was that His face was turned towards the kingdom of Spain, in which His religion was so greatly to flourish.

Our Savior, then, turned His back to the Cross and His, face to the people who were there present. Thus, also was His divine Mother, who beheld Him placed in this state of disgrace, naked as she had borne Him, with the signs of His past torment and of the scourges with which His whole body was scored. And as the Son was thus raised on high, in order to be nailed to the Cross, His eyes at once sought out His Mother from amidst that great multitude, both because those who are in any tribulation look towards those who love them most, and also because there was no one else there who knew Him, confessed Him, and loved Him as she did. Many times had our Lord-looked upon His Mother during those three and thirty years of His life, with the love and reverence due to His Mother, and with the most intense and incomparable charity, because as God He knew the excellence of the Blessed Virgin, and rejoiced in that marvelous work of the Father and of the Holy Spirit and of Himself. In like manner that most holy Mother had many times with love and reverence looked at and adored the face and the eyes of her Son, with the most intense love as her Son, with reverence and homage as her Lord, with thankfulness and gratitude as her Redeemer, and as the Author of all the grace which there was in her and in all men. But who can come to understand the love and gladness with which these two lights of the heaven had so often been accustomed to look on each other? And now how changed were all things when we consider the grief with which they beheld each other when the Son, in His necessity and in the midst of His public disgrace, gazed on the Mother, and the Mother never withdrew her eyes from her Son in all His travail!

Nevertheless, although their grief had swollen to an incomparable height, their love had in no degree diminished. For the Mother looked on her Son offering Himself on the Cross for her also, and more for her than for any other creature, since she had more share in that death and derived more profit from it than any other creature. Since, then, she knew so well the value of the gifts and graces which God had bestowed on her, how great must have been the compassion and love with which she looked on her Son, Who was then gaining and meriting them for her? And the Son Who so greatly loved the Church that He had delivered Himself up to the Cross for it, and shed His Blood to cleanse it and make it thereby glorious, and free from spot or wrinkle or any such thing, with how great love did He then deliver Himself up for His Mother and shed for her the blood which He had received from her, burning with love for the beauty which was in her soul! Our Lord, then, full of longing for the loveliness which His Blood would produce in our souls and much more for the beauty of His beloved Mother, who was there present, of His own will and with great and measureless charity, stretched forth His arms and hands on the wood, and the executioners putting the nails into the palms, with vigorous blows nailed them to the Cross, and fastened them securely upon it. Then they took hold of His feet, and nailed each of them with its own nail, or else both together with one, and fastened them likewise to the wood. And thus, the King of all ages remained, not bound with cords, but fastened with nails, His feet being broken and His hands torn, nailed with iron through His pierced limbs and hanging on the Cross by His own wounds.

Although at the time of the nailing there would have been no cessation of the great cries and shouts, yet who can doubt but that those blows penetrated the ears of that Mother and fixed those nails sharply into her soul and heart? At first indeed His feet and hands were fastened close to the Cross, but after a time the wounds opened with the weight of the sacred Body, and, from the strain put on them to support themselves, the precious Blood began to stream more plentifully from His veins, and then those four rivers of Paradise began to flow which were to fertilize the whole earth. Let us behold, then, with devout attention, and adore this divine Blood, for it is the price of our redemption. Nor let us turn the eyes of our soul away from the Face of our Lord, which, although it ever retained the dignity and calmness of God, could not at that time but become changed and ghastly, from the pain of the wounds, the anguish of hanging on and being supported by them, and from the quantity of blood which ran from them.

O earth, which didst bear the naked body of thy Creator nailed to a Cross! O heaven, which didst shed thy light upon His nakedness and shame! Since you were made by His hands, how is it you do not acknowledge the Lord Who made you, and give token of your grief? The heaven indeed did give token, for its light was darkened, and the earth, for it shook and trembled, and the rocks, for they were rent And how felt the pious heart of the Mother who bore Him, and the virginal breasts which gave Him suck? O heart, more firmly fixed in the will of God than the rocks themselves, since under the force of such anguish it did not break! O soul, brighter and more resplendent than the sun, since under the power of such dishonor it was not obscured! O spirit, immoveable and more securely founded upon God than the whole earth upon its center, since under the weight of so great a tempest it was not disturbed, nor gave any sign of impatience or of weakness! But it could not be that there was no change in that sacred face, because although her will was entirely subject to that of the Father, the human heart of such a Mother who had lived only in the life of her Son and who now beheld Him suffering and dying, must certainly have suffered immense sorrow, and the blood rushing to her heart must have left her face wan and pale and deprived the whole of her body of strength. And of a truth her life would have failed altogether, if she had not been sustained and strengthened by divine power.

Then they crucified the two thieves, nailing them likewise with nails to their crosses, making no difference between them and our Savior, except that they put Him in the midst, bestowing upon Him that disgraceful preference, in order to signify that He was a chief amongst thieves, their captain and head.

They placed, moreover, at the top of the Cross, by command of Pilate, a tablet, on which was written the cause of His death. This title was written in three languages, Hebrew, Greek, and Latin, that all those who at that time had come to Jerusalem, of what nation soever they were, might read and understand it. And the letters were not written, but cut and engraved on the tablet, as may be seen to this day on the portion of the title which is preserved at Rome, and in which three things may be noted. First, that although the Evangelists differ with respect to the exact words of this title, for St. Matthew says, “This is Jesus the King of the Jews,” while St. Mark only gives the words, “The King of the Jews,” and St. Luke, “This is the King of Jews,” it is because they were intent upon giving the meaning of the title, which is all the same whatever words they use, that is to say, that the accusation which had been brought against our Lord, and which was the cause of His death, was that He had claimed the kingdom of the Jews. For the actual words, as they are written in the title preserved in Rome, are the same as those given by St. John, “Jesus of Nazareth, King of the Jews.” Secondly, it is to be observed that, although as regards the order in which the languages are set down, St. Luke says that they were written in Greek, and Hebrew letters, it is because the truth of his statement did not require the exact order in which these languages were placed, but only that the inscription was written in all three of them. But St. John, who was standing very near the Cross, gives not only the number but the order, saying that the title was written in Hebrew and Greek and Latin. Thirdly, it is to be noted that as the Hebrews read in a reverse order from the Latins, that is to say, beginning their lines from right to left, so in the title of the Cross, not only the Hebrew letters, but also the Greek and the Latin are written in the same way, the line beginning on the other hand from our way of reading.

Pilate directed this title to be placed thus, either because it was the usual custom to put such a title over all condemned criminals (and if this were so there would be one for each of the thieves), or else, if it were not the custom, the Governor was desirous to make this distinction in the case of our Savior. For, as He was in truth innocent, was regarded by many as a prophet, and had been condemned unjustly without a cause, as also the judge himself had protested many times that he had yielded through vain fear to give sentence, he now wished to excuse himself and to assign a reason for his conduct by means of that public writing, signifying thereby that he, being minister of Caesar, had not condemned Him without good reason, for that He had claimed the throne, and that it was that accusation and no other which had been brought against Him. This may have been the intention of Pilate, but that of God was very different, as will be seen by what took place afterwards, and is observed by the Apostle St. John.

## 30. Insults and sneering

The Jews and Gentiles insult our Savior on the Cross.

Having finished their business of crucifying our Lord, the soldiers who had executed the sentence took away the ladders which they had placed against the Cross, leaving it free and unsupported, sustaining in its arms, in the sight of heaven and earth, the price of our salvation.

All the people who had come out of the city stood beholding and feasting their eyes on this spectacle, and mocking and deriding Him Whom they thus saw suffer, and in truth by merely looking on Him they outraged Him, because, in a case of so great dishonor, the having many spectators makes the dishonor greater. This is one of the causes why the sun withdrew its rays, as though turning away its eyes, in order not to behold Him, and covering itself with a shadow and veil, that our Savior might not be looked at freely, tempering in what way it could the public shame which its Creator was suffering. But the common people, as soon as they saw Him suspended on the Cross, raised their voices and their hands with shouts of derision, and uttered curses upon Him, according to what was written in the law, “He is accursed of God, who hangeth on a tree.” To this curse our Lord subjected Himself, that He might free us from the eternal curse.

Then the soldiers who had crucified Him took His garments, which, according to custom, were the wages of their labor. And how great wages they were, if they had but been able to know and esteem them aright! In themselves the garments were not very precious or of great value, for they were those of a Man Who loved poverty, and were therefore poor and common, although decent and such as were usually worn, consisting of a tunic which fitted close to the body, and was as it were a large shirt, with whatever other interior clothing every one used, and an over tunic which decently covered all the body, with a mantle or cloak which was worn over the shoulders. The soldiers then divided these garments into four portions, that each of them might have a part, as St. John observes. According to this, the executioners who crucified our Lord were four in number, and, as the Evangelists give us to understand, to avoid disputes among themselves, they cast lots to decide what each man should take. The tunic or under garment did not enter into this partition. It is a common tradition that the Blessed Virgin had woven it with her own hands, and had clothed her Divine Son with it when He was a Child, and that He had always worn it, and that its size had grown in proportion to His stature. This tunic was without seam, and was woven from the top to the bottom with such marvelous skill, that the soldiers would not divide it for fear of spoiling the work, apart from which the material of which it was made was of little value. Nor did they want to place it in any of the four portions into which they had divided the other vestments, that they might not lose the right which each of them had to it. Therefore, they determined to cast lots for it, so that he to whom it fell might have it whole and entire. In this way, with fresh scorn, and making a sort of pleasant entertainment over the robes of the pretended King, they robbed Him even of the poor and scanty treasures which He possessed. So far did the justice executed on Him, or the injustice used to Him, go, that he was not permits d to leave even His raiment to His Mother and His friends, as pledges or mementos of His love, but was made to behold His enemies taking them before His eyes and dividing them at their own pleasure, seizing upon His property as a reward, and as payment for the injury they had done to His Person by nailing Him on the Cross. In this manner the soldiers fulfilled, without knowing or understanding it, that which had been prophesied in the Psalm: “They parted My garments among them, and upon My vesture they cast lots.”

It was the custom among the Romans to watch the condemned upon the cross so long as any life remained in them, to prevent anyone from venturing to take them down. For this cause, after having divided the garments, the soldiers sat down to watch our Savior, and they did so more willingly and with greater care and vigilance because they had been warned and instructed by the Priests and Scribes, who feared lest our Savior should disappear, or, by means of some false miracle, come down from the Cross. They feared likewise that His friends and followers might seek to take Him down while yet alive, or that His disciples would steal away His body after He was dead, just as they feared it would be stolen after it was placed in the sepulcher. Oh, sorrowful hours and long weary time during which this cruel torment lasted! Even the strong soldiers were tired of standing; and what must that most delicate of men have felt, nailed as He was to the Cross? The Passion of our Lord lasted so long that His executioners were wearied of sustaining their own weight; how great then must have been the weariness of His sacred Arms, and what suffering that of His holy Hands, from Whose wounds hung the whole Body? And what weariness also in the Feet, which had no support but the nails by which they were pierced?

In the same way, the common people, of whom there were many then in the city, not being able to remain there the whole time, some went and others came; all of them blasphemed Him with words and mocks, making insulting gestures and wagging their heads. In this way was fulfilled to the letter that which was written in the Psalms: “All they that saw Me have laughed me to scorn; they have spoken with the lips and wagged the head.” And, “And I am become a reproach to them; they saw Me, and they shook their heads.” For what they said was, “Thou that destroyest the Temple of God, and in three days wilt rebuild it, where is now Thy power? Wherefore dost Thou not save Thyself? If Thou be the Son of God, come down from the Cross, and we will believe Thee.”

The people believed the calumnies which the priests had published against Him, how that He had boasted that He would destroy the Temple and rebuild it in three days, and how He had said He was the son of God, and they flung this in His face, scoffing at Him as a liar, and rejoicing to see Him suspended on a cross, because thus His impostures had been made clear and manifest; for if He had been really He Who He said He was, and had the power which He claimed to possess, how could He better show it than by freeing Himself from the torment which He was suffering? O blind people, who had no light to perceive the immense charity of Him Who was dying upon the Cross! You could not believe that He was possessed of such power because He would not use it in His own behalf, believing that if He really had it, He would avail Himself of it first of all to save himself! Do you require as a sign that He was the Son of God that He should come down from the Cross, when He could give no greater or better sign that He was so than by dying upon it for the love of God and the salvation of men, and by rising again on the third day, after having, like Jonas, been swallowed up by the whale, and building up again the temple of His sacred Body after you had destroyed it?

It is not without much cause that the Evangelists have left on record these blasphemies which were uttered against our Savior during His hour of agony. For it would have hardly appeared credible, if they had not affirmed it, that in the hearts of men there could have been so much savagery and cruelty, that they would feel no compassion or sentiment of humanity for One Whom they beheld dying with so much agony and shame, even granted that He had been their enemy, and was suffering for the most grievous crimes. For wicked men, when they are punished as criminals, have friends to encourage and console them, and all men succor and accompany them and show tokens of emotion and of grief, desiring to show that they are just in inflicting punishment, but that they are also human in feeling compassion. But of our Savior alone it is written, that he looked for one who would grieve with Him, but there was none, and for one who would comfort Him, but He found none. Instead of this, those wretched men, urged on by evil spirits from hell (for it could not be otherwise), seeing Him in such a state as that sorrow for it cleaved the rocks themselves, added sorrow to His sorrows, wounding and racking Him with their tongues, and filling His Heart with gall and bitterness.

Nor were the Priests and Scribes and the elders of the people those who had least to do with this unnatural uproar, for they were there engaged in feeding the fire and putting into the mouths of the rude multitude the words and the arguments which they addressed to our Lord. For they spoke in the same way amongst themselves, and mocking said one to the other, “He saved others, and He cannot save Himself.” It is clear that His power was a pretense, and His miracles all impostures, since everything failed Him when He had most need of it. Very applicable to Him is the common phrase, Physician, cure Thyself! If He be the King of Israel and the promised Messias, let Him come down from the Cross in our sight, and here we are ready to receive and to believe in Him. He says that He trusts in God, let him now deliver Him and help Him, since He has recourse to God, and since He Himself has said that He is the Son of God.

Thus spoke those arrogant priests, proving in deed that our Savior was the true Messias, of Whom it had been prophesied that these selfsame insults should be offered to Him, and the selfsame reasoning and speeches used which were now in then mouths. For in the Psalms it is written, that they were to put Him to scorn, speaking with their lips and wagging their heads, saying, “He hoped in God, let Him deliver Him, let Him save Him, seeing He delighteth in Him.” And in another place, “Let us make the trial upon Him of injuries and torments; for if He be truly the Son of God, He will take up His cause and deliver Him out of the hands of His enemies.” And this is what the Scribes and Pharisees said.

Oh, how mischievous is bad example when set by superiors! The people deemed these reasonings to be good because they saw that the Scribes and Pharisees approved them. And although, on account of their grave and decorous character, they spoke only one to another, the others uttered them aloud, and threw them, with the utmost inhumanity, in our Savior’s face. For this is what the people who passed to and fro cried out to Him: “Vah, Thou that sayest that Thou hast so much power as to be able to destroy the Temple of God, and in three days to set it up again, why dost Thou not save Thyself?” The Gentile soldiers also who were guarding Him mocked Him, and coming near where He could see and hear them, said to Him: “If thou be the King of the Jews, save Thyself.” The selfsame blasphemy was uttered by the two thieves who were crucified with Him, they also exclaiming: “If Thou be the Christ, deliver Thyself and deliver us also from the cross!” That adulterous and unbelieving generation had required a sign as a confirmation of all that our Lord had given during His ministry, but He was resolved to give them no other sign than that of Jonas the Prophet, and to confirm His doctrine and the miracles He had worked during His life by persevering upon the Cross until His death.

But those blind priests were obstinate in their evil reasoning, and gave to the people these stones to fling at Him, and for this cause they had come out of the city. It would have been better if they had remained there, and had been ashamed, even on account of their authority alone, to be at the execution of such a sentence, or if at least they had been held back by some scruple of their feigned piety, or out of reverence for the festival of the Pasch, as on that account they had made a scruple of entering the prætorium of Pilate. And that nothing might escape their censure, they found fault with the title which Pilate had commanded should be placed upon the Cross, as being a thing, which had been done without consulting them or asking their opinion, and so they said it had issued in a notable error. For He ought not, they said, to have been called King of the Jews, which He was not, for if He had been, He would not have deserved punishment for it, nor would they have consented that such an affront should be offered to their King, nor did they desire to have Him for King, nor that one Who lay under such infamy should be so named. Supposing that the Governor had not paid attention to this point, the Chief Priest went to him and said: “Do not permit, sir, that there should be written on the title, King of the Jews, but that He said, I am King of the Jews.” But these miserable men, by all their clamor and diligence, did nothing but serve, without knowing it, the Providence of God, Who desired to honor His Son, and to open the eyes of all so that they might carefully observe the glorious title of the Cross, to which Pilate adhered firmly, not changing a single letter, and notwithstanding what the Chief Priests said, he treated them as ignorant men, saying, “What I have written, I have written.” For our Lord willed that in all languages and nations it should be published and believed that Jesus the Nazarene was the true King of the Jews, and that He had died to redeem and sanctify His people, and that this was to be understood all over the world, and to be believed by all nations and confessed in all languages, in order that that which had been prophesied might be accomplished, “Say among the nations that the Lord hath reigned from the wood.”

## 31. The Cross, our salvation

How good Christians find a pattern, remedy, and consolation in Jesus Christ crucified.

It was the height of the Wisdom of God, that after having come into the world and made Himself Man, He should choose, in order to leave it, the most infamous and painful of deaths, and should conquer His Kingdom through the wood of the Cross, forcing open violently the road to eternal rest and glory by means of insults and torments; blunting thereby the edge of the strongest and most powerful weapons of the world, giving His own people courage to tread it under foot as a beaten enemy, and taking away from them all fear even though they be placed in great straits, in the hope, by means of the same, of passing as He did, to triumph and glory.

He taught us also by this that highest reverence, obedience, and love which we owe to God above all things, being willing to part with everything, and even with life itself, when it is necessary in order to glorify Him and fulfill His commandments. And here He gives us also strength for our weakness, arming us with patience, humility, and confidence in God against all events, however adverse they may be; so that thus we are made stronger than all our enemies, despising all their power through the virtue of the Cross; not feeling their blows and strokes, which all light on temporal things, to the love of which we ought by the power of the Cross to be crucified and dead. Here also He teaches us the path of peace, and directs our steps along it, guiding us by poverty, by affronts and dishonor, and rooting out of our hearts the desire of those goods which the world esteems, and from whence spring all troubles and vexations. In this manner the Cross, which to the Jews is a scandal, and which the Gentiles considered foolishness, has been to those chosen and called of God, virtue, the strength, and the wisdom of God.

And as His Divine Majesty had decreed to manifest Him greatness in the Cross, and to lead His chosen by this path, it was very meet that in like manner as in heaven He was great in Majesty, so on earth He should be great in patience; that He Himself should be the first to take up His Cross in order that we all might follow Him, and that He alone should suffer a greater lack of the goods which the world esteems, and have a greater portion of the evils which the world abhors, than any other man. Because as our Captain, He was to go before us along this new road to eternal life which He had discovered to us. Hence it came, what cannot be thought of without wonder, that in less than four and twenty hours, during which the Passion lasted, there should have rained down upon our Lord so many sufferings of every kind, with such circumstances to aggravate them that it does not seem possible that in the whole course of time any man can suffer any kind of trouble or adversity which our Savior has not suffered in His own Person far more fully. For His poverty had reached such a point that He was without anything, since He had not even a bed in which to die, nor a piece of linen with which to cover Himself except what was given to Him as an alms; nor in the thirst and agony of death could He obtain any refreshment wherewith to alleviate His sufferings except what His enemies choose to give Him, which was gall and vinegar. Finally, St. Paul says that the most extreme poverty consists in only having wherewith to cover the body, and food to sustain it, without seeking anything else. But our Lord, Who, being rich made Himself poor for our sakes, went still further. For He had not wherewith to cover Himself or to appease His thirst; and even that poor clothing which during His life He wore, He could not leave on His death to whom He would, but He saw Himself despoiled of it, and the soldiers dividing it among themselves and casting lots upon it at their pleasure.

The abandonment in which He was left by men was so great that it could be said in His person: “I looked on My right hand and beheld, and there was no one that would know Me, for My acquaintance and friends fled far from Me, and held Me as an abominable thing.” And this blow and fall were so much the greater in proportion as He fell from so lofty a height, so that it may be said of Him with more truth than of Job: “Thou has lifted Me up and set Me as it were upon the wind, and Thou hast mightily dashed Me.” For, after having been esteemed as a saint, reverenced as a prophet, listened to as a great master and preacher, followed by all the people with extraordinary concourse in the Temple and the synagogues, in the city and the desert, on land and on sea, having become illustrious through so many great and wonderful miracles, and having been valued and loved for the continual benefits which the people received at His hands—all this He suddenly changed for rejection, contempt, infamy, hatred, and abhorrence, as had been written of Him in their law, that they hated Him without cause. Even His own countrymen had procured His death, with supreme injustice, and the Gentiles had inflicted it upon Him with supreme cruelty. The Priests and Scribes were as the leaven, by means of which the whole of the people were soured against the Lord. The princes blew and the multitude kindled such a flame that it could not be appeased by all those outrages and sufferings, nor were they content with seeing Him suspended from a cross, but, like ravening dogs, they tore Him, Whom they saw dying before them, to pieces with insults and reproaches.

The feelings of the Jews and Gentiles, great and small, being thus manifestly declared against Him, no loyalty nor firmness did He find even in His own disciples who had followed His school. Of His twelve chosen Apostles, one sold Him and became captain of those who went to take Him; another, whom He had made first among them all, denied Him three times, uttering many curses whilst protesting that he did not know Him; and the others forsook Him, leaving Him in the power of His enemies. O unheard of example of the inconstancy of human things, and of the constancy which ought to be maintained by the true Christian in the midst of them! What must not the blessed Heart of our Savior have endured when He found Himself forsaken by His friends and surrounded by His enemies? He had already signified it many years before, by the Prophet who said: “My Heart is become like wax, melting in the midst of My bowels.”

Only His divine Mother did not forsake Him; she alone bare Him company in His disgrace, when she could not aid or defend Him, but rather increased His sufferings intensely by her presence. His Eternal Father, Who could have done it, would not then help Him, but permitted Him to suffer with the utmost rigor, according to the pleasure of His enemies, and this our Blessed Lord felt very acutely, for His enemies cast it in His face, exclaiming: “He hoped in God, let Him deliver Him and save Him, since He says that He desires God alone.” But God was not willing then to free Him, or to give any manifestation of His goodwill towards Him, and this He lovingly lamented when He said: “My God, My God, why hast forsaken Me?”

But who shall say how severely and how greatly He suffered, in His honor? He felt His dishonor more keenly in proportion to the greater loftiness of His Soul, to the higher reputation and esteem He had obtained, and the greater reverence with which He had been treated. For it was when He was so highly reputed and respected by the whole people, that the priests and magistrates dishonored Him, sending to take Him in the country outside the city with armed force, as though He were a thief, and dragging Him in bonds along the most public streets of the city with violence and clamor. And when the people saw Him dragged in this way, with so much disrespect and insult, they all (as is usually the case) thought that they had been deceived in the opinion they had entertained of Him, and in their anger at having done so much honor to an impostor, they endeavored to undo their error by heaping upon Him new inventions in the way of injuries and affronts. Hence it was that some out of the multitude offered themselves as witnesses of all the crimes which the High Priests chose to invent, and that they were able to make their charges according to their own will, full of falsities, and to bring Him so ignominiously before all the judges who were then in Jerusalem, subjecting Him to jurisdiction of every kind, and presenting Him as a criminal before all the tribunals, only to leave each of them an object of mockery and outrage.

Thus His dishonor had every imaginable characteristic of completeness. First, as regarded His own Person, for He was true God, and also, as man, so esteemed and well known.

Secondly, as regarded the persons who dishonored Him. For the Scribes and the ancients, the Pontiffs and priests, the magistrates and the judges, were the persons most highly esteemed in learning and in religion, and of whom it was most difficult to presume either that they were ignorant of justice or that they wished to commit wrong and oppression. These were they who after much deliberation and examination into the matter in their council declared Him to be a blasphemer and an impostor, and condemned Him to be worthy of death. And all the people entreated and constrained the Governor by violence to sentence Him. Gentile soldiers, who knew not God, and the vilest and meanest of the people, were His executioners, laying their hands on Him and letting loose their tongues against Him, without any shame or courtesy. One of His own disciples sold Him, and another denied Him before His face, clearing himself of the disgrace of ever having known or been familiar with Him. If we consider well, all these circumstances aggravate His dishonor in regard of the persons who dishonored Him.

Thirdly, His dishonor was greater on account of the crimes of which they accused Hire, namely, of blasphemy against God, and at the very least of having made himself His Son and equal with Him; of being a traitor against the king, whose title and dignity He had usurped, and to whom he had forbidden that tribute should be paid; of being an impostor and a stirrer up of the people, a man who kept them in a state of tumult and excitement, gathering together a school and teaching a new and pernicious doctrine; wandering over the country, going about in villages and cities, not having any settled dwelling; also of being a wizard and an enchanter, who by means of false and seeming miracles, performed through the aid of the devil, dazzled the imagination of the people; of having offered to destroy the Temple and in three days to build it again without hands, by means of spells and enchantments; all which were crimes of the greatest and most odious kind, containing in themselves many others. All these the Priests and Scribes declared and particularized as well to the Governor Pilate as to King Herod, accusing Him with great violence, in answer to which He was silent, on which His silence was urged against Him as a sufficient proof of these most serious crimes before tribunals so unjust.

Fourthly, His dishonor was increased by the treatment inflicted on Him, full of great suffering and ignominy, for He was apprehended at night in the country and with great tumult, and He was taken through the city in bonds and disgrace. The examination of His cause was conducted with violence, one of the servants of the High Priest insulting Him with words and giving Him a buffet on the face before his master and the Council of the Priests. Again, those who that night kept guard over Him, spent the whole of it in putting Him to dishonor, for they covered His eyes and spat in His face, and buffeted Him and laughed and mocked at Him as a false and lying prophet. Then He was dragged through the streets several times, from one tribunal to another. Herod dressed Him and jested at Him as a fool, and Pilate stripped Him naked in the prætorium, putting Him to the greatest shame in order that He might be scourged as a thief. The cohort of Gentiles worshipped Him as a mock King, thrusting a crown upon His head, whilst the Jewish people refused to receive and acknowledge Him as a real King, and, when He was put in competition with a seditious thief and a homicide, gave the murderer liberty and condemned the Author of life to be unworthy of life. They did not restrain their rage even when they saw Him naked, scourged, crowned with thorns, and demanded with loud cries in His presence and before His eyes that He should be crucified. The judge condemned Him, and the death to which He was condemned being in itself most ignominious, it was rendered still more so by His being crucified in the company of two thieves and being placed in the midst as the most unworthy of all, and by His being made to bear the infamous wood of His Cross through the city, after which they nailed Him upon it naked, in the sight of all His friends and of strangers alike. And as though this were not sufficient whilst He was in His agony, and suffering all the terrors of death, they addressed cruel words to Him, casting in His face the crimes He had not committed, and which they had imputed to Him. O thou honorer and the honor of men! what is this dishonor done to Thee for their sakes? Thou alone art worthy to be honored and exalted throughout all ages!

The sufferings of His body were such that it may well be said of them, that from the sole of the foot to the crown of the head, there was no sound part, but He was all one wound like a leper, no beauty or comeliness remaining in Him, no shape or form by which He could be recognized. His back laid open, and His whole body marked with scourges; His shoulders bruised with the weight of the Cross; His chest disjointed and strained by being stretched thereupon; His head pierced with thorns, weak and worn out with sleeplessness from the night of misery which He had passed; His hair plucked out; His beard torn and rooted out, and His face disfigured with buffetings; His veins emptied of blood; His mouth dry from thirst, and His tongue bitter with the taste of the gall and vinegar; His legs and arms so stretched out that the bones might be counted; His hands and feet pierced through; His body suspended by them with nails to the wood, and His wounds opening because of its weight; His Heart afflicted and brought to the point of death by the intensity of His sorrow and anguish.

For as God had willed to suffer, He was to suffer as a God, and both in what He suffered, and also in the manner and cause of His suffering, He showed clearly that He Who was thus suffering was more than man. For though reduced to such extreme poverty, forsaken by His friends and encompassed by His enemies, so dishonored and so cast down. He did not yield nor show any weakness, nor He did lose one iota of His dignity and majesty. On the contrary, He stretched forth His arms courageously, showing forth, as it were, the force of God, and sustaining the weight of that Cross which only He could sustain. Then, if we consider the cause for which He suffered, we shall find it was one which was very meet for Him, seeing that He suffered all this for justice and for truth, to defend the honor of God and to accomplish the precept imposed on Him, allowing Himself to be despoiled of possessions and of the friendship of men, of fame and honor, and safety and life, in order that He might not fail in any point of His obedience. He suffered likewise for the public good of all men, present, past, and to come, offering Himself to His Father as a true holocaust, to be burnt up by the fire of that charity with which He loved God above all love, and desired His honor above all desire, and because of the love with which He loved all men, because His Father had committed into His hands their redemption and their ransom. And so abundant was this redemption made, that although one drop of His blood would have been sufficient for the redemption of a thousand worlds, He, for the excessive love He bore us, allowed His blood to be poured out so entirely, that we might not only be sprinkled but washed in it, ourselves and our garments. Wherefore the Apostle says, “He hath loved us and washed us from our sins in His own Blood;” and in another place, “Blessed are they who wash their robes in the Blood of the Lamb.”

Thus our great Lover, suspended from the Cross, was providing us with a remedy, with an example, and with consolation. For it was a remedy to pay off our debts to the Eternal Father, and to satisfy the Divine Justice for our misdeeds, to enrich our poverty with the treasure of His merits, and to arm our weakness with the virtue of His Cross, in order that, He having suffered Himself in His sacred Flesh, we should arm ourselves with the same thought in our temptations, and with the memory of His Passion.

It was a great consolation and example for men that our Lord allowed Himself to be tempted and tried so generally in every kind of travail, that He might better know how to compassionate us in ours. And it was great wisdom and a very loving device of Providence, to have collected together in His Passion all the kinds of adversity which men on all occasions whatever, and at all times whatever, might have to undergo. It was the deed of a very faithful friend, and no less of a very courageous captain, thus to plunge Himself (as had been written of Him) into the depths of the sea and to wait until all the waves and tempests which could be raised therein had broken themselves upon Him, as He says in another part, “All Thy waves Thou has brought in upon Me,” in order that He might leave, marked with His footsteps and His example, the royal road, through the midst of the waters—that is, through tribulation—by which His people might pass on joyfully, and His enemies, who are the lovers of this world, might sink like lead and be drowned in the mighty waters. I mean that the worldly can derive only sorrow from poverty, impatience from infirmities, and despair from dishonor. But our Lord has taught His chosen to gain riches through poverty, peace through sorrows, true honor and glory through dishonor, and thus by means of death He has made known to them the way of life. He stretched forth His hands on the Cross, and His enemies were swallowed up and submerged beneath the earth. He was the Guide and Captain of His redeemed people, and with the strength which He derived from suffering He sustained them, and bore them upon His shoulders to the eternal dwellings of glory, according as it is written, “Thou didst stretch forth Thy hand, and the earth devoured them, Thou didst lead Thy people in mercy whom Thou hast redeemed and bear them in Thy strength under Thy holy dwelling place.”

## 32. A sacrifice acceptable to God

What the sight of Jesus Christ crucified wrought on the Eternal Father.

The Eternal Father beheld this spectacle, so wonderful in every way, and so worthy of His eyes; and if we are to speak of so sublime and secret a mystery in the language of men, no words can describe the joy and exultation which He felt on beholding the great deeds wrought by His most loving Son upon the Cross, and which were all for His greater glory and the manifestation of His holiness. If a human father rejoices when he sees his son come forth armed for the combat, seated firmly upon his steed with courage and noble bearing, with nothing weak or craven in his mien, and then beholds him rout his enemies, and subdue and trample them under foot gloriously, especially if he has entered on the quarrel on account of the insults offered to his father, and in order to satisfy his honor, what must have been the complacency of the Eternal Father at the sight of His most beloved and obedient Son, to see Him so well set on the Cross, showing no sign of weakness or impatience, suffering with so much meekness, offering Himself with such charity, inspiring His opponents with terror through His courage and valor, revenging the insults offered to His Father, satisfying His honor and making a great exhibition of the justice and mercy of God and a manifestation of His glory and sanctity?

Again, if the smoke of the ancient sacrifices, in which flesh of animals was consumed with material fire, was accepted by God in the odor of sanctity, how acceptable to Him must this sacrifice have been, in which the Priest was His most beloved Son, true Man and true God, offering Himself on the altar of the Cross as a living and acceptable sacrifice, shedding all His Blood as the price and purification of our sins; where also His Body was consumed in the fire of suffering, and His Heart in the fire of charity? God was doubtless so satisfied with this payment, and so honored by this sacrifice, that He began from that moment to take no pleasure in the old sacrifices of the Law, which had only pleased Him in so far as they had been the representation and shadow of this new sacrifice.

This is that sacrifice, which being offered once only, was sufficient for all men and for all ages, without there being need of any other. For by this sacrifice alone was the anger of God appeased, His justice satisfied, sins pardoned, the world reconciled, and the gifts of grace and glory earned for man. And as God promised to Noah, that when it rained abundantly he should behold His rainbow (which He had placed in the clouds in token of His friendship for man), so that the earth should not again be destroyed by water, so, much more, God beholding His Son suspended on the Cross, with His hands stretched out like a bow, takes from out the bow of His anger the arrows which He had been ready to send forth, and in place of chastisements gives embraces, more forced and conquered by this powerful Bow, which is Christ, to show mercy, than irritated by our sins to take vengeance for them.

For, as the reason why Christ loved man is not man, but God, so likewise the reason why God has promised so many good things to man is not man himself, but Christ our Redeemer. Again, the reason why the Son loves us, is because the Father commanded Him to do so, and the reason why His Father looks on us with favor, is because His Son has entreated it and merited it. These are those supercelestial planets, by whose marvelous aspect the Church is governed, and by which all the influences of grace are sent down upon the world.

How strong are the cords of the love which God bears us! and not less strong is the hope which we have in Him. Thou lovest us, good Jesus, because Thy Father commandeth Thee, and Thy Father pardons us, because Thou dost entreat Him. Through Thy observance of His will and commandment it comes about that Thou lovest me, because Thy obedience requires it of Thee, and through His beholding Thy sufferings and Thy wounds come to me pardon and salvation, because so Thy merits require. Look one on the other ever, O Father and Son, look on one another without ceasing, because thus my salvation is secured! O look of power above nature, O aspect of Divine stars, whence proceed so certainly the rays of Divine grace! When will such a Son disobey? When will such a Father cease to regard His Son? And if the Son obeys, whom will He not love? And if the Father looks on his Son, who shall not be pardoned? Let us then with humble reverence say to Him, whilst presenting to Him His beloved Son, nailed for our sakes upon the Cross, “Look upon us, God our Protector, and regard the face of Thy Christ.”

## 33. The first word

The first word which our Savior spoke on the Cross.

JESUS AUTEM DICEBAT : PATER, DIMITTE ILLIS, NON ENIM SCIUNT QUID FACIUNT.

“Father, forgive them, for they know not what they do.”

Our Lord availed Himself of the satisfaction felt by the Eternal Father in the sacrifice offered to Him by His Son upon the Cross, in order to show favor to men, and not to the just only but to sinners, not to any indifferent persons, but to those who were actually committing a most grievous and horrible crime; and not to those alone who had compassion on Him, but those who abhorred Him without a cause, and were doing Him grievous injury and cruelly tormenting Him. For our most merciful Lord cared for the welfare of those who were doing Him evil, and burnt with thirst for the salvation of those who were thirsting for His blood, and who would not be satisfied until they had seen it all drained upon the Cross. For this cause, it was meet that while hanging thereon our Savior should publicly pray for those who had crucified Him, that no one should be so perverse as to consider Himself excluded from the redemption purchased by His Blood, and from the power and merits of this His prayer.

Having now no member whole, excepting His tongue, which through deadly fatigue and the loss of blood was parched up and which the gall which had been given Him had left full of bitterness, our Savior made His petition therewith, and prayed the Eternal Father that He would pardon the sinners who had brought Him to so great a strait. By this our Lord showed that the perdition of these wretched men gave Him more pain than all His bodily torments, since, caring not for Himself He cared for them, forgetful of Himself He had them in remembrance, and asking no alleviation or remedy for Himself, He asked it for them. For, no sooner had He been left upon the Cross in sight of all the people, His arms strained and He hanging by the three nails to the holy wood, than, caring nothing for the cruel torments He was undergoing, the first thing He did and the first care He showed, was to appease the anger of His Father, which had been kindled against the unbelieving Jews because of the immense sufferings of His most loving Son. Such, indeed, was it meet our great High Priest should be, and so burning His charity; such the sacrifice which He offered upon the altar of the Cross, and so inestimable its power, that it embraced even His enemies, and obtained pardon for the very sin committed in crucifying Him. And in order to conquer evil with good, in proportion as they multiplied and repeated their outrages, He multiplied His prayer, for He must have repeated it many times, since the Evangelist who recounts it does not write only that He said these words, but that He kept on saying them. “Father, forgive them, for they know not what they do.”

Of a truth, if our Savior was admirable in His great silence during His Passion, never attempting to defend Himself, He was not less admirable in what He now spoke to excuse His enemies. For our great Advocate represented to His Eternal Father in a few words, in favor of those sinners, all the motives which would be of any avail to obtain pardon for them, alleging their ignorance, and the merit and dignity of Him Who prayed for them. “Father,” He said, “for verily Thou art My true Father, and I am Thy true Son, I know the love Thou bearest Me, and Thou seest the reverence and obedience I have for Thee, since for that cause only I am hanging in agony on this Cross. It is not just that such a Father should, on such an occasion, deny any petition made to Him by His Son, and for this it is that I now desire to avail Myself of Thy name of Father, and of My title of Son, and of the Blood that I am shedding, and of the death agony in which I am. My Father, that which I entreat of Thee is that Thou pardon them this their sin. They are taking My life away unjustly, and Thou as My Father mayest require My death at their hands, and as a just Judge Thou mayest take vengeance of them for it. But I, for My part, pardon them, and I pray and entreat of Thee that Thou likewise wilt pardon them, and, since I desire to have them as my brothers, let them be looked upon and adopted by Thee as sons. Let the value of My Blood be seen now, in the case of the very men who shed it and now that the time hast come when Thou dost behold Thy Son hanging on a Cross, so likewise the time has come for Thee to pardon and to show mercy. Pardon them, O Father, since, although their sin is most grievous and horrible, after all they are blind and ignorant men, some of them carried away by passion, and others deceived, and all of them but too little attentive and considerate to know how to weigh as they ought the malice of their sin Their chiefs and priests have blinded themselves in the midst of light, and they have not desired to know the truth as to Who I was, although I proved it to them by evident signs; and not only so, but they have perverted and deceived the people, causing them to deny Me, and require and bring about My death. I suffer for them with goodwill. But if this, My Father, can in any measure diminish the injury which has been done to Thee, they have not known me to be Thy Son, all the more obedient to Thee in proportion as they are crueler towards Me. For this, then, I entreat of Thee that Thou wilt not consider that they are killing Me, but only that I am dying for them; and since I am dying for them, let them not die because they put Me to death.”

He Who prayed in this manner to His Father with a loud voice, so that all might hear Him, asked the same of His Holy Mother who was present near Him, speaking to her in the secret of her heart. And when she heard the prayer uttered by her Son in the agony of death, her loving heart was inexpressibly moved, and her soul was sublimely enlightened and instructed by means thereof. And although as a true mother it would have been her part to have asked for vengeance on His death, yet, knowing the will and the charity of her Son, she embraced, with all the strength imparted to her by the Holy Spirit, those perverse sinners and cruel persecutors with the love of a true mother, and joining her prayer with that of her Son, lovingly entreated the Eternal Father to pardon them. And through such mediators as these God showed mercy to many who were there present, and who believed immediately in the Lord, whilst others after His death, moved by the miracles which took place, were converted to God, striking their breasts, and many thousands of others were converted by the preaching of the Apostles, after our Lord had ascended into heaven.

## 34. The second word

The second word which our Savior spoke on the Cross.

ET DIXIT ILLI JESUS: AMEN, DICO TIBI, HODIE MECUM ERIS IN PARADISO.

“Amen, I say to thee, this day thou shalt be with Me in Paradise.”

Amongst those on whom the prayer of our Savior produced an effect was one of the two thieves who were crucified with Him, and who must have been Jews by birth, since, from the blasphemy of the one and the confession of the other, it seems that they had some idea of the Kingdom of Christ and of the Messias Whom they were expecting. So it was, that to such a pass had the outrages offered to our Lord and the abandonment in which He was plunged arrived, that not only did the Chief Priests who had placed Him there and the rest of the multitude who were looking on blaspheme Him, but even the very thieves themselves, fastened as they were to their crosses. So far was it that the Son of God humbled Himself for our sakes, that the thieves, vile and wretched men as they were, exposed to public infamy, and receiving the penalty due to their crimes, at the time when their own sufferings ought to have made them more compassionate, and when shame for their crimes ought to have kept them mute, were filled, even they, with a demoniacal and shameless fury, wounding Him very deeply with their insults and blasphemies.

For the one, being impatient beneath the torment which was his due, and hearing what the Chief Priests and Scribes said, that if He were the Son of God and the King of Israel, as He said, let Him come down from the Cross and save Himself, learnt from them the same blasphemy, adding moreover to it by saying that, if what He had declared were true, He ought not only to free Himself but them also, since they were companions in torment. “If Thou art the Christ,” he said, “save Thyself and us; but because Thou art not” (so he would say), “Thou dost suffer and we likewise. For if Thou wert, what better opportunity than this couldst Thou desire to prove it by Thy works? And on whom would it be more reasonable to show Thy power than on those who suffer in Thy company? If Thy enemies have desired to do Thee dishonor by making Thee a companion of thieves in their punishment, Thou (if Thou wert what thou sayest) shouldst revenge Thyself upon them by making those thieves companions of Thy glory. But as it is our misfortune to suffer in the company of a liar and an impostor, therefore there is no alleviation or remedy for our punishment.” In this manner that thief charged our Savior, and not his own crimes, with the torments which he was suffering, and this is what is commonly done by blasphemers, who, not considering the crimes which have brought misery upon them, audaciously complain of God because He does not set them free.

But the other thief, who, with eyes enlightened by God, was contemplating that sight, the fountain of all grace and sanctity, considering the profound patience and gentleness of the Lord Who was suffering, and the charity with which He prayed for His enemies, being also himself interiorly moved by the Divine Spirit, came to understand, not only that He was innocent, but that He was King indeed, and that, for His own glory and the confusion of His enemies, He was able to free the thieves from their torment and make them partakers of His Kingdom and of His glory, although not in the manner that the other thief, his companion, blasphemously imagined. Therefore, he reproved him and corrected him even from the cross, saying: “Neither dost thou fear God, seeing thou art in the same condemnation? And we indeed justly, for we receive the due reward of our deeds, but this Man—what evil hath He done?”

It was as though he had said: “It is marvelous that the blindness of the Priests and Scribes should be such as to prevent them from seeing the innocence of this holy Lamb, Who is suffering so unjustly, and that their passion should be so hot and their fury so outrageous that, beholding Him suffering such agony, they add to His tortures instead of pitying Him, and wound Him still more with their tongues. It is marvelous that Pilate, free as he is from passion, and being acquainted with the truth, should have permitted himself to yield to injustice. And this is a clear and evident proof that both he and they have lost all sense of shame and of the fear of God. But, after all, the Governor permitted himself to be conquered by the human fear of losing the favor and friendship of Caesar, which he desired to preserve for his own ambitious ends. The priests, full of ambition and covetousness, have persistently followed out their design of removing from before their eyes Him Whom they looked upon as opposed to their honor and interest. Both one and the other, like people who are at ease and who are not acquainted with suffering, feel nothing for those who are in the midst of it. But worst of all, and a thing which cannot in any way be excused, is it that even thou hast no fear of God. For it is much more criminal in thee to be devoid of it, seeing that neither does the disgrace to which thou art exposed humiliate thee, nor does the pain which thou sufferest lame thee, nor the death which thou art awaiting open thine eyes. On the contrary, being, as thou art, a condemned criminal, thou showest thyself as insolent as the accusers and the judges themselves, and feelest as little compassion as though thou wert not participating in the torment, being all the time His fellow and companion in the same sentence and condemnation.”

“We are justly condemned, for we receive the payment due to our sins, whereas this Man has done nothing which was not worthy of a great and holy prophet. And if it be sufficient to move the heart to see man suffer even when he is guilty, and if thou and I, who are here for our crimes, ask of those who are men like ourselves, that at least they would show us compassion, how much greater reason there is that we men like Him, and tormented as He is and who are guilty, whilst He is not, should feel compassion and sympathy for Him in His torments?” In this manner, our Savior, being on the Cross, enlightened one thief in order to win him, and provided the other, that he might not be lost, with a teacher to reprove and teach him, one who might most properly do this, being, as he was, his own companion.

Then this blessed thief, after having thus acknowledged and confessed his sins, having accepted his cross with humility and patience as a deserved chastisement for them, and having reproached his companion for his blasphemy and proclaimed the innocence and sanctity of our Savior, turned to Him, and in humble prayer said, “Lord, remember me when Thou comest into Thy Kingdom.” This was a modest petition and a wonderful confession, for he confessed Him as King, and believed that He would rise again, and that He was to come in glory in the majesty of His Kingdom; he also looked on Him as God, seeing that he called Him Lord, and begged Him to remember him, not for anything belonging to this present life, for he was on the point of losing it, but only that He would pardon his sins.

And if we consider the time and circumstances in which he believed and confessed these truths, the power of celestial grace is still more clearly revealed. He saw our Lord suffering like himself, and that the Priests and Scribes reviled Him even more than they reviled himself; there was, therefore, good reason that he should think that His crimes were as great, or greater, than his own. And as St. Leo says, “What exhortation implanted this faith in him? What teaching instructed him? What preacher aroused him? He had not beheld the miracles which had been wrought at an earlier time, the curing of the sick had ceased, the enlightening of the blind, and the raising of the dead. The miracles which were to take place afterwards had not as yet been done, the darkening of the sun, the breaking of the rocks, and the opening of the sepulchers—yet spite of all this, he confessed as his King and his Lord Him Who was companion in his suffering.” So speaks St. Leo.

But our Lord Himself, Who since He has ascended to heaven, has revealed to so many the excellences of the Cross, revealed them to the thief whilst He was yet hanging upon it, and therefore it was he said: “Lord, remember me when Thou shalt come into Thy Kingdom. It may indeed be, Lord, and I know, that although Thou art Lord of all the world, Thy Kingdom is not of this world, nor do I entreat of Thee anything belonging to this world, I being on one cross, and Thou on another, both of us being as it were already out of the world. And even if I had not merited this cross for my crimes, and if I had in my hand ail the riches and possessions of the world, I would leave all freely, and would before all things choose this cross on which I am, in order to be Thy companion. I only long after and love the glory and blessedness of Thy Kingdom which Thou hast revealed to me. And if Thou, Lord, whilst Thou art in this world hast taken upon Thee so large a share in the punishment of my sins, it is not much that when I leave it, I should also have some portion of the reward of Thy merits. I do not ask of Thee the highest place, nor Thy right hand or left in Thy glory, I shall consider myself as more highly favored in that Thou hast placed me at the right hand of Thy Cross, and this gives me some little boldness to entreat of Thee that when Thou comest into Thy Kingdom, Thou wilt at least bear me in remembrance.”

Our Lord received joyfully, in the midst of the many blasphemies of the priests, this confession and witness of a thief, and inasmuch as he knew that our Lord, although He was hidden and concealed, was the true King of that people, of all men and of all ages, and so proclaimed Him and asked of Him gifts as of a King, so as a King, our Lord granted them to him, and much greater gifts than he had asked for. Rejoiced to see already the fruit of His blood and this beginning of the con-version of sinners, this pattern also for the humble confession of true penitents, our Lord, Who besides being King was likewise High Priest, absolved the thief there on the cross, giving him a plenary indulgence for all his sins, so that on that same day he might enter into the joy of Paradise with Him. Making a throne of His Cross, and a seat of justice and authority of the wounds by which He was hanging, and of the nails by which He was fastened, He satisfied the petition of the thief with the liberality and magnificence of a King, saying to him: “Amen, I say to thee, this day thou shalt be with Me in Paradise.” Such indeed was it right should the throne of His clemency be and that thus He should dispatch the petitions of sinners!

## 35. Darkness on the earth

The sun is eclipsed and darkness is over all the earth.

Our Savior had now hung upon the Cross for the space of about half an hour, naked, and exposed to public shame and insult, in the sight of heaven and earth, and beneath the light of midday, blasphemed by all those who had gathered together to the spectacle, and by the very thieves who were suffering with Him. Then it was that the Eternal Father willed to give from heaven a testimony, by means of wonderful and terrible signs, as to Who it was Who was dying thus. This was done, by the manifestation of feeling on the part of the chief of created things in the world, weeping, as it were, and clothing themselves in mourning for the death of their common Lord. First, the sun, which, at the commandment of the Father, rises day by day upon the good and bad alike, abominating this iniquity above all others that had ever been committed in the world, turned away its eyes and covered its face that it might not see it, and, chastising those who were the authors of it, hid its rays from them that they might not enjoy them, and clothed itself with darkness at noon, the very hour when its splendor is greatest, thereby to signify the darkness in which until then the Jews had lived and the blindness in which they were at that time, in the midst of the light of so many marvels. This obscurity likewise was a threat of wrath and punishment such as their crime merited, our Lord being about to take away from them the light of His favors and mercies, and to throw them into such affliction and trouble that they should behold (as men say) the stars at midday.

The sun, showing itself on the one hand so indignant against that Jewish rabble, who had brought about the death of our Lord, on the other hand did all it could to serve its Maker on this occasion. For it arrayed itself in mourning for His death, and covered His nakedness with a veil of darkness; it hindered those who were gazing on Him from seeing Him, it put a bridle on the tongue of those who were blaspheming Him, it afforded matter for astonishment to the whole world, and made men seek to find the cause of so new and unusual an event. So, at the sixth hour or later, more or less, that is to say, after the hour which, according to our reckoning, is midday, the moon being in opposition to the sun, and distant from it the whole width of the sky, turned swiftly back on its course and placed itself before the sun, so as to impede its light, and the sun was thereby obscured and darkness covered the whole earth. What other more remarkable sign from heaven could the Jews have required to remove their incredulity, when two such splendid globes, the eyes of the world and lights of the universe, underwent so new a change, so suddenly and so swiftly, and so entirely beyond the ordinary course of nature? For since an eclipse of the sun can never occur except when the moon places itself between the sun and the earth, and thus prevents its rays from shining upon the latter, such an eclipse can never take place except when the sun and moon are in conjunction. And as the body of the moon is less than that of the sun and than that of the earth, therefore, when it places itself between the one and the other, it does not cover the whole of the sun nor obscure the whole of the earth. On this occasion, however, the reverse of all this took place. For the moon was full, and so in opposition, and thus it was necessary that it should return upon its path in order to place itself in front of the sun, and, although its ordinary movement is very rapid, it takes four and twenty hours to pass round the heavens. Whereas on this occasion, being in opposition to the sun, and on the contrary side of the heavens, suddenly, and with a movement swifter and more precipitate than can be imagined, it placed itself before the sun, and when there, though so much smaller a body than the sun, it entirely obscured it, and spread darkness over the whole earth.

Who then is this Lord, Who thus commands the heavens and governs their luminaries, and holds in His hands the reins by which He directs their movements? Who is this Lord, Whom the stars obey, and serve with their light, and honor Him by their darkness? Doubtless, this new marvel, by which the complicated system of the universe was disarranged and put out, could not proceed from any other cause, excepting one of the two attributed to it by the great Dionysius the Areopagite. For, before his conversion, and when he was nothing but a heathen philosopher, being at Athens at the time when our Savior was suffering, and being astonished at this strange occurrence in the sun, and at the new movements of the moon, he said, “Either the frame of the world is perishing, or the Creator of the universe is suffering.”

This darkness lasted from the sixth hour to the ninth hour, that is to say, the whole time that our Savior remained alive upon the Cross. Nor was it without much reason, that on this occasion the whole earth should be darkened, for there was nothing in it worthy of being beheld, excepting only that work of the Lord, by which He was accomplishing salvation in the midst of the earth. By means of this darkness, the holy mountain became a celestial oratory, affording matter for meditation in that holy and living Crucifix suspended there. The windows of heaven closed themselves in this guise, that the just, entering like Moses into this cloud and darkness, and shutting their eyes to all visible things, might receive in their souls spiritual light, so as to see, taste, and penetrate, what in so great a mystery is invisible to the eyes of the body.

## 36. Mary at the foot of the Cross

The Blessed Virgin, our Lady, stands with great fortitude at the foot of the Cross.

The Blessed Virgin, our Lady, with some holy and devout women who accompanied her, and other of the disciples and followers of our Lord, followed Him to Calvary. Having arrived there, they stood at some distance, yet in a place where they could see all that took place. For the tumult of the people, the crowds that were gathered together, and the fury of those who were engaged in the work, the blasphemies and insults, the exclamations and evil words which rose on all sides, prevented them from approaching any nearer. But, as soon as the sentence had been executed, and when the Innocent and the malefactors together had been suspended from their crosses, when the angry priests and furious people had vomited forth their venom, and had wearied themselves of uttering insults and blasphemies, above all when, through the fears and astonishment which the darkness had occasioned, the multitude began to become quiet and to withdraw, and so to give room for others to come and go, then the Blessed Virgin, seizing the occasion, and encouraged moreover by the darkness in which the sun enshrouded itself (for it would seem that it obscured itself in order to favor her virginal modesty in a place so public and open), but strengthened still more by the Holy Spirit Who guided her, approached the Cross to seek her heart, which was there nailed upon it.

There went in her company some devout and pious women, worthy of a truth to be praised and commended by the Evangelists, because with manly courage they had been present at the death of our Lord, when the Apostles conquered by fear, had fled and been scattered; and because also they had come from Galilee, leaving their homes and their lands, to follow, our Savior, and serve and succor Him of their substance with everything that was requisite. Amongst them were three who were well known, either because of their diligence and constancy in serving our Lord, or because of their kindred with Him. Or, again, because some of them had sons amongst the Apostles. For these several causes they were more familiar with our Lord, and more intimate with His most holy Mother, and they afterwards accompanied our Lord to His burial, and hardly when He had been laid in the sepulcher did they leave Him. These women were Mary Magdalene, sister of Lazarus and of Martha, and another Mary, the wife of Cleophas, surnamed Alpheus, whom St. John calls the sister of the Blessed Virgin our Lady, either because she was truly so, or because they had married, as some think, two brothers. St. Joseph and Cleophas, the husband of this Mary who was the mother of St. James, termed the brother of our Lord because of his likeness to Him, and called also James the Less, because of his being younger than the other James. He was likewise named Alpheus from his father. This Mary was also the mother of Joseph, whom some believe to have been that just man who was afterwards proposed together with St. Mathias for the Apostolate. It is said, moreover, that she was the mother of Simon the Canaanite and Judas Thaddeus. According to this account, this venerable matron and sister of the Virgin had three sons Apostles, and the fourth was a just man, and on this account had the name of just given to him and was proposed as one for whom lots were to be cast for the Apostolate. All these were called brothers of our Lord, on account of the near relationship which they had with Him. Together with Mary Magdalene and Mary of Cleophas, the Blessed Virgin had also as companion the wife of Zebedee, the mother of St. James and of St. John the Evangelist, called Salome, who also was called the sister of the Blessed Virgin. When our Lord was in Galilee, these holy and pious women followed and served Him in person and with their goods, and knowing that the time had arrived when He would have to die (as He had Himself declared), they came with. Him from Galilee to Jerusalem, their hearts not permitting them to be absent on such an occasion. For this cause, they would not leave the Blessed Virgin, but accompanied her to that place of terrible shame, and on that day of bitterness and grief.

“There stood, then, by the Cross of Jesus, His Mother, and His Mother’s sister, Mary of Cleophas, and Mary Magdalene,” and not only did she remain near the Cross beholding with her loving eyes the wounds of her Son, but she even stood upright. O courageous soul! O wonderful constancy of a Mother so like unto her Son! The Son was dying, and the Mother feared not death; the Son was stretched upon the Cross, and the Mother was standing close beside it; the Son suffered, and the Mother offered herself manfully to the persecutors; the Son gave His life for the salvation of the world, and the Mother was ready to give hers likewise, if it were necessary. The world was turned upside down, the earth trembled, the pillars of heaven were shaken, and the Blessed Virgin stood quiet and calm in her place. The rocks fell to pieces, and the heart of the Mother was not broken; the winds oared, and the waves rose up to heaven, and the bark of the Blessed Virgin, guided by the Holy Spirit, proceeded on its way without swerving a point from the will of God.

Nevertheless, with all this uniformity of will, what understanding can comprehend, or what tongue declare the tears and grief, the groans and convulsions of heart which that Blessed Mother must have endured in seeing her sweetest Son suffering torments so great and immense and shameful? For the measure of her love was also the measure of her grief, and what the love of her heart was, such was also her anguish, and so, as it is impossible rightly to understand the love which the Blessed Virgin had for her Son, so also cannot be understood; the agony which the sight of His sufferings occasioned her.

She loved Him as one friend loves another, because of the long intercourse and the sweet communion she had held with Him. She loved Him as a disciple loves his master, for His sublime teaching which, with so extraordinary an illumination of mind, she had received from Him. She loved Him as her Benefactor and her Lord for the many and great benefits which she had received from Him. Hence sprang the reverence with which she was wont to stand before Him, without daring to raise her eyes from the ground in His presence. Nevertheless, on this day, standing at the foot of the Cross, love constrained her to gaze on what she could not look at without the bitterest grief. She raised her eyes to behold Him, and so great was the agony which she then underwent, that as quickly as she raised them, she lowered them again, that she might assuage the anguish of her heart.

She loved Him likewise as a mother loves her only son. If even wild beasts permit themselves to be cut into pieces, and are ready to face every danger in order to set free their young, what must not the natural love of such a Mother have wrought in her loving heart when she beheld such a Son in so great extremity? For all mothers naturally find some comfort in caressing and fondling those to whom they have given birth, and in defending them and resisting and doing battle with any who attempt to hurt them, and they set themselves as a wall to receive blows and death for those to whom they have given life. What were, then thy feelings, O Lady, when by the Cross thou didst behold thy beloved Son so shamefully maltreated, and yet thou couldst not succor Him? Thou didst see Him naked, and thou couldst not cover Him ; parched with thirst, and thou couldst not give him to drink ; outraged, and thou couldst not defend Him; treated as a malefactor, and thou could not speak in His defense; his face spitted upon, and thou could not cleanse it; the tears running down from His eyes, and thou couldst not wipe them away, nor receive that last breath which came from His sacred breast, nor lay thy face against those beloved and familiar features, and die embracing Him.

Above all, the Blessed Virgin loved her Son as her God and her Creator, as her Redeemer and Sanctifier; and this not remissibly and lukewarmly (as often happens with the love of ordinary mothers), but with all the powers given to her by the Holy Spirit, which were greater than it is possible to describe; and as little can be told or reckoned, nor are there any words in which it would be possible to express, the greatness of her love. Those only will be in some degree able to understand it who have sometimes experienced the mighty forces of charity. This love, then, Thou, O Lord, didst will to make the sword or rod which should torment this Blessed Virgin, and which, making itself master of her heart, should inflict upon it as many wounds as her Son had on His Body. The Body of Jesus Christ, her Son, was wounded with five thousand lashes; His head was pricked by so many thorns, His hands and feet pierced with nails, His hair pulled out, His face spitted upon and buffeted, His breast opened, and His bones (which might be counted) all disjointed. What must the heart of the Mother have felt who had all this before her eyes, since in that heart, love had gathered together all the martyrdoms which were dispersed over the body of her Son!

With all this, the Blessed Virgin stood firm; she stood by the Cross, and stood with marvelous courage and endurance, for love gave her strength to bear the burthen which love itself had placed upon her, and she offered to God with burning charity and humble obedience that Son Whom she had conceived with so much delight, brought forth with so much glory, and watched and tended with so much love, Whose miracle’s she had witnessed with so much wonder, and to Whose words she had listened with so much joy and spiritual profit. And now she beheld Him dying, not in His bed and with honor, but sentenced and condemned as a blasphemer and a traitor, wounded from head to foot, and nailed by three nails to a tree between two thieves.

There among the executioners who had crucified Him, and who were watching Him, and amidst the uproar of the furious people who were insulting Him, the loving Mother stood, seeing and hearing all that was done and said. She honored with her presence that infamous place, and had her portion of the Cross with her Son, she rose superior by her faith and obedience above all past ages, and was set there for the example and consolation of all who at any time have to their part in the Cross.

## 37. The third word

The third word which our Savior spoke, and which He addressed to His most holy Mother and to the Apostle St. John.

He spoke from the Cross, and said to her, “Woman, behold thy son,” and turning to the disciple He pointed out to him His Mother, saying, “Behold thy Mother.”

The Blessed Virgin being so near at hand, our Lord looked at her from the Cross, and the sight of her doubtless wounded His Heart to death. He was naked and outraged, and He saw His Mother gazing upon Him. He saw that in His present state He was a dishonor to His Mother and a sword that pierced her heart. He recalled to His remembrance all her past joys, and the honor which, because she was the Mother of such a Son, had been shown to her by all people, and now that all was changed, that He was in the state in which a man desires to hide himself from his own, and not to see or be seen by them, He found Himself raised on high in the sight of all, and His Mother close at hand. He saw her with her face all pale and wasted; He beheld the tears which fell so abundantly and heavily from her eyes, and it was impossible but that in that struggle and agony of death the heart of the compassionate Son must have been pierced at seeing the distress and agony of a Mother so beloved. And He Who wept at seeing Magdalene weep at the death of her brother, would weep also at seeing the Blessed Virgin weep over the death of her Son, and His tears would mingle with His blood, and His sobs with His last dying groans.

He felt also great consolation at seeing His Mother there at that time, and with good reason He esteemed this service of hers as above all past offices, springing as it did from so great faith and devotion, from so much loyal love and fortitude, so much obedience and humility, from such burning love and charity, which all those many waters could not quench, but which on the contrary, burnt all the brighter and stronger in the midst of them. Then as Jesus beheld His Mother, at the time when by means of the Cross and His own Blood He was destroying sin, conquering the Kingdom of Heaven, and gaining for His people the riches of grace and glory, He gave her with large and generous hand her share in those gifts, bestowing upon her the best and greatest portion of His merits, and raising her to the highest dignity and existence among all pure creatures. For He preserved her altogether from all sin, not only from such sins as are mortal, but likewise from those that are venial, as well as from original sin, and collected together in her all the multitude of these graces and gifts which were to be distributed through the remainder of the Church, and added much to them. He made her Queen and Empress in the Kingdom which He was gaining, and He Ordained that she should be the advocate of sinners and the treasurer of all His riches.

Besides this, He desired there at once to give her thanks for her great love, and to repay her for the office she had performed, by looking at her, speaking to her, and showing His care and providence for her. For now that all things were in such a state as to invite Him not to look at them, and oblige Him to turn away His eyes from them, and His eyes themselves being darkened with the shadow of death, and closed with the blood that fell from His head, yet still feeling that His Mother was there He forced Himself to strive to look on her and opening His eyelids He forced the blood from them as well as He could, and fixed His eyes upon His Mother, who was standing before Him, and making a sign with His head to the Evangelist and beloved disciple who was in her company, He spoke from the Cross, and said to her, “Woman, behold thy son,” and turning to the disciple He pointed out to him His Mother, saying, “Behold thy Mother.”

Oh, wonderful piety of the Son, and new argument of the love which He had for His Mother! Although He was suspended from the Cross, working out the salvation of the world, and treating with His Eternal Father for the reconciliation and redemption of men, yet amidst all these cares He did not forget the solitude in which His Mother was left, so as to provide her with solace and society, and to give her another son in place of the Son she was about to lose. Our Lord might easily have arranged this matter after His resurrection; but it was a greater boon to show His loving care for His Mother at the time when He was dying, and He desired to honor His Mother in public, and not only in those private and secret visits which He paid her after His resurrection. It was also meet that He should leave some precious legacy to His beloved disciple, who was present at the Cross.

Therefore, He desired that the Blessed Virgin should permit herself to be loved and comforted by the Evangelist in perfect confidence as by a son, and also that he should serve her and be a comfort to her as his mother, with all love, care, and reverence. Therefore, He said to him, “Behold thy Mother,” and to her, “Behold thy son.” It was as though He had said: I am thy natural and true Son, and thou art My true and much beloved Mother, and during all the time that has been granted to Me I have obeyed thee as a son, and shown thee love and respect as a mother. But now that through obedience to My Eternal Father I leave this present life, it is time that I cast My eye on some other who may perform this office in My stead. This shall be My beloved disciple, whom I intend to honor and enrich with this charge. Behold, Lady, that, in default of thy Son, this is the most fit gift that I can leave to thee. Consider that now at this moment I have already left thee, and thou art even now widow and desolate, forsaken and without a son, and this is the cause why I call thee his Mother, and that I do not call thee Mine, as also why I say, “Woman, behold thy son,” and to the disciple, “Behold thy Mother.”

O John, truly and indeed blessed, to whom each one of us owes a particular love and devotion, for in thy person the Blessed Virgin looks upon us all as her children, and we all ok up to her as to our Mother! Remember, our Lady, that thou art our Mother through the recommendation which thine own Son addressed to thee, in the last hours of His life, when He said to thee, “Woman, behold thy son.” We are very joyful to have thee for our Mother, by the grant of Him Who is thy only true Son by nature, and among all the riches which He gained for us upon the Cross, we think this not the least, that making us His brethren and His members, He made us not only sons of His Father, but thy sons also. And because to have thee for their Mother was to be the only refuge of sinners in life and death, our Savior chose to discover this treasure to us when His charity was at its greatest heat, being, as He was, about to expire, even from the Cross, when, in the person of the Evangelist, He said to us all that which each one of us ought to take as though it had been said to himself. Take good heed and open thine eyes, for this is thy mother.

O true Mother, by whose means we receive, in the most burning love of thy charity, that true life which thy Son and our Redeemer has merited for us by His Blood upon the Cross! Eve cannot be said to be our mother, but rather our stepmother, she who slew her sons before she gave them birth, and who by gazing with longing and gluttony on the fruit of death which hung from the forbidden tree, made herself mother of sinners. But thou, beholding with tears and anguish the fruit of life hanging on the tree of the Cross, didst deserve to be made Mother of all the living. And whereas, in giving birth to these sons, thou wert destined to suffer such sharp and bitter sorrow, therefore He to Whom thou didst give birth with so much joy and gladness, showed thee from the Cross the children who had cost both Him and thee so much. Therefore, pointing out to thee all mankind, he said, “Woman, behold your son,” as though He had said, “Woman, these are the children of thy sorrow.” And to us He commands that we should look on thy agony, when He says, “Behold your mother,” so to bind us to the love and gratitude which we owe to such a Mother, and to remind us that we sinners shall always find assistance in her, since she never can forget what it cost her to become a mother.

“From that hour the disciple took her unto his own.” The Evangelist was well contented and repaid for his love and loyalty by the pledge of love which he had obtained at the foot of the Cross, and from that hour he took possession of the office committed to him by his Master, and began to perform towards the blessed and afflicted Virgin all the services of a good son towards his Mother, looking upon her as his own, and as the best and greatest part of his possessions. What, however, were the possessions which the Evangelist had, amongst which the Blessed Virgin was to be reckoned, since it is certain he had nothing of his own, seeing that he had left all to follow his Master? Cut our Lord, in payment for all the Apostles had left, promised them a hundred times more in this life in spiritual goods, and in the world to come life everlasting, and they looked upon nothing as their own, excepting the hope and the right which they had to this reward. The Evangelist, therefore, understood so well how to know and value our Blessed Lady that lie counted her amongst his spiritual goods, regarded her as the reward of his Apostolate, and looked upon his being permitted to accompany and serve her, as a real payment and reward for having left all which in this world he hoped for and possessed.

## 38. Crucified for us

How, while our Savior was on the Cross, He had us all present to Him and offered Himself for us all.

Oftentimes, and with much attention and reverence, we ought to consider for how long a time and in how great torment our Redeemer remained upon the Cross. For as He had now been hanging upon it for three hours, that is to say, from the sixth to the ninth hour, it could not be but that, on account of the weight of His body, the wounds in His hands and feet should open wider. For this reason, so great was His anguish and the severity of His sufferings that, if He endeavored to alleviate the pain in His hands, He increased the pain in His feet, by allowing the whole weight of His body to be thrown upon them, and if He tried to lighten the sufferings in His feet, by drawing up His body and sustaining the whole weight of it upon the nails in His hands, He only increased His pain in these, and tore open more widely and lacerated their wounds. But, in truth, He Who had offered Himself of His own will for us to this torment of the Cross, neither could nor would seek for any alleviation in His suffering, and besides, His weakness was so great that, even if He had desired it, His strength would have failed Him in the struggle to support Himself and find means to mitigate His sufferings. Thus, that glorious King of Martyrs had given Himself over entirely to His sufferings.

It was now also, when His torment was so great that it caused the sun to be darkened, and when fear and astonishment had caused greater silence and stillness on all who were assembled there, that our High Priest made a long prayer, having all mankind present to His mind, and offering His sacrifice to the Eternal Father for us all. And let us be certain that, although we did not behold Him in His Passion, He with His penetrating gaze and His infinite knowledge, beheld us, therein, and kept us present before Him when He was hanging on the Cross, in the same way as we are present to Him now. There it was that He suffered for us and had compassion upon us, and despoiled the prince of this world of the writing and obligation of our sins nailed it together with Himself upon the Cross, and blotted it out with His Blood, and obtained for us from God all the good thoughts and Holy inspirations and all the succors of grace which we have received at His hands.

Nor must we imagine that He prayed for men only collectively and in general, entreating that they might be pardoned, and that the gifts of grace might be bestowed upon them. It was not thus. But, being on the Cross, He had every one of us in particular present to His memory, He loved each one of us, and for each of us in particular He offered Himself, even as though each one of us had been the only one in the world. And not only this, but He saw then each of our sins, with all its attendant circumstances, just as He beholds them now when they are being committed, and they afflicted His Sacred Heart; but yet He still prayed for us to the Father, and offered His blood in payment for them.

O most blessed memory! O precious hours! In which we were present on that same Mount of Calvary, not standing afar off, nor even at the foot of the Cross, but on the Cross itself, in the very bosom of our Redeemer, wherein He embraced us with infinite charity, and offered us to His Eternal Father as His own, in order that in Him and through Him we might be accepted. O Eternal Father, Whose justice is incomprehensible! So, it was Thy will, and Thy command, that Thy most innocent and most loving Son should pay our debts. Behold, our Lord and our Father, the agony He is suffering through obedience to Thee, and the so abundant payment which He offers Thee, that so Thy justice may be appeased. Cease, Lord, cease thine anger, and since the surety has been so severely punished, let us who are debtors be set free. Behold Lord, the payment and Him Who discharges it upon this sacred mount, for He has nailed the whole account of our sins upon the Cross. Thou canst not look upon our sins without beholding them there, washed in nothing less than the blood of God, and Thou wilt there see Thyself paid as entirely as Thou Thyself canst and dost pay whatever Thou requirest.

## 39. The fourth word

The fourth word which our Savior spoke upon the Cross

“My God, My God, why hast Thou forsaken Me?”

For more than three hours our Savior, has been suspended from the Cross, praying God for us, and offering Himself in sacrifice for our sins. Then after so great agony and such long and fervent prayer, at the ninth hour (which would be, according to our reckoning, three o’clock in the afternoon) He cried out with a loud voice, so that all heard Him, and complained that His Father had forsaken Him, repeating the words which had been written so long before by the Prophet David in His person, in order that He might utter them on this occasion. These words are the first in the twenty first Psalm, in which His Passion is treated of at great length, and with all particulars, and they are these: “My God, My God, why hast Thou forsaken Me?”

Our Savior was there with His body wounded and His Soul afflicted, persecuted by His enemies, forsaken by His friends, and so destitute of all things that He had nothing on which He could lay His head, for He possessed nothing but the Cross, and upon that He could not recline it. All these things were great and wonderful, and it is not in the power of to conceive that they could happen to One Who was God Himself. But what is beyond all wonder and surpasses all understanding is, that such a Son should have been forsaken by such a Father, and at a season when He was suffering so much only through obedience to Him. This was a circumstance that deserved that the Holy Spirit should reveal it to His servants the prophets, and that they should leave it written, and should proclaim it to the world, that we should hear it from the mouth of our Lord Himself, and that He should publish it from the Cross in order to rouse us to consider it with greater attention. For which cause, being now about to expire, His blood and His strength alike exhausted, by a special miracle (for without this it could not have been) He raised His voice and cried aloud so as to discover His agony and grief, and to show that He it was of whom it had been said, and in Whom was being accomplished the prophecy of the Psalm wherein are the words, “My God, My God, why hast Thou forsaken Me?”

O secret of divine justice and of divine mercy! The Just is forsaken in the midst of His sufferings that sinners might be succored in theirs. That the just should be forsaken was extreme rigor of divine justice, and that sinners should be succored was the most supreme favor of divine mercy. For indeed it was no great thing that kingdoms for their sins should be destroyed, provinces desolated, cities burnt with fire, and the whole world drowned beneath the waters. But it was a new and unheard-of thing that the Eternal Father should forsake His beloved Son, and make Him suffer so to the quick the punishment due to our sins. So much God did for our consolation, and in order that we might have a firm hope, that, the divine justice being so completely paid and satisfied, His mercy will be shed all the more copiously upon sinners.

Moreover, we have much cause for considering in what manner the Son of God could be forsaken by His Eternal rather. For that most sacred Humanity was never forsaken by the Divine Word, with which it was personally united; nor, again, could the Eternal Word ever be separated from His Father, because being as He is one God with Him, so, by reason of this unity, He was always in His Father and His Father in Him. Nor any more was that most holy Soul deprived of the clear vision of God, which It had enjoyed from the first moment in which It was created, even though it be granted that through a particular dispensation of God, and for our healing, it felt those sorrows and that bitterness which according to ordinary laws those do not feel who have a clear vision of God. Nor, again, did there fail in Him that confidence which so obedient a Son ought to have in His Father, a Son Who, in order to fulfill His commandment, had permitted Himself to be nailed upon the Cross. It was in this confidence that calling Him, “Father,” He had but a few moments before prayed to Him for the very men who were torturing Him, when He said: “Father, forgive them, for they know not what they do.” And a little while afterwards, delighting Himself in the same name, He commended His Spirit into His hands, when He said: “Father, into Thy hands I commend my Spirit.” It was not possible that in any of these ways the Father should forsake His Son, so loving and obedient, Who in all things had sought His glory and taken pains to fulfill all His desires and will. And this He wished to signify to us when He said: “And He Who sent Me is with Me, and He hath not left Me alone: for I do always the things that please Him.”

Nevertheless, He forsook Him during that brief time of his Passion, as regarded the pains they inflicted upon Him and the manner in which He felt them. For, in so far as He was Man, He might have been succored in two ways, first, exteriorly, by an interference with all things from which He suffered the thorns, the nails, and the scourges, being deprived of their power to hurt, the arms of those who were torturing Him being withered, and the tongues which were blaspheming and accusing Him being paralyzed. After this manner, we read that God favored the martyrs, succoring them in the presence of their enemies with strange aids and miraculous help He took its power from the fire which surrounded them. He tamed the wild beasts to which they were delivered. He healed by night the wounds inflicted upon them by day, and in a thousand other manners declared Himself in their favor, depriving creatures of their force and virtue so that they might not harm them. In the same way, and in other new and different ways, the Eternal Father might much more have defended His Son, by sending to His aid innumerable angels, even as our Savior said to St. Peter, who was desirous of defending Him with his sword, “Thinkest thou that I cannot ask My Father, and He will presently give Me more than twelve legions of angels?”

It was not meet, however, as our Lord Himself declared to Pilate, that His ministers and servants should do battle for Him visibly. For His Kingdom was not of this world, but was to be won and gained through the contempt of this world. On this account, and that the Scriptures might be fulfilled, it was right that for that time power over Him should be given to His enemies, and that no hindrance should be placed in the way of their executing their purposes and ill will against Him. Our Lord signified this when He said to them, “This is your hour and the power of darkness,” and therefore, although at His entrance upon the Passion, when representing the feelings of His Humanity, He had entreated His Father that, if it were possible, that chalice should pass from Him without His drinking it, yet, notwithstanding. He fully understood from that moment the sentence which had been pronounced against Him, and the determined will of His Father that He should die without being succored by Him and that His torment should not be hindered. And this sentence was carried out with all that rigor which is signified by this exclamation, when with a loud voice He cried out, “My God, My God, why hast Thou forsaken Me?”

He might also have been succored, in the second place, by interior joy and consolation of soul, which, although it would not have prevented Him from suffering exterior insults and pains, would have taken from Him the anguish and grief which afflicted His Sacred Heart within. And in this respect God is accustomed so marvelously to succor His servants, that not only do they not experience any sorrow, but on the contrary they are glad and joyful, and glory when they have to suffer anything for Him. Their hearts dilate in the midst of tribulation, they are in the midst of the flames without receiving any hurt from them, they are raised above themselves and they look upon all things as beneath them, they are rich in the possession of God, and feel that nothing can make them feel want, they are so sheltered and hidden in the secret places of the countenance of God, that it seems to them as though no evil could come nigh them and that no scourge could reach their dwelling. And if the souls of the just have been frequently favored by God after this manner, how much more greatly might the Soul of Jesus have been favored, so as to feel no pain in His Passion, seeing that He had beheld in all its clearness the Divine Essence from the first moment of His creation! For it is certain that from this vision He received so much joy that, according to the usual law, no suffering, however great it might be, could have caused Him any pain, so that, in order that He might not be sensible of sorrow or anguish, it was not necessary to add any new joy and gladness to Him, but only not to disturb that which naturally resulted from His enjoyment of glory.

But inasmuch as our Lord God often deprives His children of this consolation and sensible protection, and permits them to experience and feel the weakness of their nature. He Himself chose also to place Himself in the same state, in order to teach us how we are to bear ourselves therein. For we should have had very little consolation in our weakness left us, if He had not felt this want of consolation in His travails, and on this account, it was expedient to restrain the current of His glory and that He should be left in the midst of His tribulations, so that His natural forces should feel them as if He had been pure man. And how lively would be this feeling of His, and how sad this dereliction, those only know how to conceive who have sometimes been favored by God. And these well know how to estimate the force of those words: “My God, My God, why hast Thou forsaken Me?” From what we have said, is seen in what manner and for what causes our Lord was forsaken by His Eternal Father.

Again, it must excite great astonishment that our Lord having preserved such great silence throughout the whole course of His Passion, without once complaining or opening His mouth amidst so many charges and calumnies, amidst so many reproaches and false witnesses, amidst so many injuries and outrages, so great torments and sufferings, now, at last, as though He were wearied of suffering, and as if His patience had been worn out and exhausted, complained of this dereliction with so great force and so loud a voice, and uttered His complaint so late when the business had gone so far as to be almost beyond the reach of remedy. For He asked what was the cause of His dereliction and Passion, when the sentence was already executed. But if we examine into this well, we shall find that in these very things which appear so new and wonderful there is contained matter for our instruction and teaching.

It is certain that our Savior suffered with so much silence and with such profound patience, that as some have erroneously thought, they might suspect of Him all that holy Job said of himself, and that perchance His flesh was of brass and His strength was as the strength of a rock, which does not complain when men work it and strike it, because it has no life and no feeling. So, our Savior suffered all His pains as though His body had been of brass, and He gave no sign of feeling, and was silent under outrage, as though His Soul had been of stone. But although this silence was necessary in order to give us an example of patience, it was also much more necessary that it should be understood how much He had to suffer. For patience cannot be either very great or very exemplary when there is either not very much to suffer, or no sensibility to suffering. But for a proof that the flesh of our Savior was not of brass, it was enough to see the pallor of His face and the blood which flowed from His veins through so many cuts and wounds. And to show that His Soul was not of stone, but was keenly sensible to all the outrages and insults which were addressed to Him, that His feelings had not been deadened either by want of common human sensibility, or by the overpowering sweetness of divine consolations, but that as a man of honor and reason, and of flesh and bone, sufferings afflicted Him as much as they naturally required and deserved; therefore, as He had repressed and kept pent up within Him these feelings for so long a time, and through so many circumstances and toils, so now, that what was passing within His Heart might be known, He broke forth at the very close of His life with this groan and cry, saying: “My God, My God, why hast Thou forsaken Me?”

This same sadness of His Soul (as a thing which it imports us much to know for the consolation and joy of our own souls), our Savior spoke of by word of mouth at His entrance into His Passion, and still more plainly did He declare it by the bloody sweat which ran down all His body. But this was in secret, and not before all the people, nor indeed all His Apostles, but only the three whom He took apart with Him in the Garden, to whom He likewise declared that the sorrow with which He was then afflicted would last until His death. And He therefore spoke to them, that they might know of it from Him, and so the whole Church might through them know of His want of all consolation, His sorrow, and that total banishment of all spiritual gladness which He suffered in the secret of His Soul throughout the whole course of His Passion. It was not fitting that He should then publish it and declare it to all, that it might not be taken for weakness and lack of courage or as a means of moving His enemies to compassion and winning them over as if by supplication. On the contrary, when they came to take Him, He went forth courageously to the encounter, making Himself known to them, delivering Himself up into their hands and to all the power of darkness. But when His enemies had executed their evil will upon Him and there remained nothing more for them to do or for our Savior to suffer, then it seemed to Him that the hour had arrived to manifest His Heart, and that we should know from His own mouth that the external torments which He had suffered in His Body were not so grievous as the dereliction and desolation which He had suffered in His Soul; and therefore before He expired He uttered that loud cry, “My God, My God, why hast Thou forsaken Me?”

Here it is much to be noted that He did not complain either of the disciple who sold Him, or of the Apostle who denied Him, or the Chief Priests who accused Him, or the witnesses who calumniated Him, of the soldiers who scourged Him, or the Governor who condemned Him, or yet of the executioners who carried out the sentence upon Him. In general, He made no complaint of the men who took part in His Passion, having experienced in His own disciples much weakness and but little loyalty, and in His enemies much hatred and cruelty. And yet did He complain of His Eternal Father, in Whom He recognized infinite love, supreme justice and goodness? But to whom, however, could He complain, except to Him in Whose love He reposed? And from whom could He ask the cause of His dereliction, except from Him Whose reasons for all that He does are ever founded on the highest justice and goodness? He taught us at the same time that in our troubles and adversities we are not to deal much with men, but very much with God, without Whose rule and providence not a sparrow falls into the net, not a leaf moves on the tree. And if our adversities and calamities are the chastisement of faults, He is the Judge Who passes sentence, although men are they who execute the sentence; and if they are the medicine for our spiritual diseases, He is the Physician Who prescribes them, although men are those who administer the remedy; if they are for our greater merit and increase of glory, He it is Who aids us in the battle and crowns us with victory. And as criminals do not appeal to the executioner, but to the judge; as the sick do not discuss the medicines ordered for them with the nurse who attends them, but with the physician who has undertaken their cure; as soldiers do not show their wounds to the enemies with whom they are fighting, but to the prince who has to reward them; so we ought also to close our eyes to men who are the instruments and executioners of our sufferings, and open and raise them to God, Who is our Prince, our Physician, and our Judge, manifesting to Him our anguish, and laying open to Him our heart as did the Prophet who said, “They that sat in the gate spoke against me, and they that drank wine made me their song; but as for me, I directed my prayer to Thee, O God.” This our Savior accomplished to the letter, for when He entered upon His Passion, in the secret prayer which He uttered in the Garden, He entreated His Eternal Father not to forsake Him on that occasion, but that, if it were possible, the chalice might pass from Him without His drinking it; and then, having perceived that such was not His will, and having submitted Himself with humble obedience to all that His Father had disposed and ordained for Him, to that selfsame Father, Whom at the beginning He had prayed that He would not forsake Him, to Him He complained before His death that He had forsaken Him.

And how did He complain, save by asking the causes thereof of His Father and His God, Who so loved Him, and yet had forsaken Him? For this was to take it for granted that, though the causes for which men are accustomed to persecute us are generally founded in hatred and an evil will, and that to inquire into them and search them out is generally the occasion of impatience and a ground for vindictiveness, the reasons which God has all spring from love and are all directed to our profit. They are such, moreover, that if we were to know them, not only should we make no complaint, but we should beg of God to place us in that tribulation. Therefore, to inquire with humility and piety into these causes is a great cause of consolation and conformity to the divine will. And this our Savior taught us when, speaking to His Eternal Father, He said to Him: “My God, My God, why hast Thou forsaken Me?”

He did not, however, go on further to the words which follow in the twenty first Psalm, in which is given the reason why His Father had forsaken Him when He says, “I see that I am far from gaining deliverance, O Lord, and the remedy of so great evils, because of My many sins.” As if He were to say: “That Thou hast forsaken Me now, O Lord, is because I would not forsake mankind; and because I have taken upon Me the charge of their sins, Thou hast left Me overwhelmed in the midst of so many pains.” In this our Lord laid the charge of His torments upon us when He attributed them to His sins, which were ours because we consented to them, and His because He charged Himself with the payment for them. And to give us an occasion of amending in this respect, He asked with a loud voice why He was forsaken, since, as regarded Himself, there was no cause, and so He exclaimed: “My God, My God, why hast Thou forsaken Me?”

## 40. The fifth word

The fifth word which our Savior spoke on the Cross.

“I thirst.”

The sorrowful words which our Savior had uttered in so loud a voice were heard by some of them who stood near, and were received with scoffs and derision. The reason was that the Savior spoke them in Hebrew, which was His native tongue, in which to say: “My God, My God!” He had to repeat twice the word: “Eli, Eli!” Then some of those present immediately exclaimed in mockery: “Behold, this man calls upon Elias to help Him.” It was perhaps the Priests and Scribes who spoke thus, taking occasion for a jest from a similarity between the words Eli and Elias. Then the saving quickly spread amongst the soldiers of the guard who were standing there, all the more as such folk are much inclined of themselves to any jest or merriment. Moreover, from their ignorance of the language, they easily imagined that, when our Savior exclaimed: “Eli, Eli,” He was calling upon Elias to help Him, and so, one of them running quickly, filled a sponge with vinegar, and putting it upon a reed raised it to His lips, saying: “Stay, let us see if Elias come to deliver and take Him down from the Cross.”

The reason why the soldier who said these words offered our Savior vinegar to drink is given by the Apostle St. John, who says that just at that moment our Lord declared He was athirst, saying the words: “I thirst.” Our Redeemer was so entirely master of Himself in the midst of the uproar of the people, in the torments and insults and in the agony of death and so attentive to accomplish the will of His Father, that He kept before His eyes all the prophecies which had been written of Him, that all might be fulfilled and that not one should fail. And things having come to this, He remarked that all things were now accomplished, and that there was nothing wanting, except that which had been written of Him in the Psalms, which says, “In My thirst they gave me vinegar to drink.” And in order that this Scripture might be accomplished, our Lord declared that He suffered from the thirst of which the Prophet spoke, and that the time had now come when vinegar should be given Him to drink; therefore He said: “I thirst.”

This thirst was no doubt bodily thirst which afflicted Him, and of which He complained. For the Agony and bloody sweat in the Garden, the sleepless night which He had passed, the different journeys He had made that day from one place to another, the terrible suffering of being suspended from the Cross, and the great quantity of blood which He had shed thereon, all these were sufficient causes why His interior should be parched and His strength gone, why His tongue should cleave to His palate, even as it had been written of Him in the twenty first Psalm, “My strength is dried up like a potsherd, and My tongue hath cleaved to My jaws.” And His necessity being so great and the remedy of a cup of water so easy, He did not even ask or entreat that it should be given Him, but was contented with simply declaring what He was suffering, saying, “I thirst,” as if He had been among friends who wished Him well, and who, on knowing that He was athirst, would immediately offer Him wherewith to refresh Himself.

O most holy Virgin! What must not thy loving heart have endured on healing these words, and still more when thou didst behold the refreshment which His enemies offered Him, and felt that thou wert not powerful enough to give even a cup of water to thy Son when, with His dying breath, He asked so modestly for it!

Yet, what is this, my Savior? Does that thirst pain Thee more than the Cross, seeing that Thou dost not complain of the Cross, but Thou complainest of thirst? What thirst can this be which oppresses Thee so greatly, but the desire for our salvation and our healing? As if Thou hadst clearly said to us, “Your evils afflict Me more than My own, and I feel your sins more than all the torments of My Cross.” O Lord, if this, is Thy thirst, the tears of my conversion and penitence might appease it, and yet I, crueler than Thine enemies themselves, will not give Thee, in Thy thirst, at least this refreshment and alleviation.

But Thou, Lord, even as Thou didst thirst for my salvation, so also didst Thou thirst to suffer much for me, and therefore Thou didst not complain of the Cross, because Thy love overcame and subdued all Thy torments. But, after having drunk with so great resignation that bitter chalice to which Thou didst offer Thyself in the Garden, Thou didst thirst to drink many others if Thy Father were to decree it, and this thirst Thou didst declare openly when exclaiming, “I thirst.” Blessed, O Lord, be Thy love, which many waters could not quench. For, if we were to see a man so consumed by thirst as to lay himself in the stream of a mighty river, to receive it all into his mouth, and if, after having drunk it all and swallowed it, he should say that he was still athirst, it would cause very great wonder and astonishment. But Thy love. O Lord, was so ardent, that as was written of Thee, “Thou didst enter into the depths of the sea and the tempests overwhelmed Thee, and the waters entered in even unto Thy Soul,” and yet, notwithstanding all this, Thou didst say that Thou was athirst, and being in the midst of the sea it seemed to Thee that all its waters were insufficient to satisfy and appease Thy longing. Thy thirst, O Lord, was to suffer, therefore it was a thirst for the drink given Thee by Thine enemies, because by means of it Thy sufferings were to be increased, and it is very certain that if Thou hadst expected to receive any alleviation from them, Thou wouldst not have complained of thirst But Thou knewest well what had been written of Thee, that in Thy thirst they would give Thee vinegar; therefore in order that the Scripture might be accomplished and that Thou should not spare Thyself this suffering, Thou saidst, “I thirst.”

Now there was a vessel set there full of vinegar, which it was the custom to have at hand on similar occasions, in order to revive criminals therewith, if by chance they should faint under their sufferings, because vinegar, especially if mixed with hyssop, has the effect of increasing strength and restoring spirit and force to those who are fainting. Therefore, as on the one hand our Savior had declared that He was athirst, and on the other hand, some of those who were present had begun to mock Him, saying, that he was calling on Elias, one of the soldiers who thought to keep up the joke, and to give it a more solemn character by what he did, took it up and ran to give Him the vinegar. He did this under color of giving Him to drink, so as to appease the thirst of which he complained, and to support His strength and courage till they could see whether Elias would come to set Him free. And as our Savior was nailed on the summit of the Cross and could not drink from the vessel, the soldier took a sponge, filled it with vinegar, and then fastened a bunch of hyssop on the top of a Teed, he put the sponge in the midst of the hyssop, and lifted it to His mouth, that together with the vinegar He might imbibe some of the sap and substance of the hyssop, and at the same time the others who were standing by, said, “Let be, let us see if Elias will come to deliver Him.”

This is the fruit which our Lord received from His vineyard of the Synagogue, so enriched and so blessed as it was, and which instead of grapes bore sour grapes, and instead of wine gave Him vinegar to drink. This is the refreshment which was offered to our Lord in His hunger and in His thirst, in condemnation of our gluttony. This is the music with which He was entertained whilst He was eating and drinking! Nevertheless, our Savior drank the vinegar, and the meek and humble Lamb did not disdain to accept that refreshment which, with so much cruelty and scoffing, His enemies offered to Him. He accepted it, that the Scriptures might be fulfilled and also that He might give a brighter example of His meekness and charity, and immediately that He had drunk it He said, *Consummatum est*, “It is finished.”

## 41. The sixth word

The sixth word which our Savior spoke on the Cross.

“It is finished.”

Our Savior had two offices in the world, that is to say, the offices of Teacher and of Redeemer, and two things were commended to Him to do by the Eternal Father, namely, to teach us and to redeem us, and both the one and the other He carried through to the end and accomplished in full perfection. Of the first He said, after having preached the last sermon to His disciples at the supper, “I have perfectly fulfilled and finished the work which Thou gavest me to do. For I have preached and manifested Thy name to men.” Of the second our Lord also spoke when He went up to suffer, “Behold, we go up to Jerusalem, and all things shall be accomplished to the last letter which have been written by the prophets concerning the Son of Man.” In those words, *Consummabuntur omnia*, our Savior then referred to what was future, and now that He was about to expire on the Cross, He bore witness that all things had been accomplished, and so He repeated in the past tense the same words, saying, Consummatum est. In like manner, as all the sufferings of our Lord which had been prophesied in the Scriptures were now accomplished to the letter, so at the same time had He carried out to the end, and given complete perfection and consummation to, His divine and sovereign designs for the glory of God and the redemption of men. All this is contained in the words Consummatum est.

How marvelous a symbol and a representation of all the wisdom and justice and goodness of God is this true Son of God and of the Virgin suspended upon the Cross, with this inscription Consummatum est! For this riddle of the Cross, so obscure to human wisdom, which was a scandal to the Jews and foolishness to the Gentiles, was solved by those two words, in order that the elect of God might recognize in that selfsame Cross the power and wisdom of God, and the perfection and consummation of all things. Consummatum est! All is now completed; now have I drunk the chalice of My Passion drop by drop to the very dregs; now have all the prophecies been fulfilled, light has appeared in the darkness, and the truth of all the ancient symbols has been made manifest; now are paid all the debts of sinners, the rewards of glory for the just are purchased at their due price, and firm peace has been established between God and man; now is the strife against sin and hell over, and a glorious victory has been obtained; now has an end been put to the pilgrimage of mortal life, and now has the Kingdom and the triumph of glory been begun! Consummatum est! O words full of ineffable secrets, containing in themselves the whole mystery of our redemption, words which could be said by Him alone Who could do what He said! He alone could give us such joyful tidings from the Cross, Who alone desired and was able to give us by means thereof such bountiful gifts.

That we may better understand this so great a benefit, we should place ourselves at the foot of the Cross in the presence of our Lord, and there ponder, as far as His divine grace will help us, the greatness of the debt which our father Adam laid upon himself and upon all his descendants, in disobeying the commands which God imposed upon him. For at the same time he bound himself, for himself and his descendants, to pay the penalty due for his sin, which was so great that neither they nor he had wherewithal to discharge it. Every day, moreover, fresh debts were added to the first, and, whenever men sinned of their own freewill, they took upon themselves a new obligation, and subjected themselves to its penalty. As men who have become bankrupts for their debts and have incurred many obligations, take flight and endeavor to conceal themselves, allowing execution to be made on their property without being able to defend or protect themselves, so in like manner were all men before the Divine Majesty, Whom they had offended, fugitives and full of terror, trembling at the very name of justice, suffering every day execution on their goods, their honor, their salvation, and their life, without being ever able to pay their debts. Oh, how miserable a spectacle, and how worthy of compassion, to see man involved in so many calamities, and chastised in so many ways; suffering from all God’s creatures who had been made that they might serve him, all of them executing upon him the punishment which he owed to their Lord and his! And at last, when he quitted this life, the devils were ready at hand to take his soul and to cast it into the prison of hell, to remain there until with exquisite torments it had paid the whole of the debt, and as it was impossible to pay it, so was it of necessity that the penalty and imprisonment should be eternal.

Nevertheless, our Lord, Who is rich in mercy, because of the bowels of His tender compassion, came down from heaven to satisfy our obligations, and to pay (as He Himself says in Psalm 68:5) that which He had not taken. Nailed upon the Cross, He paid the Eternal Father with the price of His Blood for the debts which we owed, and having by this become Lord of all men, and we His slaves, He bestowed on us perfect liberty, graciously remitting our debts, and freely pardoning our sins. He likewise despoiled the prince of this world of the right which he had over us, discharging the obligation whereby we had subjected ourselves to him, as the account of a debt now paid, blotting it out with His blood, and nailing it to His Cross; and He did not wish to leave this mortal life without Himself giving to the world the good news of our redemption, when He said, Consummatum est! The business is now finished, and the debt is paid.

And this redemption was so copious, and the price paid for it so great, overwhelming, and abundant, that not only was it sufficient to pay our debts and to deliver us from hell, but also to purchase for us, at its just value, the reward of eternal blessedness. So that, although it be true that the sufferings of this life are not worthy to merit the glory to come which shall be revealed in us, nevertheless the Passion of our Lord was worthy to merit this glory for all; and though our sufferings could not purchase that, yet when they are joined with the Passion of the Lamb without spot, and when they arise from the spirit of His grace, then they become a just price, and are worthy even of that glory. Therefore, our Lord, when He had shed His Blood, said: “The price is now paid, and the payment is consummated and perfected.” O words full of consolation and of confidence! Poor needy man is made rich by this great mercy, and he who before trembled as a debtor at the very name of justice, and hid himself because he could not pay his debt, now claims from God, as from a just Judge, the crown of justice, and appears with security before the divine tribunal, sheltered beneath those words of our Lord, “All is said.” Consummatum est!

Our Lord, again, having freely given to man that which cost Him His blood and His life, that is to say, the remission of his sins and virtue to merit the reward of glory, by this means a firm peace was established and concluded between God and men. Men by their sins had offended the Divine Majesty and provoked His anger, and, to follow their own desires, had left the obedience of their lawful Lord, and had not observed His commandments. This was a state full of misery, for whither could man flee, or how could he hide himself from God? And which of God’s creatures could be his friend, since he was the enemy of the common Lord of all? And how could he be at peace with himself when God was not at peace with him? The remedy was in like manner very difficult, seeing there was no mediator to come forward to bring the parties together and obtain from God pardon for the past and for man amendment of the future. For it is hard to make a peace which shall be firm and true, unless satisfaction is made for the injuries which have been done, and unless there is a cessation of wrongs for the future. But man in himself was so poor and so weak that he had no capital wherewith to satisfy for the offences which had been committed, nor had he strength to sustain himself so as not to fall again into other sins. This, then, was the cause why peace with God was not made, and why the war with so powerful an enemy was to continue, at such cost to poor weak man that he was to have upon him the anger and indignation of God in eternal punishment.

O bowels of the divine mercy! Which in a case so wretched provided for man a most abundant remedy, by giving him a mediator such as was needful between him and God, Christ Jesus, Who was true God and true Man, in Whom, as the Apostle says, “Dwelt all the fullness of the Godhead bodily,” communicating Itself to Him without limit or measure. For His sake God was willing to admit men to His friendship and to reconcile all things to Himself, making peace between heaven and earth by means of the blood which He shed upon the Cross.

Now, then, the Prince and Mediator of Peace was there nailed upon the Cross, and lifted up between heaven and earth, arranging the terms which it was fit to make in order that the peace might be firm and lasting. And He did not treat with God by means of faith, as men do, but He saw Him and spoke with Him face to face, in the presence of the sovereign spirits and of all the celestial Court. There He was offering Him, on the part of man, His blood and His life in payment of their debts and in satisfaction of their offences, and entreating Him with strong cries and tears to pardon them and be reconciled to them. And he was heard by the Eternal Father in His prayer, as well for the sake of the superabundant payment which He offered, as for the reverence with which He prayed, and for what was due to His Person. And out of regard to Him and to this sacrifice God was reconciled with men, and, offered on His side to maintain an everlasting peace and friendship with them. And the treaty being thus concluded, our Savior said on the Cross, “It is now paid, all is concluded and set at peace.” Consummatum est!

In this way, by means of the Cross, all things were consummated, and were brought to the highest point of perfection and dying thereon our Lord became, as the Apostle says, the Author and Finisher of our faith. For upon the Cross He wrought the principal mysteries which we believe, and secured those things which we hope; He took away from us the love of those things which we possess in this life, and smoothed the path that we might obtain those which we desire in glory ever-lasting. In this Cross are to be found the substance and effect of all the promises of God, the fulfilment of all prophecies, the reality of ancient shadows, and the truth of all the figures of the law. The law not being able to bring anything to its due perfection because it was full of sterile and empty ceremonies, our Lord by this one oblation, consummated and perfected forever them that were destined to be saints, and summing up in one word all these things He said, Consummatum est! All is finished, all is fulfilled, all is perfected and consummated; now is executed all that the Eternal Wisdom has traced out; now is paid all that His rigorous justice required, and all that became God’s infinite love and mercy is done in favor of man. Now is accomplished all that He promised to the Patriarchs, all that He preached by the Prophets, all that was signified and wrapped up in ancient ceremonies and figures. All is now done—all that was requisite in order to instruct our ignorance, to strengthen our weakness, to correct our malice; the remedy of all our ills is now consummated. Nothing is wanting of all that was meet and necessary to arouse the lukewarm and animate the fervent, to cure the sick and preserve those who are in health, all that was required for the consolation and advancement of the just and for the pardon and reconciliation of sinners; all is accomplished which was meet for the conquest of the world, for the subjecting of the flesh, and triumphing gloriously over the devil and hell. Consummatum est!

That He might make these words true, and conclude so glorious an enterprise, our Lord confronted with such firmness and fortitude the outrages and sufferings of His Passion, and remained for more than three hours hanging on the Cross without desiring to descend from it, for all that His enemies asked it of Him, blaspheming Him because He did not do so, and offering to believe in Him if He would come down. “If He be the Son of God,” they said, “let Him come down from the Cross, and we will believe in Him.” That blind and unbelieving people did not see it was not for the Son of God to leave what He had begun, and not to finish the work of redemption which He had taken on Himself without carrying it on to the end, although it were necessary that, together with it, His life itself should be ended. His life then ended and His work then ended too, and of both one and the other He said, Consummatum est!

He left us herein an example not to desert nor turn back from what we have once undertaken, for the greater glory and service of God, on account of difficulties, however many, which may arise, and contradictions which we may have to meet, so that it may not be said of us with reason, what is mentioned in the Gospel, “This man began to build and was not able to finish, and having wasted his property carelessly, has not been able to finish his undertaking or bring it to completion, and thus he has suffered loss and received no profit.” Let us then persevere firmly on the Cross, and let us by patience run on without fainting in the battle of faith, keeping always before our eyes the Author thereof, Jesus Christ our Lord, Who, having set before Him joy and repose, chose rather to suffer on the Cross for our redemption and example, making no account of the confusion and contempt, He would therefore have to bear, and is now seated at the right hand of God. For this cause, we ought frequently, as the Apostles advises us, to think diligently over the example our Lord, Who endured such opposition of sinners against Himself, that we may not be disheartened and that our souls may not fail in our trials and difficulties, seeing that we have not yet resisted unto blood, fighting against sin.

It is meet, then, that we should fight and strive for justice, even to the shedding of our blood, and that we should be faithful unto death if we desire to receive the crown of life; that we should not flee from the Cross, but persevere on it until the will of God is entirely accomplished in us, even as our Lord persevered until He was able to say, Consummatum est! The troubles which have an end cannot be very great, brief and trivial is all that passes away with time. God wills that the tribulations of His own should pass quickly and in a moment: that which at the beginning seems intolerable, if we suffer it a little while, it is over while we turn our heads. And that we should have this consolation, even from the mouth of our Savior Himself, after He had passed through the great tempest of His sufferings and when He was about to die, before expired He said, “All is finished.” Consummatum est!

The Blessed Virgin at that moment lifted her sacred eyes to see if with these words the life of her Son had ended. And what must not her compassionate heart have endured, when gazing on His face, she recognized by its pallor and the change that had passed over it, the presence of death, which was close at hand? What must she have felt when she saw the color fading from His face, His lips parched, His nostrils drawn, the beauty of His eyes obscured, His head bow down, and His sacred bosom heave?

O unheard of martyrdom! O most chaste eyes of Mary, guarded so long, to be her torturers on that day! The Blessed Virgin beheld Her Son torn to pieces by suffering, and she could not aid Him, she saw His body covered with wounds and she could not heal them, she saw His sacred flesh stained with blood and she could not wash it away, she saw that blood of infinite value shed upon the Cross and she could not gather it up, she saw His eyes bloodshot and deathlike with weeping and she could not bathe them, she saw Him dying of thirst and she had nothing to give Him to drink, she saw His sacred head drooping and falling and she could not hold it up, she heard a thousand blasphemies uttered against Him and she could not defend Him, she saw Him forsaken of His Father and she could not succor Him, she saw Him about to depart and she could not embrace Him, she saw Him die and she could not die with Him. And that Mother’s heart was so afflicted that it seemed as if it would forsake her body, through her desire and anguish for her Son, and her soul, as if transported out of herself, was wholly united with Him upon the Cross.

And when things were in this state, suddenly she saw Him draw fresh breath, and with power and strength of chest, cry out in a loud and sonorous voice, which resounded into the very depths of her soul and reanimated her failing spirits, and moved her pure and maternal heart, and she began to expect something more to pass ere her Son died, just as she was thinking that all was over. And then, paying great attention in order to gather up the last words which her Son uttered, she heard Him speaking to His Eternal Father and say to Him, “Father, into Thy hands I commend My Spirit.”

## 42. The seventh word

The seventh word which our Savior spoke on the Cross.

“Father, into Thy hands I commend My Spirit.”

To place anything in the hands of another is to put it at his good pleasure and disposition that he may do with it as he wills. And if the thing be greatly beloved and esteemed, to place it in the hands of another is to recommend it to his truth and faithfulness, putting confidence in him, that as it has been left in his hands to do with it as he will, he may consider himself obliged to preserve it and to look after it with the greatest care and solicitude. In this manner we are wont to commit a charge to others, when we say to them, “In your hands I place my life, or my honor, or my goods,” obliging them by such words to be so much more solicitous for out welfare, as we, for the regard and confidence we have towards them, divest ourselves of all care, and put the things that ire dearest to us out of our own power and disposal, in order to remit them to and place them in theirs.

If men, then, who drink lies and malice like water, are sometimes honored by us in this manner, and if we place so great confidence in them, how much greater reason have we to show such honor to God, confiding in Him, and putting ourselves and all that we have into His hands, since as the Prophet says, “The Lord is holy in all His works, and true and faithful in all His words?” Who has ever sought to rely on Him and has been disappointed? Who has ever drawn near to Him and been repulsed? Who has ever confided in Him and been brought to shame thereby? Or who has hoped in Him and has found his hope to have been in vain—especially since all we have is His, and we never place anything in His hands which we have not first received from Him? Therefore, it the more behoves us to humble ourselves beneath the mighty hand of God, receiving as good all that He does unto us, and submitting ourselves entirely to His disposal and providence.

This confidence which we place in God is of greatest worth, when we are in tribulation, and are deprived of some of the good things which we love the most, and then place in His hands what remains to us, that with that also He may do as it pleases Him; because by this we confess that He is just and holy in all that He does with us, and that when He afflicts us, then it is He loves us, that He is faithful and just in providing for our good, and that we should never attempt to escape out of His hands, even when He is laying them most heavily upon us. And if the tribulation goes so far as to reach even to death itself, we even then ought to hope in Him, and not to hide ourselves from His hand, even though we see it threaten us with a naked sword, holding it for certain that if He slay us with His hand, that death will come to be the cause of life. And in this spirit and confidence holy Job exclaimed: “Although He should kill me, I will trust in Him.”

Now the great Teacher of men and Honorer of His Eternal Father, did not wait to teach us this doctrine from the Cross, nor to honor the Father with this sort of honor, seeing that when He entered upon His Passion, and whilst He was in the Garden, He placed in the hands of His Father His honor and His life, when He said: “Father, if it be possible let this chalice pass from Me, but if it may not be, Father, that I drink-it not, let it not be as I will, but as Thou wilt.” And having assured Himself that His Father desired that He should drink it, He received it with so much courage, that when St. Peter wished to hinder Him from taking it, He said to him: “The chalice which My Father has given Me, shall I not drink it?” So that in an occasion so terrible as that in which He was brought face to face with a death most ignominious and cruel, He placed Himself wholly in the hands of His Father, and then, after He had received such treatment from them that there was no longer any whole place in His Body, and things having gone so far that He was now about to finish His life in the public torment and shame of the Cross, not for all this did He cease to acknowledge the love of His Father, Who was treating Him with such severity, nor did He hesitate also to place in His hands His Spirit, which was on the point of leaving His Body. And so, as He had called Him Father in the Garden, when He commended to Him His honor and His life, so now, when He had lost both, He likewise called Him Father, commending His Spirit into His hands, saying, “Father, into Thy hands I commend My Spirit.” Knowing for certain that He would rise again the third day, and that this glory was due to His merits, He did not, nevertheless, desire to take it with His own hands, but rather to look tor it from the hands of His Father; and so He placed His Spirit in His hands as in the hands of One Who would faithfully guard the trust, and Who, at the appointed time, which was the third day, would return it to His Body with great increase of glory and immortality, and so He said, “Father, into Thy hands I commend My spirit.”

After this manner He took possession, in the name of all the just, of the hands of God as of the place where they would find greatest security that death should not inflict any injury upon them, according to what is written, “The souls of the just are in the hands of God, and the torment of death shall not touch them.” And our Savior, having thus assured us of the hands of God in which to place our souls, has set at rest the greatest of our anxieties, which is, that we do not know what will become of them after this life. For what man is there with the slightest spark of faith who does not feel some anxiety in thinking what will become of him forever? This it ought to be, which most presses upon those who are at the moment of death, when the soul is in haste to take flight, and it knows not whither it will have to go, though it knows that to whichever side it falls, there it will have to remain throughout eternity. And if in such a doubt one tries to make himself secure by relying on himself, he is overwhelmed in the ocean of the secrets of God. What can be better at such a time than to cast oneself on the mercy of God, and put the whole matter into His hands, and to say the same words which our Savior uttered when He expired, “Father, into Thy hands I commend My Spirit?”

And the Evangelists observe that our Savior said these words with a loud voice and cry. What it was that He said in such a loud voice at the moment of His death is declared by St. Luke, when he says, “And Jesus, crying with a loud voice, said, Father, into Thy hands I commend My spirit.”

It was not without a cause that our Savior cried out aloud, for He showed thereby the confidence and security with which He died, and the triumph which He was gaining over His enemies; for that loud voice was the voice of a Conqueror. It showed plainly that He was the Lord of Life and of death, and that He was not dying from weakness or necessity, but only through His own will; and as He was sufficiently strong to cry with so loud a voice, He would likewise have had strength to sustain and keep up His life for as long a time as He might desire. Finally, He showed by this cry, miraculous as it was and beyond all human power, that He was true God, and this was proved by what afterwards took place, for, as St Mark says: “The Centurion, who was standing over against Him, seeing that crying out in this manner He had given up the ghost, said, ‘Indeed this Man was the Son of God.’”

We should certainly consider very much the profound silence which our Savior maintained during the whole of His Passion, amidst so many accusations and calumnies, not attempting to defend or justify Himself or to discredit the witnesses and accusers, so that even the Gentile Governor before whom the cause was tried wondered exceedingly at Him, and, inspired by a better spirit, the holy prophets had also marveled at it ages before, one of them exclaiming: “This is My chosen servant, My beloved, My soul delighteth in Him. He shall not cry nor defend Himself, neither shall His voice be heard in the streets.” And in another place he says: “He shall be led as a sheep to the slaughter, and shall be dumb as a lamb before His shearer, and He shall not open His mouth.” This being so, that He was as it were dumb before men, and had scarcely uttered a word on very cogent occasions, nevertheless, during the three hours that He was hanging on the Cross He spoken seven times for our profit and our instruction. Thrice out of these seven He spoke to God, and twice with cries and a loud voice. Of the four times that He spoke to men, the first was to a great sinner (the thief), to grant him forgiveness and indulgence, the second, to two very holy persons, His most blessed Mother and the Evangelist St. John, to give them consolation; and on one of the other occasions He spoke to the bystanders, signifying the thirst which He felt, and this was as it were to speak to the Synagogue to show it the thirst for its redemption with which He was leaving this world, and to make a last proof of the vinegar which that vine had always given Him to drink; and His other word was addressed to the new Church and chosen people, to whom He gave the good news of His having finished and concluded the affair of its redemption and salvation. The three times when He spoke to God were so arranged, that one was the first of all, and another, the last, and another in the middle of the seven words; teaching us thereby that we ought to have recourse to God on all occasions, and that He ought to be the beginning, the middle, and the end of all undertakings, even of those in which we have to deal with men. And His speaking twice to His Father with a loud voice was to show the fervent affection and burning desire from which His prayers sprang; for the fervent desire of the soul is as a loud cry in the ears of God, even when the tongue does not move. And that He might show the overflowing affection of His Heart, our Lord prayed that last time on the Cross with a loud voice.

He gave us likewise hereby a sure pledge and a certain hope that His prayers had been heard; for what is uttered in a loud voice is heard by all, even by the deaf and by those who are afar off—how much more, then, by those who are near, and whose hearing is perfect? The Eternal Father, therefore, being so near His Son, and His ears being so attentive to all His prayers, how would He fail to hear those prayers which were uttered in so loud a voice? Our Lord knew well that His prayers, even though He made them silently, were as cries in the ears of His Father, and that He always heard them, as He says in St. John, “I know that Thou always hearest Me,” but in order that we might understand and take heed to it, He made this last prayer aloud. Of this, and the others, St, Paul says that our Savior, “in the days of His mortal life, with a strong cry and with tears, offered up prayers and supplication to the Lord Who was able to save Him from death,” and that He was heard as well for the reverence with which He prayed as for what was due to His Person. Our Lord entreated His Father either that He might not taste death, if that were possible, as He prayed in the Garden, or that if it were His will that He should be delivered up to death, that He would take Him speedily out of its jaws, so that His soul might not be left in hell, nor His Body see corruption—as Jonas, although he was swallowed up by the whale, yet came forth the third day safe and sound therefrom; and He was heard in this prayer, which He made with many tears and in a loud voice, as the Apostle says. Thus, then, being on the Cross in the very jaws of death and about to be swallowed up thereby, He placed His soul in the hands of the Father that on the third day He might restore it to His Body, and said with a loud voice, “Father, into Thy hands I commend My Spirit.”

Having spoken these words, that Lord Who is our glory, and through Whom we all lift up our heads, bowed His own, and gave up the ghost. The travail which our Savior had suffered during the whole of the past night had been such, that His life would have ended long before if He, by His divine power, had not sustained it. He Himself had said, “I have power to lay down my life in death, and I have power to take it up again in resurrection, and no man can take it from Me by force, but I lay it down of My own will.” No one, indeed, could deprive Him of life by force, seeing that all the violence which was employed by His enemies, when they sought after His life, was not sufficient to deprive Him of it, but that He sustained it as long as He willed to do so; that is to say, until there were fulfilled in him all the Scriptures and all the will of His Father. This being done, He said: “Now all is ended that I had to do and to suffer,” and as one whose arm is still strong, and whose strength is undiminished, He broke forth into the loud cry in which He commended His Soul into the hands of His Father. As soon as He had uttered it He gave leave to death to come to Him, composing Himself to die with all the dignity and majesty which was due to His Person; for He died on His feet like a strong man, and in order that death might not displace His head, He Himself gently bowed it upon His breast. Then the color of death came over Him, His lips became purple, and His nostrils pinched, His whole Body quivered upon the Cross, and He gave up His Spirit into the hands of His Father, and His life and precious Blood for the redemption of all men.

His dead body remained hanging on the Cross after the Soul had left it, but still united to the Person of the Son of God. The Cross sustained on high that sacred Body which had offered Itself for us, and presented to the eyes of God the price of our salvation and the Mediator of our reconciliation; and to the eyes of men, the consolation of our sorrows, the pattern of our life, the example and model of the predestinate, the captain of our conflicts, the guide of our pilgrimage, the support of our hope, and the incentive and spur of our love; the terror and fear of devils, the conqueror of death and of sin, the mirror of all charity, Who, from the Cross itself as from a seat of doctrine, is ever teaching, reproving, and exhorting us, as the Apostle says of Abel, “He being dead still speaketh.”

## 43. Prodigies after our Lord’s death

Of the prodigies which took place after the death of our Savior.

All creatures were moved and all the elements quaked at the death of our Savior, and there took place, in the sight and before the presence of that sacred Body, many miracles and wonders, so that that was now made known of which the Prophet spoke when he says, “Horns are in His hands, there is His strength hid,” that is, how great was the strength that there was in those outstretched arms and those nail pierced hands, and that there lay His strength, although it was hidden and concealed from the eyes of men. First, the sun, which had been miraculously obscured, by a new miracle withdrew from before itself that veil of darkness (for it only lasted from the sixth hour until the ninth hour), and when our Savior expired it was now bright day, and the sun revealed by its rays our Savior, that Image of God, that pattern of the predestinated, and that example of all holiness, in Whose death day was renewed after darkness, since by virtue of His death new light began to dawn upon those who had lived and walked in darkness and in the region of death pay having been restored with its natural and accustomed light, and our Savior having expired, the earth quaked, and the rocks were rent, the sepulchers of the dead were opened. and the veil of the Temple was rent in twain from the top to the bottom, the dead rose, unbelievers believed, and sinners were converted. For the Centurion plainly declared that He Who had died upon the Cross was the true Son of God, and the crowd who were present at the spectacle smote their breasts and were converted. Thus, all the world mourned and celebrated the obsequies of the dead God with ceremonies which were truly meet for so sublime majesty.

The first manifestation was made in the Temple, which was renowned for its greatness and magnificence, and reverenced for its sanctity by the whole world. This Temple was the house chosen by God for His dwelling among men, where also He might listen to their prayers during the time that the Synagogue, the law, the priesthood, and the ancient sacrifices remained.

There was in it, beyond the court or entrance, a place which was called Holy, and a still more secret place which was named Holy of Holies. The court was separated from the Holy Place by a great veil, which reached from the highest point down to the ground, and in like manner a second veil divided the Holy Place from the Holy of Holies. In the first tabernacle, which was called the Holy Place, beyond the first veil, were the candlesticks and the table on which were set forth the loaves of proposition, and the altar of sacrifice. Beyond the second veil, in the Holy of Holies, were the golden censer and the Ark of the Covenant, covered in every part with gold, within which there was nothing but a golden urn, filled with the manna with which God had sustained His people in the desert, and the rod of Aaron, that rod which alone amongst all those which had been offered by the princes of the twelve tribes, had blossomed and borne fruit in the presence of the Lord while the others withered, as a sign that God had chosen to be priest and had rejected the rest. There also were the tables of stone which Moses brought from Mount Sinai and on which the Law was written. This was what there was in the ark, and above it were the gold cherubim of glory looking to one another and overshadowing the Propitiatory These three portions of the Temple were so arranged that the Holy Place was approached through the court, and the Holy of Holies through the Holy Place. The court was common to all, into the Holy Place the priests alone entered freely and commonly, to perform the ordinary sacrifices, but into the Holy of Holies only the High Priest entered, and that not more than once a year, and then after having shed blood and offered sacrifice for himself and for the sins and ignorance of the people.

We must know then, that, at the moment when our Savior died, those veils which were in the Temple, and which separated the place which was called Holy from the Holy of Holies, were rent in two from the top to the bottom, and although all the other signs which took place were very great, this was the greatest and most mysterious of them all. For the hardness and blindness of the Jews might have attributed the earthquake and the darkness to natural causes, while that the veil of the Temple should be rent was a thing that could not in any way be natural, but was a miraculous sign given by the hand of God Himself, Who, with the same wisdom and providence with which he had ordained that as long as the Old Law should endure, that veil should hang before the Holy of Holies, had also decreed that it should be torn asunder at the death of His Son. So, it was made clear to all that grace and holiness had forsaken that Temple, those priests, and ceremonies, and that as there now remained nothing that was holy there, it was not necessary that it should remain a covered and secret place.

That place then, which of old was sacred, now remained open and manifest before the eyes of all, and open so that everyone might enter into it Veils were no longer necessary, because the use and signification of them had ceased, nor was it requisite now to conceal truth by figures, for it had been revealed naked upon the Cross, and laid bare to the eyes of the whole world. The Holy of Holies remained profaned, the veil which forbade any to enter into it and see it was torn, and the Ark of the Old Covenant with its Propitiatory was uncovered like any other common and ordinary thing, whilst Mount Calvary, which had before been a vile and profane place, was converted into a Holy of Holies, because it contained in itself the Ark of the New. Testament, in which were enclosed all the treasures of God, and the true Propitiatory, by means of which, God was reconciling the world to Himself.

In that ark there was nothing more than a vase of manna, the rod of Aaron, and the tables of the Law, all which things were now become vain and useless. For the Law had received its fulfillment in Jesus Christ; the rod of Aaron had terminated with his priesthood, and had yielded to the Cross which had been raised on Calvary, as a sign of the eternal priesthood of Jesus Christ; and His sacred Body was the true manna, which has all savor of sweetness, and is the sustenance of those who are pilgrims in the desert of this life. All these shadows were dissipated by the light, and all those figures had passed into truth. The whole sum of the divine mysteries was contained in Jesus Christ, Whose design it was, not to hide but to manifest Himself, and make Himself known to all. For this He was lifted up on high, naked and stretched upon the Cross, that we might behold Him at our leisure and contemplate Him again and again.

But inasmuch as, having been raised above the earth, He was to draw all to Him by the power of His love and of His richness and beauty, therefore from that time, the Synagogue remained empty, and its Temple a deserted house and without owners, its ornaments became vile and despised things, and its sacrifices and ceremonies burthensome and without profit And that the blind Jews might not aspire to cover the ignominy of their Synagogue behind those selfsame veils which before had been placed there as a sign of glory and sanctity, at the very moment when our Lord died they were torn of themselves, and then was made manifest to all the world the little substance that remained in the things they concealed.

But above all this, the Holy of Holies, as the Apostle says, signifies the kingdom of heaven, which is the secret place hidden from the eyes of mortal men, where God especially dwells. The hiding of it thus behind a veil, and that no one was able to enter it except the High Priest alone, was intended by the Holy Ghost to teach us that the path to glory was not yet open, as long as that first Tabernacle existed with all its ornaments and ceremonies.

But when Christ our Lord died, Who is the High Priest of the New Testament, in whom eternal goods are promised through His death, He presented Himself before His Eternal Father, entering into the Holy of Holies of glory through a tabernacle, not like that of the Synagogue, which had been made by the hands of men, of common and ordinary materials, but another greater and more perfect, that is to say, though the heavens themselves, through which He penetrated and opened a way whereby to pass to the other side of the veil and arrive at the right hand of the Father, the most sublime and highest seat of glory.

And He did not enter by the blood of goats or of calves, but by shedding His own blood, which he offered for the redemption and cleansing from sin of the consciences of those who were to enter with Him and through Him to glory. For this it was not necessary that He should enter once every year by shedding anew the blood of animals, because He entered once only, and then left the entrance free forever, with an eternal redemption, and by blood which was powerful enough to wash away the sins of all ages. For this cause the veil of the Temple was rent, thereby showing that the path to heaven was as free, and the entrance into it as open, as that of the Holy of Holies itself after the veil which guarded it had been torn asunder.

All these causes were there for that new and most admirable sign, and they were the source of much sweet enjoyment to those who, with pure faith and sincere devotion, believed in the Crucified and recognized and adored His power. But for the unbelieving and obstinate Jews it was a sign of great fear and of the wrath and indignation of God, when they saw that His Temple, in which they gloried as in the house of God, manifested grief for the death of our Lord, and its abomination of their impiety and blasphemy, and so despoiled itself of its ancient ornaments, and tore, as it were, with so much vehemence, its own vesture.

Whilst this was passing within the Temple, there took place outside a terrible and unusual earthquake, from which it came to pass that many great rocks were rent and split, and the earth trembled, acknowledging the presence and the majesty of its Creator, Who had triumphed so gloriously over His enemies, much more than when the Egyptians had been drowned and God had delivered his chosen people from slavery, and had led them through the desert to the promised land, free and victorious. For then the earth quaked and acknowledged the presence of God, and did Him reverence by trembling before Him, as is written in the Psalms: “When Thou, O God, didst go forth in the sight of Thy people, when Thou didst pass through the desert, the earth trembled and was moved out of its place.” And in another place it is said: “The mountains skipped like rams, and the hills like lambs of the flocks. At the presence of the Lord the earth was moved, at the presence of the God of Jacob.” But if the earth gave signs of recognition when God was delivering His people from temporal slavery, and guiding them through the desert to another country, with how much greater reason would it manifest this feeling and recognition, when our Lord was upon the Cross! The earth quaked and the rocks were rent, and thus this element of the earth acknowledged the presence of its Maker, Who was triumphing gloriously over sin, over hell, and over death. And having redeemed His people from the slavery of the devil, He was leading them in His mercy and sustaining them by His strength along the desert path of the Cross, until He should bring them in secure and perpetual freedom to the heavenly habitations.

The earth trembled, likewise, to celebrate after its manner and by this token, the obsequies of its Maker, and being the heaviest of created things and the lowest and grossest of the elements, it showed its feeling and gave what signs of grief were in its power. And the hard rocks condemned the hardness and obstinacy of the Jews, since they were broken and rent asunder, while they were not willing to be moved to compassion and penitence.

The earth trembled, moreover, as a token and proof that hell was trembling beneath it and death which keeps its spoils enclosed therein. Death trembled when it saw itself so close to life; and having dared to do battle with our Lord, when it saw Him close, was amazed and affrighted, and having thought to swallow Him up and devour Him like other men, it was itself devoured and swallowed up in that infinite ocean of life, as says the Apostle, “Death is swallowed up and undone by so disastrous a victory.”

Our Lord, indeed, made such sport of death, that when it thought to make a prey of Him, it became His prey, and He raised it up with Himself to the summit of the Cross, to cast it headlong thence, and break it in pieces forever, as is written in Isaiah, “He will cast down death headlong forever.” That is to say, that on this mountain our Savior was to hurl down death forever. In this way, then, death came to die, and it was not possible that it should die of any other wound except from the embrace of life. Thus, was fulfilled in the person of our Savior what Osee had prophesied, “O death, I will be thy death!”

And now death, as one conquered, in token of its submission, delivered to our Savior the keys of its fortresses and treasures, and our Lord, because He had died and had risen alive and with glory from His sepulcher, was endowed with power over all the dead, and with the keys of their graves to free them from their prison whenever He so willed it. This He declares to His beloved disciple, when He says, “I am the first and the last, and am alive and was dead, and behold I am living forever and ever, and have the keys of death and of hell.” By virtue of this power all men will rise again on the last day, and to give some evidence of this, when our Savior rose again, many others of the saints rose with Him and came into the holy city of Jerusalem and discovered themselves and appeared unto many. And although this resurrection of the saints did not take place until our Lord rose, nevertheless at His death there took place a great miracle. For at the moment that He expired death trembled at having attacked Him, and looking upon itself hereafter as conquered, yielded up possession of the tombs, which opened to give room for Life to enter through their gates, and the dead who were therein were left at the disposal of our Lord to raise them to the light of this life, whenever it should suit Him to do so.

Hell, likewise trembled, together with the princes of dark ness who presided in it For as the Apostle says, “The Lord took out of their hands the handwriting of the condemnation which they had against men, nailing it with Him to the Cross, and blotting it out with His Blood, paying therewith completely for all sins.” With this He despoiled the princes and powers of hell of the prisoners whom they retained, the holy Fathers, and at the right which they had over all sinners, if these by faith and works of penance avail themselves of this redemption, and left them mocked and dismayed at this so memorable victory and most glorious triumph. So that when our Savior descended personally into the kingdom of hell to gather these spoils which He had gained by His death, all the dwellers therein bent the knee to Him and did Him profound reverence. From that time the sign of the Cross has been fearful and terrible to demons, because it is the figure of Christ our Lord crucified, and because by it we were redeemed, and through it they were conquered and humiliated. On this Cross the executioners stretched out His arms, and thereby revealed more clearly their greatness and power, because it was then that they were mighty and powerful when so stretched out on the Cross. “Then were the Princes of Edom troubled, and trembling seized on the stout men of Moab, and the inhabitants of Canaan fell down prostrate.” “Let fear and dread fall upon them, O Lord, in the greatness of Thine arm.”

His enemies being thus conquered, the empire of the Crucified began to extend itself and to destroy the kingdom of sin. Faith, justice, and holiness began to flourish in the souls of men, because at the splendor of the Cross the darkness of their understandings began to vanish and the hardness of their hearts to melt. The Gentiles being those who had the least knowledge of God, and soldiers being those who have usually less piety and devotion, in order that the efficacy of the Passion and Blood of our Lord might be more clearly revealed, the first among the multitude who were present who believed in Him and confessed Him after His death, were soldiers and Gentiles. Thus, was accomplished that which the Apostle says: “That through the blood of Jesus Christ those, who some time were afar off, were made nigh in Christ Jesus.” And as, at the birth of our Savior, when the Jews persecuted Him and Herod sought after Him to put Him to death, then the Gentiles who came from the East acknowledged and adored Him and offered Him gifts, so likewise now at His death, when the vile Jewish nation blasphemed Him, the Gentiles honored and glorified Him. For the Centurion (for so the man was called who commanded a hundred soldiers) who was standing over against Him, and who had seen and observed all that had taken place, that is, how at the moment of His death He had cried out with a loud and firm voice, and with so much freedom had called God His Father, even after having been accused and condemned to death for having done so, and how with so much confidence He had commended His Spirit into His hands –considering all these things, and seeing the wonderful signs which had taken place after His death, he glorified God, and making a public confession of his faith, said that “Indeed this was a just Man,” and that not only was He a just Man, but “He was indeed the Son of God.”

The soldiers of the guard likewise, who with the Centurion were keeping watch over the body of our Lord, having seen the earthquake, and the other things which took place, were filled with fear on account of the outrages they had committed and the blasphemies they also had uttered against Him. And giving thanks to God, and submitting themselves to Him with devout reverence and religious fear, they confessed the truth which they now knew, saying: “Indeed this was the Son of God.” Not only, however, did the fruits of the Passion of Christ reach the Gentiles, but the Jews also, who having, before His death, blasphemed Him in common with the Gentiles, so now after His death equally confessed Him. The Gentiles freely confessed that He was a just Man and the Son of God, and the Jews, who had had a greater share in the horrible crime of His death, abhorring their sin and being moved to repentance at the sight of such a spectacle as this, mute and with their heads bowed down, returned to the city, striking their breasts.

## 44. The pierced side of our Lord

A soldier opens the side of our Savior after His death.

With all this the Chief Priests remained still hardened in their disbelief and obstinacy, and sought out new ways of insulting and outraging our Savior in His burial, even as they had done in His death, covering all with the cloak of religion and sanctity. There was a law in Deuteronomy by which God commanded that when a man for his crime had been condemned to death, and hanged on a gibbet, his dead body should not remain on the tree, but should be buried the same day. And the law gives the reason: “For he is accursed of God that hangeth on a tree, and it is not meet that the land which the Lord thy God has given thee should be contaminated by the sight of a dead body.” Our Lord subjected Himself to this curse, which was due to our sins, that we might receive the benediction due to His virtues. The priests then desired to fulfil this law by burying Him the same day. Another reason was alleged by them in addition to this, that the day following was a Sabbath, and a very great and solemn Sabbath day, on account of its being also one of the days of the Pasch, and the people who had come from a distance to the festival were detained in the city, and could not go on their journey to their homes, so that on this Sabbath day the concourse was greater than usual.

This Sabbath day, then, being so solemn, it was not meet that the bodies should remain hanging on the Crosses on that day, as the festival might have been disturbed, and even, as they thought, denied by the sight of those malefactors, and the minds of the people diverted from the purport of the solemnity by the presence of those dead bodies, and they would take occasion to talk about the matter each according to his own liking and opinion. Now as the concourse of people was great, the opinions held by them different, and the signs which had followed upon the death of our Lord so wonderful—and as a great part of those who had been present were seized with compunction, and the Centurion and his soldiers had openly confessed that He was a just Man and the Son of God—all these things were fresh cause for rage and fury to the Chief Priests, and tended to their shame and confusion, and they feared lest some uproar should break out amongst the people, and that thus a fire might be kindled which it would not be afterwards in their power to reduce and bring low. And they could find no better means to prevent these evils than to remove from the eyes of the people the body of our Lord, and to bury it, in order to bury His memory together with it, so that no one might remember or speak of Him anymore.

For these reasons, and not to do Him honor, they began to treat about His burial even before they thought He was dead. And to cover their iniquity, according to their wont, with a mask of holiness and religion, they went to the Governor and besought him that, on account of the festival and its being their Sabbath, he would command the legs of the crucified to be broken and their bodies to be buried. It was the custom to inflict this torture of breaking the legs upon executed criminals, whenever, because the death of the cross being very tedious, they desired to bring about death sooner, and so free the officers of justice from the attendance they were obliged to give.

But in desiring that this should be done in the case of our Savior, they did Him injury and insult in many ways. First, because they insisted upon treating His cause and that of the two thieves as one and the same, by asking for Him and for them the same kind of torment and of burial. It is certain that the having Him crucified between the two thieves was but the overflowing of their malice to dishonor our Lord, as well as to persuade the people that the manner in which they were treating Him was as just as the manner in which they were treating the thieves. But to persevere in this intent was manifest obstinacy and pertinacity. The signs that had taken place had been so terrible, and all were persuaded that God had decreed them to do honor to His Son thereby and to publish His innocence; and it did not enter the minds of any that these wonders had been performed for the sake of the thieves who suffered together with Him. The High Priests alone closed their eyes in unbelief to all that the people saw, and, without desiring to do reverence to Him to Whom all the creatures and the elements paid homage, they went to Pilate and presented to him a petition which included in common all three who had been crucified, asking “that their legs might be broken and that they might be taken away.” Moreover, this fresh torture by which they desired to put an end to the life of our Savior, was very great, and equally great was the outrage inflicted thereby upon Him in leaving Him with His bones broken and His body terribly lacerated a thing never done excepting with the vilest criminals, and of such a nature that our Lord, having subjected Himself to all kinds of torture and ill treatment, would not permit this to be done to His dead body, but, on the contrary, He had distinctly forbidden and provided against it in the sacrifice of the lamb, the express symbol of His death, when He said, “You shall not break a bone of him.”

This prophecy and decree of our Lord, declared so many years before on that solemn ceremony, was accomplished in spite of His enemies who asked for the contrary. Although they had been able to crucify Him with the thieves, they had not been able to keep life in Him and prevent Him from dying before them. Our Lord died when He willed it, and forestalled the diligence of the High Priests by His death, so that when the soldiers came to execute the commands of the judge, they broke the legs of the first of the thieves, that is, of the one who was on the right hand, and who, after having believed in and confessed Jesus Christ, received this pain with patience, increased his merits and obtained a happy end to his torments, and by having his legs broken entered all the more quickly into his rest, in fulfilment of the promise made to him by our Savior: “This day thou shalt be with Me in Paradise.” Afterwards they broke the legs of his fellow malefactor who had been crucified with him. But when they came to Jesus with the intention to inflict the same outrage on Him, finding that He was already dead they desisted from their intent and did not break His legs, God making this difference between the innocent and the culpable, and so disposing all things in order that other still greater miracles and mysteries should be worked on the dead body of our Savior.

For now one of the soldiers who was there ran with great fury against the dead body of our Lord and opened His right side with a spear, piercing His Heart entirely through with it For so was it revealed to St Bridget: “The body of the Lord, being surrounded by the multitude, one of the soldiers came running with great fury, and with a lance pierced His right side with such force and vehemence that it seemed as if the lance were about to pierce through to the other side.” And again, “He was so cruelly and so mercilessly wounded, that he who pierced Him was not satisfied until the spear reached the side and had pierced through the whole of His breast from the one side to the other.” And thus, our sins also pierced His loving Heart when He was alive, even as the soldier pierced it when He was dead.

If we examine into the intention of the soldier who did this it appears that it sprang from his wantonness and anger, being filled as he was with indignation that our Savior should so soon have died, and that by His death He should have pre-vented them from breaking His legs and thus have escaped further torments and insults from the soldiers and the Jews. As, therefore, he could not now torment and outrage Him living, he determined to show what was in his mind by piercing His dead body with the lance. For it was the height of inhumanity and cruelty thus to vent his rage against a dead body, and to pierce it through the heart, which is the fountain of life. And therefore, Holy Church, calling the wood of the Cross sweet, and sweet the nails by which was suspended upon it the sweet burthen of the body of our Lord. For if it was cruel to wound His Heart whilst He was yet alive, it was not less inhuman to wound it after death. But if we consider the sweetness of the Heart of our Lord, we shall find that the lance is much sweeter than the nails and the Cross, because, if the Cross and the nails touched the Body and the Feet and Hands of our Lord, the lance touched His Heart and opened out to us a gate and path into it.

“One of the soldiers opened His side with a lance.” On which St Augustine says, “The Evangelist uses this word very advisedly, for he does not say that the soldier wounded or struck the side of our Lord, but that he opened it, showing thereby that he opened a door by which we might freely enter into the Heart of Jesus Christ, and through which the treasures of His Heart might come forth and communicate themselves to us.” For if the life of each one of us issues from his heart, and it is because of this that the Wise Man counsels us to keep it with all watchfulness, so from the Heart of Jesus Christ was to issue the life of all men. For this cause, it was not meet that He should keep it for Himself alone, but that He should allow Himself to be wounded in it, and that although He was dead, the gate of life should be opened m His side, that by His death we might all live, and that by the life which comes forth from Him we might rise again.

In this way the Church was formed out of the side of our Lord when He was reclining on the Cross, as a type of which the first woman was taken out of the man when he was asleep. Although Adam was sunk in a deep sleep, Eve came forth alive and awake, and was called the mother of all the living. This was a great sacrament, in which was represented the union of the Church with Jesus Christ, Who was laid on the Cross with His head inclined, in the manner and guise of one who sleeps, and from His opened side came forth the blood and the water out of which His Spouse was formed and beautified. Our Lord being dead, the Church came forth alive, the Mother of all those who live by virtue of the death of Jesus Christ our Lord. O death, by which the dead are restored to life! O wound, by which all wounds are healed! O Blood, by which the unclean are cleansed! This is the consolation of the sorrowing, the strength of the tempted, the refuge of the afflicted. Through this gate enter and come forth the holy bees to make their honeycombs in the secret of the Heart of Jesus. “This is the rock where the conies hide themselves, and whither those fly who have wings like a dove,” there to find their rest and their healing. This is the door which God commanded Noah to make in the side of the ark, that all those privileged creatures who were destined not to perish in the Flood should enter by it This is the open gate of the city of refuge, where malefactors are secure from the anger of God. This is the golden and beautiful gate of the true Temple of God, where beggars and sick always receive health and mercy. This is the gate of Paradise, which was closed by the sin of the first Adam, and opened through the merits of the second, and of which He had Himself said: “I am the door by Me if any man enter in he shall be saved.” This is the door the golden key of which is kept by the privileged friends and favorites of God. Oh, how despised are the gates of the palaces of kings, and the favors and graces of princes, by those who have license to enter by this door into the cellar of precious wines and into the secret chamber of God! This is the forge in which there is a continual blazing fire, whereby our hearts may be enkindled, and where they are continually being molded into the image of God. This is the proof of the fervent love and immeasurable charity of our Savior, that He not only keeps His arms stretched out in order to receive us within them, but keeps His Heart open that He may receive us therein also.

And if the Apostle says that his heart is enlarged, and that all the faithful might be contained in it without its being straitened, how much more wide and how much more spacious is the Heart of Jesus Christ to embrace within itself all of His infinite charity? For a dwelling so vast and so glorious, it was meet that there should be opened in His side a door by which He should invite us to enter in. Thus, it is that breastplate of the High Priest of the New Testament, which was one single stone, and bore written upon it, not twelve names only, but in truth the names of all mankind. And although He received this wound after death, He kept it after He became alive again to be an ornament of His glorified and resuscitated body, and a fountain of light and of love. Through this the apostle St. Thomas, touching it and putting his fingers into the wound, had his understanding suddenly enlightened with a dazzling flame of faith, and his will enkindled with a burning fire of love.

Oh, how sweetly does our Savior feast, how wonderfully draw to Himself, how strongly does He inebriate His chosen ones, with the sovereign wine which flows from this divine fountain! How greatly He favors His friends by giving them a door in His side whereby to enter into the inmost depths of His Heart, and to embrace them in it with the arms of the closest friendship and most familiar intercourse! This is true lover these are true favors, not such as are bestowed by man. For this reason, our Lord, after His Resurrection, in order to collect again and cheer up His Apostles, who were all timorous and scared, showed them, when He appeared to them, His hands and His side, that in them they might see the excessive greatness of the love with which He loved them and all the Church. For of old He had said: “Thou hast wounded My Heart, My sister, thou hast wounded My Heart,” now it is not only wounded, but He keeps it entirely open.

## 45. Blood and water

Out of the wounded side of our Lord came forth blood and water.

As the soldier drew the lance out of the side of our Lord, immediately there came out of it a fountain of blood and water, which bathed the whole body and flowed down even to the ground. O abyss of divine generosity! There always remains something for God to give us! He has already given us His life, which is all that one friend can give for another, and, as it seemed, shed the whole of His blood through the wounds in His feet and hands. But it was not fitting that He should have nothing to give us poor sinners from so noble a gate which He had opened in His side, and so He gave us also the few drops of blood which, in the anguish of death, had collected themselves to sustain His divine Heart, and which now, like a precious liquor, flowed from its broken and shattered vessel, till there was not left a single drop therein. To prove this there came forth water with and after the blood, because that was the last blood He had; and so, our Savior remained on the Cross a lively and express image of the divine bounty, His Heart opened that He might give and pour Himself forth for us, and His arms were extended to receive His creatures.

The first to receive this blessing from the wound in the side was the soldier who inflicted it, and who, according to general opinion, was called Longinus, and he was blind, or as seems more likely and is affirmed by St. Isidore, blind in one eye only. When he opened the side of our Lord, the blood and water which came out of it flowed down the lance until they touched his hands, and anointing his eyes with that sacred liquor, he was restored to perfect bodily sight; and what is more, he was enlightened in his soul likewise, that by lively faith he might know Who that Lord was Who was dead on the Cross. Then he believed in Him, and was afterwards baptized by the Apostles, and full of sanctity, came to die a Bishop and Martyr, the Church making a remembrance of him on the 15th of March. Such was the effect produced in him by the blood and water which flowed on him from the side of our Lord! The remainder which ran down upon the ground, says Nicephorus, was collected by the Blessed Virgin and the beloved disciple, who were close at hand, into a vessel, and preserved with great piety and reverence.

And as the Evangelist says that blood and water flowed out of His side, it was not any phlegm of humor, as some imagine, but true water which came miraculously from His body; as it was also a miracle that blood should flow from a body that was already dead. Our Lord decreed that thus it should be, in order by so clear a proof to prove that His body was not a phantom, but a real body, for the blood showed that His Body was made of the four humors, and the water also showed that it was made of the four elements, of which water is one.

It is much to be noted with what strong words the Evangelist confirms this history, saying, “One of the soldiers with a spear opened His side, and immediately there came out blood and water, and he that saw it with his eyes hath given testimony, and his testimony is true. And we know that he saith true that ye also may believe.” He would certainly not have said these words so urgently if he had not meant to convey by them that in this blood and water which flowed out of the side of the Lord was contained not only a great miracle, but also a great mystery.

What this mystery was the same Evangelist who saw it, and observed it standing at the foot of the Cross, and who wrote it down in his Gospel, himself declares in these words, “For who is he, that overcometh the world but he that believeth that Jesus is the Son of God?” He Who taught us by his example to tread vain honors under foot, and to despise riches, and to fly from the delights and pleasures of the flesh, and Who taught us the vanity of temporal things, and Who gained for us and promised us those that were to come. No one, then, overcomes the world but he who believes that Jesus is the Son of God, and therefore follows His example as the right one, and believes His doctrine as the only true one, and expects His promises as being secure and certain, and who avails himself of His blood in order to obtain pardon for his sins, and enjoys His grace, so as to conquer in the present conflict, and participates in His merits, that through them he may enter on the good things which are to come.

“He of Whom we say and of Whom we must believe that He is the Son of God, is Jesus Christ, Who came into the world by water and by blood, not by water only, but by water and blood.” The Precursor, St. John Baptist, came by water only, as he himself says, “I baptize with water only;” therefore his baptism was not efficacious for the washing away of sins. But the baptism of Jesus Christ was efficacious for the washing away of sins by the blood which He shed on the Cross, because Jesus Christ came by blood.

Hence it is that several times during the course of His life did our Lord unite together these two things, water and blood. As a Child of a week old, He shed tears together with the blood of His circumcision. At the Last Supper He washed the feet of His disciples with water that He might afterwards give them to drink of His blood. In the chalice He mixed water with the wine that He was about to convert into His blood; and in the Garden, being in agony, blood was mingled with His sweat. Who shall say how many tears during the course of His Passion flowed from His eyes, and mingled with the blood that flowed from His veins? for St. Paul tells us that in the days when His life lasted, “He offered up His prayers and supplications to God with strong cries and with tears.” Finally, after His death there came forth from His side true water and blood. Jesus Christ, then, came not by water only, or blood only, but by blood and water, to show us the effect His blood would have, which was to wash away the stains of sin. For this St. John says, that one of the ancients, who were before the throne of the Lamb, showing him the saints clothed in white robes, asked of him, “Those clothed in white robes, who are they, and whence came they?” And he answered, “My lord, thou knowest.” And the ancient said to him, “These are they who have come out of many and great tribulations, and have washed their robes, and have made them white in the blood of the Lamb.” Thus, although with good reason the robes which are dyed in blood remain tinged with its color, yet notwithstanding, the blood of the Lamb, although in its substance it is blood, yet in effect it washes and whitens garments, even as if it were water. Therefore, Jesus Christ came by water and by blood, and not by water only but by water mingled with blood.

It is the Spirit which testifies that Jesus Christ is the truth, because in the Old Law, which was the period of darkness and of figures, Moses likewise came, who was a faithful minister of God, and he came by water and by blood. On account of which, the first sign he gave whereby to chastise the Egyptians, to punish the obstinacy of Pharaoh, and to prove that he came in the name of God, was to turn all the water into blood; and the last sign, by which he accomplished the deliverance of His people was to drown the same Egyptians in the sea, which, being called the Red Sea, was a representation of water and blood. All the flesh of the sacrifices was washed with water, which thus became mixed with blood, and being sprinkled with it, men were cleansed from all impurities and irregularities under the Law. That pool at Jerusalem in which the sick were healed of whatever infirmity was on them when the water was stirred by an Angel is said by many to have been the bloody water in which those sacrifices had been washed. And the same Moses, also, in order to dedicate the Old Testament, and to confirm the covenant which was then made between God and man, and consecrate the tabernacle and all the vessels destined to be used therein for divine worship, took the blood of goats and calves mixed with water, and with it sprinkled the book of the Law, and all the people, and the tabernacle and vessels. There was hardly anything under the Old Law which was not purified with blood and water.

But, although in the Old Law there was blood and water, these were all shadow and figure, and, as it were, dead ceremonies without spirit; and the spirit which was communicated in the law of grace gave testimony that Jesus Christ was the substance of those shadows, and the truth of those figures. For although the Law was given by Moses, grace and truth came by Jesus Christ Therefore it was not without cause that our Savior willed that, after His death, His heart should be opened, which is the principle of life and the seat of the vital powers, that it might be understood that the water and blood which flowed from it were not dead and powerless things, but life-giving and efficacious, and that they were united with His Spirit for the life and redemption of the world.

O most precious blood by which we are redeemed! O most pure water with which we are cleansed! Water by which we are regenerated into the divine and spiritual existence, and blood by which we are sustained and fed therein. O death, by which the dead are raised to life! O Spirit, which came forth from the breast of Christ, which is the breath of all who live! Blood and water came then from His side. What is purer than this blood? what more efficacious than this water, by which, through the power of the Holy Ghost, we are purified and made white? Certainly, the Blood of Jesus Christ, was efficacious in washing away our sins by the power of the Spirit, that is, because it is united with the Divinity and the Person of the Son of God. Hence it derives all its value; or because it was shed by the power of the Holy Spirit, Who interiorly moved Jesus Christ our Lord to shed His blood through His love and His obedience to God alone. Therefore, the Apostle says: “If the blood of goats and calves and water, mixed with the ashes of the red heifer, which were dead and spiritless things, cleansed those who were unclean according to the Law, how much more: shall the blood of Jesus Christ, Who offered Himself as an unspotted and stainless victim in the fire of the Holy Ghost, have living power, by the same Spirit, to cleanse our con-sciences from dead works to raise us to a new life, that by works of life we may serve and please the living God?” In like manner water has the power of washing us, renewing, and regenerating us in the new spiritual creation of grace, not of itself, but by the power of the Holy Ghost, according to what our Savior Himself said to Nicodemus, “Amen, amen, I say to thee, unless a man be born again of water and the Holy Ghost, he cannot enter the kingdom of heaven.” So that water which in itself is sterile, is endowed by the Holy Spirit with power to regenerate in Christ all the baptized.

In this manner the new people of God were regenerated through water and blood, by the power of the Holy Ghost, and the new law of grace and the New Covenant between God and man was established and confirmed by the blood and water which flowed from the side of Jesus Christ As of old also, the Old Testament, being a figure of the New, was dedicated with water mixed with the blood of animals For Moses having read to all the people the book of the Law, which contained all the things which God enjoined on His people and the promise He made unto them, the people bound themselves on their part to fulfil and obey these commandments, and Moses on the part of God, and as His minister, bound himself that all the promises should be certain and firm. In order to give greater force to this agreement, he took the blood of the sacrifices mingled with water, and then, on the part of God, sprinkled with it the book of the Law, and afterwards on the part of the people sprinkled them all therewith, saying, “This is the blood with which is confirmed this covenant which God now makes with you.”

“It is the Spirit which testifies that Jesus Christ is the truth of these figures.” For indeed, what was the pact and covenant which. God made by means of Moses with that ancient people, to the covenant which He made by means of Jesus Christ with the Church until the end of the world? The commandments of that old covenant were burdensome and the promises temporal, and therefore the blood with which it was confirmed was to be that of brute animals. But now in the season of grace, the commandments are sweet and of love and the promises of eternal goods, and the blood with which all are confirmed is that pure blood shed by Jesus Christ. And so, as Moses, after he had read the law, sprinkled the book and the people with water and the blood of victims, so the true Moses, from His high and lofty place read to the Church, which was to last until the end of the world, all that was best and most perfect in the law and commandments of God. The book was no other than Himself, displayed like an open book upon the Cross, and in which was written in blood the most wonderful examples He had given of perfect obedience to the commands of God. There is no other book in which we can better read in what manner God ought to be obeyed and honored than in Jesus Christ crucified, Who as a good and faithful Mediator, offered to the ‘Eternal Father for His people the priceless treasure of His Merits, and on their part likewise offered an obedience to His commandments such and so perfect as to be an imitation of His own, with which the Father showed Himself to be well pleased, since in order not to lose obedience He gave up His life, being obedient even unto death and that the death of the cross. On the other hand, He promised to men on the part of God the pardon of their sins, the help of His grace, and the reward of glory, for all which He made an abundant payment through the value of His most precious travails and by His life and death.

This compact being made between God and men, our Lord being, already dead and the New Testament having been rendered firm and valid by His death, to the end that there should be wanting to its stability none of the solemnities which had been prefigured in the Old (O glory of the Crucified!), there came forth from His side the blood and water with which the book of the Law, and the people chosen and called by God to keep it and to enjoy its promises, might be sprinkled. But as the principal book in which we read the commandments and the counsels of the law of grace is Jesus Christ crucified, and as this same Lord, as Mediator between God and men, appeared before men in the name of God as the true Son of God, and before God in the name of men as true Man and Head of all mankind—hence it is that this our Lord, to complete the whole solemnity in the name of the two parties who were binding themselves, and He being Himself the book in which is contained the commandments and the promises of His

Testament, now poured forth a fountain of blood and water which came from Him as the true and only Victim, and in this He bathed Himself as High Priest of the law of grace, and afterwards bathed therein in due order His mystical body which is the Church. All those who are called into her are sprinkled with this blood and water in the participation of the holy Sacraments. And none is chosen in the eternal predestination of God to the sanctification of his soul and to obedience to the Divine commandments, save through this sprinkling of the blood of Jesus Christ, as says the Apostle St. Peter: “Peter an Apostle of Jesus Christ, to the strangers, etc., chosen to the sanctification of the spirit to obedience and sprinkling of the blood of Jesus Christ.”

These are the testimonials we have that Jesus Christ is true Man, and true God and Redeemer, and the Sanctifier of men, “And there are Three who give testimony in heaven, the Father, the Word, and the Holy Ghost; and these Three are One. And there are three that give witness on earth, the spirit and the water and the blood, and these three are one.” There are three, says the Evangelist, that give witness in heaven that Jesus Christ is the true God—the Paternal Father Who at the river Jordan and on Mount Tabor, said, “This is My beloved Son;” the Word Who said, “I and My Father are one;” and the Holy Spirit Who descended on Him in the form of a dove, and by means of the Apostles testified to His divinity, and inspired them with faith that they might believe in Him. And these three witnesses are one and the same thing in their substance, and agree in their saying and testimony. Other three witnesses there are on earth which give witness that He is true Man; that is to say, His spirit which He breathed out upon the Cross, and His body which remained suspended upon it, from which flowed the blood and water. And He could not but be true Man seeing that He had a true soul and a true body. That is a true soul by whose presence the body lives, and by whose absence it dies, and that is a true body which is composed of the four elements and the four humors, such as was that body from which after death, flowed blood and water. There are three then which give witness upon earth that Jesus Christ is true Man, His spirit which expired on the Cross, and the water and blood which flowed from His body, and all three witnesses are unanimous and agree in their testimony. These same witnesses also teach us that Jesus Christ is our Sanctifier and Redeemer, seeing that for us He delivered up His precious Spirit into the hands of his Father, and redeemed us by His blood, and washed us with the water of His holy baptism. And He could not be other than true God and Redeemer, Who gave us water, which by the power of the Sacrament can regenerate us, and Who shed blood which availed for the redemption of the world.

In this way the body of our Savior on the one hand was still hanging on the Cross in a public and infamous place, and on the other hand His precious blood was presented in the presence of God for the remission of our sins and the redemption of the whole world. This was prefigured by the sacrifices which were offered of old for sin, as the Apostle deeply contemplates in writing to the Hebrews: “Those animals, whose blood is brought into the Holy of Holies by the High Priest for sin, their bodies are taken outside the gate and are burned there.” For God had commanded that the calves and goats which had been sacrificed for the sin of the priests or princes, or for the whole people, should be brought before the door of the tabernacle, and those who had committed the sin should put their hands upon their heads, after which they should sacrifice them, and the blood be taken by the priests into the tabernacle, and the body carried forth without the camp that it might be burnt.

In order that this might be fulfilled, and that the figure should correspond with the truth, Jesus Christ our Lord, having to sanctify the people with His blood, suffered outside the gate of the city, and His body remained hanging on a tree in the field and in the place common to other criminals. “And since He suffered without the city, let us go therefore to Him without the camp, like Him bearing our Cross, and making ourselves participators in His shame and His sufferings.” Let us come forth from our pleasures, and our honors, let us come forth from our houses and our lands, and let us come forth out of ourselves. In order to come forth in this manner, the Cross will bear us if we will bear it, and, if tribulations and trials follow us as long as we remain in this world, let not the leaving this world weigh upon us, since we shall go forth to that Lord Who suffered outside the gate of the city that He might overcome the world. And if those who are strangers, and are merely passing through a city, do not grieve at going forth from it and setting forward on the road to their own country, let us not be disturbed if the world casts us out, for in it we have no abiding city, but we are in search of a city which is to come, which is eternal and which is outside this world.

## 46. Joseph of Arimathea and Nicodemus

Pilate gives permission that the Body of our Savior should be taken down from the Cross and buried.

Our Lord persevered in remaining on the Cross until He died upon it, and after His death His Body remained suspended there until His side was opened and gave out the blood which remained in it and the water with which the Church was to be washed and beautified, and until all those that desired it had seen Him and had recognized Him placed there in so much torment, The soldiers kept guard over Him, that no one might take Him down, and that thus His shame might last longer than His life, for a public warning to other malefactors. The Jews blasphemed Him before He expired, saying, “If Thou art the Son of God, come down from the Cross.? And that blind and faithless people did not perceive that in nothing did He more clearly show Himself to be the Son of God than in not descending from the Cross, merely at their desire and because of their authority. For that most loving Son having ascended the Cross at the will of, and through the obedience He owed to His Eternal Father, it was requisite that He should remain upon it until He was set free by the same will and obedience. Thereby He left us an example not to be restless and in a hurry under tribulation, but to suffer quietly and patiently under it, taking tranquil and prudent measures only, and expecting to be freed by the hand of God at the time and in the manner determined by Himself. It is much to be noted that the kings of the earth, as their reign comes to an end with their life, begin even whilst they are dying to be despised and forgotten; but our Sovereign King, as He conquered His kingdom in dying, began as soon as His life had ceased to manifest His glory, even before He had been taken down from the Cross, in order that thus might be accomplished that which had been written of Him, that the Lord should reign even from the tree. Insomuch that while He was on the Cross all creatures made a public and solemn recognition of Him, and the Eternal Father took upon Himself the charge of taking Him down from the Cross, since, through obedience to Him He had not wished to descend from it. And thus, He stirred up the hearts of the most illustrious persons in the city of Jerusalem to take Him down with as much honor and reverence as He had been placed there with shame and affront. On this followed His burial, not as a malefactor who had been executed, but as a just man and Redeemer, with all the pomp and preparation which Isaiah had prophesied, saying, “In that day shall be a root of Jesse, Who stands as a sign to the people; Him shall the nations supplicate, and His sepulcher shall be glorious!”, the prophet marveling, and with good reason, that a death so ignominious should be followed by so glorious a funeral.

First, among the rest who took part in this pious office, the authors and chiefs were two, one a senator or magistrate of Jerusalem, and the other a scribe or teacher in the Temple. Both of them were noble, eminent, and rich, as it was natural that those should be who were in favor with the Governor, who possessed authority over the people, and had the means to supply the pomp and expenses of the funeral. One of them was called Joseph a native of Arimathea, a city of Judaea, otherwise called Rama and Ramathaim, the country of Samuel, and distant about twenty miles from Jerusalem. Of this city Joseph was a native, although he was a near neighbor or even inhabitant of Jerusalem, where he was “a noble Decurion,” and had a seat in the council and the government He was, moreover, a man of good life and just, who had secretly resorted to the teaching of our Lord, had listened to and believed in His doctrine, and was hoping for the salvation of Israel by means of Him, and that the Kingdom of God—not the temporal and earthly, but the spiritual and divine kingdom —was about to flourish amongst men. But though this was so, he had not yet openly declared himself as a disciple of our Lord, because of his being a rich man and of conspicuous station, out of the respect and fear he had of the Jews.

The other, who accompanied and aided Joseph, was Nicodemus, a doctor and a principal person among the Jews, a Pharisee by profession, and looked up to and respected as a Master in Israel. This was he who at the beginning had recognized that our Savior was a teacher come from heaven, yet, in order to preserve his authority and not to expose himself to the hatred of his countrymen, he had not dared to come to Jesus by day, but came to Him on one occasion by night to acknowledge Him and to communicate to Him his doubts. And he went forth from that interview sublimely instructed in celestial things, and as to the new birth of those who are to enter into the kingdom of heaven, which was to be wrought through water and through the Holy Ghost.

Although these two distinguished men were secret disciples of our Lord, they did not on that account abstain from defending Him in their councils and public assemblies as well as they could, for in a meeting of the Chief Priests and Pharisees, when they were all condemning our Savior and His doctrine, and condemning also the common people for following Him in their ignorance and fondness for novelty, Nicodemus took up His cause and spoke gravely in favor of our Savior, characterizing the judges as led away by passion in contravening the letter of the law, by condemning a man without knowing His case or healing Him. And he did so in such a manner that they all turned upon him, throwing it in his face that he defended the Galilean as if he himself were one, and as if out of Galilee any prophet had ever risen. And, treating him as a suspected man, they broke up the council and returned to their homes.

Joseph, likewise, although he was also a secret disciple, when he saw that the Jews had assembled together against our Savior, would not be led away by them, nor join in their council and resolutions, nor consent to their decrees, and he had either resisted them openly, speaking in favor of the truth, and abhorring their hatred and envy, or else, seeing their obstinacy and depraved will, and having no hope of bringing them to a better mind, he had thought it better to retire without choosing to be present at their deliberations, and in this way to give testimony to the truth in the best manner he could. At least, it appears that he was not present at the meeting held on the Thursday night at the house of the High Priest in order to seek out for witnesses against our Lord, for St. Mark says that all those who were assembled together condemned Him as worthy of death. Still less could he have been present in the prætorium of Pilate, or in the house of Herod with the others who were urgent in bringing accusations against our Lord, nor did he go out of the city and betake himself to Mount Calvary, to give color by his presence, and favor by his authority, to the iniquitous sentence which was there executed. But, on the contrary, as one who hated so horrible a crime, he remained shut up in his house, giving place to all the diabolical fury of the Jews, and expecting some great marvel in a case so new and so extraordinary.

Then, when he saw the signs, no less mysterious than wonderful, which followed after the death of our Lord, and the public testimony given by all creation to His glory and holiness, he received new courage and strength to declare by his works the faith which until then he had hidden in his heart, and, coming out of his house where he had shut himself up, he entered boldly into the house of the Governor to beg him for the body of Jesus. O efficacy of the death and blood of Christ! When our Lord was preaching, when He was giving sight to the blind, curing lepers, casting out devils, restoring the dead to life, and performing His other miracles, to the astonishment and wonder of all, and when He was being followed and reverenced as a great Prophet, then Joseph and Nicodemus, and others (if by chance there were some) of the richest and chiefest of the citizens who believed in our Lord, concealed their faith, being full of weakness and fear. But now that this same Lord Jesus was repudiated by the Synagogue, calumniated by the Scribes and doctors of the law, accused by the Pontiffs and priests, looked upon as worse than the public robbers and homicides, a man for whom the Cross was demanded by the Jews; when He had been scourged and insulted by the Gentiles, condemned to death by the Roman Governor, and the sentence executed by the ministers and soldiers; when His body was hanging between two thieves for a warning to other malefactors; when the Apostles had taken flight, the disciples were all troubled, and the flock of the Good Shepherd dispersed; when all things were threatening and causing terror and fear in the heart—then, O glory of the Crucified! the Cross remained conqueror, giving courage and force to confess and publicly honor Him Who had died, to these who, out of fear, had not been willing to declare themselves His disciples when He was alive! Then, as it was already late, and the festival of the Sabbath was drawing nigh—for it began to be kept with the setting of the sun—in which it was not lawful to take down the body from the Cross, nor to engage in the office of burial; seeing that there was but little time left, and that if it passed away, the Body would have to remain on the Cross during the whole of the following day, Joseph went boldly out of his house, and went into Pilate courageously to demand the body of our Lord. For the same cause, that is to say, in order that the bodies might not remain during the whole of the Sabbath day upon the Cross (since that Sabbath day was a high day), the Jews had asked of Pilate that he would give leave to have them taken down from the Cross, after they had been deprived of life by breaking their legs. The legs of the two thieves were accordingly broken, and perhaps they were then immediately taken down from the cross. Our Savior they found already dead, and did not break His bones, and as they could not take Him down from the Cross by inflicting this insult upon Him, they determined to insult Him by leaving Him upon it. Thus, our Savior remained alone upon the Cross as Lord of the battlefield, in which He had conquered and triumphed gloriously over His enemies, not permitting Himself to be taken down from it by the hands of sinners.

But Joseph who was a just man, did not wish to avail himself of the permission which Pilate had given to the Jews, because they had sought to take Him down impiously and insultingly, whereas he wished to do this with honor and piety, Therefore he had need of boldness to treat with Pilate respecting this matter, since to do so was to declare himself to be our Lord’s disciple, at the very time when so many had declared themselves to be His enemies, and to lose much of his own honor by honoring the burial of a man who had died as a criminal. The Body moreover was in an infamous place, and it had just suffered an ignominious and shameful death. The people were filled with rage and thirsting to treat the disciples as they had treated the Master. No one could show himself in public or give himself out as a friend of our Lord, without great risk to his life and detriment to his authority. Above all, the Body could not be taken down without leave from the judge, and the judge was the very man who, through fear and weakness, and against reason, justice, and his own conscience, had condemned Him. What could well be expected, but that he would look upon the honor which any one might wish to show to our Lord as an insult to himself, because any testimony whatever that was given to the innocence of our Savior was likewise a testimony to his own perverse and iniquitous sentence?

All these difficulties were conquered by the fervor of faith and charity which glowed in the breast of Joseph. And this just man, desiring to have a portion in the Cross of Jesus Christ, determined to trample on his own honor and authority, and sacrifice them to the insults and dishonor inflicted on the Crucified, making no account of the raging people, nor of the feelings which might be aroused in the weak and cowardly heart of the Governor by his boldness and courage. He took heart. A great request and one of inestimable price and value. He begged the body of Jesus, he begged it of the Governor, and with as great daring as though he were asking for something of his own and which appertained to him of right. “And He went in boldly to Pilate and begged the body of Jesus.”

This is the Body formed in the Virgin’s womb by the operation of the Holy Ghost, which the Son of God united to His own Person, that in it and by it He might work the redemption of the world. This is the Body which He offered as an acceptable sacrifice, shedding all His blood upon the Cross to sanctify and adorn His Church, which He had chosen to be His spouse, making it for Himself, and at His own cost, beautiful and without spot or wrinkle or any such thing. This is that Body, which for no other purpose than that it might suffer death for the Church, was delivered, by the particular providence and dispensation of God, for that hour, to the powers of darkness, and the hour having passed away, and our Lord having by His obedience accomplished all that had been commended to Him by His Father, it was now to come forth once more out of the power of darkness and return to that of His beloved spouse the Church, for whose sake He had delivered Himself into the hands of His enemies. The Church, therefore, possessed in the Body of Jesus her treasure and her riches, her doctrine and her example, her companion and her consolation, the food whereby she was to sustain herself unto eternal life; and all this was to be brought about by means of the death which He received at the hands of His enemies. For this, Joseph, in the name of the whole Church, went boldly to Pilate and begged from him the body of Jesus, which had been delivered into his power in order to die, and which was now dead, and had to be restored to the Church that it might give life to her.

Pilate marveled at what was said when he was told that Jesus was already dead. Perhaps his pain at seeing Him put to death unjustly still remained, and as he desired that He might still be alive, he was unwilling easily to believe that He was dead. His conscience pricked him for the unjust sentence which he had given, and he had some consolation remaining as long as our Lord’s life lasted, vainly hoping that some remedy might be found for the error he had committed in condemning Him. He tried and tried in vain, and he could not, do what he would, divest himself of the recollection of the calmness and dignity of our Savior, and of all that had passed between him and our Lord that day in the prætorium, and it seemed to him that either He was the Son of God, as had been said of Him, or that if He were man, He was worthy of living forever. Who can doubt but that the weak and unjust judge must have been full of fear when he saw the sun darkened, and the earthquake, and the other signs, of which at every moment, intelligence was brought to his house? Perhaps, also, he was himself seeking new means whereby to take our Savior down from the Cross, or he was wishing that God would deliver through a miracle Him Whom he, whose duty it was to set Him free by his own authority, had not chosen to deliver. Being occupied by these anxieties and cares, he was astonished when he was told that Jesus was already dead, principally because the torment of the cross was wont ordinarily to be much longer, so as to endure not for some hours only, but even on some occasions for several days. And our Savior was a young Man, and in the very flower of His age, and it was but a little while before that he had been told He was alive, and that the breaking of His legs was necessary in order to produce death, and the thieves would not have died so promptly if this torture had not been inflicted upon them. He had more hope of our Savior than of them, because, on account of the miracles which he had heard that He had performed on others, he thought that He must be possessed of more than human power, and that He would avail Himself of this in order to prolong His life beyond the time of His natural strength.

Pilate, therefore, was astonished when he was told that in so short a time our Lord had expired without suffering any other torment than that of the cross alone. He was a man of luxurious life and an unbeliever, and he did not take it into consideration that if others held out under this torment for a longer time, our Savior was of much more delicate constitution, and had exhausted His strength by fasts and vigils, by journeys and pilgrimages, and by continual preaching and long prayers. Besides all this, He had passed a terrible night in the dwelling of the High Priest, and on that very day He had been scourged with exceeding cruelty, His head pierced with great thorns, He had been hurried so many times over to and fro from one tribunal to another, and lastly, He had borne on His shoulder the heavy wood of the Cross through the public streets of the city. By all these things, as well as the affliction and agony which His loving Heart had suffered whilst among the waves of that tempestuous sea of sorrows, He was now quite exhausted, worn out and consumed, so that it was a wonder He could have remained three hours alive upon the Cross. Yet He remained alive during all the time which was necessary for concluding the enterprise He had taken on Himself, and for fulfilling the Scriptures. Then, all being finished and accomplished, as one who had no desire to live more, He bowed His head and commended His Spirit into the hands of His Father.

And God ruled in His secret providence that the Governor should doubt and be astonished, and should take information, for so it was meet, for the greater glory of the Resurrection and for the greater consolation of the faithful, that the death of our Redeemer should be certain, and that a juridical verification thereof should be made. Therefore, Pilate sent for the Centurion, and as he was an officer of his, and placed by him at the head of the soldiers who were keeping watch over the body of our Lord, it was most proper to believe him and receive his testimony. The Centurion was perhaps on Calvary, keeping guard over the deceased body of our Lord, and as he was to be witness of His death, God had shed upon him the rays of His light and the benediction of His sweetness, so that, seeing our Savior expire with so loud a voice and cry, he believed and confessed and glorified God, saying: “Indeed this Man was the Son of God.” When Pilate therefore summoned him and inquired of him whether it was true that our Lord was dead, what answer can we think that he would make? His information, no doubt, was such that the former wonder of the Governor at the fact of His death was not so great as that which he now felt at the circumstances by which it was accompanied. Accordingly, he gave Joseph the body, to honor it and bury it as his devotion prompted. And as another Evangelist says, he commanded that the body should be restored as a possession which of right belonged to him and to all the other faithful disciples who were members of that Body which, for a certain space of time, and that only for certain results, which had now been accomplished, had been delivered into the hands of the Gentiles.

Joseph came forth well contented with the success of his boldness, and armed with the authority and decree of the Governor, and still more with the divine favor and assistance, immediately set about preparing all things necessary for the interment, not secretly, but in public, and in the eyes of the whole city. Nicodemus likewise came without waiting for the silence and darkness of the night, as he had done at the beginning, when he was weak in faith, and they both united together to take down the body from the Cross and bury it honorably, without sparing any cost or risk, making any account of their own honor and authority, or taking any heed either of the hatred and murmurings of the common people or the opinion and judgment of the graver sort, and what is still more, without paying any respect to the law itself.

For the law severely prohibited any one from touching the bodies of the dead, and if any man touched the body of a man that had died either naturally or by violence, or even any dead bone, or the grave itself, he was regarded as unclean until with certain ceremonies he had been cleaned and purified. The lawgiver intended by this to turn away the people, who were weak and badly inclined to the idolatrous superstition of the Gentiles, from the unlawful dealings and necromancy which they practiced by means of the dead, and also to inspire them with horror against sins, which are the dead works which defile the spirits of those who do them. This law then, being so, gave a very apparent pretext by which these two men, who held such a high position and were so much esteemed, might, under color of religion and piety, have withdrawn from so odious and dangerous an undertaking. But their faith overcame this difficulty likewise, teaching them that that dead Body would not make them unclean, but would purify those who were unclean, and that the Pasch was not contaminated by this dead Man, but on the contrary, that it was renewed, since by means of His death our Lord became the principle and origin of all purity and holiness, and the Author of the resurrection, of life and of immortality.

For this reason, then, these noble men not only took courage to bury Him, but also to honor Him in all possible ways. Joseph gave Him the sepulcher which he had prepared for himself, regarding himself as highly blessed in that he was permitted to deposit the treasure of life in the dwelling that he had prepared for himself after death, and being filled with a sure hope of resurrection, since in his sepulcher was laid the source of life. In like manner, confessing Him to be the New Man, the Giver of the New Law and of the New Testament, and the Restorer of the world, he buried Him in a new grave, and wrapped the Body in linen cloths, not only clean, but new, which he bought for this purpose, deeming it not to be meet that the dead body of our Savior should be wrapped in anything which had touched the body of any living man. So great is the reverence and purity with which he taught us to treat and receive the Body of our Lord, and the care and pain with which we ought to prepare ourselves for it At the same time Nicodemus made ready aromatic ointments, not grudgingly, but in abundance, since when he came to join Joseph, “he brought with him a mixture of myrrh and aloes, in quantity about one hundred pounds” weight He thought not to embalm our Savior to preserve Him from corruption, for he well knew that within that selfsame Body was the principle of incorruption. Therefore, he did not open It, nor take out the interior of His Body, as is done with other dead bodies, but he left Him whole as He was and ready for resurrection, which was to be immediately, before the Body had time to become decomposed. He anointed Him indeed, and washed Him. and made Him, as it were, swim in those aromatic spices, honoring Him with all that lavishness, declaring the greatness of His devotion and His love, and giving testimony that in that same Body was contained the treasure of our incorruption in much greater abundance than was represented by that hundred pounds’ weight of myrrh and aloes.

## 47. Our Lord’s burial

The Body of our Savior is taken down from the Cross, and laid in the Sepulcher.

Joseph and Nicodemus then left the city with these preparations and with all the instruments and attendants necessary for taking the Body of our Lord down from the Cross. The Blessed Virgin our Lady and the Mother of our Lord, with great courage and marvelous fortitude, was there keeping company with the dead Body of her Son, and doing reverence to the mystery of the Cross with the most profound humility and sublime conformity to the will of God. She was not anxious or troubled about the burial, because she knew that it was in the charge of God, so she awaited with quiet and tranquil heart whatever He would dispose concerning it, attending only to what belonged to herself to do, which was not to forsake her post, but to discharge with equanimity and perseverance the part assigned to her in the Cross, that is to say, in the sufferings and dishonor of her Son. The maternal heart of the Blessed Virgin felt tenderly the cruel death of her beloved Son, her soul was pierced by the spectacle which she had before her eyes, and the flood of her heart’s grief caused abundant streams of tears to flow calmly and gently down her divine face.

O sovereign Virgin! no less favored and aided by God than afflicted and pierced with grief, on whom alone amongst all His pure creatures God shed the full treasures of His grace, and in whom He that is mighty wrought great things, since the Holy Spirit, Who was her teacher and dwelt within her, lost no opportunity of instructing her, and, by means of that Book which she had before her open upon the Cross, communicated to her every moment new truths and new illuminations, enkindled in her will fresh fires of fervor, and manifested to her, as far as is possible in this life, the treasures of the wisdom of God which were hidden in her Son. Divine Sanctuary of the most Holy Trinity, in whose breast were formed the most delicate first fruits of grace, in whose praises those who know least are most daring and those who have acquired some knowledge find themselves poor and dumb! So great was thy increase of knowledge and love by the opportunities of this day, that the Cherubim are ignorant, and the Seraphim lukewarm, by thy side. And, although the angels of peace wept bitterly over this day, yet the obsequies of the Son of God would have been defective, and have failed in solemnity, if they had not been honored and accompanied by the devout tears of His Mother who knew Him and loved Him better than all. O wonderful mystery of Divine Providence, which thus delighted itself in the grief of the Virgin and rejoiced in her tears! For, if a fragrant tree is all the more prized when its leaves and flowers have greatest virtue, so that perfumes of greater fragrance and sweetness are distilled from it, of how much price in the eyes of God were those tears which flowed from so much reverence and so much love and grief, so much knowledge and so sublime and wondering contemplation, such humble thankfulness, and so much conformity and fervent self-sacrifice!

The Blessed Virgin was occupied in this contemplation, accompanied by the Evangelist and the other holy women, and was honoring the death of her Son with her tears and still more with the affection of her heart, when there arrived at Calvary those two noble men, Joseph and Nicodemus, with the others who came with them. The other holy women drew near and gathered round the Blessed Virgin, who, as the Mother of the Dead, represented the widowhood and orphanhood of the whole Church, and the Evangelist, who now performed the office of a good son, advanced to meet them. No words were heard but only tears, no greetings exchanged but only sobs, and especially when they drew nigh to that afflicted Mother, who had before her eyes the Son of her womb dead and nailed to a Cross. Sorrowful spectacle, and one which would have broken the hardest and rudest heart!

Joseph and Nicodemus did reverence and honor to our Lady. She wept and they wept also, nor was it possible at first to speak another word. At last they said, “Ah, Lady, this torment is over, thy Son is at rest, and has obtained the victory from the very hands of His furious enemies. O Lady, thou hast much wherewith to console thyself amidst so many causes of grief. The innocence of thy Son is very well known. All have seen the outrage which has been done Him and the violence with which His cause has been treated, the envy of the accusers and the weakness of the Governor have been published and made manifest. On the other hand, the constancy modesty, the silence and dignity of thy Son were such, O Lady, as to cause the astonishment, admiration, and reverence of the very judge who condemned Him. O miserable nation and city in which such an enormity has been committed! who have subjected themselves to the penalty of so terrible a crime, and to the infamy of so abominable an iniquity! God forbid that we, Lady, should have taken part in so diabolical a counsel. We remained shut up in our houses, that we might not see or hear or understand things which we could not remedy. Yet what excuse can we find for having shut ourselves up? —rather we must confess our weakness and cowardice in having concealed ourselves when we saw our Master condemned, instead of coming forth at the risk of our lives to defend His innocence and truth. But the determined will of God was that this Innocent should die for the common good of all, and as for the mad and furious people, how would it have been possible to bring them right and restrain them? Now we come, O Lady, and we present ourselves before thee here, too late indeed to defend and aid the living, and still in time to do honor to and bury the dead. We have already a permission from the judge, do thou also, Lady, as a Mother, give us leave, and receive in the name of thy Son and our Master this our ready will and devout service.”

It is impossible but that the most meek and humble Virgin should have felt herself greatly indebted to these men and that she should thank them with much courtesy for their coming and purpose. She would tell them the goodwill her Son had to them, and the obligations under which they both were to them, and the joy she felt that God had chosen and given them courage for such a work, which would receive a great reward both in this world and the next. And then, taking their leave of her because the evening was already far advanced, they set themselves to work to take the holy Body down from the Cross, that it might be buried. The Mother was filled with new emotion, expecting to gaze on her Son very close and to receive Him from the arms of the Cross into her own. They next fixed the ladders, and, not trusting this office to servants, they themselves ascended them, and placing themselves in a. convenient position, they made use of hammers and pincers to draw out the nails which were driven firmly into the Cross, and as soon as the nails were loosened, the arms and the whole weight of the Body fell upon them as they were removing the nails. Blessed men! Who were found worthy to receive the first embraces of the crucified and dead Body of our Lord, to adorn and beautify themselves and to stain their vestments with the precious Blood which had flowed from His wounds. With how great consolation and devotion of soul one of them remained holding the sacred Body in his embrace, whilst the other descended to take the nails out of the Feet! When this was done, then by little and little and with the utmost reverence they lowered the sacred Body, those who stood by aiding them as they could, until after so terrible a tempest it once more touched the earth.

The Blessed Virgin was there waiting to receive Him into her arms, nor could there be any more fitting or solemn receptacle than these. When kings return as conquerors from battles, and especially if they have fought valiantly for their own persons and the liberation of their kingdom from some grievous yoke and servitude, they are received by their vassals with great demonstrations of honor, and public rejoicings, with dances, acclamations, triumphal arches, and all the other inventions with which men have contrived to acknowledge publicly and make honorable and magnificent the triumph of their kings, and thus to employ in their service the goods, the honor, and the liberty which they confess that they have received from them. Our King was now returning from fighting with the world and the devil, with sin and with death. He had fought valiantly in His own Person, received many wounds in His body, and had given up His life in the quarrel; He had come forth as a conqueror, and had left all His enemies and ours routed and broken. The fruit of this victory was that we were set free from the power of darkness, and had passed into the kingdom of light and the hope of eternal life. O Catholic Church! Kingdom chosen by the Son of God, people conquered by His Blood! With what honor, with what pomp and display, with what solemnity and triumph, with what acclamations, with what songs and praises, with what triumphal arches, with what splendid decorations, with what gifts of price didst thou receive thy King when He descended from the Cross? Of a truth thou didst find nothing else wherewith to receive Him but the arms of His Mother! O souls desirous to honor Jesus Christ and to celebrate His triumphs, acknowledge this grace that God has done to you by laying up all His treasures in this Virgin, that in her and through her you might honor your King and Redeemer! O precious pearl of the Church and honor of the human race! Supply, O Lady, our poverty, and open thine arms, and thy bosom, and thy heart, and receive Him within them, after having redeemed us, Him Who when He came to redeem us thou didst worthily receive into thy most pure and holy womb!

Who shall say that the Blessed Virgin was ashamed of her Son because He had died with so much infamy on the Cross, when the Apostle found nothing else in which he could glory save in this selfsame Cross? The Blessed Virgin, moreover, had all the more reason to glory therein, seeing that she had received through it even more graces and favors than the Apostle. Thou, O Lady, knewest then the mystery of the Cross belter than the Apostle, even after the Gospel had been preached and received. Thou, in thy great humility, knewest better how to esteem and be thankful for the graces of God than any other creature, thou knewest well that all these graces had been gained for thee by thy Son upon the Cross. When thou didst sec Him descend from it, wounded and pierced, disfigured and become as it were a leper and dead for thee, what didst thou feel, what words didst thou utter, with what love and longing desire didst thou receive Him? “Give to me,” thou didst say, “give to me my Lord!”

When thy most precious Son, O Lady, spoke to thee from the Cross, not quite to kill thee or Himself with emotion, He did not call thee Mother, but He said, “Woman, behold thy Son.” Tell us now, O Blessed Virgin, by your precious love, if now that He was dead, and that thou wast alone to feel that grief and tenderness, if thou didst call Him Son? When He was of the age of twelve years, and thou didst lose Him for three days and seek Him with such anxiety, thy motherly heart could not contain itself when thou foundest Him in the Temple, nor refrain from calling Him Son, saying, “My Son, why hast Thou done so?” Now that He is lowered into thy arms, dead of a death of torments, how was it possible for thee to restrain thy love and hinder thyself from exclaiming, “My Son, how is it that Thou comest to me thus? O sirs, give me my Son and my Redeemer!”

The Blessed Virgin repressed with gravity and modesty the sobs which rose from her heart, whilst tears flowed abundantly from her eyes. She seated herself at the foot of the Cross, she received into her lap the dead Body of her Son, and sustaining Him in her arms, let His head recline upon her virginal breast. Alternately casting her eyes upon Him and then raising them to heaven, she became deeply absorbed in devout meditation on the Passion of our Lord, in compassion, in profound and calm contemplation, and the most sublime affections, both of love and grief, which as long as time lasts will be felt concerning this mystery by the faithful and most highly favored amongst the sons of God.

“My Son,” she would say, “who is it that has done thus unto Thee? I do not complain, Lord, of those who have taken Thy life, since Thou didst offer it of Thy own will for them through obedience to Thy Eternal Father. O Eternal Father; blessed be Thy providence, and blessed be Thy bounty and Thy love, Who, in order to give life to slaves, hast delivered to death Thy very Son Himself! My Son, these were Thy longings; Thy desires are now fulfilled. These wounds, these sufferings, these nails, and this lance which I now see on Thy body—all these are what Thou hast borne throughout all Thy life in Thy Heart. “How couldst Thou live, seeing Thou hadst to bear therein so heavy a cross?”

“Thou hast died, Lord, at the hands of Thy enemies, not as a weak and cowardly man, but as the valiant and courageous die, and as the Son of Him Whose Son Thou art. O Son of the Eternal Father! This was the obedience, this the zeal for the honor of God, this the love for our neighbor, the contempt of all earthly things, the constancy in preaching the truth, and fortitude in coming forth in its defense, which He Who was the true Son of God had to teach in the world. O Eternal God, great in justice and great in mercy! what justice is this which Thou hast executed on Thy beloved Son? And what mercy is this which Thou hast shown to vile and ungrateful slaves?”

“My Son, dost Thou not speak to me? If Thou didst undergo pain and agony when Thou didst enter upon Thy Passion, is it much that I should feel them now that Thou comest forth from it? and if Thou wert so conformed to the will of Thy Father then, I also am conformed to Thine, it is sufficient that Thou shouldst have willed it, in order that I should will it also, and enough that Thou shouldst have felt it, in order that I should also feel it. O Eternal Father, Who art well pleased and satisfied with the sacrifice of His Body which this innocent Lamb has offered Thee! receive likewise that which His afflicted Mother offers Thee in her heart, and from this very day, grant abundant mercy to sinners, since it is for their sakes that Thou hast executed so rigorous justice upon Thy Son.”

Thus the Blessed Virgin, with a heart pierced with sharpest grief, was rapt in most sublime contemplation, and her Son, Who, but a little while before, being alive, had offered Himself up with burning charity on the arms of a dead Cross, now, being dead, was laid within the arms of His living Mother. She felt all His sufferings, and offered them also, as far as it was her part to do, for the honor of God and the salvation of men, with all the force of the charity communicated to her by the Holy Spirit So well pleasing to God was that love with which, in the midst of so many griefs, the Blessed Virgin strained herself to desire the redemption and salvation of the human race, that, as her Son was made a Mediator and the Redeemer of all mankind, so she also became a mediator and advocate for the same.

But now, as it was already evening, those noble and pious men entreated the Blessed Virgin to permit them to bury the Body of our Lord. Near to the place where our Lord had been crucified there was a garden, close to Calvary, where sentence was executed upon malefactors, a garden which Divine Providence had willed should be planted there, and kept so that it might minister to the mystery of our redemption. Because, as our Lord, bearing in mind the tree by which Adam had sinned through disobedience, Himself stretched out His hands on to the tree of the Cross, so also, as Adam had sinned in a garden, He referred to that in beginning His Passion by praying in a garden, and then closing it in another garden as the place of His burial. It was, moreover, meet that it should be a garden where the precious blossom of Jesus should be planted, and the seed of glory and immortality should be buried.

Now, so it was, that in this garden there was a new sepulcher, in which no man had yet been buried. It was in form like a cell or vaulted chamber, hollowed out of the living rock, and of such a height that a man standing upright would hardly with his arm stretched out touch the roof. Towards the east there was a door, so small that it was necessary to stoop low in order to enter by it on the north side was the place of sepulture, hewn out in the rock, seven feet in length, and raised about three palms above the ground. Of the stone it is said that it was white with a mixture of color. It appears that this sepulcher was the property of Joseph of Arimathea, and that he himself had hewn it out with great care and art, for the Evangelist says of him that he laid our Savior in his own new tomb, which he had hewed out of a rock.

From all this we see on the one hand the deep poverty of our Savior, Who was naked when He died, and not only had no sepulcher, but no shroud in which to wrap His Body. And on the other hand, we see the providence of God, Who aroused the devotion of these two rich and leading men to perform this office with all the ceremonies and honors which occurred to them. First, placing the Body upon a stone (which is the first thing to be visited at the entrance of the Church of the Holy Sepulcher, and is called *Lapis unctionis*), and laying it upon the linen, they anointed it with no small quantity of aromatic spices, and wrapped it in new white linen cloths, which Joseph had bought for the purpose. They did with Him all that was customary among the Jews to do to persons of high rank when they were buried. They did nothing less, because it seemed to them that our Lord, because He had died on the Cross, had not lost thereby any of His dignity, so that less should be done for Him than was usual, nor did they, on the other hand, seek to do more, for the sake of their own modesty and that also of our Lord Himself, Who was lying dead, nor would they indulge in the funeral pomp which would have been agreeable to their faith and devotion, but rather chose to limit themselves and conform in all things to what was customary.

After this they bore His holy Body to the sepulcher, accompanied by some pious men and some disciples who had collected together, by the pious women who were with the Virgin, and much more, by all the angels and blessed spirits who had come there to do Him honor, assisting at His burial. Joseph and Nicodemus placed the Body in the sepulcher hewn out of the rock, excusing themselves modestly for placing Him there, because the sepulcher was near at hand, and there was no time, on account of the Sabbath, to seek another more sumptuous sepulcher, or to convoke a larger assemblage of people, or prepare a greater procession and display through the streets of the city.

But in truth, no preparation of funeral pomp was more meet than this for the interment of our Lord—that is to say, that His Body should be wrapped in clean and new linen, signifying the purity and spotlessness of the souls who are to receive it, and that it should be placed in a sepulcher hewn out of a rock, in which no man had hitherto been buried. For as when He made entrance into this life, He was born of a Virgin Mother, so when He left it, He returned to a virgin sepulcher, out of which, as of His Virgin Mother, He was to be born a second time to the life of immortality and glory.

There were present there, Mary Magdalene and the other Mary, the mother of Joseph and the other women who had come with Him from Galilee, and who, seating themselves over against the sepulcher, wept and lamented the death of our Lord, and at the same time saw and noted the place where He was laid, and the manner and guise in which the Body was disposed in the sepulcher. For they intended to return after the festival was past to seek some alleviation of their grief and their love, at least by seeing Him, adoring Him, and renewing the ointments.

Of the Blessed Virgin our Lady it is not said that she was present at the burial, and perhaps they would not allow her to assist at it, that her tears and grief might not be increased. She therefore remained on Calvary, with a proper company. And in older to teach the whole Church the adoration and reverence due to the holy Cross, she was the first moved by the Holy Spirit to remain in adoration before the sacred tree of the Cross, which, until then, had been so abominable and infamous. Her companions also remained, in order that they might accompany her before night back to the city.

## 48. Our Savior descends into hell

Our Savior descends into Hell to act free the souls of the holy Fathers.

The gates of heaven had been closed until our Savior died. He was the first, as we have said, Who by means of His Blood rent the veil in twain and opened a way of entrance into the Holy of Holies of glory. The Blood of Jesus Christ, says St. Jerome, is the key of Paradise, for that land of the living, which the first Adam had lost, the second Adam regained, and returned and restored it to us after the other had lost it In the Gospel He promises us the kingdom of heaven, which although named in the old time was not yet to be found. This St. Jerome says. But since, as up to that time, there was no kingdom of heaven, all the souls of those who died were detained in a prison in the lowest parts of the earth. And as their merits and their states were different, so also were the places in which they were shut up. Some souls went forth out of this life with mortal sins, and went to the place which we properly call hell. Others had venial sins, or had some temporal penalty to pay for mortal sins already pardoned, which they had committed in this life, and they went into Purgatory. Others had no other sin than original sin, such as children who died without redemption, and these went to the Limbus of children. Others there were who departed this life in a state of grace, without having to pay any penalty at all, but they could not enter heaven until our Savior had paid the common debt of all mankind. These went to another place or receptacle in hell, which the Evangelist calls the bosom of Abraham, because in it was this great Patriarch, and all those who by imitation of his faith and his justice were the true sons of God.

Thus it happened, that as it was not possible to see God before the death of our Redeemer, all souls of necessity up to that time had to endure some pain. The penalty was of two kinds: one, that which we call the pain of loss, which consists only in being without the sight of God, the other was the pain of sense, such as is the torment which is inflicted by fire. Each of these penalties might be temporal or eternal. And, as hence resulted four kinds of pain, there were four receptacles or places set apart for them. For some suffered the pains both of loss and of sense together, and if this was to be forever they were in hell, if it was to be temporary they only went to Purgatory. Others there were who were only to suffer the pain of loss; when it is to be eternal, they went to the Limbus of children, and when it is for a certain fixed time, to the Limbus which is called that of the Fathers, or the bosom of Abraham.

How these places were arranged is not clearly known, nor how or in what manner they were divided and separated from one another. But it seems certain that the place of the condemned was in the lowest part of the earth, and that the Limbus of the holy Fathers was much above it. For the Gospel says, that when the rich man died, he was buried in hell, and that lifting up his eyes when he was in torments, he saw Abraham afar off and Lazarus in his bosom; and that when he begged Abraham to send Lazarus that be might bring him some refreshment, it was answered him that that was not possible, among other reasons because of the great space there was between one place and the other, which was so pathless and impassable that it was impossible to go from one to the other. This, when our Savior died, was the state of the receptacles of hell.

Immediately, then, after He had expired on the Cross, His most holy Soul, united with His Divinity and accompanied by innumerable angels, descended in Person to the deepest abysses of hell, where so great a number of souls were shut up. It was very meet that of Himself He should perform that journey, that He might break open that prison, set at liberty the prisoners, glorify by His presence those just men, and collect together after His victory those rich spoils. And thus, He declares to us, by another new argument, His own humility and most excellent charity, since no place was so abject or infamous but His love of souls and desire for their redemption took Him thereto.

And since those souls were so many in number and so excellent in merit, seeing that they were those of kings, patriarchs, and, prophets who had believed in Him, had desired Him, prefigured and preached Him, and who during the course of so many ages, one after the other had kept up in the world faith and hope of the redemption promised by God; seeing that they had been such familiar, friends of God, enjoying His graces and the blessings of communion with Him, and that among these were His fathers and progenitors after the flesh, and finally that all the fruits which His Passion had produced in the preceding centuries were there collected together, it was very meet that He should Himself visit and console them, and that He Who had been their Redeemer and the purchaser of their freedom should Himself be the one to bring them the first glad tidings thereof. This was, moreover, meet in order that His victory might be more renowned and His triumph more glorious, that having conquered the kingdom of hell upon the Cross, He should descend thither as into His own realms, entering there, not as prisoner, but as King and Liberator, filling those dungeons with the splendor and glory of His Majesty, and giving perfect liberty to all those who, having lived in His faith and died in His grace, were prepared to enter, by virtue of His Blood, into the blessedness of His glory. The Soul of Christ our Lord then descended only into that of the four places or abodes of hell which we have called the bosom of Abraham, where were the souls of the holy Fathers

For there was good cause that He should descend there, where He had so many friends, where He had so many rewards to bestow, and whence He was to come forth with such rich spoils. But not for this did He omit to visit in a certain manner the other places of hell, manifesting in them His power by some new and particular effects, so that in general all knew Him, and the redemption which He had purchased on the Cross was revealed to them, and the dignity to which God had raised Him above all other creatures. This new knowledge wrought different results, according to the various dispositions of the souls who were there.

For doubtless those who were in Purgatory felt some alleviation in their pains, and a great consolation and delight at seeing their redemption now accomplished and the gate of heaven opened, knowing for certain that after they had finished the purification of their sins they would not be detained (as had formerly been the case) in the dungeons of Limbus, but that they would immediately enter into possession of glory. Besides this, some of them were entirely liberated from their sufferings in honor and reverence of that day. And that the rejoicing might be greater still, and the company which was to attend our Savior more complete, those were set free who, according to the divine ordinance, had on that day fulfilled the term of their banishment and penitence, or who, through the particular faith and devotion which during life they had had towards the Redeemer, or for their special hope in His death and Passion, merited that, through the merit of that same Passion, a plenary indulgence and remission from their pains should that day be given them. The souls of the condemned and the evil spirits were reproved by our Savior for their incredulity or obstinacy and pertinacity, and, for their pride and hardness of heart, felt fresh suffering and increase of rage and fury.

And both these, as well as the children in Limbus and the souls in Purgatory, and those of the holy Fathers—some of their own will, inspired by faith and love, others with natural respect and reverence, as the children in Limbus, and others perforce and against their will—all bent their knees and did homage and reverence to our Lord, as says the Apostle: “That at the name of Jesus every knee be bowed, of those in heaven and in earth and under the earth.”

## 49. The guards at the sepulcher

The Jews put a guard at the Sepulcher.

Notwithstanding all this, our Lord permitted that, although the powers of hell had been conquered, the Chief Priests and the Synagogue of the blind and unbelieving Jews should persevere in their hardness and obstinacy. Not content with having seen Him Whom they had hated without a cause dying on a tree, they devised new means and exerted all their power to obscure His glory and blot out His name from the’ memory of men. He was now dead, and they still feared Him as though He had been alive. The disciples were hidden through fear of the priests and the scribes, and the scribes and priests in their turn were all in trouble for fear of them. Their evil consciences tormented them, and pictured to them what was about to take place, namely, that those few weak and timid disciples would preach and persuade the people that the dead Man had risen again, and was King of the Jews and of all the world, and that if many had believed in Him whilst He was alive, many more still would believe in Him now He was dead. Furious at this issue which they thus pictured to themselves, they obstinately repeated what had been said of them, and in their name: “We will not have this Man to reign over us.”

Having come to an agreement upon this matter, on the next day after Friday, which would be the Sabbath, early in the morning, the Chief Priests and the Pharisees betook themselves by common consent to Pilate, that they might make to him their petition. They did not take into account that it was the Sabbath, and also the Pasch, on which account that Sabbath was a high festival, and that it was not permitted them, either by their law, or by their customs and traditions, to appear before the judge, to beg of him a guard, to take the soldiers to the sepulcher, to seal the stone, and perform all else which they required. Their anxiety alone spurred them on, and the business, which did not admit of delay. These men, who had pretended to be such zealots for keeping of the Sabbath, that it seemed to them that even mercy could not dispense with its observance to heal or take care of a sick person, were now ready to break the Sabbath, moved by their envy, to do evil to and to calumniate a just Man. Those who the day before had scrupled to enter the prætorium on the day of the Pasch, these same, on the very Sabbath of the Pasch itself, not only went into Pilate’s house, but went with cajoling and flattering words, the better to succeed in their business, calling him lord, whom for having desired to appear so and to exercise authority in the name of the Romans, they abhorred and looked upon as a tyrant.

‘My lord’, they would say, ‘the tricks of this Man were such that they fill us with anxiety now He is dead, and we, therefore, think it necessary that soldiers should be set to guard His sepulcher. It would have been well to take this precaution from the moment when His Body was placed there, but who can be alive to everything? Now, on considering the matter, we are all agreed as to a point which through forgetful-ness we did not attend to, which is that that Deceiver was accustomed to say when He was alive that He would die on the Cross, and then rise again the third day as if He had been dead. In this way He kept the people deceived, for He told them that He was to suffer that kind of death which He merited and feared for His crimes, making them thereby believe that He was a prophet, and now by a diabolical artifice He has put them in suspense with the vain hope that He is to rise again with glory. As regards the first, He was indeed a prophet, and He could not help being a true prophet. His life was such that He could not expect any other kind of death. The falsehood of His second assertion will soon be proved, for three days is no long space of time. On this, my lord, we require and beg of thee that thou wouldst interpose thy authority and decree, and order a guard to be set at the sepulcher until the third day be passed, for His disciples perchance may come, and in order to cause this lie to appear truth, they will steal and make away with His Body, where it may be neither seen nor found. And even if they do not dare to appear before us, nor to come to men of education and prudence with such stories as these, the evil is that they will persuade the people of these fables, and will make them believe that He has risen from the dead.

‘And although the people is the people, and the multitude are ignorant and lovers of novelty, they do not on this account fail to expose us to risk by their novelties and uproars, because the numbers who followed this Man when He was alive were so great that we had reason to fear that, if the evil were not prevented, our commonwealth might be ruined. For as the multitude He drew after Him was so great, and as He said as He did that He was King of the Jews, and as He taught as He did new doctrines and opinions, what could be expected but that the people would divide itself into different bands and sects, and that they would die by one another’s hands, and also by the hands of the Romans, who might justly have come down upon us, imagining that the whole of the nation was rising against them? So great is the power of one deceiver and seditious person. If we saw this when He was still alive, what will happen if the people persuade itself that after death He has risen again? The mischief without doubt would be greater and the error more irreparable. Therefore, my lord, it is well that these dangers should be prevented, and that a sufficient guard should be in good time set at the sepulcher, that by a little diligence serious inconveniences may be prevented.’

Pilate listened to all this discourse, and saw how envy and hatred still smoldered in the breasts of these men. He had thought that it would have been enough to have scourged our Lord, and was greatly surprised to find that His being dead and buried was not enough to satisfy them, and free them from the fear they had of His making Himself their King. But he was not willing to be wanting in any obligation of his office, or to thwart, on the other hand, people so restless and turbulent, and so he dispatched their petition with great sagacity and prudence. For he did not refuse them the guard, not to give them occasion to lay the blame on him for anything which might afterwards happen, nor did he choose to appoint the soldiers himself and by his own order, lest any suspicion should attach to him, and that there might not be any ground for saying he had agreed with the soldiers to intrigue with the disciples, and allow them to steal away and hide the Body of our Lord. He said: “You have a guard, the soldiers are at your orders. I do not forbid you, go yourselves, and set the guard as you like, and as you deem to be necessary.” On this order from the Governor, the Priests and the Pharisees collected together a large number of soldiers, and going to the sepulcher they took all care where there was most danger. The sepulcher was hewn out of the living rock, and the Body could not be stolen except by the door, and this was closed by a large stone, so that to remove it required more strength and daring than the disciples, who were weak and timorous, possessed. But that no precaution might be wanting, they secured the sepulcher well, sealing the stone and placing watch and ward on all convenient spots around.

All this was not requisite to restrain the disciples, who were very far from having any thoughts of uniting together in order to steal away and hide the dead. They were so dead with fear themselves, and had betaken themselves to such concealment, that they hardly recovered themselves when our Lord went to seek them and collect them together after He had risen again from the dead. But all these preparations and all this diligence were nevertheless necessary to silence the Jews and convict their obstinacy and pertinacity. For on the one hand they had by taking so many precautions closed up all ways of escape, and so rendered themselves incapable of flying from the truth, and on the other hand they thereby provided witnesses who might give testimony to it, and such witnesses that they could neither undervalue them nor discredit them, but that when they said that our Lord had risen again it must be believed and taken for true, since they had been placed there by the Jews themselves as persons they could trust, in order that the disciples might not give the same out falsely.

Says St. Athanasius: “O wretched and miserable Jew! He Who broke the chains of death, shall He not break the seals of the sepulcher? He Who despised hell, shall He fear the seals of the monument? Guard the sepulcher, seal the stone, set there soldiers, encircle the monument with guards, and in this way the work which is in itself so excellent thou wilt render still more illustrious; since thou wilt place sentinels there who will be present and be witnesses of My resurrection, and thou wilt prepare for Me servants who will be the proclaimers of My miracles.”

How much there is of truth in what St Athanasius says is clearly seen from a letter which the Governor Pilate wrote to the Emperor about what had taken place in the Passion of our Savior, to which Hegesippus refers, and of which Tertullian in very ancient times makes mention. I have, therefore, thought it desirable to give it here. It is of the following tenor, which being translated is as follows: “Pontius Pilate to Claudius Tiberius, greeting, —A little while ago (and I know it to be true) the Jews, inflamed by envy and hatred, punished by a heavy condemnation themselves and their posterity. It appears that their forefathers had received a promise from their God that He would send to them from heaven His Holy One, Who, with good reason, should be called their King, and Whom He promised should be sent on earth by means of a Virgin. The God of the Hebrews sent them this same Holy One to Judea, I being Governor, and when they saw Him enlightening the blind, cleansing the lepers, curing the paralytic, chasing away devils from men's bodies, and even raising the dead, commanding the winds, walking with dry feet on the waves of the sea, and doing other things, and when all the people of Judaea said He was the Son of God, then the Chiefs of the Jews were filled with envy against Him and with fear of Him, and delivered Him unto me. As they made a great many false charges against Him before me, saying that He was a magician and did many things against their law, I therefore believed them, and, having scourged him, delivered Him up to their will. Then they crucified Him, and after they had buried Him, they set a watch over Him. But He, being guarded by my soldiers, rose again the third day. So greatly, however, was the malice of the Jews enkindled, that they gave money to the soldiers, and said, ‘Say that His disciples have stolen His body away’ but the soldiers after they had received the money, were not able to keep silence, for they bare witness that they saw Him rise, and that they had received that money from the Jews.”

## 50. The Blessed Virgin awaits Her Son’s Resurrection

The Blessed Virgin our Lady awaits the Resurrection of her Son,

The Blessed Virgin our Lady had now returned from Calvary and the place of the sepulcher to the supper chamber of Mount Sion, doing violence to herself to tear herself away from that spot, and leaving her heart behind her in company with the Body of her Son at the sepulcher. She guided her steps along the same road along which she had seen her Son pass, laden with the wood of the Cross. She was full of sorrow and desolation, renewing as she went the remembrance of all her griefs, her veil and her robes sprinkled with the precious blood of her redemption, and all melting, away in tears of love and sorrow. She went along the streets of the city sheltered by the shade and darkness of night, so as not to be recognized by any, and as this matter was so recent, everyone was speaking of it, some in condemnation, and others in defense, and both the one and the other left sharp arrows in her loving heart Many also would know her and speak of her; and what would they say? Others who knew her better would feel bound to come and address her; and what would these say? At last, she entered the cenacle on Sion, and there her tears were renewed, as she remembered the mysteries which our Lord had celebrated there the night before, encircled (like the olive by its shoots) by all His Apostles. Now, what a sudden change! They had all taken flight, and were in concealment; and He, after so bitter and ignominious a death, was laid in the sepulcher!

The Blessed Virgin entered into the house, and retired into a place apart therein. Then taking leave, with tears, of the holy women who had accompanied her, she remained alone to weep and relieve herself therewith, and began to pour out her heart in the presence of God with the most ardent affections. She contemplated her Son now dead, the world redeemed, God appeased, the way to heaven opened, the prophecies accomplished, and the Blood of the New Testament shed. She retraced in thought many and many times the sorrowful Stations of that day, and her soul received great benefit by recalling them to memory, and that royal eagle of prayer, who was wont to rise to the highest air and fix her eyes intently on the sun, was now locked in the embrace of this inanimate corpse, tasting His blood and feeding thereon as it flowed out of all His wounds.

She recalled to mind the preceding night, when, with so much tenderness and reverence He had taken leave of her. She beheld Him in the Garden, in His Agony, and engaged in such persevering prayer; she accompanied Him to the tribunals, going to and fro with Him to the judges; she noted His answers, marveled at His silence, entered into His feelings, reverenced His obedience, and lovingly embraced His immense charity. She dwelt in memory on all the minute details of the trial, and as one who knew how to estimate such a treasure, she was careful not to lose a single particle of it. She compassionated His griefs; she gazed upon His sorrowful aspect; she listened to His sighs; she was attentive to His words; and she collected together in her soul all those precious tears which, mixed with His blood, ran down His face. She kept all these memories in her breast, and pondered upon them in her heart.

She descended in thought into Limbus and was present at the solemn festival of the holy Fathers. She recalled in spirit the sepulcher, she beheld the pierced hands and feet, and once again the cruel blows of the hammers, by which He was nailed upon the Cross, sounded in her ears and wounded her heart; she beheld His head pierced with thorns, His hair matted with blood, His beard torn, His cheeks livid, His chest disjointed, His shoulders wounded, His side and His Heart opened— and she cried aloud with tears to God to raise up again and restore to His Body His Soul, which, when about to die, His Son, with a loud voice, and in her hearing, had placed in His hands.

She thought on the Apostles who had taken flight and were hidden; on the other disciples who had believed in Him and were now scandalized; and on the mystical Body of her Son, not less wounded and lacerated than His natural body. And she, as the Mother of the one as well as of the other, desired life and health for both, and to gather them together and shelter them and revive them with the warmth of her own loving heart.

In these thoughts and prayers, the whole of the Friday night was spent, and as soon as day broke, that loving Mother took all care and diligence to gather together the children who had been dispersed by the force of the tempest, and who with the consciousness of their fault were full of sorrow and discouragement Where were they all? What would they do? What would they say? What would be their thoughts? What tears would they shed? And when the blood of Jesus Christ began to work a spirit of penitence in them, they would be full of confusion at their weakness and of repentance for their sin, animated to amendment, and desirous to find favor at the hands of their Master that they might be restored to His, grace. And what greater favor, what greater consolation or cause of confidence as to being restored to the favor of the Son could they have, than the finding His Mother favorable to them? Perchance the Blessed Virgin sent the Evangelist in search of them, and in her name to salute them and encourage them, and where did he find them? Who gave him tidings of them? Or, perchance, all or the greater portion of them on having fled from the Garden, collected together in the supper chamber, and remained hidden there until the Blessed Virgin returned, leaving her Son dead in the sepulcher; and then, with what tears would they receive her? How they would all kneel at her feet, acknowledging her excellent dignity, extolling her faith, praising and exalting her courage, delighting in her protection, and desiring and entreating her favor!

O most merciful Virgin, receive the sinners who have recourse to thee! These men whom thou seest here cowardly and weak, are the captains whom thy Son has appointed for the conquest of the world; they are the princes of His kingdom, the shepherds of His fold, and the firm bones which are to sustain His mystical Body. Thou thinkest it no little thing, O Lady, that thy Son, in this His bitter absence, left thee this sweet and highly prized pledge; so greatly did He love us; that when He was delivered up into the hands of His enemies, He especially commanded them to do His own no evil. And this innocent Lamb having allowed Himself to be sacrificed with so great cruelty, promised that His bones should not be touched. This, O Lady, is the family which remains in thy charge; this is the Church, which though tender and weak as a child, is now truly formed and strengthened within the shelter of thy maternal womb, in order that being vivified in due season by the fulness of the Holy Spirit, it may come to light by a blessed nativity, to the glory of Him Who redeemed it and made it beautiful with His Blood, and for the good of all mankind.

In this way all that day of the Sabbath passed in that holy house and cenacle of Sion. The Evangelist would recount very minutely to the rest of his fellow-disciples the history of the Fission at which he had been present, and the different kinds of insults and sorrows which had been showered that day upon his good Master, the patience with which He had suffered, the gentleness with which He had answered, the silence He had kept, the dignity and calmness He had preserved, the words which He had spoken on the Cross, the great cry with which He had expired, the signs and wonders which had happened upon His death, and the words with which the Centurion and those who surrounded him had confessed Him. This talk would console them in their great tribulation, and above all, the presence and the words of the Blessed Virgin, who, forgetful of her own bitter pain, attended to their needs and weakness, gave them a sure hope of the resurrection of her Son, and the fulfilment of all His words and promises. This, then, was the state of things on that day. The Chief Priests persevered in their envy and fury, and desired to lay hands on the disciples, in order to do to them what they had done to their Master, and not to rest until they had blotted out His memory from the world. The people were scandalized and divided in opinion, all speaking of the matter, some in one way and some in another. Some approved of our Savior’s Person and others Condemned Him, following the opinion of their scribes and leaders. All were amazed when they compared the history of His life, His preaching, and His miracles, with the event of a death so unfortunate and ignominious, and of this there was much talk in all places and by all persons. The Apostles were timorous and in concealment, waiting to see what would be the end of such new and strange things. The Blessed Virgin our Lady retired within her cell, wept over her solitude with marvelous patience and conformity to the will of God, and with a sure and certain hope of seeing her Son risen and in glory. The dead Body of our Lord was in the sepulcher, wrapped in its linen cloths and napkins, prepared with myrrh and aloes in great abundance, as was the custom.

The sepulcher itself was well sealed and guarded, and thus provision was made against all the calumnies which might be brought forward by the Jews, and hearts were disposed to faith in His resurrection. For the sepulcher was new, and in it no other dead man had ever been laid, that it might not be said that it was someone else who had risen again. It was hollowed out of the living rock, that it might faithfully keep its deposit, and that no one might be able to remove the Body excepting by the door. The door was well fastened and sealed, and that there might be no occasion for fear, it was defended by a sufficient number of soldiers, if by chance any should come to steal away the dead Body, and also that they might be witnesses that He had come forth alive of Himself. Lastly, His Sou! was in the Limbus of the holy Fathers, giving even there, in the kingdom of hell, proofs of His power and majesty, encircled by kings, patriarchs, and prophets, and by all the good that the world had ever held until that day. Withdrawn, as it were, for that brief space into the secret parts of the earth, He was arranging His triumph, and disposing that solemn entry which on the third day He was to make into the world with so great and so illustrious a company, and after forty days, into heaven, taking after Him the captives whom He had ransomed, according as it is written in the Psalms: “You ascended the high mountain, leading captives in your train”, and; as the Apostle says: “He that ascended, what is it, but because He also descended first into the lower parts of the earth? He that descended is the same also that ascended above all the heavens, that He might fill all things with the glory and majesty of His Presence.”

Ad Majorem Dei gloriam.